THE ROLE OF PRIMARY MOTOR CORTEX AS A MARKER FOR AND MODULATOR OF PAIN CONTROL AND EMOTIONAL-AFFECTIVE PROCESSING

EDITED BY: Jorge Leite, Sandra Carvalho, Linamara R. Battistella, Wolnei Caumo and Felipe Fregni PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Human Neuroscience







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2017 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

> All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

> The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

> ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88945-261-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-261-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

THE ROLE OF PRIMARY MOTOR CORTEX AS A MARKER FOR AND MODULATOR OF PAIN CONTROL AND EMOTIONAL-AFFECTIVE PROCESSING

Topic Editors:

Jorge Leite, Harvard Medical School, United States; University of Minho, Portugal; Universidade Portucalense, Portugal Sandra Carvalho, Harvard Medical School, United States; University of Minho, Portugal Linamara R. Battistella, University of São Paulo, Brazil Wolnei Caumo, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, United States



Image credits to: iStock.com/yodiyim , iStock standard license, available at http://www.istockphoto.com/photo/3d-illustration-brain-nervous-system-active-gm514261002-88000039

The sensory and motor cortical homunculi proposed by Walter Penfield were a major landmark for the anatomical mapping of the brain. More than 60 years after, the development of new tools to investigate brain function non-invasively has increased our knowledge about the structure and functions of the primary motor Cortex (M1) beyond motor control in both humans and animals.

This book highlights the role of the motor cortex that goes way beyond motor functioning. We were interested in both theoretical and empirical contributions related to electrophysiological, pharmacological, neuroimaging, and neuromodulatory studies exploring the role of M1 on non-motor functions, such as pain, abnormal neuroplasticity that may lead to chronic pain conditions; or the relationship between M1 and mental imagery or emotion.

This book is comprised of 15 articles published in this edited volume as a research topic collection in Frontiers in Human Neuroscience titled "The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing."

Citation: Leite, J., Carvalho, S., Battistella, L. R., Caumo, W., Fregni F., eds. (2017). The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker for and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-261-3

Table of Contents

Introduction:

06 Editorial: The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing

Jorge Leite, Sandra Carvalho, Linamara R. Battistella, Wolnei Caumo and Felipe Fregni

Section 1: Exploring the role of motor cortex on pain modulation using non-invasive brain stimulation techniques

- 09 Motor Cortex Stimulation for Pain Relief: Do Corollary Discharges Play a Role? Joaquim P. Brasil-Neto
- 15 Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain

Antonino Naro, Demetrio Milardi, Margherita Russo, Carmen Terranova, Vincenzo Rizzo, Alberto Cacciola, Silvia Marino, Rocco S. Calabro and Angelo Quartarone

24 Commentary: Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain

Arman Taheri, Mahbod Lajevardi, Sara Emami, Sanaz Shabani and Hassan Sharifi

- 26 Brain Stimulation Therapy for Central Post-Stroke Pain from a Perspective of Interhemispheric Neural Network Remodeling Takashi Morishita and Tooru Inoue
- 34 A Framework for Understanding the Relationship between Descending Pain Modulation, Motor Corticospinal, and Neuroplasticity Regulation Systems in Chronic Myofascial Pain

Leonardo M. Botelho, Leon Morales-Quezada, Joanna R. Rozisky, Aline P. Brietzke, Iraci L. S. Torres, Alicia Deitos, Felipe Fregni and Wolnei Caumo

- 46 Motor Cortex Neurostimulation Technologies for Chronic Post-stroke Pain: Implications of Tissue Damage on Stimulation Currents Anthony T. O'Brien, Rivadavio Amorim, R. Jarrett Rushmore, Uri Eden, Linda Afifi, Laura Dipietro, Timothy Wagner and Antoni Valero-Cabré
- Motor Cortex Excitability and BDNF Levels in Chronic Musculoskeletal Pain According to Structural Pathology
 Wolnei Caumo, Alícia Deitos, Sandra Carvalho, Jorge Leite, Fabiana Carvalho, Jairo Alberto Dussán-Sarria, Maria da Graça Lopes Tarragó, Andressa Souza, Iraci Lucena da Silva Torres and Felipe Fregni
- 69 Feasibility of Non-invasive Brain Modulation for Management of Pain Related to Chemoradiotherapy in Patients with Advanced Head and Neck Cancer Xiao-Su Hu, Clayton A. Fisher, Stephanie M. Munz, Rebecca L. Toback, Thiago D. Nascimento, Emily L. Bellile, Laura Rozek, Avraham Eisbruch, Francis P. Worden, Theodora E. Danciu and Alexandre F. DaSilva

82 Slow-Frequency Pulsed Transcranial Electrical Stimulation for Modulation of Cortical Plasticity Based on Reciprocity Targeting with Precision Electrical Head Modeling

Phan Luu, Easwara Moorthy Essaki Arumugam, Erik Anderson, Amanda Gunn, Dennis Rech, Sergei Turovets and Don M. Tucker

96 Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Combined with Aerobic Exercise to Optimize Analgesic Responses in Fibromyalgia: A Randomized Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial

Mariana E. Mendonca, Marcel Simis, Luanda C. Grecco, Linamara R. Battistella, Abrahão F. Baptista and Felipe Fregni

Section 2: How neural correlates of M1 are associated with Pain and cognition

108 Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Chronic Pain Display Enhanced Alpha Power Density at Rest

Francisco M. Meneses, Fernanda C. Queirós, Pedro Montoya, José G. V. Miranda, Selena M. Dubois-Mendes, Katia N. Sá, Cleber Luz-Santos and Abrahão F. Baptista

- 119 Neurophysiologic Correlates of Post-stroke Mood and Emotional Control Deniz Doruk, Marcel Simis, Marta Imamura, André R. Brunoni, Leon Morales-Quezada, Renato Anghinah, Felipe Fregni and Linamara R. Battistella
- 131 Intrinsic Brain Connectivity in Chronic Pain: A Resting-State fMRI Study in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis

Pär Flodin, Sofia Martinsen, Reem Altawil, Eva Waldheim, Jon Lampa, Eva Kosek and Peter Fransson

Section 3: Role of M1 on other cognitive domains

139 Functional Equivalence of Imagined vs. Real Performance of an Inhibitory Task: An EEG/ERP Study

Santiago Galdo-Alvarez, Fidel M. Bonilla, Alberto J. González-Villar and María T. Carrillo-de-la-Peña

151 Altered Functional Performance in Patients with Fibromyalgia Isis da Silva Costa, Antoni Gamundí, José G. Vivas Miranda, Lucas G. Souza França, Charles Novaes De Santana and Pedro Montoya

160 Observing Grasping Actions Directed to Emotion-Laden Objects: Effects upon Corticospinal Excitability

Anaelli A. Nogueira-Campos, Ghislain Saunier, Valeria Della-Maggiore, Laura A. S. De Oliveira, Erika C. Rodrigues and Claudia D. Vargas





Editorial: The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing

Jorge Leite^{1,2,3}, Sandra Carvalho^{1,2}, Linamara R. Battistella⁴, Wolnei Caumo^{5,6} and Felipe Fregni^{1*}

¹ Spaulding Neuromodulation Center, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States,
² Neuropsychophysiology Laboratory, Psychology Research Center (CIPsi), School of Psychology (EPsi), University of Minho,
Braga, Portugal, ³ Portucalense Institute for Human Development (INPP), Universidade Portucalense, Porto, Portugal,
⁴ Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine Institute, Medical School General Hospital, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil,
⁵ Post-Graduate Program in Medical Sciences, School of Medicine, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto
Alegre, Brazil, ⁶ Laboratory of Pain and Neuromodulation, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Brazil

Keywords: motor cortex, stimulation, pain, cognition, emotion

Editorial on the Research Topic

The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing

In the 1940–50's Wilder Penfield and colleagues applied cortical electrical stimulation to patients undergoing epilepsy surgery to define what has become one of the landmarks on neuroscience: a map of the anatomical divisions of the body, divided in two cortical homunculi: sensory and motor (Penfield and Boldrey, 1937).

Ever since, the development of new tools to investigate brain function non-invasively increased knowledge about the structure and functions of the primary motor Cortex (M1) beyond motor control in both humans and animals. For instance, the role of M1 in visuomotor transformations, mental imagery, or mental rotation has been shown in studies dating more than 30 years ago (Georgopoulos and Pellizzer, 1995; Kosslyn et al., 1998). Also, M1 seems to be activated during memory retrieval of sensory information or finger tapping sequences after a short delay (Kaas et al., 2007), suggesting the M1 involvement with memory processes; as well as involved in language processing of action related words (de Lafuente and Romo, 2004; Hauk et al., 2004; Pulvermuller, 2005 for review). Furthermore, the involvement of the M1 region in higher cognitive functions has also been demonstrated in emotional processing. There seems to be a correlation between sensorimotor activation and empathy (Lamm et al., 2007), as well as relationship between sensorimotor activation and emotional processing in silent reading of emotionally laden words (Papeo et al., 2012). Moreover, M1 seems to be asymmetrically modulated by here emotionally laden sounds, with unpleasant sounds resulting in higher facilitation od motor evoked potentials in the left hemisphere, whereas pleasant sounds resulted in higher excitability in the right side (Komeilipoor et al., 2013).

The involvement of the M1 region in higher cognitive functions was also supported by a recent meta-analysis of neuroimaging findings in which an activation likelihood estimation was used to determine topographic convergence (Tomasino and Gremese, 2016). In the meta-analysis, the M1 subregion 4a was commonly activated during motor imagery and working memory, emotion/empathy, and language. But the potential role of M1 in higher cognitive functions is not limited to the activation of specific brain regions during task performance. By understanding how

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Stephane Perrey, Université de Montpellier, France

Reviewed by:

Stephane Perrey, Université de Montpellier, France Yelena Granovsky, Rambam Health Care Campus, Israel

> *Correspondence: Felipe Fregni felipe.fregni@gmail.com

Received: 11 March 2017 **Accepted:** 08 May 2017 **Published:** 23 May 2017

Citation:

Leite J, Carvalho S, Battistella LR, Caumo W and Fregni F (2017) Editorial: The Role of Primary Motor Cortex as a Marker and Modulator of Pain Control and Emotional-Affective Processing. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 11:270. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00270 M1 modulates distant neural structures and its relationship with respective brain behavior, M1 can also be used as a potential marker for clinical applications, as well as to guide neuromodulatory therapeutic options (DaSilva et al., 2012; Carvalho et al., 2015). It is well known, for instance, that M1 has connections with several areas of the brain, and the stimulation of the motor cortex can induce changes in other systems (e.g., pain: Fregni et al., 2006; Castillo-Saavedra et al., 2016). Moreover, stimulation of motor cortex may actually improve cognitive functioning by the activation of corticostriatal-thalamo-cortical loops (CSTC) (Leite et al., 2011).

Considering the role of M1 in cognitive functioning that surpass the motor processing, we proposed a research topic about the relationship between M1 and behavior, namely those related to pain and emotional-affective processing. We were interested in both theoretical and empirical contributions related to electrophysiological, pharmacological, neuroimaging, and neuromodulatory studies.

This special topic comprises 15 articles from a diverse group of scientists that provide a robust contribution for the development to the field. We also want to acknowledge the invaluable help that all reviewers provided during this process-many of them leaders in their field—whose contribution improved significantly the manuscripts. The reviews in this special issue investigate the role of motor cortex when using stimulation techniques to M1 to investigate pain modulation (Brasil-Neto) and how noninvasive brain stimulation can be used for reverting abnormal neuroplasticity associated with chronic pain (Naro et al.). This focus of M1 neuromodulation on pain modulation is also the focus of original studies in different types of pain, such as chronic musculoskeletal and post stroke pain, pain related to chemotherapy, fibromyalgia, or neuropathic pain (Botelho et al.; Caumo et al.; Hu et al.; Luu et al.; Mendonca et al.; O'Brien et al.). Additionally, a framework addressing the contralateral inhibition of the impaired hemisphere following stroke and its potential relationship with central post stroke pain is proposed (Morishita and Inoue). A second common theme was the use of EEG to understand changes in M1, and correlate this neural signal with pain and emotional processing in stroke patients (Doruk et al.) and chronic pain secondary to rheumatoid arthritis (Meneses et al.). Furthermore, the use of neuroimaging was also the topic of one study assessing connectivity alterations in

REFERENCES

- Carvalho, S., Goncalves, O. F., Soares, J. M., Sampaio, A., Macedo, F., Fregni, F., et al. (2015). Sustained effects of a neural-based intervention in a refractory case of tourette syndrome. *Brain Stimul.* 8, 657–659. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2014.12.008
- Castillo-Saavedra, L., Gebodh, N., Bikson, M., Diaz-Cruz, C., Brandao, R., Coutinho, L., et al. (2016). Clinically effective treatment of fibromyalgia pain with high-definition transcranial direct current stimulation: phase II open-label dose optimization. *J. Pain* 17, 14–26. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2015.09.009
- DaSilva, A. F., Mendonca, M. E., Zaghi, S., Lopes, M., DosSantos, M. F., Spierings, E. L., et al. (2012). tDCS-induced analgesia and electrical fields in pain-related neural networks in chronic migraine. *Headache* 52, 1283–1295. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4610.2012.02141.x

patients with rheumatoid arthritis and correlating increased pain perception with increased connectivity for the supplementary motor areas, mid-cingulate cortex, and the primary sensorimotor cortex (Flodin et al.). Finally roles of the motor cortex on other cognitive domains were also explored, namely M1 activation with real or mental imagery (Galdo-Alvarez et al.), kinematic changes associated with pain in patients with fibromyalgia (Costa et al.), or changes in motor cortex activity following observation of emotionally laden pictures (Nogueira-Campos et al.).

This special topic highlights the role of the motor cortex that goes way beyond motor functioning. Also that we need to expand our knowledge about this particular region, its corticocortico and cortico-subcortico interactions, and how it can modulate or be modulated by different bottom-up (such as median nerve stimulation) or top down (such as TMS or tDCS) interventions. Despite that, this special topic clearly emphasizes methods to probe and neuromodulate motor cortex functioning and its potential impact for comprehensive rehabilitation (such as pain). But those are only a few examples of how motor cortex is involved in pain processing and higher order cognitive processing.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

JL and SC are supported by the Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology (FCT) and European Union (FSE-POPH) with individual awards FRH/BPD/86027/2012) and (IF/00091/2015). JL, SC are members of CIPSi, supported by the Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology and the Portuguese Ministry of Science, Technology and Higher Education through national funds and co-financed by FEDER through COMPETE2020 under the PT2020 Partnership Agreement (POCI-01-0145-FEDER-007653); and also through the Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology PTDC/MHC-PCN/3950/2014. FF is funded by the following NIH grants: R21HD079048, R01HD082302, 1R44NS080632-01, 1R44AT008637, HD069776.

- de Lafuente, V., and Romo, R. (2004). Language abilities of motor cortex. *Neuron* 41, 178–180. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00004-2
- Fregni, F., Gimenes, R., Valle, A. C., Ferreira, M. J., Rocha, R. R., Natalle, L., et al. (2006). A randomized, sham-controlled, proof of principle study of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 54, 3988–3998. doi: 10.1002/art.22195
- Georgopoulos, A. P., and Pellizzer, G. (1995). The mental and the neural: psychological and neural studies of mental rotation and memory scanning. *Neuropsychologia* 33, 1531–1547. doi: 10.1016/0028-3932(95) 00079-1
- Hauk, O., Johnsrude, I., and Pulvermuller, F. (2004). Somatotopic representation of action words in human motor and premotor cortex. *Neuron* 41, 301–307. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00838-9

- Kaas, A. L., van Mier, H., and Goebel, R. (2007). The neural correlates of human working memory for haptically explored object orientations. *Cereb. Cortex* 17, 1637–1649. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhl074
- Komeilipoor, N., Pizzolato, F., Daffertshofer, A., and Cesari, P. (2013). Excitability of motor cortices as a function of emotional sounds. *PLoS ONE* 8:e63060. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0063060
- Kosslyn, S. M., DiGirolamo, G. J., Thompson, W. L., and Alpert, N. M. (1998). Mental rotation of objects versus hands: neural mechanisms revealed by positron emission tomography. *Psychophysiology* 35, 151–161. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986.3520151
- Lamm, C., Nusbaum, H. C., Meltzoff, A. N., and Decety, J. (2007). What are you feeling? Using functional magnetic resonance imaging to assess the modulation of sensory and affective responses during empathy for pain. *PLoS ONE* 2:e1292. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0001292
- Leite, J., Carvalho, S., Fregni, F., and Goncalves, O. F. (2011). Taskspecific effects of tDCS-induced cortical excitability changes on cognitive and motor sequence set shifting performance. *PLoS ONE* 6:e24140. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024140
- Papeo, L., Rumiati, R. I., Cecchetto, C., and Tomasino, B. (2012). On-line changing of thinking about words: the effect of cognitive context on neural responses

to verb reading. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 24, 2348-2362. doi: 10.1162/jocn_a_ 00291

- Penfield, W., and Boldrey, E. (1937). Somatic motor and sensory representation in the cerebral cortex of man as studied by electrical stimulation. *Brain* 60, 389–443. doi: 10.1093/brain/60.4.389
- Pulvermuller, F. (2005). Brain mechanisms linking language and action. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 6, 576–582. doi: 10.1038/nrn1706
- Tomasino, B., and Gremese, M. (2016). The cognitive side of M1. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:298. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00298

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Leite, Carvalho, Battistella, Caumo and Fregni. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Motor Cortex Stimulation for Pain Relief: Do Corollary Discharges Play a Role?

Joaquim P. Brasil-Neto *

Laboratory of Neurosciences and Behavior, Department of Physiological Sciences, Universidade de Brasília, Brasília, Brasíl

Both invasive and non-invasive motor cortex stimulation techniques have been successfully employed in the treatment of chronic pain, but the precise mechanism of action of such treatments is not fully understood. It has been hypothesized that a mismatch of normal interaction between motor intention and sensory feedback may result in central pain. Sensory feedback may come from peripheral nerves, vision and also from corollary discharges originating from the motor cortex itself. Therefore, a possible mechanism of action of motor cortex stimulation might be corollary discharge reinforcement, which could counterbalance sensory feedback deficiency. In other instances, primary deficiency in the production of corollary discharges by the motor cortex might be the culprit and stimulation of cortical motor areas might then be beneficial by enhancing production of such discharges. Here we review evidence for a possible role of motor cortex corollary discharges upon both the pathophysiology and the response to motor cortex stimulation of different types of chronic pain. We further suggest that the right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPC), thought to constantly monitor incongruity between corollary discharges, vision and proprioception, might be an interesting target for non-invasive neuromodulation in cases of chronic neuropathic pain.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Toshiki Tazoe, University of Miami, USA Filippo Brighina, University of Palermo, Italy

> *Correspondence: Joaquim P. Brasil-Neto

neurounb@gmail.com

Received: 29 December 2015 Accepted: 13 June 2016 Published: 28 June 2016

Citation:

Brasil-Neto JP (2016) Motor Cortex Stimulation for Pain Relief: Do Corollary Discharges Play a Role? Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:323. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00323 Keywords: transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), chronic pain, pain neuromatrix, transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), motor cortex stimulation

INTRODUCTION

Chronic pain usually presents a therapeutic challenge. Its pathophysiology, however, is often obscure. Recently, there have been important advances in the understanding of chronic pain, and central mechanisms have been increasingly implicated in its initiation and perpetuation (Melzack, 1990, 2001; Harris, 1999; McCabe et al., 2005, 2008).

The first reports of chronic pain control by means of motor cortex stimulation were published more than two decades ago (Tsubokawa et al., 1991a,b). Since then, favorable effects of motor cortex stimulation upon chronic pain have been repeatedly reported, both with invasive and non-invasive techniques (García-Larrea et al., 1999; Nguyen et al., 2000; Brown, 2001; Nuti et al., 2005; Cioni and Meglio, 2007; Klein et al., 2015). The neurosurgical implantation of epidural or subdural electrodes yields the best results, but non-invasive techniques such as transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) pose fewer risks to the patient and have been increasingly studied (Klein et al., 2015).

The mechanisms of action of motor cortex stimulation for pain relief are not well understood. However, it has been demonstrated that repeated cortical stimulation, by various techniques, is capable of inducing cortical excitability changes (Hoogendam et al., 2010). In addition to that, it has been shown that, even in the adult brain, changes in sensory afferences due to disease or experimental manipulation lead to cortical reorganization (Merzenich et al., 1983; Sanes et al., 1988; Donoghue et al., 1990).

Several central nervous system (CNS) structures constitute the pain neuromatrix (Melzack, 1990, 2001). According to this theory, chronic pain should not be conceived as a direct consequence of noxious stimulation acting upon sensory pathways, but rather as the result of complex processing of information in the neuromatrix, influenced by its existing synaptic architecture, which is determined by genetic and sensory factors, as well as by influences from other parts of the brain. Significant cortical reorganization might, therefore, strongly influence pain processing in the neuromatrix.

Here, we review clinical and experimental evidence of an important role for cortical reorganization in the pathophysiology of chronic pain. We propose that, in physiological induction of motor cortex plasticity, as in the case of motor learning, the mechanisms responsible for sensory-motor integration remain intact, whereas in disease conditions that same plasticity may be maladaptive and lead to conflict between motor intention and sensory feedback. It has already been suggested that such conflict might lead to chronic pain (Harris, 1999; McCabe et al., 2005; Ramachandran et al., 2007).

COROLLARY DISCHARGES AND CENTRAL PAIN

Corollary discharges play a role in attenuating perception of voluntarily generated movement and also of self-inflicted pain (Berner et al., 2007; Voss et al., 2007; Therrien et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011). This is similar to the suppression of vision during voluntary saccadic eye movements to avoid blurred vision and to the attenuation of auditory perception during speech. Both phenomena are produced by corollary ("re-afferent") discharges.

In an interesting experiment, McCabe et al. (2005) studied 41 healthy adult volunteers without a history of motor or proprioceptive disorders who performed a series of bilateral upper and lower limb movements while viewing a mirror or a whiteboard, which created varied degrees of sensory-motor conflict during congruent and incongruent limb movements. Sixty-six percent of their subjects reported anomalous sensations in the limbs during performance of the incongruent condition; when they reported pain, this was described as numbness, pins and needles, moderate aching and/or a definite pain.

Harris (1999) hypothesized that central pain might result from an incongruity between intention to move, visual feedback and proprioception. The same author also proposed the existence of a cortical incongruity monitoring region in the right cerebral hemisphere that would also be responsible for the production of nausea in cases of conflict between vestibular and visual afferences. An interesting hint pointing towards a common mechanism implicated in nausea and painful sensations arising from sensory conflict is the analgesic effect of motion-sickness drugs, such as scopolamine and orphenadrine, in some cases of chronic pain (Goldstein, 2002).

Intention to move, as described by Harris (1999), probably relates to corollary discharges in the motor system. We might then substitute corollary discharges for intention to move and hypothesize that central pain might arise whenever mismatches occur between motor corollary discharges, visual feedback and proprioception. According to the PET studies of relative regional cerebral blood flow performed by Fink et al. (1999), "a ventral right lateral prefrontal region is primarily activated by discrepancies between signals from sensory systems, while a more dorsal area in right lateral prefrontal cortex is activated when actions must be maintained in the face of a conflict between intention and sensory outcome".

Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation and Corollary Discharges

Patients sometimes describe the illusion of movement of paralyzed limbs during TMS, a fact that might be explained by production of corollary discharges.

Ellaway et al. (2004) compared the timing of perception of peripherally produced muscle twitches in response to nerve electrical stimulation to that of similar twitches evoked centrally by TMS. Since perception of TMS-evoked twitches occurred, on average, 20 ms later than was the case for those produced by direct nerve stimulation, the authors concluded that the sensation of movement elicited by TMS was due to proprioceptive feedback rather than to intracortical corollary discharges.

In a more recent study, however, Christensen et al. (2010) studied TMS-induced sensation of movement of completely anesthetized limbs. They used repetitive TMS at a frequency of 20 Hz. Afferent and efferent neural signaling was abolished in the arm with ischemic nerve block, and in the leg with spinal nerve block. Under those conditions, they were able to demonstrate persistent sensation of movement, thus confirming its central origin. Both dorsal premotor and motor cortical stimulation produced such corollary discharges, but dorsal premotor cortex stimulation. Their conclusion was that "repetitive TMS over dorsal premotor cortex produces a corollary discharge that is perceived as movement".

EXAMPLES OF CHRONIC CENTRAL PAIN AND POSSIBLE SENSORY-MOTOR MISMATCHES

Phantom Pain

A remarkable example of dissociation of motor intention and sensory feedback is given by the phantom of an amputated limb. Such phantoms are frequently painful (Ramachandran et al., 2007). In such a situation, the patient vividly perceives the phantom limb and may or may not be able to move it. In both cases, there is a mismatch between intention to move and the non-existent sensory feedback. It has been pointed out that paralyzed phantoms are usually painful (Ramachandran et al., 2007). Remarkably, when mirror therapy was used by Ramachandran et al. (2007) to provide visual feedback of the moving phantom (albeit artificially), many patients experienced striking decrease or complete resolution of their phantom pain.

In such cases, there is maladaptive plasticity of the somatotopic representation of the missing limb in the somatosensory cortex, usually with incorporation of the hand and arm area to the face area in the case of upper limb amputation; after leg amputation, sensations are referred from genitals to the phantom foot, likewise indicating functional union of those somatotopic areas (Kaas et al., 1983; Sanes et al., 1988; Ramachandran et al., 2007; de Villers-Sidani and Merzenich, 2011).

Spinal Cord Injuries

Patients with spinal cord injuries often report movement sensation or pain below the level of the spinal lesion, which also amounts to a phantom phenomenon (Melzack, 1990). Siddall and McClelland (1999), in a study of 103 patients, reported movement illusions in nine of them. They found that "four of the nine reported that the legs felt as though they were swinging. The other reports included a sensation of movement in the hands and fingers, including one in which there was a sensation of picking up something between the fingers". This might be explained by central production of corollary discharges. However, in that same series, patients with phantom limb sensations were not able to voluntarily change phantom limb position.

In spinal cord injuries there are also important plastic changes in the CNS. Topka et al. (1991) demonstrated, by TMS mapping of the motor cortex, that there was enhanced excitability of muscle representation areas of body parts rostral to the spinal cord lesion (e.g., of abdominal muscles).

Early Stages of Repetitive Strain Injury (RSI)

RSI is commonly found in workers who perform repetitive, low-amplitude movements with little or no visual feedback, such as typing on a computer keyboard. The low movement amplitude decreases the amount of proprioceptive feedback. Thus, there is a discrepancy between intention to move (i.e., corollary discharges), visual and proprioceptive feedback (Harris, 1999).

In a monkey model of RSI, Byl et al. (1997) trained the animals to perform a repetitive task: closing a handpiece against an 8% force (3–400 trials per day, training at 80–90% accuracy). There was a degradation and dedifferentiation of the normally sharply segregated areas of the hand representation in area 3b. Individual fingers did not have separated cortical representation areas anymore, and this interfered with motor control.

Byl et al. (1996) have examined patients with RSI, and have shown defects in kinaesthesia, stereoacuity, and graphaesthesia, suggesting that those patients had changes in cortical representation similar to those in the monkey model.

Central changes and discrepancy between motor intention, visual feedback and proprioception could explain the presence of persistent pain in RSI before any detectable pathological changes in the affected hand.

Complex Regional Pain Syndrome (CRP)

The first report of possible cortical sensory somatotopic reorganization in patients with CRP was that of McCabe et al. (2003). Five of 16 subjects recruited by them demonstrated referred sensations (RFs) to different body parts during clinical tests of sensation. Such RFs were experienced in real time, were modality specific (touch and pinprick) and were located on the body part immediately adjacent, on Penfield's cortical homunculus, to the stimulated site. This is similar to RFs described in amputees (Ramachandran et al., 2007) and suggests encroaching of cortical representations of body parts affected by CRP upon adjacent cortical somatotopic areas. One possible explanation for such a phenomenon might be that, due to the greatly hiperexcitable afferences from the limb with CRP, its cortical representation area increases and becomes functionally connected to adjacent areas in the homunculus.

Motor symptoms in CRP include weakness, tremor, dystonia and myoclonia. Maihöfner et al. (2007) demonstrated a significant reorganization of central motor circuits in CRP patients, with an increased activation of primary motor and supplementary motor cortices (SMA) as revealed by functional magnetic resonance imaging, during finger tapping of the affected extremiy. Additionally, the ipsilateral motor cortex showed a markedly increased activation.

POSSIBLE THERAPEUTIC APPROACHES FOR PAIN ARISING FROM MALADAPTIVE BRAIN PLASTICITY

Restoration of Normal Cortical Somatotopy

Aberrant somatotopy secondary to maladaptive brain plasticity probably results in changes in corollary discharges, leading to sensory-motor incongruities. Depending on the underlying condition, sensory feedback might also be abnormal. Rehabilitation strategies aiming at normalization of cortical somatotopy might also decrease pain. Harris (1999) suggested, for example, that typists suffering from RSI might benefit from the performance of daily exercises involving individual fingers, coupled with sensory stimulation, so as to restore a normal cortical map of the involved hand. Special keyboards allowing for longer finger excursions during typing, as well as keyboard visualization during typing, would also be advisable.

Mirror Therapy

Mirror therapy has been successfully tried in amputees with chronic phantom pain (Ramachandran et al., 2007) and might also be used in other cases where visual feedback is difficult or impossible (e.g., chronic back pain). According to Ramachandran et al. (2007), in cases of stroke or other conditions leading to movement impairment, the paralysis might be in part

learned, and visual feedback of a normally moving limb on a mirror might help the motor system overcome such learned component.

Neuromodulation Techniques

TMS and tDCS have been tried, with variable success, in cases of chronic pain (Lefaucheur et al., 2001, 2011; Fregni et al., 2006a,b; André-Obadia et al., 2014). The motor cortex has been the most frequent target of all studies, given the success achieved by neurosurgical stimulation (Tsubokawa et al., 1991a,b).

Mechanisms suggested for the beneficial effects of motor cortex stimulation include: (1) stimulation of parallel fibers involved in top-down control of pain perception rather then direct stimulation of motor neurons (Nguyen et al., 2011); (2) indirect stimulation of distant areas, accounting for modulation of emotional aspects of pain (Strafella et al., 2003; Sacco et al., 2014); (3) restoration of defective intracortical inhibition in the motor cortex of chronic pain patients (Lefaucheur et al., 2006); (4) release of endogenous opioids (Maarrawi et al., 2007); and (5) changes in various neurotransmitters in the motor cortex, striatum and limbic system (DosSantos et al., 2016).

On the other hand, the right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPC) has been mainly targeted, with inhibitory stimulation (either low-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) or cathodal tDCS) to treat depression. One study applied high-frequency rTMS to the left DLPC and found a beneficial effect on capsaicin-induced pain (Sacco et al., 2014). However, given the neuroradiological evidence of a role of the right DLPC in the continuous monitoring of sensory-motor incongruities (Fink et al., 1999), that same strategy might also decrease chronic pain. Another interesting possibility for neuromodulation would be to enhance the neuroplastic effects of exercises aimed at restoring normal brain maps by concomitant tDCS, as has already been done in other forms of motor learning (Hashemirad et al., 2015).

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, motor cortex stimulation for treatment of chronic pain with non-invasive neuromodulatory techniques such as

REFERENCES

- André-Obadia, N., Mertens, P., Lelekov-Boissard, T., Afif, A., Magnin, M., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2014). Is Life better after motor cortex stimulation for pain control? Results at long-term and their prediction by preoperative rTMS. *Pain Physician* 17, 53–62.
- Berner, J., Schönfeldt-Lecuona, C., and Nowak, D. A. (2007). Sensorimotor memory for fingertip forces during object lifting: the role of the primary motor cortex. *Neuropsychologia* 45, 1931–1938. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2006. 11.011
- Brown, J. A. (2001). Motor cortex stimulation. *Neurosurg. Focus* 11:E5.
- Byl, N. N., Merzenich, M. M., Cheung, S., Bedenbaugh, P., Nagarajan, S. S., and Jenkins, W. M. (1997). A primate model for studying focal dystonia and repetitive strain injury: effects on the primary somatosensory cortex. *Phys. Ther.* 77, 269–284.

rTMS and tDCS had variable degrees of success. A better understanding of the effects of increasing M1 excitability by these techniques upon the physiology of the complex pain neuromatrix is clearly needed.

Modulation of motor corollary discharges might be one such mechanism, and there is evidence that neuromodulatory techniques may have diferent effects on the populations of neurons that generate motor output in M1 and on those neural structures that are involved in generating corollary discharges (Voss et al., 2007). If there is indeed a link between modulation of corollary discharges and analgesia, concomitant stimulation of the dorsal prefrontal area might increase the beneficial effect, since this area has been shown to produce more motor corollary discharges than M1 after rTMS (Christensen et al., 2010). Moreover, left DLPC stimulation by rTMS has been shown to have an analgesic effect of its own, even in the absence of simultaneous M1 stimulation (Sacco et al., 2014).

However, new neuromodulatory strategies might be attempted. More specifically, since PET studies have implicated the right DLPC as a monitoring center for sensory-motor mismatch, it would be interesting to investigate a possible beneficial effect of inhibiting this area, using either lowfrequency rTMS or cathodal tDCS, in cases of chronic pain. In fact, Graff-Guerrero et al. (2005) described an analgesic effect of 1 Hz rTMS of the right DLPC. It might have been the result of direct inhibition of this area or of reciprocal inhibitory connections between right and lef DLPC through the corpus callosum. Further neuromodulation studies targeting the right DLPC might eventually help to clarify this issue.

Finally, when the underlying disease causes potentially reversible changes of cortical somatotopic maps, as in RSI cases, exercise programs to restore normal cortical representation of the involved body parts might benefit from adjuvant neuromodulatory treatments, such as tDCS.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JPB-N wrote this article. The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

- Byl, N., Wilson, F., Merzenich, M., Melnick, M., Scott, P., Oakes, A., et al. (1996). Sensory dysfunction associated with repetitive strain injuries of tendonitis and focal hand dystonia: a comparative study. J. Orthop. Sports Phys. Ther. 26, 234–244. doi: 10.2519/jospt.1996.23.4.234
- Christensen, M. S., Lundbye-Jensen, J., Grey, M. J., Vejlby, A. D., Belhage, B., and Nielsen, J. B. (2010). Illusory sensation of movement induced by repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. *PLoS One* 5:e13301. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0013301
- Cioni, B., and Meglio, M. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation for chronic nonmalignant pain: current state and future prospects. *Acta Neurochir. Suppl.* 97, 45–49. doi: 10.1007/978-3-211-33081-4_5
- de Villers-Sidani, E., and Merzenich, M. M. (2011). Lifelong plasticity in the rat auditory cortex: basic mechanisms and role of sensory experience. *Prog. Brain Res.* 191, 119–131. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-53752-2.00009-6
- Donoghue, J. P., Suner, S., and Sanes, J. N. (1990). Dynamic organization of primary motor cortex output to target muscles in adult rats. ii. rapid

reorganization following motor nerve lesions. Exp. Brain Res. 79, 492-503. doi: 10.1007/bf00229319

- DosSantos, M. F., Ferreira, N., Toback, R. L., Carvalho, A. C., and DaSilva, A. F. (2016). Potential mechanisms supporting the value of motor cortex stimulation to treat chronic pain syndromes. *Front. Neurosci.* 10:18. doi: 10.3389/fnins. 2016.00018
- Ellaway, P. H., Prochazka, A., Chan, M., and Gauthier, M. J. (2004). The sense of movement elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation in humans is due to sensory feedback. *J. Physiol.* 556, 651–660. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003. 060483
- Fink, G. R., Marshall, J. C., Halligan, P. W., Frith, C. D., Driver, J., Frackowiak, R. S., et al. (1999). The neural consequences of conflict between intention and the senses. *Brain* 122, 497–512. doi: 10.1093/brain/122. 3.497
- Fregni, F., Boggio, P. S., Lima, M. C., Ferreira, M. J., Wagner, T., Rigonatti, S. P., et al. (2006a). A sham-controlled, phase II trial of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of central pain in traumatic spinal cord injury. *Pain* 122, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2006. 02.023
- Fregni, F., Gimenes, R., Valle, A. C., Ferreira, M. J., Rocha, R. R., Natalle, L., et al. (2006b). A randomized, sham-controlled, proof of principle study of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 54, 3988–3998. doi: 10.1002/art.22195
- García-Larrea, L., Peyron, R., Mertens, P., Gregoire, M. C., Lavenne, F., Le Bars, D., et al. (1999). Electrical stimulation of motor cortex for pain control: a combined pet-scan and electrophysiological study. *Pain* 83, 259–273. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3959(99)00114-1
- Goldstein, F. J. (2002). Adjuncts to opioid therapy. J. Am. Osteopath. Assoc. 102, S15–S21.
- Graff-Guerrero, A., González-Olvera, J., Fresán, A., Gómez-Martín, D., Méndez-Núnez, J. C., and Pellicer, F. (2005). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of dorsolateral prefrontal cortex increases tolerance to human experimental pain. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 25, 153–160. doi: 10.1016/j. cogbrainres.2005.05.002
- Harris, A. J. (1999). Cortical origin of pathological pain. Lancet 354, 164–166. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(99)05003-5
- Hashemirad, F., Zoghi, M., Fitzgerald, P. B., and Jaberzadeh, S. (2015). The effect of anodal transcranial direct current stimulation on motor sequence learning in healthy individuals: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Brain Cogn.* 102, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2015. 11.005
- Hoogendam, J. M., Ramakers, G. M. J., and Di Lazzaro, V. (2010). Physiology of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human brain. *Brain Stimulat.* 3, 95–118. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2009. 10.005
- Kaas, J. H., Merzenich, M. M., and Killackey, H. P. (1983). The reorganization of somatosensory cortex following peripheral nerve damage in adult and developing mammals. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 6, 325–356. doi: 10.1146/annurev. ne.06.030183.001545
- Klein, M. M., Treister, R., Raij, T., Pascual-Leone, A., Park, L., Nurmikko, T., et al. (2015). Transcranial magnetic stimulation of the brain: guidelines for pain treatment research. *Pain* 156, 1601–1614. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.0000000000 00210
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2001). Pain relief induced by repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of precentral cortex. *Neuroreport* 12, 2963–2965. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200109170-00041
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2006). Motor cortex rTMS restores defective intracortical inhibition in chronic neuropathic pain. *Neurology* 67, 1568–1574. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000242731.10074.3c
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Goujon, C., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2011). Predictive value of rTMS in the identification of responders to epidural motor cortex stimulation therapy for pain. *J. Pain* 12, 1102–1111. doi: 10.1016/j. jpain.2011.05.004
- Maarrawi, J., Peyron, R., Mertens, P., Costes, N., Magnin, M., Sindou, M., et al. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation for pain control induces

changes in the endogenous opioid system. *Neurology* 69, 827–834. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000269783.86997.37

- Maihöfner, C., Baron, R., DeCol, R., Binder, A., Birklein, F., Deuschl, G., et al. (2007). The motor system shows adaptive changes in complex regional pain syndrome. *Brain* 130, 2671–2687. doi: 10.1093/brain/ awm131
- McCabe, C. S., Haigh, R. C., and Blake, D. R. (2008). Mirror visual feedback for the treatment of complex regional pain syndrome (type 1). *Curr. Pain Headache Rep.* 12, 103–107. doi: 10.1007/s11916-008-0020-7
- McCabe, C. S., Haigh, R. C., Halligan, P. W., and Blake, D. R. (2003). Referred sensations in patients with complex regional pain syndrome type 1. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 42, 1067–1073. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/ keg298
- McCabe, C. S., Haigh, R., Halligan, P. W., and Blake, D. R. (2005). Simulating sensory-motor incongruence in healthy volunteers: implications for a cortical model of pain. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 44, 509–516. doi: 10. 1093/rheumatology/keh529
- Melzack, R. (1990). Phantom limbs and the concept of a neuromatrix. Trends Neurosci. 13, 88–92. doi: 10.1016/0166-2236(90)90179-e
- Melzack, R. (2001). Pain and the neuromatrix in the brain. J. Dent. Educ. 65, 1378–1382.
- Merzenich, M. M., Kaas, J. H., Wall, J. T., Sur, M., Nelson, R. J., and Felleman, D. J. (1983). Progression of change following median nerve section in the cortical representation of the hand in areas 3b and 1 in adult owl and squirrel monkeys. *Neuroscience* 10, 639–665. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(83)90208-7
- Nguyen, J. P., Lefaucher, J. P., Le Guerinel, C., Eizenbaum, J. F., Nakano, N., Carpentier, A., et al. (2000). Motor cortex stimulation in the treatment of central and neuropathic pain. *Arch. Med. Res.* 31, 263–265. doi: 10.1016/s0188-4409(00)00078-3
- Nguyen, J. P., Nizard, J., Keravel, Y., and Lefaucheur, J. P. (2011). Invasive brain stimulation for the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 699–709. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2011.138
- Nuti, C., Peyron, R., García-Larrea, L., Brunon, J., Laurent, B., Sindou, M., et al. (2005). Motor cortex stimulation for refractory neuropathic pain: four year outcome and predictors of efficacy. *Pain* 118, 43–52. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2005. 07.020
- Ramachandran, V. S., McGeoch, P. D., and Williams, L. (2007). Can vestibular caloric stimulation be used to treat dejerine-roussy syndrome? *Med. Hypotheses* 69, 486–488. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2006.12.036
- Sacco, P., Prior, M., Poole, H., and Nurmikko, T. (2014). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation over primary motor vs non-motor cortical targets; effects on experimental hyperalgesia in healthy subjects. *BMC Neurology* 14:166. doi: 10.1186/s12883-014-0166-3
- Sanes, J. N., Suner, S., Lando, J. F., and Donoghue, J. P. (1988). Rapid reorganization of adult rat motor cortex somatic representation patterns after motor nerve injury. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 85, 2003–2007. doi: 10. 1073/pnas.85.6.2003
- Siddall, P., and McClelland, J. (1999). Non-painful sensory phenomena after spinal cord injury. J Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 66, 617–622. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.66. 5.617
- Strafella, A. P., Paus, T., Fraraccio, M., and Dagher, A. (2003). Striatal dopamine release induced by repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human motor cortex. *Brain* 126, 2609–2615. doi: 10.1093/brain/ awg268
- Therrien, A. S., Richardson, B. A., and Balasubramaniam, R. (2011). Continuous theta-burst stimulation to primary motor cortex reduces the overproduction of forces following removal of visual feedback. *Neuropsychologia* 49, 2941–2946. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2011.06.023
- Topka, H., Cohen, L. G., Cole, R. A., and Hallett, M. (1991). Reorganization of corticospinal pathways following spinal cord injury. *Neurology* 41, 1276–1283. doi: 10.1212/wnl.41.8.1276
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1991a). Treatment of thalamic pain by chronic motor cortex stimulation. *Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol.* 41, 131–134. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8159.1991. tb04058.x
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1991b). Chronic motor cortex stimulation for the treatment of central pain.

Acta Neurochir. Suppl. (Wien) 52, 137–139. doi: 10.1007/978-3-7091-9160-6_37

- Voss, M., Bays, P. M., Rothwell, J. C., and Wolpert, D. M. (2007). An improvement in perception of self-generated tactile stimuli following theta-burst stimulation of primary motor cortex. *Neuropsychologia* 45, 2712–2717. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2007.04.008
- Wang, Y., Wang, J. A., and Luo, F. (2011). Why self-induced pain feels less painful than externally generated pain: distinct brain activation patterns in selfand externally generated pain. *PLoS One* 6:e23536. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0023536

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Brasil-Neto. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution and reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain

Antonino Naro¹, Demetrio Milardi^{1,2}, Margherita Russo¹, Carmen Terranova³, Vincenzo Rizzo³, Alberto Cacciola^{1,2}, Silvia Marino¹, Rocco S. Calabrò¹ and Angelo Quartarone^{1,2*}

¹ IRCCS Centro Neurolesi "Bonino-Pulejo", Messina, Italy, ² Department of Biomedical, Dental Sciences and Morphological and Functional Images, University of Messina, Messina, Italy, ³ Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Messina, Messina, Italy

Neuromodulatory effects of non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS) have been extensively studied in chronic pain. A hypothetic mechanism of action would be to prevent or revert the ongoing maladaptive plasticity within the pain matrix. In this review, the authors discuss the mechanisms underlying the development of maladaptive plasticity in patients with chronic pain and the putative mechanisms of NIBS in modulating synaptic plasticity in neuropathic pain conditions.

Keywords: TMS, neuropathic pain, NIBS, plasticity, tDCS

INTRODUCTION

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Mariella Pazzaglia, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy Filippo Brighina, University of Palermo, Italy

> *Correspondence: Angelo Quartarone aquartar@unime.it

Received: 22 March 2016 **Accepted:** 12 July 2016 **Published:** 27 July 2016

Citation:

Naro A, Milardi D, Russo M, Terranova C, Rizzo V, Cacciola A, Marino S, Calabrò RS and Quartarone A (2016) Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:376. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00376 Despite plasticity of the central nervous system is considered a positive adaptive phenomenon related to structural modifications as well as changes in afferent inputs and target outputs, sometimes it may become detrimental causing significant dysfunctions. In this case, functional impairment is the result of maladaptive plasticity (Pascual-Leone et al., 2005).

The best example of maladaptive plasticity in human pathology is focal dystonia where sensory motor plasticity impairment occurs as a consequence of excessive practicing of a stereotyped movement leading to musician's dystonia or writer's cramp (Quartarone et al., 2006).

Non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS) has a therapeutic potential in focal dystonia, as revealed by clinical studies that have demonstrated the efficacious and long-lasting neuromodulatory effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) at 1 Hz over primary somatosensory area (S1; Havrankova et al., 2010) and rTMS at 0.2 Hz or 1 Hz over the premotor cortex (Murase et al., 2005; Borich et al., 2009).

Chronic pain is another classic example of maladaptive plasticity in neurology and provides the ideal model to discuss the use of NIBS in the prevention of this pathological event.

Therefore, in the present review, we would like to discuss the potential role of NIBS in blocking and possibly reverting maladaptive plasticity, which is associated with several models of chronic pain, such as central post-stroke pain, pain after spinal cord injury or post-surgical pain.

MALADAPTIVE PLASTICITY IN CHRONIC PAIN

The detection of noxious stimuli (Sherrington, 1906) is a protective process that helps to prevent injury by generating both a reflex withdrawal from the stimulus and a sensation so unpleasant that culminates in complex behavioral strategies to avoid further contact with such noxious stimuli. If

stimuli are particularly intense, sensitization of the nociceptive system may lower the threshold for nociception, increasing the amplitude of withdrawal responses to subsequent inputs (Woolf and Salter, 2000). In this sense, nociceptor-induced sensitization of the somatosensory system is a very efficient adaptive plastic mechanism that makes the system hyper alert in conditions in which a risk of further damage is high, for example, immediately after exposure to an intense or damaging stimulus.

In many clinical syndromes, pain is no longer protective. The pain in these situations arises spontaneously, can be elicited by normally innocuous stimuli (allodynia), is exaggerated and prolonged in response to noxious stimuli (hyperalgesia), and spreads beyond the site of injury (secondary hyperalgesia). Overstimulation of nociceptive pathways induced by chronic conditions (such as inflammatory pain, neuropathic pain, or deafferentation syndromes) in predisposed patients (depending on the influence of the individual genotype on the predisposition to pain chronicity and, consequently, the response to treatment; Baron, 2006) may lead to a massive maladaptive re-arrangement in pain-related structures, called central sensitization, which culminates in secondary hyperalgesia and allodynia. When neurons in the dorsal horn of spinal cord are subject to central sensitization, they develop: (i) an increase in spontaneous activity; (ii) a reduction in the threshold for activation by peripheral stimuli; (iii) an increase in response to supra-threshold stimulation; and (iv) an enlargement of their receptive fields (Woolf and King, 1990; Woolf and Salter, 2000; Ji et al., 2003). Central sensitization induces conversion of nociceptive-specific neurons to wide-dynamic-range neurons that now respond to both innocuous and noxious stimuli (Woolf, 1983, 2007).

In this way, spinal dorsal horn neurons undergoing central sensitization become hyper-excitable and hyper-responsive to nociceptive inputs from already sensitized or injured first order neurons. They also show hyper-responsiveness to inputs from other non-sensitized neurons outside the lesioned area (secondary hyperalgesia) and become responsive to non-nociceptive inputs to the nociceptive pathway (allodynia; Woolf, 2011).

At molecular level, central sensitization of pain is characterized by two different phases: (i) the phosphorylationdependent stage, resulting in rapid changes of glutamate receptors and ion channel properties. This stage is induced with a short latency (seconds) by intense, repeated, or sustained nociceptor inputs and typically lasts from tens of minutes to several hours in the absence of further nociceptor input. (ii) the transcription-dependent stage, where synthesis of new proteins take place for longer-lasting effects. Both these stages depend on N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors and glutamate signaling modifications and contribute to the induction and maintenance of acute activity-dependent central sensitization (Woolf and Thompson, 1991). Multiple triggers can contribute to the establishment of this process, such as substance P, Calcitonin Gene Related Peptide (CGRP), bradykinin, Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF), and nitric oxide (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009). Indeed, these different triggers are released or induced in response to nociceptor activity, and each trigger can initiate the activation of multiple intracellular signaling pathways

that lead to a hyperexcitability in dorsal horn neurons. The elevation in intracellular Ca^{2+} has a key role since it activates multiple Ca^{2+} -dependent kinases acting on receptors and ion channels, which increases synaptic efficacy.

Finally, glutamate receptor phosphorylation during central sensitization increases the activity/density of NMDA receptors, leading to an increase in membrane excitability, a facilitation of synaptic strength, a decrease in inhibitory influences in dorsal horn neurons, and the strengthening of nociceptive transmission at the dorsal horn. The role of glutamate in central sensitization is suggested by animal studies that have revealed that NMDA receptor blockade by microinjection of 2-amino-5-phosphonopentanoate in the rostral ventromedial medulla (RVM) attenuated signs of central sensitization (Coutinho et al., 1998; Urban et al., 1999). Similarly, microinjection of MK-801 (a NMDA receptor antagonist) within the thalamus reduces signs of central sensitization (Kawamura et al., 2010; Kaneko et al., 2011). The NIBS-induced plasticity modulation is achieved though several mechanisms, including changes in threshold, in kinetics and trafficking to the membrane of glutamate receptors, increase in inward currents and reduction in outward currents of ion channels, and reduction in inhibitory neurotransmission. Altogether, such mechanisms may lead to changes in the excitability of nociceptive neurons (Carvalho et al., 2000; Fang et al., 2003).

On the other hand, transcription-dependent changes are required for longer-lasting effects; these do not occur only in response to nociceptor activity but also as a consequence of peripheral inflammation and nerve injury (see below). In this stage, different mechanism of synaptic plasticity with some resemblance to long-term potentiation (LTP) and longterm depression (LTD) phenomena occur in central nervous system, thus activating either active synapses (homosynaptic potentiation) or non-activated synapses (heterosynaptic potentiation). The main mediators of these mechanism are thought to be the metabotropic glutamate receptors and the nitroxide (Fagni et al., 2000).

Even though the role of neural circuit remodeling and structural synaptic plasticity in the "pain matrix" in chronic pain has been thought as a secondary epiphenomenon to altered nociceptive signaling in the spinal cord, brain imaging studies on human patients and animal models have suggested the possibility that structural plastic changes in cortical neural circuits may actively contribute to the development of chronic pain symptoms (Kim and Kim, 2016). Indeed, activity-dependent central sensitization is basically an adaptive mechanism, since it prevents, e.g., the use of an injured body part. Nonetheless, central sensitization is pathological when tissue damage persists or if it becomes autonomous and it is maintained in absence of real signaling (Koltzenburg et al., 1992b).

At central level, the abovementioned plastic changes indeed occur in at least six supra-spinal structures of the pain matrix, including the primary somatosensory cortex (S1), secondary somatosensory cortex (S2), anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), insular cortex, and thalamus, which are involved in the phenomena of central sensitization (Urban and Gebhart, 1999; Zhuo, 2007). In addition, neuroimaging studies of induced secondary hyperalgesia have shown significant activations in the prefrontal cortex, periaqueductal gray (PAG), nucleus cuneiformis, superior colliculi, cerebellum and somatosensory and parietal associative cortices (Iadarola et al., 1998; Baron et al., 1999; Witting et al., 2001; Maihöfner et al., 2004; Zambreanu et al., 2005; Lee et al., 2008; Seifert et al., 2009). On the other hand, pathological and experimentally induced allodynia appear to be associated with enhanced activity of ACC, thalamus, RVM, PAG, insula, orbitofrontal cortex, dorsolateral prefrontal cortices (DLPFCs), putamen, somatosensory cortex, and dorsomedial midbrain. These supra-spinal structures may exert facilitatory pain mechanisms that have been implicated in the generation and maintenance of central sensitization and, possibly, the establishment of chronic pain (Lorenz et al., 2002, 2003; Becerra et al., 2006; Mainero et al., 2007; Seifert and Maihöfner, 2007; Geha et al., 2008).

By a molecular point of view, the NMDA-mediated mechanisms of central sensitization also contributes to the longer-lasting and sometimes persistent pain hypersensitivity (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009). With regard to neuropathic pain, damaged and non-damaged Adelta- and C-fiber generate spontaneous action potentials after a peripheral nerve injury (ectopic input; Devor and Seltzer, 1999; Djouhri et al., 2006). Such activity in C- and also Adelta-fiber can initiate and maintain activity-dependent central sensitization in the dorsal horn (Koltzenburg et al., 1992a; Devor, 2009). Injured and also non-injured sensory neurons in the dorsal root ganglion exhibit massive changes in transcription, thus altering their membrane properties, growth, and transmitter functions (Xiao et al., 2002). Affected fibers express new transmitters and neuromodulators, including substance P, BDNF, and a cofactor for nitroxide synthase (namely, synthetic enzymes for tetrahydrobiopterin). On the other hand, the stimulation of non-nociceptive fibers triggers the release of factors that can further drive central sensitization (Xiao et al., 2002). The release of these mediators induces a substantial disinhibition in the dorsal horn with loss of Gamma-Aminobutyric-Acid(GABA)ergic and glycinergic inhibitory currents leading to a NMDA-dependent excitotoxicity neuronal death (Moore et al., 2002; Scholz et al., 2005). In addition, there is also an increase in descending excitatory controls from the RVM in the brainstem after peripheral nerve injury, as well as a reduction of descending inhibitory controls (Vera-Portocarrero et al., 2006).

Of note, there are also structural changes as a consequence of the molecular processes described above, which consist in a transganglionic degeneration of C-fiber terminals in lamina II. This degeneration determines the myelinated Abeta-fibers sprouting from laminae III-IV into laminae I-II and making contact with nociceptive-specific neurons (Woolf et al., 1992, 1995). Finally, astrocytes become hyper-active after nerve injury and may play a role in the maintenance of neuropathic pain hypersensitivity (Zhuang et al., 2005).

It is likely that chronic pain, regardless of the etiology (inflammatory or neuropathic) and pain model, may trigger various forms of maladaptive structural plasticity at cortical and sub-cortical level, which in turn could be directly or indirectly involved in the development of sensory, emotional and cognitive symptoms of chronic pain. Since it is well known that structural plasticity of neuronal connections in the brain occurs after a period of several weeks or months after the functional changes, it is mandatory in the future, to intervene as soon as possible before these permanent changes may take place. In this perspective, the use of NIBS in the transition from acute to chronic pain should be explored in the near future to optimize a time window for new efficient therapeutic strategies (Andrade et al., 2013).

GENERAL OVERVIEW ON NON-INVASIVE BRAIN STIMULATION AND CORTICAL PLASTICITY: TMS AND TRANSCRANIAL DIRECT CURRENT STIMULATION (tDCS)

TMS and tDCS are methods to painlessly stimulate the cerebral cortex through the intact skull, and can be used to induce long-term effects in several cortical areas.

TMS was conceived as a method to investigate the integrity of the corticospinal outflow from cerebral motor cortex to the spinal cord (Rothwell, 1997). Indeed, TMS pulses readily penetrate the skull and carry an electric stimulating current into the cortex near the surface, thus activating the axons of interneurons of layers II and III that synapse onto the pyramidal neurons of layers V. In this way, the size of the response produced by a given stimulus is sensitive to the excitability of synaptic connections within the cortex, giving an indirect measure of the excitability of intrinsic cortical circuits within the conscious brain. This provides a reliable indicator of any changes produced by neural plasticity within the motor cortex. In addition, when probing motor cortex excitability with single pulses, TMS can also produce long-term changes in excitability if the TMS pulses are applied repetitively (Siebner and Rothwell, 2003). In general, low-frequency stimulation (1 Hz or below) depresses cortical excitability, whereas high-frequency application (5 Hz) increases cortical excitability (Quartarone et al., 2005a). Although the duration of the effects of brief rTMS is short-lasting, longerlasting after-effects can be achieved by using protocols that include longer periods of stimulation or multiple sessions of rTMS (Quartarone et al., 2006).

Most researchers believe that the long-lasting therapeutic effects of rTMS and the effects of magnetic stimulation on the processes described above are related to two phenomena: LTP and LTD (Ziemann, 2004). The possibility that rTMS induces changes in brain excitability that outlast the stimulation period has prompted its use for therapeutic purposes. The long lasting effects are probably mediated through NMDA synaptic plasticity. Indeed, it has been demonstrated that the long lasting after effects of continuous and intermittent theta burst stimulation on the M1 of healthy volunteers are abolished by using memantine, an NMDA-receptor antagonist (Huang et al., 2008). According to the classical model of induction of LTP- and LTD-like effects, postsynaptic NMDA receptors induce Ca^{2+} influx into neurons. This ionic shift triggers a series of reactions that prompt long-term changes in synaptic strength (Malenka and Bear, 2004). An

important upstream regulator of NMDA synaptic plasticity is the BDNF- Tropomyosin receptor kinase-B (TrkB) system. Indeed, we showed that a 5-day rTMS stimulation enhanced BDNF binding affinity for TrkB, BDNF-TrkB signaling, and NMDA receptor-TrkB interaction in rat prefrontal cortex (Wang et al., 2011). Interestingly, in the same study, we showed that the same protocol could induce an increased BDNF binding affinity for TrkB and enhanced BDNF-TrkB signaling in rats and humans peripheral lymphocytes (Wang et al., 2011). These results suggest that the long lasting excitatory effects of rTMS are at least in part mediated through an upstream regulation of glutamatergic NMDA interaction.

Another important issue about the mechanism of action of rTMS at a system level is that the effects of rTMS are not only restricted to the stimulated region but tend to spread over distant interconnected cortical, subcortical, and spinal structures (Kobayashi and Pascual-Leone, 2003). This possibility opens a window to reach subcortical structures of the pain matrix that are involved in the mechanism of central sensitization. Indeed, neuroimaging studies have revealed that rTMS applied over the primary motor cortex (M1) can modulate the activity in cortical and subcortical regions such as M1, premotor cortex supplementary motor area, thalamus, ACC, somatosensory cortex, insula, red nucleus, and cerebellum (Fox et al., 1997; Siebner et al., 2000; Baudewig et al., 2001; Lee et al., 2003; Okabe et al., 2003; Speer et al., 2003; Takano et al., 2004; Rounis et al., 2005; Gaynor et al., 2008; Cárdenas-Morales et al., 2011). Similarly, DLPFC, ACC, somatosensory cortex, basal ganglia, thalamus, insula, cerebellum and parahippocampus were the main targeted areas when rTMS was applied over DLPFC (Zheng, 2000; Paus et al., 2001; Loo et al., 2003; Michael et al., 2003; Ferrarelli et al., 2004).

tDCS does not induce any action potential, in contrast to other NIBS techniques. It instead modulates membrane excitability by the application of weak electrical currents through two oppositely charged electrodes. The amount of polarization is small, but it can bias the membrane potential of cells, changing the threshold for synaptic activation. When a positively charged electrode (anode) is applied to the surface of the scalp, a fraction of the current is thought to enter the brain and to polarize neurons in proximity of the electrode, thus increasing neuronal firing. Conversely, a negatively charged electrode (cathode) decreases cortical excitability and induces neuronal hyperpolarization (Nitsche and Paulus, 2000; Quartarone et al., 2006).

Application of a small current (1–2 mA), using two electrodes on the scalp for 5–10 min, changes cortical excitability up to 30–60 min afterward (Nitsche and Paulus, 2000). Animal experiments show that this leads to changes in firing rates of neurons while the stimulus is applied, and it is thought that this causes long-term effects on excitability that outlast the stimulation (Fritsch et al., 2010). Similar to the effects of rTMS, after-effects of tDCS are abolished by NMDA receptor antagonists and, hence, are likely to reflect changes in synaptic effectiveness (Nitsche et al., 2003). In addition to NMDA receptors, it is also possible that dopamine and GABA receptors are involved in tDCS-mediated neuroplasticity. Indeed the administration of sulpiride (a D2 receptor antagonist) abolishes tDCS after-effects in normal humans (Nitsche et al., 2006). In addition, lorazepam enhances and prolongs the plastic effects of anodal tDCS (Nitsche et al., 2004). Finally, the effects of tDCS can also be non-synaptic, possibly involving transient changes in the density of protein channels localized below the stimulating electrode or alterations on cAMP and calcium levels (Nitsche et al., 2008). Indeed, the tDCS-induced constant electric field can locally change ionic concentrations, induce a migration of transmembrane proteins (similarly to gel electrophoresis), thus causing steric and conformational changes, and locally alter the tissue acid–base balance (Ardolino et al., 2005). The latter may mainly affect NMDA signaling (Tang et al., 1990).

PUTATIVE MECHANISMS OF TMS IN PAIN TREATMENT

Best practices for neurostimulation on neuropathic pain have been standardized and are available in the European Federation of Neurological Societies for neurostimulation therapy for neuropathic pain (Cruccu et al., 2007). Nonetheless, it is difficult to determine which specific parameters are best for clinical use, since the TMS treatment parameters vary among the published studies. Effectiveness of rTMS depends on the type of neuropathic pain (Lefaucheur, 2006; Leung et al., 2013), although many types of intractable chronic pain have been treated with NIBS. On note, before rTMS can be applied in a patient, it is necessary to accurately determine timing, amount, and duration for each stimulation session, thereby ensuring the optimal duration of effect. Significant results have been reported when employing rTMS at 20 Hz (Fricová et al., 2009; Leung et al., 2013). Nonetheless, rTMS has also been tested at low-frequency stimulation (1 Hz), thus reducing the activity of excitatory circuits in the human motor cortex. However, the best frequency of stimulation for the most effective pain treatment has not yet been resolved. The most commonly targeted area is represented by the M1 contralateral to the position corresponding to the somatotopic location of the pain source; the DLPFC is also of interest, since it seems to have a substantial influence on neuronal circuits involved in the processing of cognitive and emotional aspects of pain (Rokyta and Fricová, 2012).

Beyond frequency and protocol duration, the orientation of the figure-of-eight-shaped coil used to perform the stimulation can influence the nature of the descending volleys elicited by the TMS itself. It is well known that the best analgesic effect is obtained using an antero-posterior orientation (André-Obadia et al., 2008). Taking into account the effects of magnetic field orientation on cortical fibers, pain relief after stimulation of M1 is thought to be produced by activating fibers running superficially within the precentral gyrus, parallel to the convexity of the cortical surface. This pattern of activation is similar to that produced by cathodal epidural motor cortex stimulation (EMCS) at the crown of the precentral gyrus.

Another important issue when designing a NIBS protocol for pain treatment is the timing of rTMS application. It is generally thought that rTMS should be applied as soon as possible in case of intractable pain (Treister et al., 2013).

There are many uncertainties regarding the mechanism of pain relief induced by TMS and the nature and connections of the TMS-activated neuronal circuits (Nguyen et al., 2011). It is thought that NIBS may target the 'top-down' regulatory system controlling anti-nociception. TMS may induce a variety of changes concerning LTD and LTP mechanisms, activation of feedback loops, and changes in neuronal excitability. In fact, neurostimulation can activate axons more easily than cell bodies (Nowak and Bullier, 1998) and, therefore, the mechanisms of action of neurostimulation must be modeled in terms of neural circuits rather than local brain activity changes. Axons recruited by cortical stimulation can be short fibers of intracortical interneurons of layers II and III and afferent or efferent fibers connected with distant structures. Altogether, these changes may decrease sensory pain threshold and inhibits the transmission of sensory information in the spinothalamic tract, depending on the stimulation duration and frequency of each treatment (Lefaucheur et al., 2004; Lefaucheur, 2008).

Of note, the fact that motor but not sensory cortex stimulation relieves pain is not fully understood. Since TMS only directly affects the superficial cortex, the currents rapidly dissipate, the triggered action potentials propagate to distributed neural networks, and M1 projections directly reach painmodulating structures (including medial thalamus, anterior cingulate/orbitofrontal cortices, and PAG), it is possible that parallel fibers within motor areas may be more suitable than the sensory ones to be targeted by TMS (Irlbacher et al., 2006; Wasserman et al., 2008; Mylius et al., 2012; Peterchev et al., 2012). Indeed, experimental evidence suggests that either epidural stimulation or NIBS may act through an antidromic modulation of the thalamo-cortical pathways (Tsubokawa et al., 1991), thus confirming the important role of the connections between afferent fibers from thalamic nuclei and pyramidal cells concerning nociception control (Villanueva and Fields, 2004). In keeping with this notion, recent studies confirmed that the integrity of the thalamo-cortical tract is required to mediate the anti-nociceptive effects of high-frequency rTMS of M1 (Ohn et al., 2012). In addition, there is evidence suggesting that rTMS may exert a descending modulation within the brainstem, triggered by the cortico-thalamic output (Lefaucheur et al., 2004).

Finally, it should be considered that rTMS of M1 also can act on structures involved in the affective, cognitive, and emotional aspects of pain, such as the cingulate, prefrontal, and orbitofrontal cortices involving opioidergic mechanisms (Tamura et al., 2004). In line with this view, an elevation of serum beta-endorphin concentration was found in patients with phantom limb pain successfully treated by high-frequency rTMS of M1 (Ahmed et al., 2011). Last, naloxone (an opioid receptor antagonist) significantly reduces the analgesic effect of highfrequency rTMS on either M1 or left DLPF in normal volunteers (de Andrade et al., 2011; Taylor et al., 2012). Regarding the neurotransmitters, the mechanisms of action of motor cortex stimulation could also involve inhibitory GABA transmission. This is suggested by some data reporting that intracortical inhibition, a TMS marker of GABAA transmission in the motor cortex, is reduced in the hemisphere contralateral to neuropathic

pain. High-frequency rTMS of M1 can restore intracortical inhibition in correlation with the amount of induced pain relief in patients with neuropathic pain (Lefaucheur et al., 2006, 2012; Fierro et al., 2010; Mhalla et al., 2011).

PUTATIVE MECHANISMS OF tDCS IN PAIN TREATMENT

As compared to TMS, tDCS after-effects are less well characterized (Ngernyam et al., 2013). There is growing evidence confirming the effectiveness of tDCS in treating different types of neuropathic pain (Knotkova et al., 2013), including refractory orofacial pain, fibromyalgia, phantom pain, and back pain (Rokyta et al., 2012; Bolognini et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2013). Several papers have used different sites of stimulation, including the DLPFC and M1 (Fregni et al., 2006a,b; O'Connell et al., 2013), intensity of stimulation (1–2 mA), time (from 10 up to 30 min; Boggio et al., 2009) and duration of application (i.e., number of sessions per week; Soler et al., 2010).

The mechanism of action of tDCS differs from that of rTMS or epidural motor cortex stimulation, since tDCS-induced current intensity is not high enough to generate action potentials into the brain by itself alone (Lefaucheur, 2016). As outlined above, tDCS increases or decreases the value of axon membrane potential (depolarization or hyperpolarization), according to the polarity (anodal or cathodal) of the stimulation. However, tDCS may exert local and remote effects that, like rTMS, extend well beyond the time of stimulation, reversibly, painlessly, and safely (Nitsche and Paulus, 2001).

Similarly to EMCS and rTMS, the analgesic effects of tDCS may result from the modulation of distant neural structures involved in sensory-discriminative, cognitive, or emotional aspect of chronic pain (Yoon et al., 2014). Indeed, tDCS has preferential analgesic efficacy when the motor cortex receives anodal stimulation, whereas EMCS-induced analgesia is mediated by the placement of cathode over M1 (Holsheimer et al., 2007b; Foerster et al., 2015). This is supported by a recent study showing decreased levels of glutamate in the ACC and thalamus and increased levels of N-acetyl-aspartate and GABA in the posterior and anterior insula after anodal tDCS delivered over the left M1 in patients with non-neuropathic pain (DosSantos et al., 2012). In addition, similarly to rTMS, tDCS may also target the opioid system. In particular, the posterior thalamus was activated by anodal tDCS of M1 in a patient with trigeminal neuropathic pain (Holsheimer et al., 2007a).

EXPERT COMMENTARY AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

In line with the current lines of research, we hypothesize that NIBS over M1 could exert its modulation of descending facilitatory pathways and the subsequent disruption of ongoing plastic changes in cortical and sub-cortical structures of the pain matrix, before they consolidate in maladaptive structural phenomena. Considering that central sensitization is a mechanism mediated by NMDA related synaptic plasticity, it is tempting to consider the possibility of using rTMS at early stages to shift the threshold of plasticity and to trigger homeostatic mechanisms that could reset abnormal plasticity and may prevent the development of maladaptive plasticity phenomena.

In line with this hypothesis, one opportunity of manipulating the abnormal plasticity in acute pain would be to prime the effects of rTMS. Indeed, preconditioning M1 using tDCS prior to 1 Hz rTMS of M1 effectively modulated experimental thermal pain thresholds. In addition, the direction of pain threshold modulation after 1 Hz rTMS depended on the polarity of tDCS priming. For the cathodal (inhibitory) tDCS before 1 Hz rTMS, heat and cold pain thresholds significantly increased. Consistently with the concept that pre-conditioning with tDCS controls the direction of the effect of subsequent rTMS, pain threshold decrease was observed after the anodal (excitatory) tDCS before 1 Hz rTMS (Moloney and Witney, 2013).

Further studies are needed to provide direct evidence of the efficacy of NIBS to prevent the development of maladaptive plasticity at an early stage, using the prime technique. In particular, it would be important to evaluate the homeostatic control of plasticity in patients with neuropathic pain, especially in the acute phase, in order to better define the priming protocol of stimulation.

It is interesting to note that patients suffering from migraine have an alteration of the homeostatic regulation plasticity within

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, M. A., Mohamed, S. A., and Sayed, D. (2011). Long-term antalgic effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of motor cortex and serum beta-endorphin in patients with phantom pain. *Neurol. Res.* 33, 953–958. doi: 10.1179/1743132811Y.0000000045
- Andrade, D. C., Borges, I., Bravo, G. L., Bolognini, N., and Fregni, F. (2013). Therapeutic time window of noninvasive brain stimulation for pain treatment: inhibition of maladaptive plasticity with early intervention. *Expert Rev. Med. Devices* 10, 339–352. doi: 10.1586/ erd.12.90
- André-Obadia, N., Mertens, P., Gueguen, A., Peyron, R., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2008). Pain relief by rTMS: differential effect of current flow but no specific action on pain subtypes. *Neurology* 71, 833–840. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000325481.61471.f0
- Antal, A., Lang, N., Boros, K., Nitsche, M., Siebner, H. R., and Paulus, W. (2008). Homeostatic metaplasticity of the motor cortex is altered during headache-free intervals in migraine with aura. *Cereb. Cortex* 18, 2701–2705. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhn032
- Ardolino, G., Bossi, B., Barbieri, S., and Priori, A. (2005). Non-synaptic mechanisms underlie the after-effects of cathodal transcutaneous direct current stimulation of the human brain. J. Physiol. 568, 653–663. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2005.088310
- Baron, N. (2006). Mechanisms of disease: neuropathic pain—a clinical perspective. Nat. Clin. Pract. Neurol. 2, 95–106. doi: 10.1038/ncpneuro0113
- Baron, R., Baron, Y., Disbrow, E., and Roberts, T. P. (1999). Brain processing of capsaicin-induced secondary hyperalgesia: a functional MRI study. *Neurology* 53, 548–557. doi: 10.1212/WNL53.3.548
- Baudewig, J., Siebner, H. R., Bestmann, S., Tergau, F., Tings, T., Paulus, W., et al. (2001). Functional MRI of cortical activations induced by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). *Neuroreport* 12, 3543–3548. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200111160-00034

the motor cortex between the attacks (Antal et al., 2008), similarly to patients with focal dystonia, another condition characterized by maladaptive plasticity (Quartarone et al., 2005b; Kang et al., 2011).

Finally, since there are no reliable serum biological markers that can assess neuroplasticity, it will be useful to validate surrogate outcomes for neuroplasticity using TMS, high-density electroencephalography, and neuroimaging methods (including tractography), in the attempt to better correlate functional and structural maladaptive plastic changes with clinical outcomes.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AN: work conception and design, work revision, final approval, global agreement. DM: data acquisition, data analysis, data interpretation, work revision, final approval, global agreement. MR: work conception and design, work revision, final approval, global agreement. CT: data acquisition, data analysis, data interpretation, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. VR: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. AC: data acquisition, data analysis, data analysis, data interpretation, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. RC: data acquisition, data analysis, data interpretation, work revision, final approval, global agreement. RC: data acquisition, data analysis, data interpretation, work revision, final approval, global agreement. AQ: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. AQ: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. AQ: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. AQ: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement. AQ: work conception and design, drafting the work, final approval, global agreement.

- Becerra, L., Morris, S., Bazes, S., Gostic, R., Sherman, S., Gostic, J., et al. (2006). Trigeminal neuropathic pain alters responses in CNS circuits to mechanical (brush) and thermal (cold and heat) stimuli. *J. Neurosci.* 26, 10646–10657. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2305-06.2006
- Boggio, P. S., Amancio, E. J., Correa, C. F., Cecilio, S., Valasek, C., et al. (2009). Transcranial DC stimulation coupled with TENS for the treatment of chronic pain: a preliminary study. *Clin. J. Pain* 25, 691–695.
- Bolognini, N., Olgiati, E., Maravita, A., Ferraro, F., and Fregni, F. (2013). Motor, and parietal cortex stimulation for phantom limb pain, and sensations. *Pain* 154, 1274–1280. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2013.03.040
- Borich, M., Arora, S., and Kimberley, T. J. (2009). Lasting effects of repeated rTMS application in focal hand dystonia. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 27, 55–65. doi: 10.3233/RNN-2009-0461
- Cárdenas-Morales, L., Grön, G., and Kammer, T. (2011). Exploring the aftereffects of theta burst magnetic stimulation on the human motor cortex: a functional imaging study. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 32, 1948–1960. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 21160
- Carvalho, A. L., Duarte, C. B., and Carvalho, A. P. (2000). Regulation of AMPA receptors by phosphorylation. *Neurochem. Res.* 25, 1245–1255. doi: 10.1023/A:1007644128886
- Coutinho, S. V., Urban, M. O., and Gebhart, G. F. (1998). Role of glutamate receptors and nitric oxide in the rostral ventromedial medulla in visceral hyperalgesia. *Pain* 78, 59–69. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(98)00137-7
- Cruccu, G., Aziz, T. Z., Garcia-Larrea, L., Hansson, P., Jensen, T. S., Lefaucheur, J. P., et al. (2007). European EFNS guidelines on neurostimulation therapy for neuropathic pain. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 14, 952–970. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2007.01916.x
- de Andrade, D. C., Mhalla, A., Adam, F., Texeira, M. J., and Bouhassira, D. (2011). Neuropharmacological basis of rTMS-induced analgesia: the role of endogenous opioids. *Pain* 152, 320–326. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.10.032
- Devor, M. (2009). Ectopic discharge in Abeta afferents as a source of neuropathic pain. Exp. Brain Res. 196, 115–128. doi: 10.1007/s00221-009-1724-6

- Devor, M., and Seltzer, Z. (1999). Pathophysiology of Damaged Nerves in Relation to Chronic Pain. Edinburg: Churchill Livingstone.
- Djouhri, L., Koutsikou, S., Fang, X., McMullan, S., and Lawson, S. N. (2006). Spontaneous pain, both neuropathic and inflammatory, is related to frequency of spontaneous firing in intact C-fiber nociceptors. *J. Neurosci.* 26, 1281–1292. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3388-05.2006
- DosSantos, M. F., Love, T. M., Martikainen, I. K., Nascimento, T. D., Fregni, F., Cummiford, C., et al. (2012). Immediate effects of tDCS on the μ -opioid system of a chronic pain patient. *Front. Psychiatry* 3:93. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012.00093
- Fagni, L., Chavis, P., Ango, F., and Bockaert, J. (2000). Complex interactions between mGluRs, intracellular Ca2+ stores and ion channels in neurons. *Trends Neurosci.* 23, 80–88. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(99)01492-7
- Fang, L., Wu, J., Zhang, X., Lin, Q., and Willis, W. D. (2003). Increased phosphorylation of the GluR1 subunit of spinal cord alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionate receptor in rats following intradermal injection of capsaicin. *Neuroscience* 122, 237–245. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(03)00526-8
- Ferrarelli, F., Haraldsson, H. M., Barnhart, T. E., Roberts, A. D., Oakes, T. R., Massimini, M., et al. (2004). 17Ffluoromethane PET/TMS study of effective connectivity. *Brain Res. Bull.* 64, 103–113. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2004.04.020
- Fierro, B., De Tommaso, M., Giglia, F., Giglia, G., Palermo, A., and Brighina, F. (2010). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) during capsaicin-induced pain: modulatory effects on motor cortex excitability. *Exp. Brain Res.* 203, 31–38. doi: 10.1007/s00221-010-2206-6
- Foerster, B. R., Nascimento, T. D., DeBoer, M., Bender, M. A., Rice, I. C., Truong, D. Q., et al. (2015). Excitatory and inhibitory brain metabolites as targets of motor cortex transcranial direct current stimulation therapy and predictors of its efficacy in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 67, 576–581. doi: 10.1002/art.38945
- Fox, P., Ingham, R., George, M. S., Mayberg, H., Ingham, J., Roby, J., et al. (1997). Imaging human intra-cerebral connectivity by PET during TMS. *Neuroreport* 8, 2787–2791. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199708180-00027
- Fregni, F., Boggio, P. S., Lima, M. C., Ferreira, M. J., Wagner, T., Rigonatti, S. P., et al. (2006a). A sham-controlled, phase II trial of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of central pain in traumatic spinal cord injury. *Pain* 122, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2006.02.023
- Fregni, F., Gimenes, R., Valle, A. C., Ferreira, M. J., Rocha, R. R., Natalle, L., et al. (2006b). A randomized, sham-controlled, proof of principle study of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum* 54, 3988–3998. doi: 10.1002/art.22195
- Fricová, J., Klírová, M., Šóš, P., Tišlerová, B., Masopust, V., Haeckel, M., et al. (2009). Repetitive transcranial stimulation in chronic neurogenic pain. 5th World Congress Institute of Pain, New York, USA. *Pain Practice* 9:38.
- Fritsch, B., Reis, J., Martinowich, K., Schambra, H. M., Ji, Y., Cohen, L. G., et al. (2010). Direct current stimulation promotes BDNF-dependent synaptic plasticity: potential implications for motor learning. *Neuron* 66, 198–204. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.03.035
- Gaynor, L. M., Kühn, A. A., Dileone, M., Litvak, V., Eusebio, A., Pogosyan, A., et al. (2008). Suppression of beta oscillations in the subthalamic nucleus following cortical stimulation in humans. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 28, 1686–1695. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06363.x
- Geha, P. Y., Baliki, M. N., Wang, X., Harden, R. N., Paice, J. A., and Apkarian, A. V. (2008). Brain dynamics for perception of tactile allodynia (touch-induced pain) in postherpetic neuralgia. *Pain* 138, 641–656. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2008. 02.021
- Havrankova, P., Jech, R., Walker, N. D., Operto, G., Tauchmanova, J., Vymazal, J., et al. (2010). Repetitive TMS of the somatosensory cortex improves writer's cramp and enhances cortical activity. *NeuroEndocrinol. Lett.* 31, 73–86.
- Holsheimer, J., Lefaucheur, J. P., Buitenweg, J. R., Goujon, C., Nineb, A., and Nguyen, J. P. (2007a). The role of intra-operative motor evoked potentials in the optimization of chronic cortical stimulation for the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 118, 2287–2296. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2007. 07.015
- Holsheimer, J., Nguyen, J. P., Lefaucheur, J. P., and Manola, L. (2007b). Cathodal, anodal or bifocal stimulation of the motor cortex in the management of chronic pain. Acta Neurochir. Suppl. 97, 57–66. doi: 10.1007/978-3-211-33081-4_7

- Huang, Y. Z., Rothwell, J. C., Edwards, M. J., and Chen, R. S. (2008). Effect of physiological activity on an NMDA-dependent form of cortical plasticity in human. *Cereb. Cortex* 18, 563–570. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhm087
- Iadarola, M. J., Berman, K. F., Zeffiro, T. A., Byas-Smith, M. G., Gracely, R. H., Max, M. B., et al. (1998). Neural activation during acute capsaicinevoked pain and allodynia assessed with PET. *Brain* 121, 931–947. doi: 10.1093/brain/121. 5.931
- Irlbacher, K., Kuhnert, J., Roricht, S., Meyer, B. U., and Brandt, S. A. (2006). Central and peripheral deafferent pain: therapy with repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Nervenarzt* 77, 1198–1203.
- Ji, R. R., Kohno, T., Moore, K. A., and Woolf, C. J. (2003). Central sensitization and LTP: do pain and memory share similar mechanisms? *Trends Neurosci.* 26, 696–705. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2003.09.017
- Kaneko, M., Kaneko, T., Kaneko, R., Chokechanachaisakul, U., Kawamura, J., Sunakawa, M., et al. (2011). The role of N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor subunits in the rat thalamic mediodorsal nucleus during central sensitization. *Brain Res.* 1371, 16–22. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.11.054
- Kang, J. S., Terranova, C., Hilker, R., Quartarone, A., and Ziemann, U. (2011). Deficient homeostatic regulation of practice-dependent plasticity in writer's cramp. *Cereb. Cortex* 21, 1203–1212. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhq204
- Kawamura, J., Kaneko, T., Kaneko, M., Sunakawa, M., Kaneko, R., Chokechanachaisakul, U., et al. (2010). Neuron-immune interactions in the sensitized thalamus induced by mustard oil application to rat molar pulp. *J. Dent. Res.* 89, 1309–1314. doi: 10.1177/0022034510377202
- Kim, W., and Kim, S. K. (2016). Neural circuit remodeling and structural plasticity in the cortex during chronic pain. *Korean J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 20, 1–8. doi: 10.4196/kjpp.2016.20.1.1
- Knotkova, H., Portenoy, R. K., and Cruciani, R. A. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) relieved itching in a patient with chronic neuropathic pain. *Clin. J. Pain* 29, 621–622. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e31826b1329
- Kobayashi, M., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2003). Transcranial magnetic stimulation in neurology. *Lancet Neurol.* 2, 145–156. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(03)00321-1
- Koltzenburg, M., Lundberg, L. E., and Torebjork, H. E. (1992a). Dynamic and static components of mechanical hyperalgesia in human hairy skin. *Pain* 51, 207–219.
- Koltzenburg, M., Wahren, L. K., and Torebjork, H. E. (1992b). Dynamic changes of mechanical hyperalgesia in neuropathic pain states and healthy subjects depend on the ongoing activity of unmyelinated nociceptive afferents. *Pflugers. Arch.* 420:452.
- Latremoliere, A., and Woolf, C. J. (2009). Central sensitization: a generator of pain hypersensitivity by central neural plasticity. J. Pain 10, 895–926. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2009.06.012
- Lee, L., Siebner, H. R., Rowe, J. B., Rizzo, V., Rothwell, J. C., Frackowiak, R. S., et al. (2003). Acute remapping within the motor system induced by low-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. *J. Neurosci.* 23, 5308–5318.
- Lee, M. C., Zambreanu, L., Menon, D. K., and Tracey, I. (2008). Identifying brain activity specifically related to the maintenance and perceptual consequence of central sensitization in humans. J. Neurosci. 28, 11642–11649. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2638-08.2008
- Lefaucheur, J. P. (2006). The use of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) in chronic neuropathic pain. *Neurophysiol. Clin.* 36, 117–124. doi: 10.1016/j.neucli.2006.08.002
- Lefaucheur, J. P. (2008). Principles of therapeutic use of transcranial and epidural cortical stimulation. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 119, 2179–2184. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2008.07.007
- Lefaucheur, J. P. (2016). Cortical neurostimulation for neuropathic pain: state of the art and perspectives. *Pain* 157, S81–S89. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.000000000000001
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Ayache, S. S., Sorel, M., Farhat, W. H., Zouari, H. G., Ciampi de Andrade, D., et al. (2012). Analgesic effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of the motor cortex in neuropathic pain: influence of theta burst stimulation priming. *Eur. J. Pain* 1, 1403–1413. doi: 10.1002/j.1532-2149.2012.00150.x
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2006). Motor cortex rTMS improves defective intracortical inhibition in patients with chronic neuropathic pain: correlation with pain relief. *Neurology* 67, 1568–1574. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000242731.10074.3c

- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Zerah, F., Bendib, B., Cesaro, P., et al. (2004). Neurogenic pain relief by repetitive transcranial magnetic cortical stimulation depends on the origin and the site of pain. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 75, 612–616. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2003.022236
- Leung, W. W., Jones, A. Y., Ng, S. S., Wong, C. Y., and Lee, J. F. (2013). Acupuncture transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation reduces discomfort associated with barostat-induced rectal distension: a randomizedcontrolled study. *World J. Gastroenterol.* 19, 381–388. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v19. i3.381
- Loo, C. K., Sachdev, P. S., Haindl, W., Wen, W., Mitchell, P. B., Croker, V. M., et al. (2003). High (15Hz) and low (1Hz) frequency transcranial magnetic stimulation have different acute effects on regional cerebral blood flow in depressed patients. *Psychol. Med.* 33, 997–1006. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703007955
- Lorenz, J., Cross, D. J., Minoshima, S., Morrow, T. J., Paulson, P. E., and Casey, K. L. (2002). A unique representation of heat allodynia in the human brain. *Neuron* 35, 383–393. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00767-5
- Lorenz, J., Minoshima, S., and Casey, K. L. (2003). Keeping pain out of mind: the role of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in pain modulation. *Brain* 126, 1079–1091. doi: 10.1093/brain/awg102
- Maihöfner, C., Schmelz, M., Forster, C., Neundörfer, B., and Handwerker, H. O. (2004). Neural activation during experimental allodynia: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 19, 3211–3218. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2004.03437.x
- Mainero, C., Zhang, W. T., Kumar, A., Rosen, B. R., and Sorensen, A. G. (2007). Mapping the spinal and supraspinal pathways of dynamic mechanical allodynia in the human trigeminal system using cardiacgated fMRI. *Neuroimage* 35, 1201–1210. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007. 01.024
- Malenka, R. C., and Bear, M. F. (2004). LTP and LTD: an embarrassment of riches. *Neuron* 44, 5–21. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2004.09.012
- Mhalla, A., Baudic, S., Ciampi deAndrade, D., Gautron, M., Perrot, S., Teixeira, M. J., et al. (2011). Long-term maintenance of the analgesic effects of transcranial magnetic stimulation in fibromyalgia. *Pain* 152, 1478–1485. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2011.01.034
- Michael, N., Gösling, M., Reutemann, M., Kersting, A., Heindel, W., Arolt, V., et al. (2003). Metabolic changes after repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) of the left prefrontal cortex: a sham controlled proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (1H MRS) study of healthy brain. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 17, 2462–2468. doi: 10.1046/j.1460-9568.2003.02683.x
- Moloney, T. M., and Witney, A. G. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) priming of 1Hz repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) modulates experimental pain thresholds. *Neurosci. Lett.* 534, 289–294. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.11.049
- Moore, K. A., Kohno, T., Karchewski, L. A., Scholz, J., Baba, H., and Woolf, C. J. (2002). Partial peripheral nerve injury promotes a selective loss of GABAergic inhibition in the superficial dorsal horn of the spinal cord. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 6724–6731.
- Murase, N., Rothwell, J. C., Kaji, R., Urushihara, R., Nakamura, K., Murayama, N., et al. (2005). Subthreshold low-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation over the premotor cortex modulates writer's cramp. *Brain* 128, 104–115. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh315
- Mylius, V., Borckardt, J. J., and Lefaucheur, J. P. (2012). Noninvasive cortical modulation of experimental pain. *Pain* 153, 1350–1363. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.04.009
- Ngernyam, N., Jensen, M. P., Auvichayapat, N., Punjaruk, W., and Auvichayapat, P. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation in neuropathic pain. J. Pain Relief. 3:1.
- Nguyen, J. P., Nizard, J., Keravel, Y., and Lefaucheur, J. P. (2011). Invasive brain stimulation for the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 699–709. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2011.138
- Nitsche, M. A., Cohen, L. G., Wassermann, E. M., Priori, A., Lang, N., Antal, A., et al. (2008). Transcranial direct current stimulation: state of the art 2008. *Brain Stimul.* 1, 206–223. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2008.06.004
- Nitsche, M. A., Fricke, K., Henschke, U., Schlitterlau, A., Liebetanz, D., Lang, N., et al. (2003). Pharmacological modulation of cortical excitability shifts induced by transcranial direct current stimulation in humans. *J. Physiol.* 553, 293–301. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.049916

- Nitsche, M. A., Lampe, C., Antal, A., Liebetanz, D., Lang, N., Tergau, F., et al. (2006). Dopaminergic modulation of long-lasting direct current-induced cortical excitability changes in the human motor cortex. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 23, 1651–1657. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04676.x
- Nitsche, M. A., Liebetanz, D., Schlitterlau, A., Henschke, U., Fricke, K., Frommann, K., et al. (2004). GABAergic modulation of DC stimulationinduced motor cortex excitability shifts in humans. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 19, 2720–2726. doi: 10.1111/j.0953-816X.2004.03398.x
- Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2000). Excitability changes induced in the human motor cortex by weak transcranial direct current stimulation. *J. Physiol. (Lond.)* 527, 633–639. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.t01-1-00633.x
- Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2001). Sustained excitability elevations induced by transcranial DC motor cortex stimulation in humans. *Neurology* 57, 1899–1901. doi: 10.1212/WNL.57.10.1899
- Nowak, L. G., and Bullier, J. (1998). Axons, but not cell bodies, are activated by electrical stimulation in cortical gray matter. I. Evidence from chronaxie measurements. *Exp. Brain Res.* 118, 477–488. doi: 10.1007/s002210050304
- O'Connell, N. E., Cossar, J., Marston, L., Wand, B. M., Bunce, D., De Souza, L. H., et al. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation of the motor cortex in the treatment of chronic nonspecific low back pain: a randomized, doubleblind exploratory study. *Clin. J. Pain* 29, 26–34. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e3182 47ec09
- Ohn, S. H., Chang, W. H., Park, C. H., Kim, S. T., Lee, J. I., Pascual-Leone, A., et al. (2012). Neural correlates of the antinociceptive effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on central pain after stroke. *Neurorehabil. Neural Repair* 26, 344–352. doi: 10.1177/1545968311423110
- Okabe, S., Hanajima, R., Ohnishi, T., Nishikawa, M., Imabayashi, E., Takano, H., et al. (2003). Functional connectivity revealed by single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) during repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) of the motor cortex. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 114, 450–457. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(02)00408-X
- Pascual-Leone, A., Amedi, A., Fregni, F., and Merabet, L. B. (2005). The plastic human brain cortex. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 28, 377–401. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144216
- Paus, T., Castro-Alamancos, M. A., and Petrides, M. (2001). Cortico-cortical connectivity of the human mid-dorsolateral frontal cortex and its modulation by repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 14, 1405–1411. doi: 10.1046/j.0953-816x.2001.01757.x
- Peterchev, A. V., Wagner, T. A., Miranda, P. C., Nitsche, M. A., Paulus, W., Lisanby, S. H., et al. (2012). Fundamentals of transcranial electric and magnetic stimulation dose: definition, selection, and reporting practices. *Brain Stimul.* 5, 435–453. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2011.10.001
- Quartarone, A., Bagnato, S., Rizzo, V., Morgante, F., Sant'angelo, A., Battaglia, F., et al. (2005a). Distinct changes in cortical and spinal excitability following highfrequency repetitive TMS to the human motor cortex. *Exp. Brain Res.* 161, 114–124. doi: 10.1007/s00221-004-2052-5
- Quartarone, A., Rizzo, V., Bagnato, S., Morgante, F., Sant'Angelo, A., Romano, M., et al. (2005b). Homeostatic-like plasticity of the primary motor hand area is impaired in focal hand dystonia. *Brain* 128, 1943–1950. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh527
- Quartarone, A., Siebner, H. R., and Rothwell, J. C. (2006). Task-specific hand dystonia: can too much plasticity be bad for you? *Trends Neurosci.* 29, 192–199. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2006.02.007
- Rokyta, R., and Fricová, J. (2012). Neurostimulation methods in the treatment of chronic pain. *Physiol. Res.* 61, S23–S31.
- Rokyta, R., Kršiak, M., and Kozák, J. (2012).). Pain The Monography of Algesiology. Praha: Tigis, 747.
- Rothwell, J. C. (1997). Techniques and mechanisms of action of transcranial stimulation of the human motor cortex. J. Neurosci. Methods 74, 113–122. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0270(97)02242-5
- Rounis, E., Lee, L., Siebner, H. R., Rowe, J. B., Friston, K. J., Rothwell, J. C., et al. (2005). Frequency specific changes in regional cerebral blood flow and motor system connectivity following rTMS to the primary motor cortex. *Neuroimage* 26, 164–176. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.01.037
- Scholz, J., Broom, D. C., Youn, D. H., Mills, C. D., Kohno, T., Suter, M. R., et al. (2005). Blocking caspase activity prevents transsynaptic neuronal apoptosis and the loss of inhibition in lamina II of the dorsal horn after peripheral nerve injury. J. Neurosci. 25, 7317–7323. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1526-05.2005

- Seifert, F., Bschorer, K., De Col, R., Filitz, J., Peltz, E., Koppert, W., et al. (2009). Medial prefrontal cortex activity is predictive for hyperalgesia and pharmacological antihyperalgesia. J. Neurosci. 29, 6167–6175. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4654-08.2009
- Seifert, F., and Maihöfner, C. (2007). Representation of cold allodynia in the human brain – a functional MRI study. *Neuroimage* 35, 1168–1180. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.01.021
- Sherrington, C. S. (1906). Observations on the scratch-reflex in the spinal dog. *J. Physiol.* 34, 1–50. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1906.sp001139
- Siebner, H. R., Peller, M., Willoch, F., Minoshima, S., Boecker, H., Auer, C., et al. (2000). Lasting cortical activation after repetitive TMS of the motor cortex: a glucose metabolic study. *Neurology* 54, 956–963. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54. 4.956
- Siebner, H. R., and Rothwell, J. C. (2003). Transcranial magnetic stimulation: new insights into representational cortical plasticity. *Exp. Brain Res.* 148, 1–16. doi: 10.1007/s00221-002-1234-2
- Soler, M. D., Kumru, H., Pelayo, R., Vidal, J., Tormos, J. M., Fregni, F., et al. (2010). Effectiveness of transcranial direct current stimulation and visual illusion on neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury. *Brain* 133, 2565–2577. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq184
- Speer, A. M., Willis, M. W., Herscovitch, P., Daube-Witherspoon, M., Shelton, J. R., Benson, B. E., et al. (2003). Intensity-dependent regional cerebral blood flow during 1-Hz repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) in healthy volunteers studied with H2 positron emission tomography: I. Effects of primary motor cortex rTMS. *Biol. Psychiatry* 54, 818–825. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00002-7
- Takano, B., Drzezga, A., Peller, M., Sax, I., Schwaiger, M., Lee, L., et al. (2004). Shortterm .modulation of regional excitability and blood flow in human motorcortex following rapid-rate transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Neuroimage* 23, 849–859
- Tamura, Y., Okabe, S., Ohnishi, T., Saito, D., Arai, N., Mochio, S., et al. (2004). Effects of 1-Hz repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on acute pain induced by capsaicin. *Pain* 107, 107–115. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2003.10.011
- Tang, C. M., Dichter, M., and Morad, M. (1990). Modulation of the N-methyl-D-aspartate channel by extracellular H+. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 87, 6445–6449. doi: 10.1073/pnas.87.16.6445
- Taylor, J. J., Borckardt, J. J., and George, M. S. (2012). Endogenous opioids mediate left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex rTMS-induced analgesia. *Pain* 153, 1219–1225. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.02.030
- Treister, R., Lang, M., Klein, M. M., and Oaklander, A. L. (2013). Non-invasive transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) of the motor cortex for neuropathic pain—at the tipping point? *Rambam Maimonides Med. J.* 4, e0023. doi: 10.5041/RMMJ.10130
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1991). Treatment of thalamic pain by chronic motor cortex stimulation. *Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol.* 14, 131–134. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8159.1991.tb0 4058.x
- Urban, M. O., Coutinho, S. V., and Gebhart, G. F. (1999). Involvement of excitatory amino acid receptors and nitric oxide in the rostral ventromedial medulla in modulating secondary hyperalgesia produced by mustard oil. *Pain* 81, 45–55. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(98)00265-6
- Urban, M. O., and Gebhart, G. F. (1999). Supraspinal contributions to hyperalgesia. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 96, 7687–7692. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96. 14.7687
- Vera-Portocarrero, L. P., Zhang, E. T., Ossipov, M. H., Xie, J. Y., King, T., Lai, J., et al. (2006). Descending facilitation from the rostral ventromedial medulla maintains nerve injury-induced central sensitization. *Neuroscience* 140, 1311– 1320. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.03.016
- Villanueva, L., and Fields, H. L. (2004). "Endogenous central mechanisms of pain modulation," in *Progress in Pain Research and Management. The Pain System in Normal and Pathological States: A Primer for Clinicians*, eds L. Villanueva, A. H. Dickenson, and H. Ollat (Seattle: IASP Press), 223–246.
- Wang, H. Y., Crupi, D., Liu, J., Stucky, A., Cruciata, G., Di Rocco, A., et al. (2011). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation enhances BDNF-TrkB signaling in both brain and lymphocyte. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 11044–11054. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2125-11.2011

- Wasserman, E. M., Epstein, C. M., Ziemann, U., Walsh, V., Paus, T., and Lisanby, S. H. (2008). *The Oxford Handbook of Transcranial Stimulation*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Witting, N., Kupers, R. C., Svensson, P., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Gjedde, A., and Jensen, T. S. (2001). Experimental brush-evoked allodynia activates posterior parietal cortex. *Neurology* 57, 1817–1824. doi: 10.1212/WNL.57.10.1817
- Woolf, C. J. (1983). Evidence for a central component of post-injury pain hypersensitivity. *Nature* 306, 686–688. doi: 10.1038/306686a0
- Woolf, C. J. (2007). Central sensitization: uncovering the relation between pain and plasticity. *Anesthesiology* 106, 864–867. doi: 10.1097/01.anes.0000264769.87038.55
- Woolf, C. J. (2011). Central sensitization: implications for the diagnosis and treatment of pain. Pain 152, S2–S15. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.09.030
- Woolf, C. J., and King, A. E. (1990). Dynamic alterations in the cutaneous mechanoreceptive fields of dorsal horn neurons in the rat spinal cord. *J. Neurosci.* 10, 2717–2726.
- Woolf, C. J., and Salter, M. W. (2000). Neuronal plasticity: increasing the gain in pain. Science 288, 1765–1769. doi: 10.1126/science.288.5472.1765
- Woolf, C. J., Shortland, P., and Coggeshall, R. E. (1992). Peripheral nerve injury triggers central sprouting of myelinated afferents. *Nature* 355, 75–78. doi: 10.1038/355075a0
- Woolf, C. J., Shortland, P., Reynolds, M., Ridings, J., Doubell, T., and Coggeshall, R. E. (1995). Reorganization of central terminals of myelinated primary afferents in the rat dorsal horn following peripheral axotomy. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 360, 121–134. doi: 10.1002/cne.903600109
- Woolf, C. J., and Thompson, S. W. (1991). The induction and maintenance of central sensitization is dependent on N-methyl-D-aspartic acid receptor activation: implications for the treatment of post-injury pain hypersensitivity states. *Pain* 44, 293–299. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(91)90100-C
- Xiao, H. S., Huang, Q. H., Zhang, F. X., Bao, L., Lu, Y. J., Guo, C., et al. (2002). Identification of gene expression profile of dorsal root ganglion in the rat peripheral axotomy model of neuropathic pain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 8360–8365. doi: 10.1073/pnas.122231899
- Yoon, E. J., Kim, Y. K., Kim, H. R., Kim, S. E., Lee, Y., and Shin, H. I. (2014). Transcranial direct current stimulation to lessen neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury: a mechanistic PET study. *Neurorehabil. Neural Repair* 28, 250–259. doi: 10.1177/1545968313507632
- Zambreanu, L., Wise, R. G., Brooks, J. C., Iannetti, G. D., and Tracey, I. (2005). A role for the brainstem in central sensitisation in humans. Evidence from functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Pain* 114, 397–407.
- Zhang, X., Cao, B., Yan, N., Liu, J., Wang, J., Tung, V. O., et al. (2013). Vagus nerve stimulation modulates visceral pain-related affective memory. *Behav. Brain Res.* 236, 8–15. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2012.08.027
- Zheng, X. M. (2000). Regional cerebral blood flow changes in drug-resistant depressed patients following treatment with transcranial magnetic stimulation: a statistical parametric mapping analysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 100, 75–80. doi: 10.1016/S0925-4927(00)00073-1
- Zhuang, Z. Y., Gerner, P., Woolf, C. J., and Ji, R. R. (2005). ERK is sequentially activated in neurons, microglia, and astrocytes by spinal nerve ligation and contributes to mechanical allodynia in this neuropathic pain model. *Pain* 114, 149–159. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2004.12.022
- Zhuo, M. (2007). A synaptic model for pain: long-term potentiation in the anterior cingulate cortex. *Mol. Cells* 23, 259–271.
- Ziemann, U. (2004). TMS induced plasticity in human cortex. Rev. Neurosci. 15, 253–266. doi: 10.1515/REVNEURO.2004.15.4.253

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Naro, Milardi, Russo, Terranova, Rizzo, Cacciola, Marino, Calabrò and Quartarone. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Commentary: Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain

Arman Taheri¹, Mahbod Lajevardi¹, Sara Emami^{1*}, Sanaz Shabani¹ and Hassan Sharifi^{2,3}

¹ Department of Anesthesiology and Pain Medicine, Imam Khomeini Hospital, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran, ² Department of Medical Surgical Nursing, School of Nursing and Midwifery, Iranshahr University of Medical Sciences, Iranshahr, Iran, ³ School of Nursing and Midwifery, Mashhad University of Medical Sciences, Mashhad, Iran

Keywords: neuroplasticity, chronic pain, intermittent fasting, brain stimulation, maladaptive plasticity

A commentary on

Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain by Naro, A., Milardi, D., Russo, M., Terranova, C., Rizzo, V., Cacciola, A., et al. (2016). Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:376. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00376

Pain as a plastic neurophysiological process is a multifaceted sensory and emotional experience. Recent investigations have demonstrated that the neuroplastic changes occur in the structure and function of the brain, particularly in affective and somatosensory regions, in response to chronic pain. These neuroplastic changes could contribute to the maladaptive plasticity (Apkarian et al., 2011); however, recent evidence suggests that these changes may be modifiable and in some cases reversible with specific targeted interventions (Bushnell et al., 2013). In this regard, several promising interventions such as behavioral interventions, human brain stimulation (HBS), feedback and pharmacological interventions were identified for promoting adaptive neuroplastic changes (Cramer et al., 2011).

HBS has been proven effective for treatment of several chronic painful conditions by improving brain function and/or disrupting its activity. Depolarizing neurons, triggering action potentials and changing the brain cortex excitability are among the most important underlying mechanisms of HBS (Davis and van Koningsbruggen, 2013). In their comprehensive and detailed paper regarding non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS), Naro et al. (2016) argued that NIBS is an effective treatment for preventing and possibly reverting maladaptive plasticity. They suggested that NIBS could stimulate the several cortical areas of the brain and disrupt the ongoing of plastic changes in cortical and sub-cortical structures of the pain matrix.

We would like to congratulate the authors for their exhaustive review. We want to highlight the promising effects of intermittent fasting for improving adaptive neuroplastic changes. In addition, we want to propound the idea of combining NIBS and intermittent fasting as a promising multifaceted therapeutic approach for preventing or possibly reverting the maladaptive plasticity induced by chronic pain.

The efficacy of fasting in reducing weight, delaying aging, and enhancing health status as well as diminishing pain in rheumatoid arthritis is well-documented (Longo and Mattson, 2014). From the perspective of molecular mechanisms, fasting or food deprivation challenges brain function to manage energy efficiently. It has been argued that intermittent fasting may enhance brain function by improving synaptic plasticity, promoting neurogenesis (Longo and Mattson, 2014), enhancing neuronal stress resistance, increasing synaptogenesis, reducing inflammation, promoting motor

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Aurore Thibaut, University of Liège, Belgium Mirret M. El-Hagrassy, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital, USA

*Correspondence:

Sara Emami saraemami19@gmail.com

Received: 02 December 2016 Accepted: 22 March 2017 Published: 07 April 2017

Citation:

Taheri A, Lajevardi M, Emami S, Shabani S and Sharifi H (2017) Commentary: Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 11:172. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00172 and cognitive function, as well as exerting complex integrated adaptive responses in the brain and enhancing resistance of the brain to injury (Van Praag et al., 2014). According to Van Praag et al. (2014), fasting affects brain areas by changing the expression of genes that encode proteins involved in *"synaptic plasticity, neurotrophic factor signaling, and cellular bioenergetics, disposal of damaged proteins and organelles, and cellular stress resistance."*

From the perspective of pathophysiological mechanisms, the most recent evidence suggests that intermittent fasting could improve chronic pain induced neuroplastic changes (Sibille et al., 2016). According to Sibille et al. (2016), the intermittent fasting and administration of glucose could improve cognitive function, neuroplasticity and activate pain-associated paths in brain and ultimately could increase pain treatment effectiveness. In addition, some animals and humans studies have acknowledged that intermittent fasting could prevent brain dysfunction, improve cognitive function and enhance neuroplasticity (Messier, 2004; Fusco and Pani, 2013).

In summary, available evidence supports the benefits of both NIBS and intermittent fasting for preventing and possibly reverting the maladaptive plasticity in chronic neuropathic

REFERENCES

- Apkarian, A. V., Hashmi, J. A., and Baliki, M. N. (2011). Pain and the brain: specificity and plasticity of the brain in clinical chronic pain. *Pain* 152, S49–S64. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.11.010
- Bushnell, M. C., Ceko, M., and Low, L. A. (2013). Cognitive and emotional control of pain and its disruption in chronic pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 14, 502–511. doi: 10.1038/nrn3516
- Cramer, S. C., Sur, M., Dobkin, B. H., O'Brien, C., Sanger, T. D., Trojanowski, J. Q., et al. (2011). Harnessing neuroplasticity for clinical applications. *Brain* 134(Pt 6), 1591–1609. doi: 10.1093/brain/awr039
- Davis, N. J., and van Koningsbruggen, M. G. (2013). "Non-invasive" brain stimulation is not non-invasive. *Front. Syst. Neurosci.* 7:76. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2013.00076
- Fusco, S., and Pani, G. (2013). Brain response to calorie restriction. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 70, 3157–3170. doi: 10.1007/s00018-012-1223-y
- Longo, V. D., and Mattson, M. P. (2014). Fasting: molecular mechanisms and clinical applications. *Cell Metab.* 19, 181–192. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2013.12.008
- Messier, C. (2004). Glucose improvement of memory: a review. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 490, 33–57. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.02.043
- Naro, A., Milardi, D., Russo, M., Terranova, C., Rizzo, V., Cacciola, A., et al. (2016). Non-invasive Brain Stimulation, a Tool to Revert Maladaptive Plasticity in Neuropathic Pain. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 10:376. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00376

painful conditions. Therefore, one question has been raised that merits further attention: Could the addition of intermittent fasting improve the effectiveness of NIBS in preventing, reducing and/or reverting the maladaptive plasticity in patients with chronic pain in comparison to each approach separately?

Considering all of aforementioned evidence, it seems that combining brain stimulation and intermittent fasting appear to be promising strategy for improving adaptive neuroplastic changes. This combination has potential to open new windows for better treatment of chronic pain. Therefore, future welldesigned studies will be required to confirm the benefit and clinical efficacy of combining brain stimulation and intermittent fasting in preventing or possibly reverting the development of maladaptive brain plasticity in patients with chronic neuropathic pain.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the writing of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Sibille, K. T., Bartsch, F., Reddy, D., Fillingim, R. B., and Keil, A. (2016). Increasing neuroplasticity to bolster chronic pain treatment: a role for intermittent fasting and glucose administration? *J. Pain* 17, 275–281. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2015.11.002
- Van Praag, H., Fleshner, M., Schwartz, M. W., and Mattson, M. P. (2014). Exercise, energy intake, glucose homeostasis, and the brain. J. Neurosci. 34, 15139–15149. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.2814-14.2014

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer ME and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation, and the handling Editor states that the process nevertheless met the standards of a fair and objective review.

Copyright © 2017 Taheri, Lajevardi, Emami, Shabani and Sharifi. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Brain Stimulation Therapy for Central Post-Stroke Pain from a Perspective of Interhemispheric Neural Network Remodeling

Takashi Morishita* and Tooru Inoue

Department of Neurosurgery, Faculty of Medicine, Fukuoka University, Fukuoka, Japan

Central post-stroke pain (CPSP) is a debilitating, severe disorder affecting patient quality of life. Since CPSP is refractory to medication, various treatment modalities have been tried with marginal results. Following the first report of epidural motor cortex (M1) stimulation (MCS) for CPSP, many researchers have investigated the mechanisms of electrical stimulation of the M1. CPSP is currently considered to be a maladapted network reorganization problem following stroke, and recent studies have revealed that the activities of the impaired hemisphere after stroke may be inhibited by the contralesional hemisphere. Even though this interhemispheric inhibition (IHI) theory was originally proposed to explain the motor recovery process in stroke patients, we considered that IHI may also contribute to the CPSP mechanism. Based on the IHI theory and the fact that electrical stimulation of the M1 suppresses CPSP, we hypothesized that the inhibitory signals from the contralesional hemisphere may suppress the activities of the M1 in the ipsilesional hemisphere, and therefore pain suppression mechanisms may be malfunctioning in CPSP patients. In this context, transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) was considered to be a reasonable procedure to address the interhemispheric imbalance, as the bilateral M1 can be simultaneously stimulated using an anode (excitatory) and cathode (inhibitory). In this article, we review the potential mechanisms and propose a new model of CPSP. We also report two cases where CPSP was addressed with tDCS, discuss the potential roles of tDCS in the treatment of CPSP, and make recommendations for future studies.

Keywords: transcranial direct current stimulation, post-stroke central pain, interhemispheric inhibition, motor cortex, pain suppression

INTRODUCTION

Stroke is a vascular disorder of the brain causing various symptoms including motor weakness, sensory disturbances, balance problems, and spasticity. Pain after stroke can be caused by various conditions secondary to spasticity, and a recent study reported that as many as 39.0% of stroke patients experienced new-onset chronic pain after stroke (Klit et al., 2011). Among various pain etiologies, central post-stroke pain (CPSP) is an especially debilitating, severe disorder characterized by intractable pain with abnormal sensations such as burning and allodynia, which severely affect the quality of life (QOL).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sandra Carvalho, University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Jonathan Miller, University Hospitals Case Medical Center, USA Koichi Hosomi, Osaka University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Takashi Morishita tmorishita@fukuoka-u.ac.jp

Received: 13 February 2016 Accepted: 04 April 2016 Published: 21 April 2016

Citation:

Morishita T and Inoue T (2016) Brain Stimulation Therapy for Central Post-Stroke Pain from a Perspective of Interhemispheric Neural Network Remodeling. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:166. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00166 CPSP was first described by Dejerine and Roussy as a consequence of stroke-related lesions in the thalamus (Dejerine and Roussy, 1906); however, lesions in other brain structures in the somatosensory pathway may result in CPSP (MacGowan et al., 1997; Klit et al., 2009). In the somatosensory pathway, lesions in the ventrocaudalis portae nucleus of the thalamus and lateral medulla particularly predispose patients to CPSP (Sprenger et al., 2012). The prevalence of CPSP has been reported to be 1–12% (Andersen et al., 1995; MacGowan et al., 1997; Lampl et al., 2002; Weimar et al., 2002; Widar et al., 2002; Appelros, 2006; Kuptniratsaikul et al., 2009; Lundström et al., 2009).

Even though the mechanisms of CPSP remain unclear, CPSP has been considered to be a maladapted network reorganization problem after stroke (Hosomi et al., 2015), as CPSP usually occurs in a delayed fashion from weeks to months after the initial insult (Nasreddine and Saver, 1997). To explain the abnormal network conditions of CPSP, various circuit models have been proposed (Klit et al., 2009; Hosomi et al., 2015). In this article, we review the potential mechanisms and propose a new model of CPSP. We also report two cases where CPSP was ameliorated with transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) and discuss the potential roles of tDCS in the treatment of CPSP and future studies.

MALFUNCTIONING NEURONAL CIRCUITS

CPSP is characterized by either spontaneous or evoked unpleasant feelings described as allodynia, hyperalgesia, and dysesthesia. Insults to the central nervous system (CNS) induce various responses including neurochemical reactions, cytotoxicity, and inflammation at the cellular levels, and these changes have been considered to induce maladapted neuroplasticity resulting in the abnormal sensations of CPSP (Yezierski, 2005; Costigan et al., 2009).

Hyperactivities in pain-related structures have been described in various studies and are supported by the fact that medications suppressing neuronal activities were reported to be effective for CPSP (Leijon and Boivie, 1989; Attal et al., 2000; Vestergaard et al., 2001; Canavero and Bonicalzi, 2004; Vranken et al., 2008). In particular, spontaneous pain has been considered to be due to hyperexcitability in the pain circuits of the brain (Vestergaard et al., 1995), and neurophysiological studies revealed hyperactive thalamic bursting activities in CPSP cases (Lenz et al., 1994, 2004). These findings were also supported by neuroimaging studies that showed increased regional cerebral blood flow (rCBF) in the thalamus of patients with Wallengerg syndrome and CPSP (Peyron et al., 1998).

The mechanisms of abnormal hyperactivities in the pain network could be also explained by "disinhibition theory" (Craig and Bushnell, 1994). The CNS is controlled by a delicate balance between excitation and inhibition (Vanegas and Schaible, 2004; Hull and Scanziani, 2007; Bee and Dickenson, 2008; Costigan et al., 2009; Heinricher et al., 2009), and the pain sensations in CPSP are considered to be caused by an imbalance. Burning pain could be explained by the damage to the transmission system for cold sensations, for instance. Conversely, it has been reported that additional stroke lesions may either aggravate (Kim, 1999) or alleviate the preexisting pain (Soria and Fine, 1991; Helmchen et al., 2002). These cases illustrated that CPSP is a network reorganization disorder. It should be noted that there are affective and sensory components in pain sensation (Sewards and Sewards, 2002a,b). Limbic structures including the amygdala and insular cortex are a part of the affective pain circuit (Price, 2000), and there is a possibility that CPSP involves the malfunctioning of the circuit. Additionally, a recent resting-state functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) study has shown changes in the default mode network activities in chronic pain states (Baliki et al., 2014).

INVASIVE BRAIN STIMULATION PROCEDURES

In a classic clinical experience, the applications of thalamotomy (Menon, 2014) and postcentral gyrectomy were described (Erickson et al., 1952). These procedures were performed based on a theory that the thalamus and somatosensory cortex are the "center of the pain perception," and removing these structures might decrease pain sensations. These procedures are no longer performed in modern neurosurgery practice. Currently, there are two neurosurgical approaches to CPSP: deep brain stimulation (DBS) and invasive motor cortex (M1) stimulation (MCS). These brain stimulation therapies have been widely used, as they are considered to be safer than destruction surgery, due to the possibility of reversibility.

Various brain structures have been stimulated with DBS methods to treat intractable pain. The most frequently reported DBS targets have been the periaqueductal gray matter (PAG), periventricular gray matter (PVG), and ventroposterior (VP) nucleus of the thalamus (Hosobuchi, 1983; Tsubokawa et al., 1984; Owen et al., 2006). The mechanism of action of PAG/PVG stimulation was originally reported to involve activation of the μ -opioid system (Hosobuchi et al., 1977) even though increases in endogenous opioid levels were not consistently found in these cases (Dionne et al., 1984; Young and Chambi, 1987). Electrical stimulation of the VP nucleus has also been considered to suppress the abnormal firing in the thalamus. However, no randomized controlled studies have definitively demonstrated favorable outcomes with these methods (Bittar et al., 2005). In both procedures, PAG/PVG and Vc DBS leads were unilaterally implanted in the ipsilesional hemisphere. Another classic DBS target was the septal nuclei, which were considered to be associated with pleasurable feelings (Heath, 1963). However, Gol reported that electrical stimulation of the septal nuclei was only effective in one of six cases (Gol, 1967).

Recently, neuropsychiatric DBS approaches have been applied to address the affective components of pain in pain disorders. The DBS targets included limbic structures, the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC; Boccard et al., 2014a,b), and the ventral capsule/ventral striatum (VC/VS; Machado et al., 2013; Morishita et al., 2015a). The ACC stimulation was applied based on the experience of anterior cingulotomy for intractable pain and obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD; Brotis et al., 2009). Boccard et al. reported favorable outcomes in the pain levels and QOL of 11 patients who had follow-up evaluations after bilateral ACC DBS (Boccard et al., 2014a). However, Morishita et al. (2015a) reported an unsuccessful case of unilateral VC/VS stimulation. Currently, a bilateral VC/VS DBS study is underway (clinicalTrial.gov Identifier: NCT01072656).

In the early 1990's, MCS was first introduced by Tsubokawa et al. (1991a,b). Since then, many researchers have replicated the effects of electrical stimulation of the M1 using either invasive or non-invasive methods (Lima and Fregni, 2008). Nguyen et al. (2011) reported that MCS showed greater than 40% pain reduction on the visual analog scale (VAS) in 60% of CPSP patients in their literature review. The efficacy of MCS has been proven by several controlled trials as well (Nguyen et al., 2008; Velasco et al., 2008).

Tsubokawa proposed the descending pain inhibitory mechanism in his report and suggested that electrical stimulation of the upper level structures in the sensory pathway may inhibit deafferentation pain from lower level lesions (Tsubokawa et al., 1993). Peyron et al. (2000, 2007) revealed that MCS activated remote areas, including the cingulate gyrus. A recent animal study showed that MCS suppressed activity in the primary somatosensory cortex and prefrontal cortex (Jiang et al., 2014). Interestingly, pain relief usually is delayed several days to weeks following the start of MCS therapy (Nguyen et al., 2011). These findings may indicate that pain relief by MCS can be achieved by global pain network modulation involving corticocortical and thalamocortical loops rather than merely activating the primary M1. Katayama et al. (1998) reported that MCS more effectively addressed CPSP in patients with better motor functions. This finding may indicate that the degree of damage in the corticospinal tract (CST) is associated with the integrity of the pain inhibitory network involving the M1.

INTERHEMISPHERIC INTERACTIONS

Various animal and neuroimaging studies have shown poststroke neuroplastic changes in the neural network involving the contralesional hemisphere (Xerri et al., 2014). For example, a recent animal study demonstrated enhanced activity in the somatosensory cortex of the contralesional hemisphere only 30–50 min after a small ischemic lesion was induced in the somatosensory cortex (Mohajerani et al., 2011). Additionally, compensatory remodeling with functional recovery reportedly occurred in the contralesional hemisphere 1 month after the functional loss of the ipsilesional hemisphere in the recovery process after complete infarction of the somatosensory cortex (Takatsuru et al., 2009).

fMRI studies have shown contralesional M1 activation during tasks using the impaired upper extremity in stroke cases (Rehme et al., 2011; Grefkes and Fink, 2014). Recent studies using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and MRI revealed that abnormal activity of the contralesional M1 might inhibit motor recovery after stroke (Grefkes and Fink, 2014; Volz et al., 2015), and a resting-state fMRI study revealed increased interhemispheric M1-M1 functional connectivity in stroke patients compared with that in healthy volunteers (Liu et al., 2015). All of these findings underpin the importance of the role of the contralesional hemisphere in the network reorganization after stroke. In this context, there is a possibility that the maladapted neuroplasticity in the contralesional hemisphere may partly contribute to the abnormal pain sensations in CPSP. In fact, it has been reported that additional stroke lesions in the contralateral hemisphere to the first stroke lesion influenced the preexisting CPSP (Kim, 1999; Helmchen et al., 2002). We hypothesized that the inhibitory signals from the contralesional hemisphere may suppress the activities of the M1 in the lesioned hemisphere, and therefore pain suppression mechanisms may be malfunctioning in the CPSP patients (**Figure 1**).

tDCS FOR CPSP

As mentioned above, past studies have shown that recovery of the impaired limb may be inhibited by abnormal contralesional M1 activities. This interhemispheric inhibition (IHI) theory has been applied for neurorehabilitation therapy using tDCS to improve motor functions (Lüdemann-Podubecká et al., 2014). In tDCS therapy, the bilateral motor cortices can be stimulated simultaneously using an anode (excitatory) and cathode (inhibitory). tDCS, therefore, has been considered to be a reasonable treatment modality to address interhemispheric imbalance due to stroke. Based on the IHI theory and the fact that anodal M1 stimulation suppresses the CPSP, we considered that tDCS may address both interhemispheric imbalance in neural activities and pain at the same time.

Only a few reports have concerned the use of tDCS for CPSP, even though tDCS have widely used for the treatment of other types of neuropathic pain (Fregni et al., 2006; DosSantos et al., 2012; Mehta et al., 2015). Most studies placed the anode over the contralateral M1 to the painful site and the cathode over the supraorbital area on the other side, and continuous stimulation was administered for 20 min at 2000 μ A. Bae et al. used the same tDCS method for CPSP cases and reported the clinical effects of active tDCS therapy group compared to a sham stimulation group (Bae et al., 2014). In the same report, the authors concluded that pain reduction was achieved only in the active stimulation group. Another report, from our group, showed that tDCS improved CPSP as well as motor functions, and an imaging study demonstrated improved interhemispheric balance (Morishita et al., 2015b).

Here we present two representative CPSP cases where pain reduction was successfully achieved with tDCS therapy using a commercially available stimulator (DC-Stimulator plus, neuroConn, Germany). For the tDCS procedure, we positioned the electrode aiming at the M1, and the anode and cathode were placed on the lesional and the contralesional sides, respectively, on C3 and C4 of the international 10–20 electroencephalography system. We administered 2500 μ A of continuous stimulation for 20 or 25 min. These parameters were selected based on the previous tDCS report concerning safety (Poreisz et al., 2007).

The first case was a 72-year-old woman with dysesthesia in her right hemibody, who had had a left thalamic hemorrhage 1 year prior. The pain started 3 months after the left thalamic hemorrhage, and she rated the pain as 60/100 on the VAS.



In this case, we administered 10 sham stimulations and 10 active stimulations during 2 weeks at a hospitalized setting. Her pain level was evaluated in a double-blinded fashion, such that the rater and the patient did not know whether sham or active stimulation had been administered at each session. The pain level was significantly lower with active stimulation than sham stimulation (active vs. sham: 26.9 \pm 5.49 vs. 39.5 \pm 13.4, p = 0.006). Motor function was evaluated using an action research arm test (ARAT), which demonstrated improvement from 30 (baseline) to 37 (after all sessions). We also performed functional near infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) to evaluate the interhemispheric balance at baseline and after all tDCS sessions. The fNIRS study showed improvement in the imbalance of the motor activity between the left and right hemispheres, and the activated motor area was more focused on the left hemisphere (Figure 2). This fNIRS finding was consistent with the results of previous fMRI studies (Grefkes and Fink, 2014). This case was previously reported elsewhere (Morishita et al., 2015b).

The second case was a 66-year-old man who started having burning pain and allodynia in his left hemibody 3 months after a right thalamic hemorrhage (**Figure 3**). He visited us 16 months after the onset of CPSP. We administered tDCS therapy twice a week on an outpatient basis. The tDCS settings were the same as in case 1. Before the tDCS therapy, he rated his pain in his upper extremity as a 96 on the VAS; however, he rated his pain as 48 on the VAS following 15 sessions of tDCS therapy. In this case, we evaluated the motor function of the impaired upper extremity using the Fugl–Meyer Assessment scale, and the upper extremity score improved from 57 (baseline) to 62 (after all sessions). As presented in our illustrative cases, tDCS may be a promising treatment option for CPSP cases. Interestingly, our cases showed improvements in motor function as well as pain. It may be debated whether the motor recovery was secondary to the pain reduction or not, however, we consider that electrical stimulation of the M1 itself results in motor recovery, as shown by various studies (Lüdemann-Podubecká et al., 2014). To test our theory and prove the effectiveness of tDCS for CPSP, further clinical studies are warranted. Additionally, even though case reports are not enough convincible to conclude that addition of contralateral cathodal tDCS had any additional effect over ipsilateral anodal stimulation alone, we believe this bilateral tDCS approach may address the abnormalities in the interhemispheric neural network.

CONCLUSIONS

In this article, we briefly reviewed the basic theories concerning the mechanisms of CPSP and proposed a CPSP neurocircuit model involving the contralesional M1. Malfunctioning neuronal circuits in CPSP may involve the contralesional hemisphere, and IHI may play an important role in pain mechanisms. Most brain stimulation therapies in the past have targeted the ipsilesional hemisphere, but we hypothesize that intervening in both hemispheres may be more effective to address CPSP. Further investigation of network abnormalities in the contralesional hemisphere may shed light on the potential mechanisms of CPSP.

Rather than trying to address the "abnormal region" in the brain, a neural network modulation approach to the global



FIGURE 2 | Neuroimaging studies in case 1. (A) Coronal view of a T1-weighted image. The arrow indicates a post-hemorrhagic lesion in the left thalamus. (B,C) Functional near infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) results showing oxyhemoglobin level mapping during a right fist closure and opening task over a 3-D reconstructed image of the patient's brain. Red and green indicate higher and lower functional activity levels, respectively. Arrows indicate the central sulci. Following all transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) sessions, activity in the right hemisphere was reduced. (This figure was adapted from Morishita et al. (2015b) with permission).



FIGURE 3 | A T2 weighted MRI image showing thalamic lesion in case 2. An arrow indicates the stroke lesion in the right thalamus.

pain system would be desirable in future studies (Thompson et al., 2012). In this context, non-invasive brain stimulation techniques such as TMS and tDCS are excellent treatment options as well as research tools. Since a number of studies have already shown the efficacy of electrical stimulation of the M1 in the ipsilesional hemisphere, neuroplastic changes following magnetic or electrical stimulation of the contralesional may also be observed. Based on these findings, more effective brain stimulation parameters may be found.

Due to the heterogeneous nature of stroke, CPSP etiology varies among patients, and the number of patients who receive brain stimulation therapy is limited. Therefore, cross-over study designs having active and sham stimulation periods for each case might be desirable to test the efficacy of new stimulation approaches. For future clinical trials using brain stimulation techniques, we also propose formation of a registry database recording clinically important variables including: (1) anatomical location of the stroke lesion; (2) time between the stroke onset and CPSP onset; (3) detailed pain assessment using universal measures; (4) details of stimulation methods and parameters; and (5) clinical outcomes, inclusive of post-procedure pain scores and adverse events. This will allow us to analyze the data from a standardized cohort and lead to better understanding of CPSP etiology.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TM contributed to conception of the article and data collections, and wrote the manuscript. TI supervised the manuscript writing and reviewed the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was partly supported by Japan Society for the Promotion of Science Grant-in-Aid for young scientists (B) 15K19984, Takeda Science Foundation, The Uehara Memorial Foundation, and a fund from the Central Research Institute of Fukuoka University (No. 161042).

REFERENCES

- Andersen, G., Vestergaard, K., Ingeman-Nielsen, M., and Jensen, T. S. (1995). Incidence of central post-stroke pain. *Pain* 61, 187–193. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(94)00144-4
- Appelros, P. (2006). Prevalence and predictors of pain and fatigue after stroke: a population-based study. *Int. J. Rehabil. Res.* 29, 329–333. doi: 10.1097/mrr. 0b013e328010c7b8
- Attal, N., Gaudé, V., Brasseur, L., Dupuy, M., Guirimand, F., Parker, F., et al. (2000). Intravenous lidocaine in central pain: a double-blind, placebocontrolled, psychophysical study. *Neurology* 54, 564–574. doi: 10.1212/wnl.54. 3.564
- Bae, S. H., Kim, G. D., and Kim, K. Y. (2014). Analgesic effect of transcranial direct current stimulation on central post-stroke pain. *Tohoku J. Exp. Med.* 234, 189–195. doi: 10.1620/tjem.234.189
- Baliki, M. N., Mansour, A. R., Baria, A. T., and Apkarian, A. V. (2014). Functional reorganization of the default mode network across chronic pain conditions. *PLoS One* 9:e106133. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0106133
- Bee, L. A., and Dickenson, A. H. (2008). Descending facilitation from the brainstem determines behavioural and neuronal hypersensitivity following nerve injury and efficacy of pregabalin. *Pain* 140, 209–223. doi: 10.1016/j.pain. 2008.08.008
- Bittar, R. G., Kar-Purkayastha, I., Owen, S. L., Bear, R. E., Green, A., Wang, S., et al. (2005). Deep brain stimulation for pain relief: a meta-analysis. J. Clin. Neurosci. 12, 515–519. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2004.10.005
- Boccard, S. G., Fitzgerald, J. J., Pereira, E. A., Moir, L., Van Hartevelt, T. J., Kringelbach, M. L., et al. (2014a). Targeting the affective component of chronic pain: a case series of deep brain stimulation of the anterior cingulate cortex. *Neurosurgery* 74, 628–635; discussion 635–637. doi: 10.1227/NEU. 000000000000321
- Boccard, S. G., Pereira, E. A., Moir, L., Van Hartevelt, T. J., Kringelbach, M. L., Fitzgerald, J. J., et al. (2014b). Deep brain stimulation of the anterior cingulate cortex: targeting the affective component of chronic pain. *Neuroreport* 25, 83–88. doi: 10.1097/WNR.00000000000039
- Brotis, A. G., Kapsalaki, E. Z., Paterakis, K., Smith, J. R., and Fountas, K. N. (2009). Historic evolution of open cingulectomy and stereotactic cingulotomy in the management of medically intractable psychiatric disorders, pain and drug addiction. *Stereotact. Funct. Neurosurg.* 87, 271–291. doi: 10.1159/0002 26669
- Canavero, S., and Bonicalzi, V. (2004). Intravenous subhypnotic propofol in central pain: a double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover study. *Clin. Neuropharmacol.* 27, 182–186. doi: 10.1097/01.wnf.0000138635. 42121.9e
- Costigan, M., Scholz, J., and Woolf, C. J. (2009). Neuropathic pain: a maladaptive response of the nervous system to damage. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 32, 1–32. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.051508.135531
- Craig, A. D., and Bushnell, M. C. (1994). The thermal grill illusion: unmasking the burn of cold pain. *Science* 265, 252–255. doi: 10.1126/science.8023144
- Dejerine, F., and Roussy, G. (1906). *Le Syndrome Thalamique*. Paris: Asselin et Houzeau.
- Dionne, R. A., Mueller, G. P., Young, R. F., Greenberg, R. P., Hargreaves, K. M., Gracely, R., et al. (1984). Contrast medium causes the apparent increase in beta-endorphin levels in human cerebrospinal fluid following brain stimulation. *Pain* 20, 313–321. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(84) 90109-x
- DosSantos, M. F., Love, T. M., Martikainen, I. K., Nascimento, T. D., Fregni, F., Cummiford, C., et al. (2012). Immediate effects of tDCS on the mu-opioid system of a chronic pain patient. *Front. Psychiatry* 3:93. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012. 00093
- Erickson, T. C., Bleckwenn, W. J., and Woolsey, C. N. (1952). Observations on the post central gyrus in relation to pain. *Trans. Am. Neurol. Assoc.* 56, 57–59.
- Fregni, F., Boggio, P. S., Lima, M. C., Ferreira, M. J., Wagner, T., Rigonatti, S. P., et al. (2006). A sham-controlled, phase II trial of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of central pain in traumatic spinal cord injury. *Pain* 122, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2006. 02.023

- Gol, A. (1967). Relief of pain by electrical stimulation of the septal area. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 5, 115–120. doi: 10.1016/0022-510x(67)90012-3
- Grefkes, C., and Fink, G. R. (2014). Connectivity-based approaches in stroke and recovery of function. *Lancet Neurol.* 13, 206–216. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(13)70264-3
- Heath, R. G. (1963). Electrical self-stimulation of the brain in man. Am. J. Psychiatry 120, 571–577. doi: 10.1176/ajp.120.6.571
- Heinricher, M. M., Tavares, I., Leith, J. L., and Lumb, B. M. (2009). Descending control of nociception: specificity, recruitment and plasticity. *Brain Res. Rev.* 60, 214–225. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2008. 12.009
- Helmchen, C., Lindig, M., Petersen, D., and Tronnier, V. (2002). Disappearance of central thalamic pain syndrome after contralateral parietal lobe lesion: implications for therapeutic brain stimulation. *Pain* 98, 325–330. doi: 10. 1016/s0304-3959(02)00139-2
- Hosobuchi, Y. (1983). Combined electrical stimulation of the periaqueductal gray matter and sensory thalamus. *Appl. Neurophysiol.* 46, 112–115. doi: 10. 1159/000101249
- Hosobuchi, Y., Adams, J. E., and Linchitz, R. (1977). Pain relief by electrical stimulation of the central gray matter in humans and its reversal by naloxone. *Science* 197, 183–186. doi: 10.1126/science.301658
- Hosomi, K., Seymour, B., and Saitoh, Y. (2015). Modulating the pain network-neurostimulation for central poststroke pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 11, 290–299. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2015.58
- Hull, C., and Scanziani, M. (2007). It's about time for thalamocortical circuits. Nat. Neurosci. 10, 400–402. doi: 10.1038/nn0407-400
- Jiang, L., Ji, Y., Voulalas, P. J., Keaser, M., Xu, S., Gullapalli, R. P., et al. (2014). Motor cortex stimulation suppresses cortical responses to noxious hindpaw stimulation after spinal cord lesion in rats. *Brain Stimul.* 7, 182–189. doi: 10. 1016/j.brs.2013.12.013
- Katayama, Y., Fukaya, C., and Yamamoto, T. (1998). Poststroke pain control by chronic motor cortex stimulation: neurological characteristics predicting a favorable response. *J. Neurosurg.* 89, 585–591. doi: 10.3171/jns.1998.89. 4.0585
- Kim, J. S. (1999). Aggravation of poststroke sensory symptoms after a second stroke on the opposite side. *Eur. Neurol.* 42, 200–204. doi: 10.1159/000 008107
- Klit, H., Finnerup, N. B., and Jensen, T. S. (2009). Central post-stroke pain: clinical characteristics, pathophysiology and management. *Lancet Neurol.* 8, 857–868. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70176-0
- Klit, H., Finnerup, N. B., Overvad, K., Andersen, G., and Jensen, T. S. (2011). Pain following stroke: a population-based follow-up study. *PLoS One* 6:e27607. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0027607
- Kuptniratsaikul, V., Kovindha, A., Suethanapornkul, S., Manimmanakorn, N., and Archongka, Y. (2009). Complications during the rehabilitation period in Thai patients with stroke: a multicenter prospective study. *Am. J. Phys. Med. Rehabil.* 88, 92–99. doi: 10.1097/PHM.0b013e3181909d5f
- Lampl, C., Yazdi, K., and Röper, C. (2002). Amitriptyline in the prophylaxis of central poststroke pain. Preliminary results of 39 patients in a placebocontrolled, long-term study. *Stroke* 33, 3030–3032. doi: 10.1161/01.str. 0000037674.95228.86
- Leijon, G., and Boivie, J. (1989). Central post-stroke pain-a controlled trial of amitriptyline and carbamazepine. *Pain* 36, 27–36. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(89)90108-5
- Lenz, F. A., Gracely, R. H., Rowland, L. H., and Dougherty, P. M. (1994). A population of cells in the human thalamic principal sensory nucleus respond to painful mechanical stimuli. *Neurosci. Lett.* 180, 46–50. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)90910-5
- Lenz, F. A., Weiss, N., Ohara, S., Lawson, C., and Greenspan, J. D. (2004). The role of the thalamus in pain. *Suppl. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 57, 50–61. doi: 10. 1016/S1567-424X(09)70342-3
- Lima, M. C., and Fregni, F. (2008). Motor cortex stimulation for chronic pain: systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. *Neurology* 70, 2329–2337. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000314649.38527.93
- Liu, J., Qin, W., Zhang, J., Zhang, X., and Yu, C. (2015). Enhanced interhemispheric functional connectivity compensates for anatomical connection damages in subcortical stroke. *Stroke* 46, 1045–1051. doi: 10. 1161/STROKEAHA.114.007044

- Lüdemann-Podubecká, J., Bösl, K., Rothhardt, S., Verheyden, G., and Nowak, D. A. (2014). Transcranial direct current stimulation for motor recovery of upper limb function after stroke. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 47, 245–259. doi: 10. 1016/j.neubiorev.2014.07.022
- Lundström, E., Smits, A., Terént, A., and Borg, J. (2009). Risk factors for strokerelated pain 1 year after first-ever stroke. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 16, 188–193. doi: 10. 1111/j.1468-1331.2008.02378.x
- MacGowan, D. J., Janal, M. N., Clark, W. C., Wharton, R. N., Lazar, R. M., Sacco, R. L., et al. (1997). Central poststroke pain and Wallenberg's lateral medullary infarction: frequency, character and determinants in 63 patients. *Neurology* 49, 120–125. doi: 10.1212/wnl.49.1.120
- Machado, A. G., Baker, K. B., Plow, E., and Malone, D. A. (2013). Cerebral stimulation for the affective component of neuropathic pain. *Neuromodulation* 16, 514–518. doi: 10.1111/j.1525-1403.2012.00517.x
- Mehta, S., McIntyre, A., Guy, S., Teasell, R. W., and Loh, E. (2015). Effectiveness of transcranial direct current stimulation for the management of neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury: a meta-analysis. *Spinal Cord* 53, 780–785. doi: 10. 1038/sc.2015.118
- Menon, J. P. (2014). Intracranial ablative procedures for the treatment of chronic pain. *Neurosurg. Clin. N. Am.* 25, 663–670. doi: 10.1016/j.nec.2014. 06.003
- Mohajerani, M. H., Aminoltejari, K., and Murphy, T. H. (2011). Targeted ministrokes produce changes in interhemispheric sensory signal processing that are indicative of disinhibition within minutes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 108, E183–E191. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1101914108
- Morishita, T., Foote, K. D., Archer, D. B., Coombes, S. A., Vaillancourt, D. E., Hassan, A., et al. (2015a). Smile without euphoria induced by deep brain stimulation: a case report. *Neurocase* 21, 676–678. doi: 10.1080/13554794.2014. 973883
- Morishita, T., Hyakutake, K., Saita, K., Takahara, M., Shiota, E., and Inoue, T. (2015b). Pain reduction associated with improved functional interhemispheric balance following transcranial direct current stimulation for post-stroke central pain: a case study. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 358, 484–485. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2015. 08.1551
- Nasreddine, Z. S., and Saver, J. L. (1997). Pain after thalamic stroke: right diencephalic predominance and clinical features in 180 patients. *Neurology* 48, 1196–1199. doi: 10.1212/WNL.48.5.1196
- Nguyen, J. P., Nizard, J., Keravel, Y., and Lefaucheur, J. P. (2011). Invasive brain stimulation for the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 699–709. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2011.138
- Nguyen, J. P., Velasco, F., Brugieres, P., Velasco, M., Keravel, Y., Boleaga, B., et al. (2008). Treatment of chronic neuropathic pain by motor cortex stimulation: results of a bicentric controlled crossover trial. *Brain Stimul.* 1, 89–96. doi: 10. 1016/j.brs.2008.03.007
- Owen, S. L., Green, A. L., Stein, J. F., and Aziz, T. Z. (2006). Deep brain stimulation for the alleviation of post-stroke neuropathic pain. *Pain* 120, 202–206. doi: 10. 1016/j.pain.2005.09.035
- Peyron, R., Faillenot, I., Mertens, P., Laurent, B., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation in neuropathic pain. Correlations between analgesic effect and hemodynamic changes in the brain. A PET study. *Neuroimage* 34, 310–321. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006. 08.037
- Peyron, R., Garcia-Larrea, L., Gregoire, M. C., Convers, P., Lavenne, F., Veyre, L., et al. (1998). Allodynia after lateral-medullary (Wallenberg) infarct. A PET study. *Brain* 121, 345–356. doi: 10.1093/brain/121.2.345
- Peyron, R., Laurent, B., and García-Larrea, L. (2000). Functional imaging of brain responses to pain. A review and meta-analysis (2000). *Neurophysiol. Clin.* 30, 263–288. doi: 10.1016/s0987-7053(00)00227-6
- Poreisz, C., Boros, K., Antal, A., and Paulus, W. (2007). Safety aspects of transcranial direct current stimulation concerning healthy subjects and patients. *Brain Res. Bull.* 72, 208–214. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2007.01.004
- Price, D. D. (2000). Psychological and neural mechanisms of the affective dimension of pain. *Science* 288, 1769–1772. doi: 10.1126/science.288.54 72.1769
- Rehme, A. K., Fink, G. R., von Cramon, D. Y., and Grefkes, C. (2011). The role of the contralesional motor cortex for motor recovery in the early days after stroke assessed with longitudinal FMRI. *Cereb. Cortex* 21, 756–768. doi: 10. 1093/cercor/bhq140

- Sewards, T. V., and Sewards, M. (2002a). Separate, parallel sensory and hedonic pathways in the mammalian somatosensory system. *Brain Res. Bull.* 58, 243–260. doi: 10.1016/s0361-9230(02)00783-9
- Sewards, T. V., and Sewards, M. A. (2002b). The medial pain system: neural representations of the motivational aspect of pain. *Brain Res. Bull.* 59, 163–180. doi: 10.1016/s0361-9230(02)00864-x
- Soria, E. D., and Fine, E. J. (1991). Disappearance of thalamic pain after parietal subcortical stroke. *Pain* 44, 285–288. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(91)90098-i
- Sprenger, T., Seifert, C. L., Valet, M., Andreou, A. P., Foerschler, A., Zimmer, C., et al. (2012). Assessing the risk of central post-stroke pain of thalamic origin by lesion mapping. *Brain* 135, 2536–2545. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws153
- Takatsuru, Y., Fukumoto, D., Yoshitomo, M., Nemoto, T., Tsukada, H., and Nabekura, J. (2009). Neuronal circuit remodeling in the contralateral cortical hemisphere during functional recovery from cerebral infarction. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 10081–10086. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1638-09.2009
- Thompson, A., Morishita, T., and Okun, M. S. (2012). DBS and electrical neuronetwork modulation to treat neurological disorders. *Int. Rev. Neurobiol.* 107, 253–282. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-404706-8.00014-0
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1991a). Chronic motor cortex stimulation for the treatment of central pain. *Acta Neurochir. Suppl. (Wien)* 52, 137–139. doi: 10.1007/978-3-7091-9160-6_37
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1991b). Treatment of thalamic pain by chronic motor cortex stimulation. *Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol.* 14, 131–134. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8159.1991. tb04058.x
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1993). Chronic motor cortex stimulation in patients with thalamic pain. *J. Neurosurg.* 78, 393–401. doi: 10.3171/jns.1993.78.3.0393
- Tsubokawa, T., Yamamoto, T., Katayama, Y., Hirayama, T., and Sibuya, H. (1984). Thalamic relay nucleus stimulation for relief of intractable pain. Clinical results and beta-endorphin immunoreactivity in the cerebrospinal fluid. *Pain* 18, 115–126. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(84)90879-0
- Vanegas, H., and Schaible, H. G. (2004). Descending control of persistent pain: inhibitory or facilitatory? *Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev.* 46, 295–309. doi: 10.1016/j. brainresrev.2004.07.004
- Velasco, F., Argüelles, C., Carrillo-Ruiz, J. D., Castro, G., Velasco, A. L., Jiménez, F., et al. (2008). Efficacy of motor cortex stimulation in the treatment of neuropathic pain: a randomized double-blind trial. *J. Neurosurg.* 108, 698–706. doi: 10.3171/JNS/2008/108/4/0698
- Vestergaard, K., Andersen, G., Gottrup, H., Kristensen, B. T., and Jensen, T. S. (2001). Lamotrigine for central poststroke pain: a randomized controlled trial. *Neurology* 56, 184–190. doi: 10.1212/wnl.56.2.184
- Vestergaard, K., Nielsen, J., Andersen, G., Ingeman-Nielsen, M., Arendt-Nielsen, L., and Jensen, T. S. (1995). Sensory abnormalities in consecutive, unselected patients with central post-stroke pain. *Pain* 61, 177–186. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(94)00140-a
- Volz, L. J., Sarfeld, A. S., Diekhoff, S., Rehme, A. K., Pool, E. M., Eickhoff, S. B., et al. (2015). Motor cortex excitability and connectivity in chronic stroke: a multimodal model of functional reorganization. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 220, 1093–1107. doi: 10.1007/s00429-013-0702-8
- Vranken, J. H., Dijkgraaf, M. G., Kruis, M. R., van der Vegt, M. H., Hollmann, M. W., and Heesen, M. (2008). Pregabalin in patients with central neuropathic pain: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of a flexible-dose regimen. *Pain* 136, 150–157. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2007.06.033
- Weimar, C., Kloke, M., Schlott, M., Katsarava, Z., and Diener, H. C. (2002). Central poststroke pain in a consecutive cohort of stroke patients. *Cerebrovasc. Dis.* 14, 261–263. doi: 10.1159/000065663
- Widar, M., Samuelsson, L., Karlsson-Tivenius, S., and Ahlstrom, G. (2002). Longterm pain conditions after a stroke. J. Rehabil. Med. 34, 165–170. doi: 10. 1080/16501970213237
- Xerri, C., Zennou-Azogui, Y., Sadlaoud, K., and Sauvajon, D. (2014). Interplay between intra- and interhemispheric remodeling of neural networks as a substrate of functional recovery after stroke: adaptive versus maladaptive reorganization. *Neuroscience* 283, 178–201. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2014. 06.066
- Yezierski, R. P. (2005). Spinal cord injury: a model of central neuropathic pain. Neurosignals 14, 182–193. doi: 10.1159/000087657

Young, R. F., and Chambi, V. I. (1987). Pain relief by electrical stimulation of the periaqueductal and periventricular gray matter. Evidence for a nonopioid mechanism. *J. Neurosurg.* 66, 364–371. doi: 10.3171/jns.1987.66. 3.0364

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

TM has no disclosures related to this study. TM has received grant supports from Japan Society for Promotion of Science, St. Luke Life Science Institute, Nakatomi foundation, Takeda Science Foundation, and the Uehara Memorial Foundation.

He has received honoraria from Boston Scientific and Medtronic as a consultant within the past 12 months.

TI has no disclosures related to this study. TI has received a grant support by the Clinical Research Promotion Foundation, Japan.

Copyright © 2016 Morishita and Inoue. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution and reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Framework for Understanding the Relationship between Descending Pain Modulation, Motor Corticospinal, and Neuroplasticity Regulation Systems in Chronic Myofascial Pain

Leonardo M. Botelho^{1, 2, 3}, Leon Morales-Quezada⁴, Joanna R. Rozisky^{1, 3}, Aline P. Brietzke^{1, 3}, Iraci L. S. Torres^{1, 5}, Alicia Deitos^{1, 3}, Felipe Fregni^{4, 6} and Wolnei Caumo^{1, 2, 3, 7*}

¹ Post-Graduate Program in Medical Sciences, School of Medicine, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ² Pain and Palliative Care Service at Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ³ Laboratory of Pain and Neuromodulation, Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ⁴ Laboratory of Neuromodulation of Spaulding Rehabilitation of Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA, ⁵ Pharmacology Department, Institute of Basic Health Sciences, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ⁶ Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA, ⁷ Surgery Department, School of Medicine, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Martin J. Herrmann, Universtity of Würzburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Filippo Brighina, University of Palermo, Italy Manish Kumar Asthana, Indian Institute of Technology Kanpur, India

> *Correspondence: Wolnei Caumo wcaumo@hcpa.edu.br

Received: 15 February 2016 Accepted: 07 June 2016 Published: 27 June 2016

Citation:

Botelho LM, Morales-Quezada L, Rozisky JR, Brietzke AP, Torres ILS, Deitos A, Fregni F and Caumo W (2016) A Framework for Understanding the Relationship between Descending Pain Modulation, Motor Corticospinal, and Neuroplasticity Regulation Systems in Chronic Myofascial Pain. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:308. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00308

Myofascial pain syndrome (MPS) is a leading cause of chronic musculoskeletal pain. However, its neurobiological mechanisms are not entirely elucidated. Given the complex interaction between the networks involved in pain process, our approach, to providing insights into the neural mechanisms of pain, was to investigate the relationship between neurophysiological, neurochemical and clinical outcomes such as corticospinal excitability. Recent evidence has demonstrated that three neural systems are affected in chronic pain: (i) motor corticospinal system; (ii) internal descending pain modulation system; and (iii) the system regulating neuroplasticity. In this cross-sectional study, we aimed to examine the relationship between these three central systems in patients with chronic MPS of whom do/do not respond to the Conditioned Pain Modulation Task (CPM-task). The CPM-task was to immerse her non-dominant hand in cold water (0-1°C) to produce a heterotopic nociceptive stimulus. Corticospinal excitability was the primary outcome; specifically, the motor evoked potential (MEP) and intracortical facilitation (ICF) as assessed by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). Secondary outcomes were the cortical excitability parameters [current silent period (CSP) and short intracortical inhibition (SICI)], serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), heat pain threshold (HPT), and the disability related to pain (DRP). We included 33 women, (18-65 years old). The MANCOVA model using Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test revealed that non-responders (n = 10) compared to responders (n = 23) presented increased intracortical facilitation (ICF; mean \pm SD) 1.43 (0.3) vs. 1.11 (0.12), greater motor-evoked potential amplitude (μ V) 1.93 (0.54) vs. 1.40 (0.27), as well a higher serum BDNF (pg/Ml) 32.56 (9.95) vs. 25.59 (10.24), (P < 0.05 for all). Also, non-responders presented a higher level of DRP and decreased HPT (P < 0.05 for all). These findings suggest that the loss of net descending pain inhibition was associated with an increase in ICF, serum BDNF levels, and DRP. We propose a framework to explain the relationship and potential directionality of these factors. In this framework we hypothesize that increased central sensitization leads to a loss of descending pain inhibition that triggers compensatory mechanisms as shown by increased motor cortical excitability.

Keywords: BNDF, cortical excitability, CPM, MEP, TMS, QST, chronic pain

INTRODUCTION

Myofascial pain syndrome (MPS) is a leading cause of chronic musculoskeletal pain (Simons et al., 1999). MPS has been associated with disability, and also with dysfunction of corticospinal conduction as assessed by motor evoked potential (MEP; Vidor et al., 2014). As with other chronic pain syndromes, the mechanisms of MPS are not entirely elucidated. A major barrier to the understanding of these mechanisms is that pain is an experience orchestrated by a network of cortical regions, elements of the limbic system and the spine-bulbospinal loop. The ascending portion of this circuit involves the spine reticular tract (Willer et al., 1999), which comprises modulatory systems such as the opioidergic (Le Bars et al., 1981; Willer et al., 1990), noradrenergic (Sanada et al., 2009; Makino et al., 2010), and serotonergic systems (Chitour et al., 1982). Given this complex interaction, our approach to provide insights into the neural mechanisms of pain was to investigate the relationship between neurophysiological, neurochemical, and clinical outcomes such as corticospinal excitability as indexed by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) measurements, conditioned pain modulation (CPM) to measure the descendent endogenous inhibitory pain system and serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) as a critical marker of neuroplasticity. Corticospinal excitability as indexed by TMS has become a reliable marker in chronic pain syndromes, including MPS (Vidor et al., 2014). It has been shown that pain and disability are associated with an imbalance between excitatory and inhibitory systems as assessed by increased intracortical facilitation (ICF) and by a reduced current silent period (CSP; Vidor et al., 2014; a proxy of glutamatergic activity), a higher pain catastrophizing score (Volz et al., 2013a) and a higher trait anxiety score (Vidor et al., 2014).

The CPM (Yarnitsky, 2010) involves the diffuse noxious inhibitory control (DNIC) system. The DNIC system assesses the reduction in the pain sensation on the stimulus by a simultaneous pain input from distant sites of the body (Le Bars, 2002). While the CPM assesses how much, a conditioning stimulus can reduce the pain response evoked by the other strong, painful stimuli at a distant large body surface area (the test stimulus; Volz et al., 2013a). When the CPM-task increases pain, this indicates a disruption of endogenous pain-inhibitory processes and a summation effect (King, 2014), which amplifies the pain response and it is a process of the central sensitization (Boyer et al., 2014). It appears that these pain-related neural changes maintain the dysfunction of endogenous descending inhibitory mechanisms

as observed in many chronic pain syndromes including knee osteoarthritis (Arendt-Nielsen et al., 2010), chronic pancreatitis (Olesen et al., 2010), rheumatoid arthritis (Leffler et al., 2002a), long-term trapezius myalgia (Leffler et al., 2002b), irritable bowel syndrome (King et al., 2009), temporomandibular disorder (King et al., 2009), fibromyalgia (Staud et al., 2003), and MPS (Pielsticker et al., 2005).

BDNF, a critical molecule for the development and maintenance of cortical neurons and cortical synapses, interacts with the descendant modulatory system. Clinical studies have found higher levels of BDNF in the blood (Deitos et al., 2015) and cerebrospinal fluid in patients with chronic pain (Bø et al., 2009), and in fibromyalgia has been associated with a lower pain threshold (Zanette et al., 2014). This set of evidence demonstrates that there are three main neural systems involved in chronic pain: (i) the corticospinal motor system; (ii) the internal descending pain modulation system; and (iii) the system regulating neuroplasticity. Our hypothesis is that disruption of the infra cortical medulator system, as assessed by pain scores during the CPM-task, is correlated with dysfunction of corticospinal conduction and disinhibition at the cortical level, due to increases in the MEP amplitude, ICF, and serum BDNF level. We aimed to analyze the relationship between these three central systems in chronic MPS patients in responders and non-responders to Quantitative Sensory Testing (QST) during the immersion of her non-dominant hand in cold water $(0-1^{\circ}C)$ to produce a heterotopic nociceptive stimulus (CPM-task). To determine the CPM we used the difference between the pain score on NPS (0-10) QST during cold water immersion (QST+CPM) at the temperature of the point at which subjects felt 6/10 pain on the NPS scale [during the initial time period (T0)]. Our primary outcomes were the MEP and ICF as assessed by TMS. The secondary outcomes were the cortical excitability parameters [current silent period (CSP) and short intracortical inhibition (SICI)], serum BDNF level, heat pain threshold (HPT), and the disability related to pain.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This exploratory study was performed at the Hospital de Clinicas de Porto Alegre in Porto Alegre, Brazil. The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB 0000921) at the Hospital de Clinicas de Porto Alegre and conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki. All subjects provided written informed consent for their participation. We administered
clinical assessment scales validated in the Brazilian population. Additionally, we collected behavioral measurements (i.e., several pain assessments) and neurophysiological measurements (i.e., motor córtex excitability as indexed by TMS) to establish baseline data.

Design Overview, Settings, and Participant

We recruited the participants from the general population through public postings in different health care units and physicians' referrals from the Chronic Pain Service at the Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre. The inclusion criteria included the following: (1) right-handed females (2) aged 19-65 years old, (3) confirmed the diagnosis of MPS in the upper body segment for at least 3 months before enrollment, and (4) limitation in routine activities due to MPS. Furthermore, patients needed to present with a pain score of the visual analog scale (VAS) at least of 4 cm (i.e., moderate or severe pain; Palos et al., 2006), associated with functional disability in most days of the 3 months before enrollment. Disability associated with MPS was evaluated using a questionnaire that included six specific questions (yes/no). These questions aimed at assessing interference with work, personal relationships, pleasure obtained during activities, personal goals, clear thinking (i.e., problem solving, concentrating, or remembering), and responsibilities at home during the past 3 months. For enrollment, an affirmative answer to one or more of these questions was necessary to ensure that chronic pain was decreasing the

patient's quality of life. Moreover, the diagnosis of MPS was confirmed by a second experienced independent examiner with significant clinical experience related to chronic pain. MPS criteria were the presence of regional pain, normal neurological examination, stiffness in the target muscles; decreased the range of motion, the presence of palpable nodules, tender points, trigger points, taut bands, and pain characterized as hollow, dull, or deep that was exacerbated by stress. To standardize the severity of MPS and to distinguish neuropathic pain from ongoing nociception, were included only patients with the Neuropathic Pain Diagnostic Questionnaire (DN4) with a score equal to or higher than four (Bouhassira et al., 2005). The presence of previous surgery on the affected areas or other pain disorders such as rheumatoid arthritis, radiculopathy, and fibromyalgia; and frequent use of steroidal and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications were exclusion criteria.

Anticipating an effect size (f) of 0.4 for a multiple regression analysis allowing for two predictors and a type I and II errors of 0.05 and 0.20, respectively, and the minimum sample size was 30 patients. Finally, considering the likely attrition rate and other unexpected factors, the required sample size was determined to be 33 patients (**Figure 1**).

Instruments and Assessments

The tools used to assess psychological state were validated in the Brazilian population (Staud et al., 2003; Kaipper et al.,



Descending Disinhibition Correlates with Higher BDNF

2010; Sehn et al., 2012; Caumo et al., 2013). Two independent medical examiners that were blinded to the aim of the study were trained to conduct the psychological tests and to administer the pain scales. The patients' baseline depressive symptoms were assessed using the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI II; Warmenhoven et al., 2012), and the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index to assess the sleep quality (Buysse et al., 1989). To measure the anxiety, we used the refined version of the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI; Kaipper et al., 2010) obtained using the Rasch model, which derivates shorter state-trait STAI-Form X scales free of threshold disorders and for differential item functioning (DIF) problems. The scores in the state- and trait score ranges from 13 to 52, and 12 to 36, respectively. The catastrophic thinking related to pain was assessed using the Brazilian Portuguese Catastrophizing Scale (BP-PCS; Sehn et al., 2012). To measure the pain intensity during the most part of time in the last week was used the VAS, ranging from 0 cm (no pain) to 10 cm (worst possible pain). We used a standardized questionnaire to assess demographic data and medical comorbidities.

As subjects with chronic pain usually use rescue analgesics changes from week to week according to pain level, the analgesic use was defined as the self-reported average used per week during the last 3 months. For data analysis, we included the analgesic use as a dichotomous variable: the analgesic was coded one when they used more than 4 days per week while the analgesic uses less than 4 days per week it was coded as zero (reference value).

Outcomes

The primary outcomes were the MEP and ICF as assessed by TMS. The secondary outcomes were the cortical excitability parameters CSP and SICI, serum BDNF level, HPT, and the disability related to pain assessed by Brazilian Profile of Chronic Pain: Screen score (B-PCP:S). The primary factor of interest, the score on NPS (0–10) during the conditioned pain modulated (CPM-task), are described in detail below.

- (a) The Brazilian Profile of Chronic Pain: Screen (B-PCP:S; Caumo et al., 2013) was used for quick identification of an individual's multidimensional pain experience. The B-PCP:S includes a severity scale (four items; possible score range of 0-32), an interference scale (six items; possible score range of 0-36), and an emotional burden scale (five items; possible score range of 0-25). The disability related to pain (DRP) regarding severity, interference with daily activities, and the emotional burden was evaluated using the B-PCP:S (Caumo et al., 2013). It accepted as a criterion to define disability a presence of chronic or recurrent pain or discomfort causing restriction (Caumo et al., 2013); thus, we assumed that higher scores on the B-PCP:S indicated more severe disability or greater functional deficits at work, at home, and during social situations and a higher emotional burden (Vidor et al., 2014).
- (b) To measure the cortical excitability parameters we used a surface electromyography. The recordings were gathered at the contralateral right first dorsal interosseous muscles using Ag/AgCl electrodes. First, the resting motor threshold

(RMT) was determined by obtaining five motor evoked potentials (MEPs) with a peak-to-peak amplitude of $50 \,\mu V$ from 10 consecutive trials. To define the MEP we recorded 10 MEPs with an intensity of 130% of the individual RMT. Moreover, the cortical silent periods (CSPs) were assessed during muscle activity by a dynamometer to maintain them at \sim 20% maximal force. Accordingly, the CSPs were 10 records using an intensity of 130% of the RMT. Short intracortical inhibition (SICI) using an inter-stimulus interval of 2 ms was also assessed. The conditioning stimulus was set at 80% of the RMT while the test stimulus was set at 100% of the individual MEP intensity. The intracortical facilitation (ICF) was assessed with an inter-stimulus interval of 12 ms. We conducted the paired-pulse in a randomized order for a total of 30 trials (ten each for ICF, SICI and control stimuli). To calculate the RMT we used the lowest stimulus intensity that was able to evoke an MEP of at least $50\,\mu\text{V}$ in 5 out of 10 consecutive trials. Off-line analyzes included the collection of the duration of the CSPs as well as the amplitudes of all of the MEPs, SICIs, and ICFs. The corresponding units for these parameters included MEP in μ V, SICI, and ICF in their ratios to MEP and CSP in ms (Pascual-Leone et al., 1994).

- (c) The laboratory outcome measured was the serum level of BDNF. We collected the blood samples before starting the assessment. We centrifugate the blood samples for 10 min at 4500 \times g at 4°C, and we stored the serum at -80° C for the hormone assay. We determined the serum BDNF using an Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) using a ChemiKine BDNF Sandwich ELISA Kit, CYT306 (Chemicon/Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). The lower detection limit of the kit for BDNF is 7.8 pg/mL.
- (d) We used the Quantitative Sensory Testing (QST) to assess HPT. This measure use the method of limits with a computer Peltier-based device thermode ($30 \times 30 \text{ mm}$; Schestatsky et al., 2011) attached to the skin on the ventral aspect of the mid-forearm. The set at 32° C and was increased at a rate of 1° C/s to a maximum of 52° C. The heat pain threshold (HPT) of each patient was defined as the mean of three assessments performed with an inter-stimuli interval of 40 s (Schestatsky et al., 2011). The thermode position was slightly altered between trials, to avoid, either sensitization or response suppression of the cutaneous heat nociceptors.
- (e) To measure the CPM-task we evaluated the pain intensity in two tonics HPT test stimuli separated by a CPM-task. We used the HPT as conditioning pain stimulus to elicit a prolonged pain sensation to trigger CPM. The CPM-task consisted of immersion of non-dominant hand in cold water at a temperature of $0-1^{\circ}$ C for 1 min. To maintain the water temperature zero to 1° C was used a thermostat to control the temperature variation. The QST procedure was introduced after 30 s of cold-water immersion. To determine the CPM we used the difference between the pain score on NPS (0-10) QST during cold water immersion (QST+CPM) at the temperature of the point at which subjects felt 6/10 pain on the NPS scale [during the initial time period (T0)]. An accepted criterion to define responders to the CPM-task

is the reduction of NPS pain scores under a heterotopic stimulus compared with NPS pain scores under a nociceptive stimulus without a heterotopic stimulus. If the patients did not report a reduction or report an increase in their pain score during the CPM-task, the descendent modulatory systems were considered to have failed to modulate the nociceptive response. For the data analysis, non-responders showed a difference in the score on NPS, HPT1–HPT0, of zero or higher, and for responders, these values were lower than zero.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the main sociodemographic features of the sample. *T*-Tests for independent samples and Chi-squared and Fisher's exact tests were used to compare continuous and categorical variables between groups respectively. To test for normality was used the Shapiro-Wilk test. To ensure that the data were normally distributed, we performed a log transformation for BDNF level.

After verifying the corresponding assumptions, the Pearson correlation coefficient (r) was used to assess the relationship between covariates (age, sleep quality, catastrophic thinking about pain; state-trait anxiety, and depressive symptoms) with the outcomes related to cortical excitability parameters, BDNF, and pain measures (see Table 3). To maintain the assumption of independence between covariates and to control for collinearity when the Pearson correlation coefficients (r) for two variables were higher than 0.5 (moderate), in the multivariate analysis model was included only one of the variables (see Table 4). Based on this criterion the catastrophizing thinking related to pain and trait-anxiety were included in the multivariate analysis model, taking into account that they have been shown to be correlated with cortical excitability in previous studies on MPS (Volz et al., 2013b; Vidor et al., 2014) (Table 4). The covariates not included in the multivariate analysis model were age, depressive symptoms, sleep quality, and stateanxiety. A multivariate covariance analysis (MANCOVA) model was used to explore the relationship between the responders and non-responders to multiple outcomes [cortical excitability (MEP, ICI, ICF, CSP), BDNF, HPT, and disability related to pain on B-PCP:S. Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to identify the source of significant differences. The data were analyzed using SPSS software version 22.0 (SPSS, Chicago, IL).

RESULTS

Patient Characteristics

We screened 54 potential participants with a diagnosis of MPS, and we included 33 in the study. The reasons for exclusion were not fulfilling the diagnostic criteria for MPS, not present a neuropathic component according to the DN4 (Neuropathic Pain Diagnostic Questionnaire), lacking disability as defined in the protocol, and the presence of another diagnosis (fibromyalgia). All enrolled subjects participated in all aspects of the study and were included in all of analyses (**Table 1**).

Univariate Analysis

Relationships between the Function of the Corticospinal Modulatory System, Motor Córtex Excitability, Pain Measures, and BDNF Level

Relationships between the function of the corticospinal modulatory system, motor córtex excitability, pain measures, and BDNF level according to a spectrum of responders and no responder to CPM-task. The non-adjusted means and standard deviation (SD) of the cortical excitability parameters, BDNF, pain threshold and disability related to pain were presented in **Table 2**.

Assessment of Relationship between Independent Variables to Identify Potential Confounders

The Pearson correlation was used to identify potential confounding factors in the relationships between outcomes (cortical excitability, BDNF, HPT, and disability). The correlated parameters were the scores of the Brazilian Portuguese Catastrophizing Scale (B-PCS); Beck Depression Inventory (BDI); Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI); and Short State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI-E-T), and age (**Table 3**). The covariates included in the multivariate analysis model (**Table 4**) were the trait-anxiety and catastrophizing scores.

Multivariate Analysis of the Relationship between the Corticospinal Modulatory System, Cortical Excitability, BDNF, HPT, and Disability According to Spectrum of Responders and Non-Responders to CPM-task

The results of the MANCOVA model analysis with multiple outcomes as dependent variables, including cortical excitability parameters (MEP, ICF, SICI, CSP), BDNF, HPT, and disability related to pain according to spectrum of responders and non-responders to CPM-task, and the STAI-E-T score and catastrophizing score, as independent variables, are presented in Table 4. The MANCOVA model using Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test revealed a significant relationship between the responders and non-responders groups and the outcomes related to cortical excitability measurements (ICF and MEP), BDNF, disability related to pain and HPT [Hotelling's Trace = 1.84, F(34) = 6.05, P < 0.001]. This analysis presented a power of 0.99. The adjusted determination coefficient of this model was R2 = 0.57; thus, the variables included in the model explain 57% of the variance in the outcome variables. The results of this adjusted multivariate model are presented in Table 4. Non-responders showed higher cortical excitability (ICF, MEP), greater disability related to pain, higher BDNF level, and lower HPT. However, no effect was observed in other cortical excitability parameters (CSP and ICI; see Table 4).

In **Figures 2A–C** are presented the relationships according to a spectrum of responders and non-responders to CPM-task and intracortical facilitation and MEP (primary outcomes) and BDNF (secondary outcome). The means were compared using

TABLE 1 | Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study sample.

Variables	Non responders ($n = 23$)	Responders ($n = 10$)	Р
Age (years)	43.36 (14.78)	48.30 (9.13)	0.33
Marital status (married/unmarried)	13/10	4/6	0.31
Education (years)	13.91 (4.25)	12.57 (3.88)	0.37
Smoking (yes/no)	1/22	0/10	0.69
Alcohol consumption (yes/no)	22/1	10/0	0.69
Duration of pain (years)	6.04 (1.64)	6.4 (0.97)	0.42
Pain on visual analog scale (cm)	8 (1.33)	6.5 (1.85)	0.01
Trait-anxiety (STAI-T)	28.82 (6.14)	25.17 (6.41)	0.13
State-anxiety (STA-T)	30.0 (8.42)	29.91 (5.75)	0.98
Beck depression inventory	13.45 (7.04)	15.83 (7.12)	0.37
Brazilian Portuguese Catastrophizing Scale (BP-PCS)	33.82 (6.98)	31.52 (8.14)	0.42
Number of days analgesics were used per week in the last 3 months (<4 times/= 4 times) ^a	8/15	2/8	0.33
Presence of other chronic diseases before appearance of pain (yes/no) ^b	4/19	2/8	0.6
Diagnosis of psychiatric disorders (yes/no)	8/15	5/5	0.32
Active use of central nervous system medication (yes/no) ^c	20/3	7/3	0.25

Values are given as the mean (SD) or frequency (n = 33).

^aThe same patient may have used more than one medication.

^b Chronic diseases other than pain: hypertension (n = 12); ischemic heart disease (n = 1); heart attack (n = 1); diabetes mellitus (n = 5); thyroid diseases (n = 2); other chronic diseases listed (n = 0).

^cCentral nervous medication: tricyclic antidepressant (n = 2); topiromate (n = 1); tylex (n = 1).

TABLE 2 | Measurements of motor córtex parameters by TMS, HPT, B-PCP:S, and BDNF (n = 33).

Cortical Excitability Measures	Non-res	bonders ($n = 23$)	Respo	P&	
	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SD}$	Median (Q25, Q75)	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SD}$	Median (Q25, Q75)	
Motor threshold (MT)	44.46 (8.04)	44 (32: 65)	41.1 (5.53)	40.5 (32; 50)	0.15
Motor evoked potential (mV)	1. 93 (0.54)	2.06 (0.98; 3.14)	1.40 (0.27)	1.42 (1.03); 1.81)	0.01
Intracortical facilitation (ratio: ICF/ test stimulus)	1.43 (0.3)	1.35 (0.71; 1.99)	1.11 (0.12)	1.09 (0.94; 1.24)	0.00
Short interval intracortical inhibition (ratio: SICI/ test stimulus)	0.25 (0.02)	0.25 (0.23;0.27)	0.27 (0.10)	0.25 (0.08; 0.42)	0.38
Cortical silent period (CSP)	69.36 (21.74)	79.00 (38.0;120.0)	61.91 (15.49)	62.50 (33.25; 91.75)	0.17
Profile of chronic pain: screen for Brazilian population (B-PCP:S)	71.00 (10.02)	73.00 (55.0;91. 0)	59.22 (11.23)	63.00 (51.0; 75.0)	0.00
Quantitative sensory testing (°C)	42.78 (4.27)	44 (35;50)	38.0 (3.03)	38.00 (37: 41)	0.00
Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) pg/ml (log)	32.56 (9.95)	33.0 (20.0;36. 0)	25.59 (10.24)	22.5 (5.5; 39.5)	0.02

Motor evoked potential: (MEP); Interquartile interval (Q). Intra-cortical inhibition (ICI) expresses the relationship between the amplitude of wave and motor evoked potentials (relative amplitude, express in %), at inter-stimuli intervals (ISIs) of 2 ms with paired-pulse. The first is a sub-threshold stimulus [80% of the rest motor threshold (rMT)] followed by the second one which is a suprathreshold stimulus (130% rMT).

(A) Cortical silent period (CSP) expressed in milliseconds (ms):

(B) Motor-evoked potentials (MEP) expressed in mV, evoked by a stimulus of 130% the intensity of the rMT, and should have peak-to-peak MEP amplitude of at least 1 mV.

&, Comparisons of mean using t-test for independent samples.

MANCOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison test (the model was shown in **Figures 2A–C**; **Table 4**).

corticospinal pathway as indexed by MEP, a lower HPT, and a greater disability.

DISCUSSION

This study confirmed our hypothesis that the descending pain modulation system as assessed according to a spectrum of responders and non-responders to CPM-task is simultaneously correlated with a disinhibition at the cortical level, as measured by ICF and with global neuroplasticity levels as determined by serum BDNF. Also, the disengagement of descending pain modulatory system was correlated with a dysfunction of the The current study expanded on the data available in the literature showing that the magnitude of disinhibition in regulating sensory information was associated with changes in the cortical and subcortical levels. This disinhibition state occurs through multiple neurobiological systems, which can amplify sensory pain signals to the neural pain matrix. Additionally, the level disengagement of descending pain modulatory system was correlated with changes in serum BDNF level, which is involved in the modulation of the excitatory/inhibitory central nervous system balance. Thus, the variation in the spectrum of dysfunction of internal modulator system in chronic pain

	Age	STAI-T	STAI-E	BPC-S	B-PCP:S	BDI	PSQI	MEP	ICF	SICI	CSP	BDNF
Age	r = 0.05											
STAI-T	r = 001	r = 0.15										
STAI-E	r = -0.04	$r = 0.65^{**}$	r = -0.07									
BP-PCS	r = 0.06	r = 0.32	r = 0.29	r = -0.08								
B-PCP:S	r = -0.13	$r = 0.40^{*}$	r = 0.19	$r = 0.62^{**}$	<i>r</i> = −0.11							
BDI	<i>r</i> = 0.18	$r = 0.58^{**}$	$r = 0.43^{**}$	$r = 0.66^{**}$	$r = 0.54^{**}$	r = -0.25						
PSQI	r = -0.07	$r = 0.34^{*}$	<i>r</i> = 0.24	$r = 0.54^{**}$	$r = 0.36^{*}$	$r = 0.46^{**}$	r = -0.11					
MEP	r = -0.26	r = 0.05	r = -0.08	0.11	r = 0.26	<i>r</i> = -0.10	r = -0.05	$r = 0.33^{*}$				
ICF	r = -0.01	r = 0.15	r = -0.06	0.14	$r = 0.45^{**}$	r = 0.09	r = -0.07	$r = 042^*$	r = 0.25			
SICI	r = -0.13	r = -0.12	r = -0.27	-0.01	r = -0.03	r = -0.03	r = -0.06	r = -0.15	<i>r</i> = 0.04	r = -0.27		
CSP	r = -0.05	r = -0.14	r = 0.05	-0.18	r = -0.13	r = -0.13	r = -0.21	<i>r</i> = 0.01	<i>r</i> = 0.27	<i>r</i> = 0.18	-0.38*	
HPT	r = 0.32	r = 0.03	r = -0.08	0.28	<i>r</i> = 0.07	r = 0.20	<i>r</i> = 0.11	$r = -0.35^{*}$	r = -0.05	$r = 0.34^{*}$	r = -0.11	r = 0.20

TABLE 3 | Pearson correlation coefficient (r) between potential confounding factors and outcomes (n = 33).

**Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed). *Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed). Brazilian Portuguese Catastrophizing Scale (BP-PCS); Beck Depression Inventory (BDI); Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI); Short State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI-E-T); Brazilian Profile of Chronic Pain: Screen (B-PCP:S); Intra-cortical inhibition (ICI); Cortical silent period (CSP): Motor-evoked potentials (MEP) expressed in mV, Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) pg/ml (log).

conditions could be understood as a signal from a balance in the neuroplasticity mediators involved in the modulation of the excitatory/inhibitory central nervous system (CNS; Deitos et al., 2015). While that the variation of BDNF could be interpreted as a signal from a "diseased balance," once such balance differs between the spectrum of responders and responders to CPMtask. However, persists the concerns how good is this signal to identify the chronic pain imbalance in the CNS and how is its predictive properties for the evaluation of the MPS.

These results demonstrated that this integrative pattern to assess changes in the pain pathway highlights that a cross talk between the neural network of cortical regions and the spine-bulbospinal loop occurs along with changes in the BDNF secretion, which is the central marker of neuroplasticity process mechanisms. Thus, this set of changes reinforcing the hypothesis, that, if we improve the understanding of underlying neurophysiological mechanisms of chronic MPS, this could give support for the clinical decision based on practical approaches for its recognition (Nijs et al., 2010). Additionally, these findings provide some theoretical support for the mechanism involved in the effect of interventions that improved pain and enhanced the function of the descendent modulatory system in studies that used melatonin, amitriptyline (de Zanette et al., 2014), rTMS (Dall'Agnol et al., 2014), and the combination treatment of CPM and duloxetine (Yarnitsky et al., 2012). Although human studies permit us to determine only the effect in the network, our findings allow a new way to construct the rational to combine therapeutic approaches to improve functional of descending pain modulatory systems. Such techniques include pharmacological (i.e., antidepressant, anticonvulsant, etc.) and non-pharmacological approaches (i.e., Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), TMS, electroacupuncture and other physical therapy).

We observed greater MEPs amplitude in non-responders to CPM-task (**Table 4**). Although a significant portion of the corticospinal input to the motoneuron pool is relay via lumbar group II interneurons (Marchand-Pauvert et al., 1999), the MEP amplitude is a reflection of the latency of depolarization of the spinal motor neuron pool. Its amplitude reflects the integrity and function of conduction along the efferent pathway, which form part of the lumbar propriospinal system and it express the excitability of the cortical and spinal motor neuron pool (Marchand-Pauvert et al., 1999; Pierrot-Deseilligny and Burke, 2005; Iglesias et al., 2008). Thereby, this result suggests that an enhanced activity of descending tracts, whose motor portion is assessed by the MEP, suggests that the inhibitory capacity of the corticospinal modulator system is reduced (Vidor et al., 2014), resulting in increased amplitude of MEP. One critical issue here is whether corticospinal excitability is a compensatory or a causal mechanism of pain. Given our data does not allow us to clarify the temporal relationship between these two variables; we can only hypothesize the correlation between these two variables (MEP and CPM response). We have proposed before that increased motor cortex excitability is a compensatory mechanism aiming to reduce thalamic overactivity and thus pain (Castillo Saavedra et al., 2014); though this mechanism is not enough to control pain (an anology here would be increased insulin in a subject with hyperglycemia; increased insulin levels would be the compensatory mechanism). Therefore, increased pain increases corticospinal excitability and when pain is controlled this marker becomes normalized. The data from ICF supports this hypothesis. We have proposed before that increased motor cortex excitability is a compensatory mechanism aiming to reduce thalamic overactivity and thus pain (Castillo Saavedra et al., 2014).

Either increased ICF or decreased ICI suggest an involvement of cortical mechanisms in the dysfunction of the descendent modulatory system, which facilitate the activity of the corticospinal system. Although the ICF is a complex phenomenon, it reflects increase in the activity within glutamatergic circuits, it also may arise through a loss of GABA-A-mediated modulation (Di Lazzaro et al., 2000; Fedi TABLE 4 | Relationship between outcomes (cortical excitability parameters, pain measures and BDNF), and responders and no responders according change in NPS (0–10) during the CPM-task (n = 33).

Dependent variable	Type III Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Р	Partial eta Squared
Motor evoked potential (mV)	1.15	3	0.38	2.79	0.03	0.22
Intracortical facilitation (ratio: ICF/ test stimulus)	2.52	3	0.84	5.81	0.00	0.38
Short intracortical inhibition (ratio: SICI/test stimulus)	0.94	3	0.31	9.19	0.00	0.49
Cortical silent period	0.004	3	0.001	0.17	0.91	0.01
Brazilian profile of chronic pain: screen (B-PCP:S)	929.06	3	309.69	1.10	0.36	0.10
Quantitative sensory testing (°C)	184.73	3	61.58	4.86	0.00	0.33
Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) pg/ml (log)	2881.96	3	960.65	15.40	0.00	0.61
Parameter	SEM		βa		t	Р
MOTOR EVOKED POTENTIAL (mV)						
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task						
No responder ^a	0.61		0.15		4.09	0.00*
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	0.007		0.009		0.74	0.46
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	-0.01		0.01		-1.50	0.14
INTRACORTICAL FACILITATION (RATIO: ICF/ TES	T STIMULUS)					
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	0.33		0.07		4.50	0.00*
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	0.004		0.004		0.88	0.38
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	0.004		0.006		0.70	0.48
SHORT INTRACORTICAL INHIBITION (RATIO: SIC	I/TEST STIMULUS)					
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	-0.02		0.03		-0.62	0.54
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	-0.01		0.02		-0.34	0.80
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	1.85		0.003		0.007	0.99
CORTICAL SILENT PERIOD						
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	10.82		6.66		1.62	0.11
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	-0.19		0.40		-0.47	0.64
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	-0.47		0.50		-0.94	0.36
BRAZILIAN PROFILE OF CHRONIC PAIN: SCREEN	I (B-PCP:S)					
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	7.81		3.13		2.48	0.01*
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	0.80		0.18		4.24	0.00*
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	0.51		0.24		2.17	0.03*
QUANTITATIVE SENSORY TESTING (°C)						
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	-3.82		1.41		-2.70	0.01*
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	0.08		0.08		0.99	0.33
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	-0.19		0.10		-1.82	0.07
BRAIN-DERIVED NEUROTROPHIC FACTOR (BDN	F) PG/ML (log)					
Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) during CPM/task	0.39		0.14		2.66	0.01*
No responder ^a						
Brazilian Portuguese catastrophizing scale (BP-PCS)	-0.05		0.09		-0.61	0.54
State-anxiety (STAI-T)	-0.01		0.01		-1.47	0.15

^aReference category is no responder, hence a positive value mean that the mean was higher in no responder.

CPM-task [no responder (NPS (0–10) HPT1–HPT0 \geq 0) or responder (NPS (0–10) HPT1–HPT0 < 0] *P < 0.05.

et al., 2008). Additionally, the disinhibition involves the loss of inhibitory pyramidal cells. MEP amplitude is also an indicator of primary motor córtex excitability: larger amplitudes indicate higher excitability of the motor córtex, which may modulate intracortical excitability and the transmission efficiency of corticospinal neurons, resulting in less facilitation. Overall,



FIGURE 2 | Continued

(amplitude/MEP amplitude ratio = ICF); and **(C)** Brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) ng/ml (Log). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (S.E.M.). Asterisks positioned above the bars indicate differences between groups (responders and non-responders to CPM-task) assessed by MANCOVA with *post-hoc* Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison test.

as proposed above these changes in cortical plasticity could be explained as a compensatory mechanism to downregulate increased excitability in the pain neural networks such as thalamic structures.

The higher serum BDNF in non-responders suggests that this neurotrophin may be a marker of severity of CS. The CS involves a proliferation of synaptic activity due the trophic factors, to support maladaptive plasticity that perpetuates the sensation of pain. Our findings give neurophysiological support (MEP) to understand the link between serum BDNF and the severity of dysfunction of the descendent modulatory system. Even though this relationship is complex, they support the idea that the activity of the descending inhibitory system is related to central sensitization (Schwenkreis et al., 2003; Deitos et al., 2015) and a greater activation in the brainstem (Graven-Nielsen et al., 2012). This assumption, supported by an experimental study with rats exposed to chronic pain, demonstrates that the BDNF effect on pain pathways may change according to the region of central nervous system (i.e., spine, brainstem, hippocampus, and cortex, etc.; Spezia Adachi et al., 2015). The mentioned study demonstrated that the tDCS decreased the BDNF levels in the spinal cord and brainstem, whereas BDNF levels did not change in the hippocampus (Spezia Adachi et al., 2015). These differents effects according to site suggest that BDNF activates distinct pathways (i.e., descending systems) and that its effect is pleiotropic. Although previous findings show that the increase in excitatory activity and the decrease in inhibitory synaptic activity in the córtex related to BNDF level (Ren and Dubner, 2007; Tao et al., 2014), the present results do not allow for a conclusion regarding a cause-effect relationship between BDNF level and descendent modulatory system dysfunction.

Overall, the findings of this study corroborate the idea that the BDNF modulates the synaptic plasticity in an activitydependent manner to strengthen a nociceptive transmission, recruits non-nociceptive input to the pain pathways and it binds to high-affinity trkB receptors. This BDNF effect enhances the response that NMDA-mediated C-fibers evoke, which in turn causes activation of several signaling pathways in spinothalamic tract neurons. Thereby, this strength excitatory synapsis promotes the disinhibition of descending pathways (Zanette et al., 2014). This statement is also supported indirectly by clinical findings, where the serum BDNF was correlated inversely with the pressure pain threshold in fibromyalgia (Zanette et al., 2014). Equally, we showed that the BDNF increase would be favoring pain transmission because greater scores in the CPM indicates a lower function in the descending pain modulatory system and a higher propensity for pain. This finding is biologically plausible because the enhance in the BDNF activates signaling pathways in the

spinothalamic tract, which reduces the GABAergic inhibitory effect (Spezia Adachi et al., 2015). These findings support the hypothesis that the chronic pain induces reorganization in circuits involved in pain processing at cortical and in descending pain modulatory system. Although the relationship between BDNF with the physiopathology of pain is complex, it has important functions in the processes of neurogenesis and neuroplasticity. Thereby, efforts are being made to understand its role in the pain modulatory system.

In the current study, a lower HPT and higher DRP in non-responders were observed (**Table 4**). These results are congruent with evidence from previous studies that a lower pain threshold in patients with long-term chronic pain may be a signal of lack of function of the inhibitory system (Kwon et al., 2013; Defrin et al., 2015). Another explanation for this finding is a potential protective effect if one considers that the hippocampus amplifies signals to the neural representation (Ma et al., 2012).

A greater disability according to scores on the B-PCP:S was associated with the disinhibition of the descendent pain modulatory system. The B-PCP:S dominions indicate pain severity, restriction for daily activities (at work, at home, during social situations) and the emotional burden. According to a spectrum of responder and non-responders to CPM-task, the disability was correlated positively with the catastrophizing and trait-anxiety. In previous study we demonstrated the relationship between greater disability related to pain and a higher trait anxiety in MPS (Vidor et al., 2014). While in another study with healthy subjects was observed that the perceived intensity of the conditioning stimulus was associated with the pain catastrophizing and trait anxiety (King, 2014). In fact, the current findings suggest that the relationship between the descending modulatory system and the disability related to pain is regulated by brain regions that are involved not only with pain but also with cognitive and emotional functioning in general (Pessoa, 2008). Similar dysfunction was observed when there were lesions in brain regions implicated in descending pain modulation (i.e., traumatic brain injury and multiple sclerosis), including the medial prefrontal córtex (PFC) and rostral anterior cingulate córtex (ACC; Bushnell et al., 2013). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that the alterations in the biological integrity and functioning of brain regions were involved in both pain control and cognitive and emotional functioning. Thereby, the changes in this network could explain the relationship between the severity disability and the dysfunction of the corticospinal pain modulatory system (Table 4).

This study had some limitations: Firstly, TMS is an indirect neurophysiological evaluation of neurotransmitter system activity. Secondly, only females were evaluated, as gender differences in pain perception and modulation are controversial. Thirdly, psychiatric disorders are a potential confounding factor in chronic pain syndromes, and they cannot have been adequately controlled. The psychiatric symptoms (anxiety, depression, catastrophizing, and psychiatric diagnosis) were equally distributed between the groups (responder vs. non-responder). In fact, 39.39% (14/33) of patients suffered from mental illnesses. However, this finding is expected, because the emotional disturbance is part of chronic pain syndromes, and they can worsen the sensitization and chronification. Moreover, the results of this study need to be carefully interpreted because it was an exploratory study. Further, research on chronic pain of different psychopathologies is required to confirm our initial findings and the impact of our findings on patients' responses to different therapeutic approaches.

These results suggest that a non-response to the CPM-task is likely due to increased plasticity to in central structures associated with pain that control endogenous inhibitory control and that in this case compensatory mechanisms are activated as reflected by increased cortical excitability. This failure to respond to CPM-task is associated with higher serum BDNF, lower HPT, and a greater level of disability related to pain. Overall, these findings suggest that the CPM-task is a test that allows for inference regarding the loss of net descending pain inhibition. Thus, this short and simple test might be useful for predicting a patient's response to therapy, and it helps in the clinical decision-making process for individual patients. The results of this study may also assist in the development of individualized treatment.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AB participated in the sequence alignment and drafted the manuscript. MT participated in the sequence alignment. ES participated in the design of the study and performed the statistical analysis. FG conceived the study, participated in its design and coordination and helped drafting the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research was supported by grants and material support from the following Brazilian agencies: Committee for the Development of Higher Education Personnel-CAPES-PNPD/CAPES (grants to: JR, AD, AB) and material support. National Council for Scientific and Technological Development-CNPq (grants to Dr. WC, Dr. IT). Postgraduate Program in Medical Sciences at the School of Medicine of the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul (material support). International Cooperation Program-CAPES (023/11) (WC, FF). Postgraduate Research Group at the Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre (material support). Foundation for Support of Research at Rio Grande do Sul (FAPERGS; material support). Brazilian Innovation Agency (FINEP) process number-1245/13 (Dr. WC). Dr. LM received funding support from an Institutional National Research Service Award from the National Center for Complementary and Integrative Health grant T32AT000051, the Ryoichi Sasakawa Fellowship Fund, and by the Program in Placebo Studies at Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center.

REFERENCES

Botelho et al

- Arendt-Nielsen, L., Nie, H., Laursen, M. B., Laursen, B. S., Madeleine, P., Simonsen, O. H., et al. (2010). Sensitization in patients with painful knee osteoarthritis. *Pain* 149, 573–581. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010. 04.003
- Bø, S. H., Davidsen, E. M., Gulbrandsen, P., Dietrichs, E., Bovim, G., Stovner, L. J., et al. (2009). Cerebrospinal fluid cytokine levels in migraine, tensiontype headache and cervicogenic headache. *Cephalalgia* 29, 365–372. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2982.2008.01727.x
- Bouhassira, D., Attal, N., Alchaar, H., Boureau, F., Brochet, B., Bruxelle, J., et al. (2005). Comparison of pain syndromes associated with nervous or somatic lesions and development of a new neuropathic pain diagnostic questionnaire (DN4). *Pain* 114, 29–36. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2004.12.010
- Boyer, N., Dallel, R., Artola, A., and Monconduit, L. (2014). General trigeminospinal central sensitization and impaired descending pain inhibitory controls contribute to migraine progression. *Pain* 155, 1196–1205. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2014.03.001
- Bushnell, M. C., Ceko, M., and Low, L. A. (2013). Cognitive and emotional control of pain and its disruption in chronic pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 14, 502–511. doi: 10.1038/nrn3516
- Buysse, D. J., Reynolds, C. F., Monk, T. H., Berman, S. R., and Kupfer, D. J. (1989). The Pittsburgh sleep quality index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. *Psychiatry Res.* 28, 193–213. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781(89)90047-4
- Castillo Saavedra, L., Mendonca, M., and Fregni, F. (2014). Role of the primary motor cortex in the maintenance and treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Med. Hypotheses* 83, 332–336. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2014.06.007
- Caumo, W., Ruehlman, L. S., Karoly, P., Sehn, F., Vidor, L. P., Dall-Ágnol, L., et al. (2013). Cross-cultural adaptation and validation of the profile of chronic pain: screen for a Brazilian population. *Pain Med.* 14, 52–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4637.2012.01528.x
- Chitour, D., Dickenson, A. H., and Le Bars, D. (1982). Pharmacological evidence for the involvement of serotonergic mechanisms in diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC). *Brain Res.* 236, 329–337. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(82)90718-1
- Dall'Agnol, L., Medeiros, L. F., Torres, I. L. S., Deitos, A., Brietzke, A., Laste, G., et al. (2014). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation increases the corticospinal inhibition and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor in chronic myofascial pain syndrome: an explanatory double-blinded, randomized, *sham*controlled trial. J. Pain 15, 845–855. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2014.05.001
- Defrin, R., Riabinin, M., Feingold, Y., Schreiber, S., and Pick, C. G. (2015). Deficient pain modulatory systems in patients with mild traumatic brain and chronic post-traumatic headache: implications for its mechanism. *J. Neurotrauma* 32, 28–37. doi: 10.1089/neu.2014.3359
- Deitos, A., Dussán-Sarria, J. A., de Souza, A., Medeiros, L., Tarragô Mda, G., Sehn, F., et al. (2015). Clinical value of serum neuroplasticity mediators in identifying the central sensitivity syndrome in patients with chronic pain with and without structural pathology. *Clin. J. Pain* 31, 959–967. doi: 10.1097/A. J. P.000000000000194
- de Zanette, S. A., Vercelino, R., Laste, G., Rozisky, J. R., Schwertner, A., Machado, C. B., et al. (2014). Melatonin analgesia is associated with improvement of the descending endogenous pain-modulating system in fibromyalgia: a phase II, randomized, double-dummy, controlled trial. *BMC Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 15:40. doi: 10.1186/2050-6511-15-40
- Di Lazzaro, V., Oliviero, A., Meglio, M., Tamburrini, G., Tonali, P., Rothwell, J. C., et al. (2000). Direct demonstration of the effect of lorazepam on the excitability of the human motor córtex. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, 794–799. doi: 10.1016/s1388-2457(99)00314-4
- Fedi, M., Berkovic, S. F., Macdonell, R. A. L., Curatolo, J. M., Marini, C., and Reutens, D. C. (2008). Intracortical hyperexcitability in humans with a GABAA receptor mutation. *Cereb. Córtex* 18, 664–669. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhm100
- Graven-Nielsen, T., Wodehouse, T., Langford, R. M., Arendt-Nielsen, L., and Kidd, B. L. (2012). Normalization of widespread hyperesthesia and facilitated spatial summation of deep-tissue pain in knee osteoarthritis patients after knee replacement. *Arthritis Rheum*. 64, 2907–2916. doi: 10.1002/art.34466
- Iglesias, C., Nielsen, J. B., and Marchand-Pauvert, V. (2008). Corticospinal inhibition of transmission in propriospinal-like neurones during human walking. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 28, 1351–1361. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06414.x

- Kaipper, M. B., Chachamovich, E., Hidalgo, M. P. L., Torres, I. L. D. S., and Caumo, W. (2010). Evaluation of the structure of Brazilian State-Trait anxiety inventory using a Rasch psychometric approach. J. Psychosom. Res. 68, 223–233. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.09.013
- King, C. D. (2014). Conditioned pain modulation and offset analgesia: different avenues to inhibit pain. Pain 155, 2444–2445. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2014.08.017
- King, C. D., Wong, F., Currie, T., Mauderli, A. P., Fillingim, R. B., and Riley, J. L. (2009). Deficiency in endogenous modulation of prolonged heat pain in patients with Irritable Bowel syndrome and temporomandibular disorder. *Pain* 143, 172–178. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2008.12.027
- Kwon, M., Altin, M., Duenas, H., and Alev, L. (2013). The Role of descending inhibitory pathways on chronic pain modulation and clinical implications. *Pain Pract.* 14, 656–667. doi: 10.1111/papr.12145
- Le Bars, D. (2002). The whole body receptive field of dorsal horn multireceptive neurones. *Brain Res. Rev.* 40, 29–44. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(02)00186-8
- Le Bars, D., Chitour, D., Kraus, E., Dickenson, A. H., and Besson, J. M. (1981). Effect of naloxone upon diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC) in the rat. *Brain Res.* 204, 387–402. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(81)90597-7
- Leffler, A.-S., Hansson, P., and Kosek, E. (2002b). Somatosensory perception in a remote pain-free area and function of diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC) in patients suffering from long-term trapezius myalgia. *Eur. J. Pain* 6, 149–159. doi: 10.1053/eujp.2001.0312
- Leffler, A.-S., Kosek, E., Lerndal, T., Nordmark, B., and Hansson, P. (2002a). Somatosensory perception and function of diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC) in patients suffering from rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur. J. Pain* 6, 161–176. doi: 10.1053/eujp.2001.0313
- Ma, X., Shi, T.-F., Zhang, M., Lu, X. Y., Yang, C. X., Zhu, D., et al. (2012). Modulatory role of glutamic acid on the electrical activities of pain-related neurons in the hippocampal CA3 region. *Neurosci. Lett.* 513, 67–71. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.02.009
- Makino, K., Kohase, H., Sanada, T., and Umino, M. (2010). Phenylephrine suppresses the pain modulation of diffuse noxious inhibitory control in rats. *Anesth. Analg.* 110, 1215–1221. doi: 10.1213/ANE.0b013e3181d2a768
- Marchand-Pauvert, V., Simonetta-Moreau, M., and Pierrot-Deseilligny, E. (1999). Cortical control of spinal pathways mediating group II excitation to human thigh motoneurones. J. Physiol. 517, 301–313. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1999.0301z.x
- Nijs, J., Van Houdenhove, B., and Oostendorp, R. A. B. (2010). Recognition of central sensitization in patients with musculoskeletal pain: application of pain neurophysiology in manual therapy practice. *Man. Ther*.15:135e141. doi: 10.1016/j.math.2009.12.001
- Olesen, S. S., Brock, C., Krarup, A. L., Funch-Jensen, P., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Wilder-Smith, O. H., et al. (2010). Descending inhibitory pain modulation is impaired in patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Clin. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 8, 724–730. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2010.03.005
- Palos, G. R., Mendoza, T. R., Mobley, G. M., Cantor, S. B., and Cleeland, C. S. (2006). Asking the community about cutpoints used to describe mild, moderate, and severe pain. J. Pain 7, 49–56. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2005.07.012
- Pascual-Leone, A., Valls-Solé, J., Wassermann, E. M., and Hallett, M. (1994). Responses to rapid-rate transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human motor córtex. *Brain* 117, 847–858. doi: 10.1093/brain/117.4.847
- Pessoa, L. (2008). On the relationship between emotion and cognition. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 9, 148–158. doi: 10.1038/nrn2317
- Pielsticker, A., Haag, G., Zaudig, M., and Lautenbacher, S. (2005). Impairment of pain inhibition in chronic tension-type headache. *Pain* 118, 215–223. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2005.08.019
- Pierrot-Deseilligny, E., and Burke, D. (2005). The Circuity of the Human Spinal Cord: its Role in Motor Control and Movement Disorders. 1st Edn. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ren, K., and Dubner, R. (2007). Pain facilitation and activity-dependent plasticity in pain modulatory circuitry: role of BDNF-TrkB signaling and NMDA receptors. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 35, 224–235. doi: 10.1007/s12035-007-0028-8
- Sanada, T., Kohase, H., Makino, K., and Umino, M. (2009). Effects of alphaadrenergic agonists on pain modulation in diffuse noxious inhibitory control. *J. Med. Dent. Sci.* 56, 17–24. doi: 10.1016/s1090-3801(09)60308-6
- Schestatsky, P., Stefani, L. C., Sanches, P. R., Silva Júnior, D. P., Torres, I. L., Dall-Agnol, L., et al. (2011). Validation of a Brazilian quantitative sensory testing

(QST) device for the diagnosis of small fiber neuropathies. *Arq. Neuropsiquiatr.* 69, 943–948. doi: 10.1590/S0004-282X2011000700019

- Schwenkreis, P., Janssen, F., Rommel, O., Pleger, B., Völker, B., Hosbach, I., et al. (2003). Bilateral motor córtex disinhibition in complex regional pain syndrome (CRPS) type I of the hand. *Neurology* 61, 515–519. doi: 10.1212/wnl.62. 9.1654
- Sehn, F., Chachamovich, E., Vidor, L. P., Dall-Agnol, L., de Souza, I. C., Torres, I. L., et al. (2012). Cross-cultural adaptation and validation of the Brazilian Portuguese version of the pain catastrophizing scale. *Pain Med.* 13, 1425–1435. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4637.2012.01492.x
- Simons, D. G., Travell, J. G., and Simons, L. S. (1999). Travell and Simons' Myofascial Pain and Dysfunction: The Trigger Point Manual. Volume 1 Upper Half of Body, 2nd Edn. Baltimore, MD: Williams & Wilkins.
- Spezia Adachi, L. N., Quevedo, A. S., de Souza, A., Scarabelot, V. L., Rozisky, J. R., de Oliveira, C., et al. (2015). Exogenously induced brain activation regulates neuronal activity by top-down modulation: conceptualized model for electrical brain stimulation. *Exp. Brain Res.* 233, 1377–1389. doi: 10.1007/s00221-015-4212-1
- Staud, R., Robinson, M. E., Vierck, C. J., and Price, D. D. (2003). Diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC) attenuate temporal summation of second pain in normal males but not in normal females or fibromyalgia patients. *Pain* 101, 167–174. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(02)00325-1
- Tao, W., Chen, Q., Zhou, W., Wang, Y., Wang, L., and Zhang, Z. (2014). Persistent inflammation-induced up-regulation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) promotes synaptic delivery of α-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor GluA1 subunits in descending pain modulatory circuits. J. Biol. Chem. 289, 22196–22204. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M114.580381
- Vidor, L. P., Torres, I. L. S., Medeiros, L. F., Dussán-Sarria, J. A., DallÁgnol, L., Deitos, A., et al. (2014). Association of anxiety with intracortical inhibition and descending pain modulation in chronic myofascial pain syndrome. *BMC Neurosci.* 15:42. doi: 10.1186/1471-2202-15-42
- Volz, M. S., Medeiros, L. F., Tarragô, M. D. G., Vidor, L. P., Dall'Agnol, L., Deitos, A., et al. (2013a). The relationship between cortical excitability and pain catastrophizing in myofascial pain. *J. Pain* 14, 1140–1147. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2013.04.013

- Volz, M. S., Suarez-Contreras, V., Mendonca, M. E., Pinheiro, F. S., Merabet, L. B., and Fregni, F. (2013b). Effects of sensory behavioral tasks on pain threshold and cortical excitability. *PLoS ONE* 8:e52968. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0052968
- Warmenhoven, F., van Rijswijk, E., Engels, Y., Kan, C., Prins, J., van Weel, C., et al. (2012). The Beck Depression Inventory (BDI-II) and a single screening question as screening tools for depressive disorder in Dutch advanced cancer patients. Support Care Cancer 20, 319–324. doi: 10.1007/s00520-010-1082-8
- Willer, J. C., Bouhassira, D., and Le Bars, D. (1999). Neurophysiological bases of the counterirritation phenomenon: diffuse control inhibitors induced by nociceptive stimulation. *Neurophysiol. Clin.* 29, 379–400. doi: 10.1016/s0987-7053(00)87263-9
- Willer, J. C., Le Bars, D., and De Broucker, T. (1990). Diffuse noxious inhibitory controls in man: involvement of an opioidergic link. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 182, 347–355. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(90)90293-F
- Yarnitsky, D. (2010). Conditioned pain modulation (the diffuse noxious inhibitory control-like effect): its relevance for acute and chronic pain states. *Curr. Opin. Anaesthesiol.* 23, 611–615. doi: 10.1097/ACO.0b013e32833c348b
- Yarnitsky, D., Granot, M., Nahman-Averbuch, H., Khamaisi, M., and Granovsky, Y. (2012). Conditioned pain modulation predicts duloxetine efficacy in painful diabetic neuropathy. *Pain* 153, 1193–1198. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.02.021
- Zanette, S. A., Dussán-Sarria, J. A., Souza, A., Deitos, A., Torres, I. L. S., and Caumo, W. (2014). Higher serum S100B and BDNF levels are correlated with a lower pressure-pain threshold in fibromyalgia. *Mol. Pain* 10:46. doi: 10.1186/1744-8069-10-46

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Botelho, Morales-Quezada, Rozisky, Brietzke, Torres, Deitos, Fregni and Caumo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Motor Cortex Neurostimulation Technologies for Chronic Post-stroke Pain: Implications of Tissue Damage on Stimulation Currents

Anthony T. O'Brien^{1†}, Rivadavio Amorim^{1†}, R. Jarrett Rushmore^{2,3}, Uri Eden⁴, Linda Afifi^{2,3}, Laura Dipietro⁵, Timothy Wagner^{5,6}* and Antoni Valero-Cabré^{2,3,7,8}*

¹ Neuromodulation Lab and Center for Clinical Research and Learning – Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA, ² Laboratory of Cerebral Dynamics, Plasticity and Rehabilitation, Boston University School of Medicine, Boston, MA, USA, ³ Department of Anatomy and Neurobiology, Boston University School of Medicine, Boston, MA, USA, ⁴ Department of Mathematics and Statistics, Boston University, Boston, MA, USA, ⁵ Highland Instruments, Cambridge, MA, USA, ⁶ Division of Health Sciences and Technology, Harvard Medical School/Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Boston, MA, USA, ⁷ Université Pierre et Marie Curie, CNRS UMR 7225-INSERM U1127, Institut du Cerveau et la Moelle Epinière, Paris, France, ⁸ Cognitive Neuroscience and Information Technology Research Program, Open University of Catalonia, Barcelona, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Wolnei Caumo, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Ana Luiza Zaninotto, University of São Paulo, Brazil Mariana Emerenciano Mendonça, University of São Paulo, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Timothy Wagner twagner@alum.mit.edu Antoni Valero-Cabre antoni.valerocabre@icm-institute.org

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work as first authors.

[‡]These authors shared senior author responsibilities for this manuscript.

Received: 11 March 2016 Accepted: 13 October 2016 Published: 09 November 2016

Citation:

O'Brien AT, Amorim R, Rushmore RJ, Eden U, Afifi L, Dipietro L, Wagner T and Valero-Cabré A (2016) Motor Cortex Neurostimulation Technologies for Chronic Post-stroke Pain: Implications of Tissue Damage on Stimulation Currents. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:545. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00545 **Background:** Central post stroke pain (CPSP) is a highly refractory syndrome that can occur after stroke. Primary motor cortex (M1) brain stimulation using epidural brain stimulation (EBS), transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), and transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) have been explored as potential therapies for CPSP. These techniques have demonstrated variable clinical efficacy. It is hypothesized that changes in the stimulating currents that are caused by stroke-induced changes in brain tissue conductivity limit the efficacy of these techniques.

Methods: We generated MRI-guided finite element models of the current density distributions in the human head and brain with and without chronic focal cortical infarctions during EBS, TMS, and tDCS. We studied the change in the stimulating current density distributions' magnitude, orientation, and maxima locations between the different models.

Results: Changes in electrical properties at stroke boundaries altered the distribution of stimulation currents in magnitude, location, and orientation. Current density magnitude alterations were larger for the non-invasive techniques (i.e., tDCS and TMS) than for EBS. Nonetheless, the lesion also altered currents during EBS. The spatial shift of peak current density, relative to the size of the stimulation source, was largest for EBS.

Conclusion: In order to maximize therapeutic efficiency, neurostimulation trials need to account for the impact of anatomically disrupted neural tissues on the location, orientation, and magnitude of exogenously applied currents. The relative current-neuronal structure should be considered when planning stimulation treatment, especially across techniques (e.g., using TMS to predict EBS response). We postulate that the effects of altered tissue properties in stroke regions may impact stimulation induced analgesic effects and/or lead to highly variable outcomes during brain stimulation treatments in CPSP.

Keywords: epidural brain stimulation, transcranial magnetic stimulation, transcranial direct current stimulation, motor cortex, neurological model, stroke, pain, analgesia

INTRODUCTION

Central post stroke pain (CPSP) results from stroke lesions to any region of the somatosensory pathway (Klit et al., 2009; Kumar et al., 2009; Creutzfeldt et al., 2012; Mozaffarian et al., 2015). Between 8 and 25% of the ~18 M/year new cases of stroke develop CPSP (Strong et al., 2007; Klit et al., 2015). CPSP leads to poor quality of life (Kumar and Soni, 2009; Oh and Seo, 2015). Patients are often refractory to pharmacotherapy and can become drug dependent (Kumar and Soni, 2009). Such limitations have motivated researchers to explore brain stimulation therapies to treat CPSP.

Epidural Brain Stimulation (EBS), Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS), and Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (tDCS) have all been investigated. Stimulation of primary motor cortex (M1) appears to be the most effective cortical target (Nguyen et al., 1999; Kumar and Soni, 2009; Hirabayashi et al., 2011; DosSantos et al., 2012; Fregni et al., 2014; Brietzke et al., 2015; Cioato et al., 2015; Morishita et al., 2015; Oh and Seo, 2015). Analgesia is believed to be achieved through the stimulation of M1-thalmic relays to reduce hyperactivity in thalamic linked pain networks (Tsubokawa et al., 1993; Mertens et al., 1999; Khedr et al., 2005; Garcia-Larrea and Peyron, 2007; Peyron et al., 2007; Lima and Fregni, 2008; Nguyen et al., 2012; Bae et al., 2014; Hasan et al., 2014; Lefaucheur, 2016).

While EBS, TMS, and tDCS have shown some clinical success in treating CPSP, high variability across studies has impeded their widespread acceptance (Mertens et al., 1999; Lefaucheur et al., 2004, 2009; Lima and Fregni, 2008; Nguyen et al., 2008; Fontaine et al., 2009; DosSantos et al., 2012; Bae et al., 2014; Lefaucheur, 2016). Upward of 30% of EBS patients do not respond to stimulation (Tsubokawa et al., 1993; Katayama et al., 1998; Mertens et al., 1999; Nguyen et al., 1999). However, it should be noted that this is highly dependent on patient characteristics, and even lower response rates have been reported in certain patient classes (Katayama et al., 1998). Meta-analyses by O'Connell et al. (2014) and Vaseghi et al. (2014) demonstrated limited evidence supporting the use of TMS or tDCS in chronic pain and CPSP. Vaseghi et al. (2014), who focused on tDCS, commented that stimulation could induce significant analgesic effects, but due to the heterogeneity across studies it is difficult to support its use in chronic pain (O'Connell et al., 2014; Vaseghi et al., 2014).

Such variable levels of efficacy have been associated with several factors such as lesion location and extent, the impact of altered neuronal excitability, and the shrinkage of gray and white matter (Hossman, 2009). Infarction based changes in brain tissue conductivity could also impact stimulation based CPSP treatments. Necrotic brain tissue in the infarction region is phagocytized by inflammatory cells and replaced by a cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) (De Girolami et al., 1999). CSF produces a sixfold increase in the tissues' electrical conductivity and a drastic disruption of the tissue geometry (Yunokuchi et al., 1998; Jacobs et al., 2001; Brown et al., 2003; Soltanian-Zadeh et al., 2003; Wagner et al., 2004, 2006, 2007a; Harris-Love and Cohen, 2006). Such altered electrical tissue properties have been shown to perturb the stimulating currents during TMS and tDCS (Wagner et al., 2006, 2007b, 2009).

Nevertheless, as emphasized by Plow and others, the role of such variables in influencing the distribution of current fields and ultimately impacting therapeutic efficacy in focally injured brain models needs further consideration, and remains to be compared across different brain stimulation techniques (Plow et al., 2009). Comparisons across stimulation techniques, which differ by electrode/source size, focality, invasiveness, proximity to lesion borders and specific features of the delivered electrical currents, are fundamental to evaluating and optimizing their clinical use (Plow et al., 2009). Furthermore, this comparative information is important for assessing the use of non-invasive stimulation techniques to identify responders to CPSP stimulation treatments prior to implanting invasive stimulation devices (Khedr et al., 2005; Lefaucheur, 2013, 2016).

The aim of this study is to determine how infarctions and/or complex neuroanatomy could alter the neurostimulation currents of the three primary neurostimulation techniques used in CPSP and potentially impact their clinical significance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Simplified magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) guided Finite Element Models (FEMs) of the stimulating current density distributions elicited through EBS, TMS, and tDCS were generated. The models were generated following methods previously outlined (Wagner et al., 2004, 2007b), and following foundational physics reviewed in the appendix of Wagner et al. (2014).

Briefly, we developed a FEM head/brain model with a healthy brain (developed from the MRI of a 38-year-old male) and a second model that included a circumscribed frontal cortical lesion within the head, specifically modeling a middle cerebral artery (MCA) based occlusion (Wagner et al., 2004). For simplification purposes, we focused on the comparison across stimulation techniques most commonly used to treat CPSP, and thus the head models did not include sulci and gyri, but only the presence of the lesion. Furthermore, we assumed static fields during stimulation for tDCS and EBS and sinusoidal steady state solutions during TMS.

The models were developed with Ansoft's Maxwell software (Ansoft Inc, Pittsburg, PA, USA). We specifically solved a modified magnetic diffusion equation for the TMS models:

$$\nabla \times \left(\frac{1}{\sigma(\omega) + j\omega\varepsilon(\omega)} \nabla \times \overset{\wedge}{\mathbf{H}}\right) = -j\omega\mu \overset{\wedge}{\mathbf{H}}$$

where H is the magnetic field in phasor form, sigma the tissue conductivity, epsilon the tissue permittivity, and omega the angular frequency of the source. The Ansoft package numerically solves the problem via a modified T- Ω method (Wagner et al., 2004). For the tDCS and EBS models, the Ansoft FEM solver was set to solve for the current densities in terms of the electric potential (ϕ), by solving the equation: $\nabla \cdot (\sigma_i \nabla \phi) = 0$, where σ_i is the conductivity of the tissue (Ansoft) (Wagner et al.,



2007b). For each model, the Ansoft FEM solver was set to follow an adaptive iterative process with convergence limits determined by the energy error in the system, further detailed in Ansoft (2002, 2005). The criterion for model convergence was defined as an energy error below 1.0% (Wagner et al., 2004, 2007a).

The current source device parameters correspond to those typically used in clinical studies and trials (Brown et al., 2006; Fregni et al., 2007; Lima and Fregni, 2008). The TMS source current was set as in prior modeling studies at 5 kHz with a

 1.8×10^3 A peak current on a figure-of-eight coil with two 3.5 cm radius copper windings (Wagner et al., 2004). The tDCS source current was set at 1 mA across a 5 × 7 cm anode (on a scalp area overlying the motor strip) and cathode (above the contralateral *orbital*) (Wagner et al., 2007a). The EBS source was set at 1 mA, with the anode and cathode placed above the M1 (18 mm intercontact distance, 1 mm radius) (Brown et al., 2006). Note that those EBS parameters are based on *Adtech* 1 mm radius electrodes mounted on a 3 × 3 grid over an 18 × 18 mm area (where the inner row is inactive) which generates three separate bipolar

TABLE 1 Maximum current density magnitude (in A/m ²) in the health	У
and the infarcted brain.	

Neurostimulation modality and polarity	Healthy brain max current density (A/m ²)	Infarcted brain max current density (A/m ²)	Infarcted vs. healthy brain. Relative change in max current density (%)		
EBS					
Cathode	1.15	1.35*	+17.4%*		
Anode	1.19	1.22	+2.50%*		
tDCS					
Anode	0.098	0.129*	+31.6%*		
Cathode	0.082	0.084	+2.40%*		
TMS					
	2.40	4.16*	+73.30%*		

*Corresponds to location of stimulation source proximal to the infarction border.

arrangements (distanced 18 mm)- (Adtech Medical Instrument Corp) (Brown et al., 2003).

While, we used a 1 mA source magnitude for EBS, it should be noted that the EBS solutions are linear in the region of interest and simple multiplicative scaling can be used to account for varied source magnitudes (Woodson and Melcher, 1968; Zahn, 2003; Wagner et al., 2014). Furthermore, as the EBS electrostatic solutions are addressable by superposition, we focused on one bipolar section at a time (Woodson and Melcher, 1968; Zahn, 2003; Wagner et al., 2014). As EBS and tDCS were modeled based on the same static approximations, the modeling and solution procedures were equivalent, except for the source properties (e.g., location and geometry). Finally, tissue material properties (i.e., conductivity and permittivity), including those of the infarction region, were assigned impedances as detailed in Wagner et al. (2006, 2007a).

The analyses then focused on determining the current density distributions for the head models (i.e., healthy vs. infarction) and specifically determining the current density magnitude, maximum current density location in the cortex, and current density vector orientation for the EBS, TMS, and tDCS sources. Full details of the analysis are given in Wagner et al. (2004, 2006, 2007a,b, 2014).

Briefly, the stimulation source location and stimulation device orientation were normalized for the three techniques, such that the stimulation sources were located with their device source centers above the same physical target location (M1) and equally distanced along the brain surface from the modeled lesion borders, which in our case was the caudal border.

To determine the current density maximum, we ran an algorithm that scanned the current density magnitudes in the brains, and determined the magnitude and location of the maxima for the healthy head and stroke models for each stimulation source. Where the results are reported as current density magnitudes, they indicate the magnitude of the sinusoidal steady state current density for TMS and the magnitude of the steady state current densities for EBS and tDCS, all of which are provided in units of A/m^2 unless otherwise stated.

The relative change between the healthy and infarcted brains is reported as the value of the difference between the current density maxima in the infarction and healthy head models divided by the current density maxima in the infarction model. Further, the individual models all shared the same Cartesian coordinate system, with an origin at the heads' center, and thus the relative change in maxima locations between the various healthy brain and infarction models was determined by the Euclidean distance equation. The current density vector field directional patterns were also analyzed in the models, and focused on comparing the change in the current density fields' vector orientation proximal to the current source and the lesions the healthy and infarction models [see Figure 1, and (Wagner et al., 2006) for further details]. The angular perturbation of the current densities between the healthy and infarction models was used to determine the relative current density orientation shift that would occur along a fixed axonal axis between the models (see Figure 1B). Finally, as the models were deterministic, we did not conduct statistical testing between the different solution sets.

RESULTS

Current density distributions (magnitude, location, and orientation) were altered in the presence of our idealized model of focal right frontal infarction for TMS, tDCS, and EBS, as compared to solutions in the intact brain models (**Tables 1–2** and

TABLE 2 | Coordinates of the locations (relative to the x,y,z head coordinate system) of the current density maxima in the healthy and the infarcted brain.

Neurostimulation modality and polarity	Stimulating source radius or equivalent length (mm)	Healthy brain <i>maxima</i> location x,y,z (mm)	Infarcted brain <i>maxima</i> location x,y,z (mm)	Absolute distance shift (mm)
EBS				
Cathode	\sim 1 mm	53.9, 22.9, 193.8	53.1, 24.7, 197	4.0 mm*
Anode	\sim 1 mm	53.7, 6.8, 194.1	53.6, 7.2, 194.8	<1.0 mm
tDCS				
Anode	~25 mm	56.0, 18.2, 17.5	47.1, 27.5, 26.9	15.9 mm*
Cathode	~25 mm	-14.5, 50.8, 27.3	-15.4, 50.5, 27.5	<1.0 mm
TMS				
	~35 mm	-4.8, -7.2, -23.1	-15.1, -20.5, -17.0	17.9 mm*

*Corresponds to alterations in predicted current density maxima location if the effects of the infarction on stimulation currents were ignored.



Figures 1–2). For all three techniques, currents were increased in magnitude and directed toward the infarction border. Increases of peak current density in a damage brain compared to the healthy one were less drastic for EBS (+18%) than for tDCS (+32%) or TMS (+73%) (see **Table 1**). Furthermore, the vector current orientation was altered at the infarction borders, such that the net sign of the neuromodulation effects (i.e., lasting inhibition or facilitation) could be reversed (e.g., **Figure 1B** and further discussion below).

The overall absolute distance between the expected target and the actual site of the current maxima (comparing the healthy brain and infarction brain models) were less remarkable in overall magnitude for EBS (a 4 mm shift from the expected vs. the real maximum site) than for TMS (17.9 mm shift) or tDCS (15.9 mm shift) – see **Figures 1–2** and **Table 2**. However, relative to the size of the stimulation source, the shift of the current maxima was more drastic for EBS (\sim 1 mm radius contacts) than for TMS (~35 mm radius contact source) or tDCS (~25 mm shortest center-edge segment for a 50 \times 70 mm electrode) (see **Table 2**, and in **Figures 1A** and **2A,B**, distances between the gray \diamond and * icons displayed on the brain models).

DISCUSSION

This study suggests that EBS, tDCS, and TMS neurostimulation current density distributions are altered in the presence of strokes in a manner that may explain discrepancies in CPSP treatment outcomes across the different stimulation techniques (André-Obadia et al., 2008, 2011, 2014; Hosomi et al., 2008, 2013; Lefaucheur et al., 2008, 2011a,b; Velasco et al., 2008; Tanei et al., 2011; Sachs et al., 2014). Currents flow down the path of least resistance, in the highly conductive CSF at an infarction location, and impact the current density distributions in magnitude, location, and orientation for EBS (Figure 1), TMS (Figure 2A), and tDCS (Figure 2B) (Wagner et al., 2006, 2007a,b, 2009).

Although the overall absolute perturbation effects in the current densities were greatest in TMS and tDCS, EBS currents were still significantly affected when the stimulatory contacts were close to irregular tissue borders of the modeled chronic stroke lesion. Moreover, the change in the location of maximal stimulation between the infarcted and healthy brains was greatest with EBS relative to the size of the stimulator (see Figures 1 and 2, and Table 2). The lower focality of TMS and tDCS, as compared to EBS, could make them less sensitive to relative mislocalizations around the targeted location. This difference could reconcile the relevance of our current findings with the fact that TMS and tDCS studies in perilesional stroke regions have generally reported beneficial therapeutic effects with potentially less variability than EBS studies (Lima and Fregni, 2008; O'Connell et al., 2014; Hosomi et al., 2015; DosSantos et al., 2016).

The altered orientation of the stimulation currents relative to the targeted neurons could impact the degree and/or the direction of inhibitory/excitatory response of the involved networks, particularly for sub-threshold stimulation conditions- see **Figure 1B** (Terzuolo and Bullock, 1956; Landau et al., 1964; Wagner et al., 2007b; Radman et al., 2009a,b; Wongsarnpigoon and Grill, 2012). The net sign of the neuromodulation effects (i.e., lasting inhibition or facilitation) could potentially be reversed in cases where the lesion boundary alters the currents' orientation relative to the targeted cell's axo-dendritic axis [particularly for sub-threshold stimulations (Terzuolo and Bullock, 1956; Landau et al., 1964)].

Ultimately, the varied stimulation current perturbations between the techniques could in part explain inter-technique discrepancies between tDCS, TMS, and EBS in treating CPSP. Low-intensity EBS M1 cathodic stimulation currents are postulated to affect axons parallel and superficial over the crown of the precentral gyrus (Lefaucheur, 2013). In pain treatment, maximal pain relief is postulated to be associated with late indirect waves (recorded at the spinal cord level) produced from cathodic M1 EBS and also anteroposterior M1 TMS. On the other hand, anodal M1 EBS and lateromedial M1 TMS stimulation lead to early direct waves, suggesting that the polarity and orientation of the current in these techniques activates different axonal tracts and pathways (Lefaucheur, 2016). Unlike EBS, tDCS shows more analgesic effect during anodal stimulation, potentially due to different neuronal structures being activated, or due the relative current vector orientations having similar orientations in the targeted neurons, see Figures 1-2 (Lefaucheur et al., 2010; Lefaucheur, 2013, 2016). This suggests that the relative current-neuronal structure orientations between tDCS, TMS, and EBS should be considered when planning stimulation treatments for CPSP, especially across techniques (e.g., using TMS to predict EBS response). Proper planning of the stimulation protocol with a MRI-integrated field solvertracking device could be helpful to address the current-tissue interactions, but only with systems that track and predict current vector orientations (i.e., systems which predict field strengths alone could not be used to overcome discrepancies between the techniques).

Although the conclusions of the current study could apply to a large number of cases, any extension of the current results to other lesion features, such as subcortical locations and single or multiple lacunar strokes, which have been explored in neurostimulation therapeutic CPSP studies, would need to be specifically evaluated for individual dosing considerations. It is clear from the present study that electromagnetic tissue properties differently affect brain stimulation dosing for different stimulation methods, and introduce a technique-dependent variability in potential therapeutic benefit. Ignoring the effects of altered neural tissue properties on the M1 stimulating currents in stroke may contribute to contradictory outcomes in CPSP neurostimulation trials (O'Connell et al., 2014; Hosomi et al., 2015). Finally, our results highlight the need for new forms of brain stimulation that can overcome these limitations and provide effective treatment for chronic pain syndromes and other disorders where brain stimulation is used.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Respective roles of each author are as follows: RR and AV-C wrote the initial version of the manuscript. AO and RA had substantial contribution in the adaptation of the final manuscript to the challenges of neurostimulation technologies and approaches in CPSP. Finally, RR, UE, LA, LD, TW, and AV-C provided substantial contribution to the design of the work, and the revised versions of the manuscript. All authors provided their final approval of the submitted version and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

FUNDING

This study was supported by National Institute of Health grants (R01-NS33975, R21-NS062317, R21-NS084022, R44-AT008637, and R44NS080632). Research reported in this publication was supported in part by the National Center for Complementary & Integrative Health of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number R44AT008637. Research reported in this publication was also supported in part by the National Institute of Neurological Disorders And Stroke of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number R44NS080632. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health.

REFERENCES

- André-Obadia, N., Magnin, M., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2011). On the importance of placebo timing in rTMS studies for pain relief. *Pain* 152, 1233–1237. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.12.027
- André-Obadia, N., Mertens, P., Gueguen, A., Peyron, R., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2008). Pain relief by rTMS: differential effect of current flow but no specific action on pain subtypes. *Neurology* 71, 833–840. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000325481.61471.f0
- André-Obadia, N., Mertens, P., Lelekov-Boissard, T., Afif, A., Magnin, M., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2014). Is Life better after motor cortex stimulation for pain control? Results at long-term and their prediction by preoperative rTMS. *Pain Physician* 17, 53–62.
- Ansoft (2002). Maxwell 3D V9. Pittsburgh, PA: Ansoft.
- Ansoft (2005). Maxwell 3D V11. Pittsburgh, PA: Ansoft.
- Bae, S. H., Kim, G. D., and Kim, K. Y. (2014). Analgesic effect of transcranial direct current stimulation on central post-stroke pain. *Tohoku J. Exp. Med.* 234, 189–195. doi: 10.1620/tjem.234.189
- Brietzke, A. P., Rozisky, J. R., Dussan-Sarria, J. A., Deitos, A., Laste, G., Hoppe, P. F. T., et al. (2015). Neuroplastic effects of transcranial direct current stimulation on painful symptoms reduction in chronic hepatitis C: a phase II randomized, double blind, sham controlled trial. *Front. Neurosci.* 9:498. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00498
- Brown, J. A., Lutsep, H., Cramer, S. C., and Weinand, M. (2003). Motor cortex stimulation for enhancement of recovery after stroke: case report. *Neurol. Res.* 25, 815–818. doi: 10.1179/016164103771953907
- Brown, J. A., Lutsep, H. L., Weinand, M., and Cramer, S. C. (2006). Motor cortex stimulation for the enhancement of recovery from stroke: a prospective, multicenter safety study. *Neurosurgery* 58, 464–471. doi: 10.1227/01.NEU.0000197100.63931.04
- Cioato, S. G., Medeiros, L. F., Marques Filho, P. R., Vercelino, R., de Souza, A., Scarabelot, V. L., et al. (2015). Long-lasting effect of transcranial direct current stimulation in the reversal of hyperalgesia and cytokine alterations induced by the neuropathic pain model. *Brain Stimul.* 9, 209–217. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2015.12.001
- Creutzfeldt, C. J., Holloway, R. G., and Walker, M. (2012). Symptomatic and palliative care for stroke survivors. J. Gen. Intern. Med. 27, 853–860. doi: 10.1007/s11606-011-1966-4
- De Girolami, U., Anthony, D. C., and Frosch, M. P. (1999). "Cerebrovacular diseases," in *Robbins Pathological Basis of Disease*, eds R. S. Cotran, V. Kumar, and T. Collins (Philadelphia, PA: W.B. Saunders Company), 1306–1314.
- DosSantos, M. F., Ferreira, N., Toback, R. L., Carvalho, A. C., and DaSilva, A. F. (2016). Potential mechanisms supporting the value of motor cortex stimulation to treat chronic pain syndromes. *Front. Neurosci.* 10:18. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00018
- DosSantos, M. F., Love, T. M., Martikainen, I. K., Nascimento, T. D., Fregni, F., Cummiford, C., et al. (2012). Immediate effects of tDCS on the mu-opioid system of a chronic pain patient. *Front. Psychiatry* 3:93. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012.00093
- Fontaine, D., Hamani, C., and Lozano, A. (2009). Efficacy and safety of motor cortex stimulation for chronic neuropathic pain: critical review of the literature. *J. Neurosurg.* 110, 251–256. doi: 10.3171/2008.6.17602
- Fregni, F., Freedman, S., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2007). Recent advances in the treatment of chronic pain with non-invasive brain stimulation techniques. *Lancet Neurol.* 6, 188–191. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70032-7
- Fregni, F., Nitsche, M. A., Loo, C. K., Brunoni, A. R., Marangolo, P., Leite, J., et al. (2014). Regulatory considerations for the clinical and research use of transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS): Review and recommendations from an expert panel. *Clin. Res. Regul. Aff.* 32, 22–35. doi: 10.3109/10601333.2015.980944
- Garcia-Larrea, L., and Peyron, R. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation for neuropathic pain: From phenomenology to mechanisms. *Neuroimage* 37(Suppl. 1), S71–S79. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.05.062
- Harris-Love, M. L., and Cohen, L. G. (2006). Noninvasive cortical stimulation in neurorehabilitation: a review. Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil. 87, 84–93. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2006.08.330
- Hasan, M., Whiteley, J., Bresnahan, R., Maciver, K., Sacco, P., Das, K., et al. (2014). Somatosensory change and pain relief induced by repetitive transcranial

magnetic stimulation in patients with central poststroke pain. *Neuromodulation* 17, 731–736. doi: 10.1111/ner.12198

- Hirabayashi, H., Kawata, K., Hoshida, T., Tamura, K., Youngsu, P., and Nakase, H. (2011). Neuromodulation therapy for neuropathic pain. *Jpn. J. Neurosurg.* 20, 93–102.
- Hosomi, K., Saitoh, Y., Kishima, H., Oshino, S., Hirata, M., Tani, N., et al. (2008). Electrical stimulation of primary motor cortex within the central sulcus for intractable neuropathic pain. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 119, 993–1001. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2007.12.022
- Hosomi, K., Seymour, B., and Saitoh, Y. (2015). Modulating the pain network neurostimulation for central poststroke pain. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 11, 290–299. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2015.58
- Hosomi, K., Shimokawa, T., Ikoma, K., Nakamura, Y., Sugiyama, K., Ugawa, Y., et al. (2013). Daily repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of primary motor cortex for neuropathic pain: a randomized, multicenter, double-blind, crossover, sham-controlled trial. *Pain* 154, 1065–1072. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2013.03.016
- Hossman, K. A. (2009). Pathophysiological basis of translational stroke research. *Folia Neuropathol.* 47, 213–227.
- Jacobs, M. A., Zhang, Z. G., Knight, R. A., Soltanian-Zadeh, H., Goussev, A. V., Peck, D. J., et al. (2001). A model for multiparametric mri tissue characterization in experimental cerebral ischemia with histological validation in rat: part 1. *Stroke* 32, 943–949. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.32.4.943
- Katayama, Y., Fukaya, C., and Yamamoto, T. (1998). Poststroke pain control by chronic motor cortex stimulation: neurological characteristics predicting a favorable response. J. Neurosurg. 89, 585–591. doi: 10.3171/jns.1998.89.4.0585
- Khedr, E. M., Kotb, H., Kamel, N. F., Ahmed, M. A., Sadek, R., and Rothwell, J. C. (2005). Longlasting antalgic effects of daily sessions of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation in central and peripheral neuropathic pain. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 76, 833–838. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2004.055806
- Klit, H., Finnerup, N. B., and Jensen, T. S. (2009). Central post-stroke pain: clinical characteristics, pathophysiology, and management. *Lancet Neurol.* 8, 857–868. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70176-0
- Klit, H., Finnerup, N. B., and Jensen, T. S. (2015). Diagnosis, prevalence, characteristics, and treatment of central poststroke pain. *Pain Clin. Update* 23, 1–7.
- Kumar, B., Kalita, J., Kumar, G., and Misra, U. K. (2009). Central poststroke pain: a review of pathophysiology and treatment. *Anesth. Analg.* 108, 1645–1657. doi: 10.1213/ane.0b013e31819d644c
- Kumar, G., and Soni, C. R. (2009). Central post-stroke pain: current evidence. J. Neurol. Sci. 284, 10–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2009.04.030
- Landau, W., Bishop, G., and Clare, M. (1964). Analaysis of the form and distribution of evoked cortical potentials under the influence of polarizing currents. J. Neurophysiol. 27, 788–813.
- Lefaucheur, J. (2016). Cortical neurostimulation for neuropathic pain?: state of the art and perspectives. *Pain* 157(Suppl. 1), S81–S89. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.000000000000401
- Lefaucheur, J.-P. (2013). Pain. Handb. Clin. Neurol. 116, 423-440. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-53497-2.00035-8
- Lefaucheur, J.-P., Drouot, X., Cunin, P., Bruckert, R., Lepetit, H., Créange, A., et al. (2009). Motor cortex stimulation for the treatment of refractory peripheral neuropathic pain. *Brain* 132, 1463–1471. doi: 10.1093/brain/awp035
- Lefaucheur, J.-P., Drouot, X., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J.-P. (2008). Motor cortex rTMS in chronic neuropathic pain: pain relief is associated with thermal sensory perception improvement. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 79, 1044–1049. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2007.135327
- Lefaucheur, J.-P., Drouot, X., Menard-Lefaucheur, I., Zerah, F., Bendib, B., Cesaro, P., et al. (2004). Neurogenic pain relief by repetitive transcranial magnetic cortical stimulation depends on the origin and the site of pain. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 75, 612–616. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2003.022236
- Lefaucheur, J.-P., Holsheimer, J., Goujon, C., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J.-P. (2010). Descending volleys generated by efficacious epidural motor cortex stimulation in patients with chronic neuropathic pain. *Exp. Neurol.* 223, 609–614. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2010.02.008
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2011a). Treatment of poststroke pain by epidural motor cortex stimulation with a new octopolar lead. *Neurosurgery* 68(1 Suppl. Operative), 180–187;discussion187. doi: 10.1227/NEU.0b013e318207f896

- Lefaucheur, J. P., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Goujon, C., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2011b). Predictive value of rTMS in the identification of responders to epidural motor cortex stimulation therapy for pain. *J. Pain* 12, 1102–1111. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2011.05.004
- Lima, M. C., and Fregni, F. (2008). Motor cortex stimulation for chronic pain: systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. *Neurology* 70, 2329–2337. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000314649.38527.93
- Mertens, P., Nuti, C., Sindou, M., Guenot, M., Peyron, R., Garcia-Larrea, L., et al. (1999). Precentral cortex stimulation for the treatment of central neuropathic pain: results of a prospective study in a 20-patient series. *Stereotact. Funct. Neurosurg.* 73, 122–125. doi: 10.1159/000029769
- Morishita, T., Hyakutake, K., Saita, K., Takahara, M., Shiota, E., and Inoue, T. (2015). Pain reduction associated with improved functional interhemispheric balance following transcranial direct current stimulation for post-stroke central pain: a case study. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 358, 484–485. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2015.08.1551
- Mozaffarian, D., Benjamin, E. J., Go, A. S., Arnett, D. K., Blaha, M. J., Cushman, M., et al. (2015). Heart disease and stroke statistics–2015 update: a report from the American heart association. *Circulation* 131, e29–e322. doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000152
- Nguyen, J. P., Lefaucheur, J. P., Decq, P., Uchiyama, T., Carpentier, A., Fontaine, D., et al. (1999). Chronic motor cortex stimulation in the treatment of central and neuropathic pain. Correlations between clinical, electrophysiological and anatomical data. *Pain* 82, 245–251. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00062-7
- Nguyen, J.-P., Velasco, F., Brugières, P., Velasco, M., Keravel, Y., Boleaga, B., et al. (2008). Treatment of chronic neuropathic pain by motor cortex stimulation: results of a bicentric controlled crossover trial. *Brain Stimul.* 1, 89–96. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2008.03.007
- O'Connell, N. E., Wand, B. M., Marston, L., Spencer, S., and Desouza, L. H. (2014). Non-invasive brain stimulation techniques for chronic pain. *Cochrane database Syst. Rev.* 4, CD008208. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008208.pub3
- Oh, H., and Seo, W. (2015). A comprehensive review of central post-stroke pain. Pain Manag. Nurs. 16, 804–818. doi: 10.1016/j.pmn.2015.03.002
- Ohn, S. H., Chang, W. H., Park, C.-H., Kim, S. T., Lee, J. I., Pascual-Leone, A., et al. (2012). Neural correlates of the antinociceptive effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on central pain after stroke. *Neurorehabil. Neural Repair* 26, 344–352. doi: 10.1177/1545968311423110
- Peyron, R., Faillenot, I., Mertens, P., Laurent, B., and Garcia-Larrea, L. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation in neuropathic pain. Correlations between analgesic effect and hemodynamic changes in the brain. A PET study. *Neuroimage* 34, 310–321. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.08.037
- Plow, E. B., Carey, J. R., Nudo, R. J., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2009). Invasive cortical stimulation to promote recovery of function after stroke: a critical appraisal. *Stroke* 40, 1926–1931. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.540823
- Radman, T., Datta, A., Ramos, R. L., Brumberg, J. C., and Bikson, M. (2009a). "One-dimensional representation of a neuron in a uniform electric field," in Proceedings of the 31st Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society: Engineering the Future of Biomedicine. EMBC 2009, Minneapolis, MN, 6481–6484. doi: 10.1109/IEMBS.2009.5333586
- Radman, T., Ramos, R. L., Brumberg, J. C., and Bikson, M. (2009b). Role of cortical cell type and morphology in subthreshold and suprathreshold uniform electric field stimulation in vitro. *Brain Stimul.* 2, 215–228. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2009.03.007
- Sachs, A. J., Babu, H., Su, Y.-F., Miller, K. J., and Henderson, J. M. (2014). Lack of efficacy of motor cortex stimulation for the treatment of neuropathic pain in 14 patients. *Neuromodulation* 17, 303–311. doi: 10.1111/ner.12181
- Soltanian-Zadeh, H., Pasnoor, M., Hammoud, R., Jacobs, M. A., Patel, S. C., Mitsias, P. D., et al. (2003). MRI tissue characterization of experimental cerebral ischemia in rat. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 17, 398–409. doi: 10.1002/jmri.10256
- Strong, K., Mathers, C., and Bonita, R. (2007). Preventing stroke: saving lives around the world. *Lancet Neurol.* 6, 182–187. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70031-5
- Tanei, T., Kajita, Y., Noda, H., Takebayashi, S., Nakatsubo, D., Maesawa, S., et al. (2011). Efficacy of motor cortex stimulation for intractable central neuropathic

pain: comparison of stimulation parameters between post-stroke pain and other central pain. *Neurol. Med. Chir.* 51, 8–14. doi: 10.2176/nmc.51.8

- Terzuolo, C. A., and Bullock, T. H. (1956). Measurement of imposed voltage gradient adequate to modulate neuronal firing. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 42, 687–694. doi: 10.1073/pnas.42.9.687
- Tsubokawa, T., Katayama, Y., Yamamoto, T., Hirayama, T., and Koyama, S. (1993). Chronic motor cortex stimulation in patients with thalamic pain. *J. Neurosurg.* 78, 393–401. doi: 10.3171/jns.1993.78.3.0393
- Vaseghi, B., Zoghi, M., and Jaberzadeh, S. (2014). Does anodal transcranial direct current stimulation modulate sensory perception and pain? A meta-analysis study. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 125, 1847–1858. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2014.01.020
- Velasco, F., Argüelles, C., Carrillo-Ruiz, J. D., Castro, G., Velasco, A. L., Jiménez, F., et al. (2008). Efficacy of motor cortex stimulation in the treatment of neuropathic pain: a randomized double-blind trial. *J. Neurosurg.* 108, 698–706. doi: 10.3171/JNS/2008/108/4/0698
- Wagner, T., Eden, U., Rushmore, J., Russo, C. J., Dipietro, L., Fregni, F., et al. (2014). Impact of brain tissue filtering on neurostimulation fields: a modeling study. *Neuroimage* 85, 1048–1057. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.06.079
- Wagner, T., Fregni, F., Fecteau, S., Grodzinsky, A., Zahn, M., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2007a). Transcranial direct current stimulation: a computer-based human model study. *Neuroimage* 35, 1113–1124. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.01.027
- Wagner, T., Valero-Cabre, A., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2007b). Noninvasive human brain stimulation. Annu. Rev. Biomed. Eng. 9, 527–565. doi: 10.1146/annurev.bioeng.9.061206.133100
- Wagner, T., Rushmore, J., Eden, U., and Valero-Cabre, A. (2009). Biophysical foundations underlying TMS: setting the stage for an effective use of neurostimulation in the cognitive neurosciences. *Cortex* 45, 1025–1034. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2008.10.002
- Wagner, T. A., Fregni, F., Eden, U., Ramos-Estebanez, C., Grodzinsky, A. J., Zahn, M., et al. (2006). Transcranial magnetic stimulation and stroke: a computer-based human model study. *Neuroimage* 30, 857–870. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.04.046
- Wagner, T. A., Zahn, M., Grodzinsky, A. J., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2004). Threedimensional head model simulation of transcranial magnetic stimulation. *IEEE Trans. Biomed. Eng.* 51, 1586–1598. doi: 10.1109/TBME.2004.827925
- Wongsarnpigoon, A., and Grill, W. M. (2012). Computer-based model of epidural motor cortex stimulation: effects of electrode position and geometry on activation of cortical neurons. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 123, 160–172. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2011.06.005
- Woodson, H. H., and Melcher, J. R. (1968). *Electromechanical Dynamics Part 1: Discrete Systems*. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons.
- Yunokuchi, K., Kato, R., Yoshida, H., Tamari, Y., and Saito, M. (1998). "Study on the distributions of induced electric field in an inhomogeneous medium exposed a pulsed magnetic field," in *Proceeding of the 20th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society*, Vol. 6, (Hong Kong), 3294–3297. doi: 10.1109/IEMBS.1998.746202
- Zahn, M. (2003). Electromagnetic Field Theory: A Problem Solving Approach. Malabar, FL: Krieger Pub. Co, 752.

Conflict of Interest Statement: TW is the Chief Science Officer of Highland Instruments, a medical device company. He also has patents pending or issued related to imaging, brain stimulation and wound healing. All the other authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 O'Brien, Amorim, Rushmore, Eden, Afifi, Dipietro, Wagner and Valero-Cabré. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Motor Cortex Excitability and BDNF Levels in Chronic Musculoskeletal Pain According to Structural Pathology

Wolnei Caumo^{1,2,3,4}*, Alícia Deitos^{1,2}, Sandra Carvalho⁵, Jorge Leite⁵, Fabiana Carvalho^{1,2}, Jairo Alberto Dussán-Sarria^{1,2}, Maria da Graça Lopes Tarragó^{1,2}, Andressa Souza⁶, Iraci Lucena da Silva Torres^{1,7} and Felipe Fregni⁸

¹ Post-graduate Program in Medical Sciences, School of Medicine, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul (UFRGS), Porto Alegre, Brazil, ² Laboratory of Pain and Neuromodulation at UFRGS, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ³ Anesthesiologist, Pain and Palliative Care Service at Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre (HCPA), Porto Alegre, Brazil, ⁴ Pain and Anesthesia in Surgery Department, School of Medicine, UFRGS, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ⁶ Neuropsychophysiology Laboratory, CIPsi, School of Psychology (EPsi), University of Minho, Campus de Gualtar, Braga, Portugal, ⁶ Post-graduate Program in Health and Human Development, La Salle University Center, Canoas, Brazil, ⁷ Department of Pharmacology, Instituto de Ciências Básicas da Saúde, UFRGS, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ⁸ Berenson-Allen Center for Noninvasive Brain Stimulation, Department of Neurology, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

The central sensitization syndrome (CSS) encompasses disorders with overlapping symptoms in a structural pathology spectrum ranging from persistent nociception [e.g., osteoarthritis (OA)] to an absence of tissue injuries such as the one presented in fibromyalgia (FM) and myofascial pain syndrome (MPS). First, we hypothesized that these syndromes present differences in their cortical excitability parameters assessed by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), namely motor evoked potential (MEP), cortical silent period (CSP), short intracortical inhibition (SICI) and short intracortical facilitation (SICF). Second, considering that the presence of tissue injury could be detected by serum neurotrophins, we hypothesized that the spectrum of structural pathology (i.e., from persistent nociception like in OA, to the absence of tissue injury like in FM and MPS), could be detected by differential efficiency of their descending pain inhibitory system, as assessed by the conditioned pain modulation (CPM) paradigm. Third, we explored whether brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) had an influence on the relationship between motor cortex excitability and structural pathology. This cross-sectional study pooled baseline data from three randomized clinical trials. We included females (n = 114), aged 19–65 years old with disability by chronic pain syndromes (CPS): FM (n = 19), MPS (n = 54), OA (n = 27) and healthy subjects (n = 14). We assessed the serum BDNF, the motor cortex excitability by parameters the TMS measures and the change on numerical pain scale [NPS (0-10)] during CPM-task. The adjusted mean (SD) on the SICI observed in the absence of tissue injury was 56.36% lower than with persistent nociceptive input [0.31(0.18) vs. 0.55 (0.32)], respectively. The BDNF was inversely correlated with the SICI and with the change on NPS (0-10) during CPM-task. These findings suggest greater disinhibition in the motor cortex and the descending pain inhibitory system in FM and MPS than in OA and healthy subjects.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Martin J. Herrmann, Universtity of Würzburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Filippo Brighina, University of Palermo, Italy Robert Blum, University of Würzburg, Germany

> *Correspondence: Wolnei Caumo wcaumo@hcpa.edu.br

Received: 01 March 2016 Accepted: 30 June 2016 Published: 15 July 2016

Citation:

Caumo W, Deitos A, Carvalho S, Leite J, Carvalho F, Dussán-Sarria JA, Lopes Tarragó MdG, Souza A, Torres ILdS and Fregni F (2016) Motor Cortex Excitability and BDNF Levels in Chronic Musculoskeletal Pain According to Structural Pathology. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:357. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00357 Likewise, the inter-hemispheric disinhibition as well as the dysfunction in the descending pain modulatory system is higher in chronic pain without tissue injury compared to a structural lesion. In addition, they suggest that a greater level of serum BDNF may be involved in the processes that mediate the disinhibition of motor cortex excitability, as well as the function of descending inhibitory pain modulation system, independently of the physiopathology mechanism of musculoskeletal pain syndromes.

Keywords: short intracortical inhibition, brain-derived neurotrophic factor, central sensitization, conditioned pain modulation, osteoarthritis, fibromyalgia, myofascial pain syndrome

INTRODUCTION

A central sensitivity syndrome (CSS) is a cluster of symptoms including psychological distress, sleep disturbances, fatigue, pain, allodynia, hyperalgesia, and expansion of the receptive field (Yunus, 2007, 2008), which overlap with many chronic pain disorders. Despite the substantial overlapping, there is no consensus on the presence of these symptoms and structural pathology. For instance, in fibromyalgia (FM), chronic tensional headache and myofascial pain syndrome (MPS) the evidence of structural pathology is scarce. In contrast, in other conditions like osteoarthritis (OA), there is strong evidence of anatomic structural pathology that accounts for persistent nociceptive input. Nonetheless, irrespective of the amount of visible injury, these chronic pain conditions share a cluster of symptoms that support the hypothesis of the presence of central sensitization (CS) phenomenon. This neuronal event comprises an abnormal state of responsiveness for nociceptor stimuli. Thus, the pain arises as a consequence of changes within the central nervous system (CNS) that amplifies the response to nociceptive inputs across many organ systems and fails to suppress noise signals (Woolf and Salter, 2000; Ji et al., 2003).

At the cellular level, the CS comprises an impaired function of neurons and circuits in nociceptive pathways, in which exist increased membrane excitability, synaptic efficacy, or reduced inhibition (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009). Sensitized neurons of the spinal dorsal horn exhibit increased spontaneous activity and response to subthreshold stimulation, reduction in the threshold for activation, and an enlargement of their receptive fields (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009).

Thus, CSS pain arises from different abnormal mechanisms, including increased presynaptic release of excitatory neurotransmitters that will, in turn, elicit a greater postsynaptic response, by increasing the excitability of the postsynaptic membrane (Woolf et al., 1994; Craig, 2003). Then, changes in the microglia, astrocytes, gap junctions and gene transcription, contribute to the maintenance of this general state of excitation. Moreover, as part of the spinal microglial activation, the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is released, further contributing to the induction and maintenance of the CS (Trang et al., 2011).

Besides clinical complaints, the CSS also shares pathophysiological mechanisms. In OA, lower pain threshold and punctual hyperalgesia has been shown in areas of referred pain rather than on the original area of tissue injury (O'Driscoll and Jayson, 1975; Bajaj et al., 2001), which has been thought to reflect brainstem activation, as shown by functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI; Gwilym et al., 2009). In FM, the CS has been associated with the widespread reduction in thermal and mechanical pain thresholds (Gibson et al., 1994), inducing temporal summation, muscular hyperalgesia and pain, which are attenuated experimentally with the use of ketamine (Graven-Nielsen et al., 2000). Similarly, the persistent muscular tension experienced in the MPS has been hypothesized to induce CS (Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2009), which could progressively produce the lead changes in the SNC. Although the BDNF is a common key player in the CS process, our research team recently showed that its serum levels might differ among chronic pain syndromes (CPS) (Deitos et al., 2015). In fact, the BDNF is a neurotrophic factor capable of strengthening glutamatergic synapses, while it weakens GABAergic synapses. The increase of this neurotrophic factor inverts the polarity of GABA currents in dorsal horn neurons (Coull et al., 2005). Thereby the GABAergic system loses the capacity to downregulate of the Cl-cotransporter K⁺-Cl⁻ exporter (KCC2) expression in the dorsal horn (Rivera et al., 2002; Zhang et al., 2008). Thus, the accumulation intracellular of Cl⁻ limits the GABAergic inhibitory effect on these nociceptors, thereby promoting the disinhibition (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009), which results in a persistent and amplified response to nociceptive inputs and fails to suppress noise signals (Woolf and Salter, 2000; Ji et al., 2003). Although the cross-talk among BDNF and chronic pain is a complex phenomenon, and the underlying mechanisms responsible for such observations remain poorly understood, the differential BDNF levels might be utility in distinguishing CS syndromes with and without structural pathology (Deitos et al., 2015).

Considering that the CSS is the utmost clinical picture of dysfunctional neuronal circuits where the defective inhibitory function stands out, it is reasonable to consider the use of neuronal inhibition indexes to increase our mechanistically knowledge about the underlying neural substrates of CSS. Fortunately, it is nowadays possible to clinically assess the motor intracortical inhibition (ICI) and probing neural plasticity (Schwenkreis et al., 2011) using the motor cortex excitability by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) paradigms. Accordingly, in the neuropathic pain compared to healthy controls (HCs) the repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) improved the cortical disinhibition indexed by the ICI and by a shorter cortical silent period (CSP; Lefaucheur et al., 2006). Similar results were observed in other chronic pain conditions, such as in FM (Salerno et al., 2000) and complex regional pain (Schwenkreis et al., 2003). While in healthy subjects' experimental pain using capsaicin, the rTMS applied over the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) decreased the short intracortical inhibition (SICI; Fierro et al., 2010) and induced a significant anti-nociceptive effect in the capsaicin pain model (Brighina et al., 2011). Thereby, this set of findings suggest that the TMS, permit us modulate and also assess the state of the balance of excitatory and inhibitory system involved in the physiopathology of the CSS, which is a fundamental process to develop and maintain the CPS.

Therefore, the present study aims to explore tools to assess clinically some of the mechanisms likely associated with the CS. We evaluated the cortical excitability, the function in the descending pain modulatory system, and their relationships with the BDNF in three CS syndromes of chronic pain with different pieces of evidence of tissue injury: OA, FM, and MPS. Thus, we explored three hypotheses. First, we hypothesized that these syndromes present differences in their cortical excitability parameters assessed by TMS, namely motor evoked potential (MEP), CSP, SICI and short intracortical facilitation (SICF). Second, considering that the CS in the absence of tissue injury could be detected by serum neurotrophins, we hypothesized that the spectrum of structural pathology (i.e., from persistent nociception like in OA, to the absence of tissue injury like in FM and MPS), could be detected by differential efficiency of their descending pain inhibitory system, as assessed by the conditioned pain modulation (CPM) paradigm. Third, we explored whether BDNF had an influence on the relationship between motor cortex excitability and structural pathology.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Design Overview, Settings, and Participants

This protocol was approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee at the Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre (HCPA; application no. 1005-55, Post-Graduate Research Group). All of the trials ran their respective protocols with the approval of the HCPA Ethics Committee and obtained written informed consent from all subjects. We conducted a cross-sectional study pooling baseline data from three clinical trials. The sample involved women with chronic pain conditions associated with CS syndromes but without evidence of structural pathology (FM NCT01904097 and MPS NCT01964729), and chronic pain conditions with CS symptoms due to known organic pathology (i.e., OA NCT01747070). Details of the inclusion of each study can be seen in **Figure 1**. All subjects were recruited by directly contacting them from the institutional chronic pain clinic, by referrals from other clinic units, and through media advertising. Besides their particular criteria, all trials excluded subjects who failed to understand Brazilian Portuguese.

The baseline data from the samples of three experiments conducted in our institution were retrieved. All the studies used the 100 mm visual analog scale (VAS) for pain, ranging from no pain (0 mm) to the worst pain imaginable (100 mm). Only subjects that reported pain equal or higher than 40 mm in the VAS [i.e., moderate or severe pain (Palos et al., 2006)] for more than 3 months, and that were associated with functional disability, were included in this study. Functional disability was assessed by a structured questionnaire containing dichotomous questions (yes/no) about how the chronic syndrome had interfered with their activities in the past 3 months, namely with: (1) work; (2) responsibilities at home; (3) enjoyable activities; (4) relationships; (5) personal goals; and (6) thinking clearly, problem-solving, concentrating, or recall. To be included, patients had to have at least one affirmative answer (i.e., Yes) to the questionnaire. Additionally, the Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Osteoarthritis Index (WOMAC) was used in the OA trial, as it is a reliable, and sensitive instrument commonly used to assess pain and disability in other studies of knee OA (Nunes et al., 2013). Only OA subjects with a disability score on the WOMAC were included.

Each clinical trial had rigorous inclusion criteria, and the diagnoses were confirmed by a physician with over 15 years of experience in chronic pain conditions. Specifically, the diagnosis was determined by the presence of clinical complaints, current and past medication, medical and psychiatric history, and current medical and psychiatric diagnosis. Trials criteria are summarized as follows:

- 1. Diagnosis criteria for chronic MPS included regional dull, achy, or deep pain with normal neurological examination; the presence of trigger or tender points, taut bands, palpable nodules; and exacerbation by stress, which could involve decreased range of motion and ropiness in the muscle (Tough et al., 2007). To distinguish neuropathic pain from ongoing nociception, the Neuropathic Pain Diagnostic Questionnaire (DN4) was applied to all subjects. Only those with a neuropathic component (score Z4) were included to standardize the severity of MPS.
- 2. FM diagnosis adhered to 2010 American College of Rheumatology criteria (Wolfe et al., 2011).
- 3. OA required the clinical and radiographic criteria of the American College of Rheumatology.
- 4. Pain-free control volunteers were invited using media advertisement and were prospectively recruited. We used a standard screening questionnaire to assess if they fulfilled the inclusion criteria. To be included, subjects had to be free of any acute or chronic pain; without recent use of analgesics, corticosteroids or medications with known effects on the CNS. Also, volunteers were not included if had abused of alcohol or psychotropic substances in the 6 months previous to the screening; and if had any rheumatologic, psychiatric, or neurological disorder. After obtaining written informed



NCT01747070), and CSS indicates central sensitivity syndrome; VAS, visual analog scale.

consent, a structured interview, and a blood sample was obtained. All biological samples were collected at the HCPA in agreement with institutional policies. None of the healthy volunteers underwent a thorough physical examination. Although apparently a healthy population might have an underlying disease, or asymptomatic tender points, the lack of pain symptoms, or the lack of analgesics or other drugs use in the last 6 months makes highly unlikely the presence of current disease, particularly during the cross-sectional evaluation of our study. None of the patients neither the painfree volunteers received monetary or any other compensation for participating in the studies.

Dependent and Independent Variables of Main Interest

The primary dependent variable was the measurement of the SICI and the change on the numerical pain scale (NPS 0–10) during a heterotopic stimulus. Secondary outcomes were other cortical excitability measures (MEP, SICF, and CSP). The independent variables of primary interest were the spectrum of structural pathology from persistent somatic nociception (i.e., OA) to absence of tissue injuries such as FM and MPS.

Instruments and Assessments

(a) The motor cortex excitability was assessed using TMS with a MagPro X100 (MagVenture Company, Lucerne marked, Denmark) and a figure-8 coil. The coil was centered over the motor cortex (M1), held tangentially to the scalp to reach the midline at 45° . To ensure a relaxation of arms and correct positioning of the hand, subjects were sat in a comfortable reclining chair. Cortical excitability parameters were registered through surface electromyography recordings gathered at the contralateral right first dorsal interosseous muscles using Ag/AgCl electrodes. First, the resting motor threshold (RMT) was determined by obtaining five out of 10 consecutive trials MEPs with a peak-to-peak amplitude of 50 μ V. Next, 10 MEPs were recorded with an intensity of 130% of the individual

RMT. Moreover, the CSPs were assessed during muscle activity measured on a dynamometer set to approximately 20% of the maximal force. Accordingly, 10 CSPs were recorded using an intensity of 130% of the RMT. The SICI was assessed using an inter-stimulus interval of 2 ms. The conditioning stimulus (first) was set at 80% of the RMT while the test stimulus (second) was set at 100% of the individual MEP intensity. To assess the SICF was used an inter-stimulus interval of 12 ms. In total, 30 trials of paired-pulse were conducted in a randomized order (10 for each SICI, SICF, and control stimuli). We included the collection of all amplitudes of the MEPs, SICI and SICF and the duration of the CSPs in an off-line analyze. The units for these parameters included MEP in mV, SICI and SICF in their ratio to the MEP, and the CSP in milliseconds (Pascual-Leone et al., 1994).

(b) Quantitative sensory testing (QST) was used to assess heat pain thresholds using the method of limits with a computer Peltier-based device thermode (30×30 mm; Schestatsky et al., 2011). The thermode was attached to the skin on the ventral aspect of the mid-forearm, with an increase of temperature at a rate of 1°C/s, from 30°C to a maximum of 52°C. We asked the participants to press a button as soon as their felt mild pain (6/10) on the NPS ranging from 0 (no pain) to 10 (the worst pain). A single training session was offered before so participants could get familiar with the device. The thermode remained on the right ventral forearm, even though, it was slightly altered on trials to avoid either response suppression or sensitization of the cutaneous heat nociceptors. To evaluate the degree to which pain perception is modulated following the presentation of an initial heterotopic noxious stimulus (CPM), we used the QST during cold water immersion. This sensation was assessed raising the temperature to the point at which subjects felt mild pain (6/10) on the NPS. Thus, they immersed their non-dominant hands into cold water (zero to four degree Celsius) for 1 min. The QST was administered after 30 s of the cold-water immersion. During this time, subjects were asked to rate the pain of the stimulated arm (pain sensation by heat) using the same NPS. During the experiment for each participant, the temperature was held constant. The CPM was defined as the difference (presented in percentage) between the average pain rating before and after cold water immersion. To control for individual variation concerning baseline values, we used the proportion of difference from baseline.

Potential Confounding Factors

The psychological tests used in the current study had been validated for the Brazilian population (Gomes-Oliveira et al., 2012; Sehn et al., 2012). Two independent medical examiners were trained to administer the pain scales and to conduct the psychological tests. The patients' depressive symptoms were assessed using the Beck Depression Inventory II (Gomes-Oliveira et al., 2012). The catastrophizing thinking related to pain was evaluated using the Brazilian Portuguese of the Catastrophizing Scale (B-PCS; Sehn et al., 2012). We used a standardized questionnaire to assess demographic data and medical comorbidities.

Serum Neuroplasticity Mediators' Concentration

All of the trials used standard procedures for biological samples, by collecting blood at minimum 8 h after fasting early in the morning. All biological materials were collected before applying any intervention. Plastic tubes were centrifuged for 10 min at 5000 g at 4°C. Serum was frozen at -80° C until assays were performed. Serum neuroplasticity mediators concentrations were determined using specialized BDNF kits (catalog no. CYT306, the lower detection limit of the kit = 7.8 pg/mL, Chemicon/Millipore).

Efforts to Address Potential Sources of Bias

To reduce assessment bias only two researchers (MGT; WC) with a practicing of the outpatient pain clinic at HCPA with vast clinical expertise were responsible for making the diagnostics according to pre-specified criteria. Three evaluators with specific training in performing TMS were responsible for all TMS measures of cortical excitability. The same evaluators applied clinical scales and performed the QST.

Sample Size

The power of the study was estimated based on type II and type I error of 0.15 and 0.05 respectively and in anticipation of an effect size (f_2 = determination coefficient) of 0.15 for the multiple hierarchical regression analysis allowing for four predictors (the *Post hoc* statistical power calculator for hierarchical multiple regression: 46¹. A sample of 100 patients would detect an effect size for correlations of 0.15, with a power of 93% at a 0.05 alpha level.

Statistical Analysis

To summarize the main characteristics of the sample we used traditional descriptive statistics, and performed Shapiro-Wilk tests to evaluate a normal distribution, we used Shapiro-Wilk tests. We used ANOVA to compare continuous variables with parametric distribution, and Chi-Square or Fisher's exact test for categorical variables. Variables not normally distributed were log transformed for further inclusion into regression models.

To compare each cortical excitability parameter (MEP, CSP, SICI, SICF) among CPS (MPS, FM, OA) and healthy subjects we used ANOVA. While an MANCOVA was used to compare the relationship between the cortical excitability parameters as dependent variables (MEP, CSP, SICI, SICF) and the spectrum of structural pathology as a binomial independent variable (where, OA represents ongoing tissue injury and FM and MPS grouped together represent the absence of structural pathology). Another MANCOVA model was used to assess the relationship between the SICI and the CPM (dependent variables) with the BDNF, according to the spectrum of structural pathology. Taking into account that the pain severity, the age, the degree of depressive symptoms, and the use of psychotropic medications differed

¹http://www.danielsoper.com/statcalc3/calc.aspx?id

between the pain syndromes and that these factors can affect the biological process of BDNF secretion, we constructed an adjusted index. A multivariate regression model controlled by multicollinearity was used to obtain an adjusted index used as the surrogate of the BDNF. We adjusted for multiple comparisons using Bonferroni correction. Cohen's f2 effect size was calculated using an effect size calculator for multiple regressions given the values of R2 [A-priori Sample Size Calculator for Hierarchical Multiple Regression²]. The data were analyzed using SPSS version 22.0 (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA).

RESULTS

One hundred records were retrieved from three different trials ran in the HCPA. The sample of CS syndrome without structural pathology was composed of subjects with MPS (n = 54) and FM (n = 19). The sample of CS syndrome with persistent nociceptive input included subjects with OA (n = 27). The flow chart of this study is presented in **Figure 1**.

We screened 123 potential participants with a diagnosis of MPS, and 54 of them were included in the study. Subjects were excluded if they did not fulfill the criteria for MPS or due to the presence of another diagnosis (e.g., FM). We screened 38 potential participants with a diagnosis of FM, and 19 of them were included in the study. Subjects excluded did not fulfill the diagnostic criteria for FM or had other diagnoses (e.g., rheumatoid arthritis, chronic use of corticosteroids). We screened 85 potential participants with a diagnosis of OA, and 27 of them were included in the study. We excluded them for not fulfilling diagnostic criteria for severe OA, and due to the presence of other diagnoses (i.e., surgery in the segment, chronic use of corticosteroids, among others). We screened 27 HCs, and 14 were included in the study. They were excluded in the presence of depressive symptoms in moderate to severe intensity, history of epilepsy, chronic headache or use of psychotropics. Final sample characteristics are presented in Table 1.

Motor Cortex Excitability Parameters According to Chronic Pain Syndromes

The cortical excitability parameters are presented in **Table 2**. The mean (SD) between CPS and healthy subjects were compared using ANOVA followed by Bonferroni adjustment for multiple comparisons. Compared to healthy volunteers, subjects with MPS presented greater corticospinal tract excitability as shown by elevated MEPs. They also exhibited higher SICF but reduced SICI and CSP. As a matter of fact, MPS showed the largest MEPs amplitude among the subjects with CPS. Furthermore, the SICF was higher, while the SICI and CSP were lower in MPS compared to healthy volunteers. Except the MEP, the cortical excitability parameters of the MPS subjects were similar to those with FM, but different to those of OA subjects. Except for MEPs, FM subject's cortical excitability was different to those of the HCs in the same direction as MPS were. Likewise, the

cortical excitability parameters of the subjects with OA differed to the one of the HCs in the same direction as MPS and FM, which means having higher MEPs and SICF and lower SICI and CSP.

Cortical Excitability According to the Spectrum of Structural Pathology to Absence of Tissue Injury

The multivariate regression model with the cortical excitability parameters as dependent variables (MEP, SICF, SICI, CSP) using the spectrum of structural pathology to an absence of tissue injury as independent binomial variable, where structural pathology (i.e., OA) is one level, and the absence of tissue injury (MPS and FM pooled together) is the other level (please see Table 3). This analysis showed a significant relationship between the spectrum of structural pathology to an absence of tissue injury and SICI (Wilks' $\lambda = 0.93$, F = 3.16 (2) = 85, P < 0.04). The power of this analysis was 0.80. Subjects with an absence of structural pathology presented greater disinhibition than those with persistent nociceptive input. The adjusted mean (SD) on the SICI observed in the absence of tissue injury was 56.36% lower than in those with persistent nociceptive input [0.31(0.18) vs. 0.55 (0.32)], respectively.

Relationship Between Intracortical Inhibition and Descendent Pain Modulatory System with The BDNF According to Structural Pathology

The lack of significant differences in cortical excitability parameters between MPS and FM supports the hypothesis that both pathologies do not differ significantly in their cortical facilitatory and inhibitory profile. Therefore, FM and MPS were grouped under the label of CSS with an absence of tissue injury for the subsequent analysis. As presented in Table 1, serum BDNF differs between healthy volunteers and subjects. When pooling subjects according to the presence of tissue injury, we observed that serum BDNF in those with the spectrum of structural pathology had significantly lower levels in comparison to those with absence of tissue injury, with 17.91 (7.27) and 35.29 (21.22), respectively (t = 3.830; P < 0.0001 of the comparison after log transformation of both serum BDNF). To account for the influence of pain severity, age, depressive symptoms, and use of psychotropic medications on the secretion of BDNF, an index was constructed using multivariate regression. The factors included explained 30% of the variance of the model.

The multivariate linear regression model included the SICI and the CPM as dependent variables, and the used as independent variables the structural pathology (absence vs. presence, binomial) and the BDNF adjusted index. The model is presented in **Table 4**. This analysis showed a significant relationship between the presence of structural pathology, the SICI and the CPM (Wilks' $\lambda = 0.90$, F = 4.83, P < 0.01). The power of this analysis was 0.81. Subjects with an absence

²http://www.danielsoper.com/statcalc

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the sample.

Characteristic	Healthy subjects (n = 14)	Myofascial pain syndrome (n = 54)	Fibromyalgia (n = 19)	Osteoarthritis (n = 27)	Р
Age (years)	32.43 (10.81)	46.13 (12.10)	50.42 (8.84)	64.42 (7.81)	0.00
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	23.12 (2.93)	25.22 (4.37)	31.81 (7.08)	28.52 (5.52)	0.00
Years of education	17.14 (2.53)	10.16 (3.61)	13.29 (4.04)	10.37(5.61)	0.00
Employed (yes/no)	14/0	45/9	16/3	19/8	0.19
Smoking (yes/no)	0/14	2/52	5/14	0/27	0.14
History of psychiatric disorder (yes/no)*	NA	19/35	7/12	5/22	0.24
Drug active on the nervous system (yes/no)**	NA	17/37	11/8	12/15	0.11
Tricyclic antidepressant (yes/no)	NA	7/47	7/12	1/26	-
Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (yes/no)	NA	8/46	9/10	6/21	-
Anticonvulsants (yes/no)	NA	4/50	1/18	0/27	-
Benzodiazepine	NA	1/53	2/17	5/22	-
Chronic disease (yes/no)	NA	11/8	16/38	20/7	0.00
Hypertension (yes/no)	NA	14/40	10/9	14/13	-
Diabetes mellitus (yes/no)	NA	5/49	1/18	4/23	-
Asthma (yes/no)	NA	1/53	3/16	3/24	-
Number of analgesic doses used per week (\geq 4 doses-week/<4 doses)	NA	27/26	14/5	20/6	0.04
Pain on the VAS (last 7 days)	NA	7.23 (2.19)	7.94 (1.89)	6.26 (2.15)	0.03
Pain on the VAS (24 h)	NA	6.11 (2.59)	7.10 (1.88)	5.37 (2.47)	0.06
Beck depression inventory II	NA	13.92 (8.85)	24.47 (11.67)	10.04 (7.18)	0.00
Brazilian portuguese catastrophizing scale (B-PCS)	NA	28.26 (12.51)	34.68 (11.69)	22.89 (11.59)	0.00
Serum BDNF (ng/mL)	19.00 (8.79)	29.28 (20.01)	50.78 (16.06)	17.91 (7.27)	0.00

Data are presented as mean (standard deviation) or number of subjects (n = 114). *Patients could have none or more than one psychiatric disorder. **Some patients were using more than one type of drug. Abbreviations: visual analog scale for pain, from 0 to 10 (VAS); brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF).

of structural pathology presented greater disinhibition than those with persistent nociceptive input. The increase in BDNF was associated with the lower efficiency of the descendent pain modulatory system. However, it was not observed any difference of the BDNF effect in the SICI when we compared it according to the presence of tissue injury. Thus, to address this important issue we conducted an additional regression analysis to assess the relationship between the SICI and BDNF despite the condition sustaining pain. This model revealed a β coefficient = -0.22; t = -2.14; P = 0.03, suggesting that the relationship between BDNF and ICI is independent of the chronic pain mechanism.

Figures 2A,B presents the relationships between the SICI and the CPM (primary outcomes) according to the presence of structural pathology. The means were compared using MANCOVA, and *post hoc* were adjusted for multiple comparisons using Bonferroni correction (the model is presented in **Table 4**).

TABLE 2 | Cortical excitability parameters presented by chronic pain syndrome (CPS).

	Chronic pain syndrome						
	Fibromyalgia (n = 19)	Myofascial pain syndrome (<i>n</i> = 54)	Osteoarthritis (n = 27)	Healthy subjects (n = 14)			
Motor evoked potential (mV)	1.13 (0.11) ^a	1.64 (0.49) ^c	1.46 (0.62) ^b	1.25 (0.38) ^a			
Short intracortical facilitation (ratio: SICF/test stimulus)	0.96 (0.44)°	1.13 (0.23) ^c	0.97 (0.41) ^c	0.71 (0.36) ^a			
Short interval intracortical inhibition (ratio: SICI/test stimulus)	0.32 (0.22)°	0.31 (0.17) ^c	0.59 (0.30) ^b	0.92 (0.07) ^a			
Cortical silent period (CSP)	68.07 (18.43)°	68.44 (20.55) ^c	62.20 (16.68) ^{b,c}	76.67 (21.35) ^a			

Data are presented as mean (SD; n = 114). Different superscripts (a, b, c) indicate significant difference among treatment groups after post hoc analysis adjusted by Bonferroni (P < 0.05). Analysis of variance (ANOVA) to compare mean (SD).

TABLE 3 | Relationship between motor cortex excitability according to the spectrum of structural pathology and absence of tissue injury (n = 100).

Dependent variable	Type III sum of squares	df	Mean square error	F	Р	Partial eta squared
Motor-evoked-potential amplitude (mV)	2.10	2	1.05	4.11	0.02	0.09
Short intracortical facilitation (ratio: SICF/test stimulus)	0.19	2	0.09	0.86	0.42	0.02
Short interval intracortical inhibition (ratio: SICI/test stimulus) log	5.42	2	2.71	7.42	0.001	0.15
Cortical silent period (CSP)	2668.54	2	1334.27	3.55	0.03	0.08
		В	SEM	t	Р	Partial eta squared
Motor evoked potential (mV)						
Intercepted		2.06	0.37	5.64	0.000	0.27
Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		-0.008	0.17	-0.05	0.96	0.00
Presence of structural pathology ($n = 27$)		0 ^a	-	-	-	-
Age (years)		-0.01	0.005	-2.27	0.02	0.06
Short intracortical facilitation (ratio: SICF/test stimulus)						
Intercepted		1.05	0.24	4.30	0.000	0.18
Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		0.09	0.11	0.81	0.41	0.008
Presence of structural pathology ($n = 27$)		0 ^a	-	-	-	-
Age (years)		-0.001	0.003	-0.30	0.76	0.001
Short intracortical inhibition (ratio: SICI/test stimulus) log						
Intercepted		-0.79	0.43	-1.82	0.07	0.00.
Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		-0.58	0.20	-2.84	0.006	0.09
Presence of structural pathology ($n = 27$)		0 ^a	-	-	-	-
Age (years)		0.002	0.006	0.27	0.79	0.001
Cortical silent period						
Intercepted		68.74	14.03	4.89	0.001	0.22
Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		8.60	6.54	1.31	0.19	0.02
Presence of structural pathology ($n = 27$)		Oa	-	-	-	-
Age (years)		-0.19	0.19	-0.99	0.32	0.01

DISCUSSION

This study assessed the motor cortex excitability by using different TMS measures, such as MEP, CSP, SICI, SICF, and BDNF levels in chronic musculoskeletal pain according to structural pathology. These data suggest that there is a relationship between the motor cortex disinhibition and conditions of chronic musculoskeletal pain compared to healthy subjects. This disinhibition is greater in subjects with chronic pain without tissue injury compared to the ones with structural lesion (**Table 4**). Additionally, after adjusting for relevant confounders, higher levels of BDNF were significantly correlated with decreased inhibitory system as assessed by CPM.

We observed greater disinhibition at the cortical level when the CS syndrome occurred without evidence of structural pathology (i.e., MPS and FM) compared to those with persistent nociceptive input (i.e., OA). This finding suggests that a different activation of the nociceptive system leads to distinct plastic changes in the pain pathways. It is possible that this disinhibition process is a common feature of CPS, which could be further increased in the absence of structural pathology due to lack of opposition. Furthermore, the cortical inhibition could be used as an additional tool to infer, to a certain extent, the level of severity of the CS phenomena. This needs, however, further confirmation with large clinical trials.

This hypothesis is biologically plausible because the disinhibition results from the imbalance between excitability and inhibition induced by GABA activity reduction, an increase in glutamate activity, and activation of NMDA-dependent activity (Nitsche et al., 2010). These dysfunctions in excitatory/inhibitory systems at pain pathways are nothing but the biological grounds of the clinical picture known as CSS.

Our study suggests that the supraspinal reorganization in different chronic musculoskeletal pain conditions, which is in agreement with previous studies (Gracely et al., 2002; Flor, 2003). Despite being conceivable that due to the structural lesion, pain occurs by specific activation of pain pathways, a sustained activation of the nociceptive system leads to an involvement of different brain circuitries. While in the CS syndromes in the absence of an obvious source of nociception, a self-driven stimulus activates the pain circuits autonomously. Thereby, the present findings suggest the evidence for a disinhibition spectrum that was presented according to the pathophysiology of chronic musculoskeletal pain.

TABLE 4 | Relationship between intracortical inhibition and descendent pain modulatory system with the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) according to the spectrum of structural pathology and absence of tissue injuries (n = 100).

Dependent variable	Type III sum of squares		df	Mean square error	F	Р	Partial eta squared
Change of NPS (0–10) during CPM-task	73.097		3	24.36	4.60	0.005	0.30
Short intracortical inhibition (log)	3.88		3	1.29	3.75	0.014	0.11
		В		SEM	t	Р	Partial eta squared
Change of NPS (0–10) during CPM-task							
Intercepted Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		0.10 4.46		0.69 0.76	0.16 5.90	0.880 0.001	0.00 0.28
Presence of structural pathology (n = 27) BDNF (adjusted index) Interaction		_0.09		_ 0.03	-3.02	0.003	- 0.09
Absence of structural pathology vs. BDNF (index adjusted; $n = 65$)		-0.07		0.03	-2.31	0.020	0.06
Presence of structural pathology vs. BDNF (index adjusted; $n = 27$)		-0.29		0.07	-4.33	0.001	0.18
Short intracortical inhibition (log)							
Intercepted		-0.80		0.18	-4.55	0.001	0.19
Absence of structural pathology ($n = 73$)		-0.45		0.19	-2.34	0.020	0.06
Presence of structural pathology ($n = 27$)		0 ^a		-	-	-	-
BDNF (index adjusted)		0.00		0.008	0.05	0.95	0.00
Interaction							
Absence of structural pathology vs. BDNF		-0.001		0.003	-0.29	0.78	0.001
(index adjusted; n = 65)							
Presence of structural pathology vs. BDNF (index adjusted; $n = 27)^{\$}$		0.01		0.006	1.77	0.08	0.04

§ Take in account that the severity of pain, age, depression symptoms, and use of psychotropic medication as dummy variable.

Our data also shows that the neuroplastic changes as assessed by the TMS measurements were related to both, the musculoskeletal CPS and its severity (interpreted as the gradient in evident structural pathology). An indirect evidence supporting these claims is that there are morphometric differences in prefrontal and thalamic gray matter between subjects with neuropathic and non-neuropathic chronic pain, which can suggest differential CNS neuroplasticity according to the etiology involved in the development of chronic pain (Apkarian et al., 2004). Also, corresponding neuroplastic changes were experimentally observed in a transient deafferentation-induced by an anesthetic nerve block (Theuvenet et al., 2011). Taken together, these findings suggest that the pathophysiological mechanisms and the severity of the disease moderate the disinhibition process. This hypothesis is also supported by further evidence in neuropathic pain, in which a more pronounced motor cortex disinhibition was observed in the moderate/severe pain (NRS > 4) compared to the mild pain. The cortical reorganization has also been suggested following the use of rTMS applied to the motor cortex restored the equilibrium between the excitatory and inhibitory system in parallel to the reduction in pain intensity (Lefaucheur et al., 2006; Mhalla et al., 2011). Moreover, increased ICF and a decreased SICI in the contralateral hemisphere following limb amputation was shown (Chen et al., 1998; Schwenkreis et al., 2000), thus supporting a cortical reorganization. Likewise, subjects with complex regional pain syndrome (CRPS) presented a reduced SICI, not only in the ipsilateral but also in the contralateral motor cortex (Lenz et al., 2011). Similarly, SICI reduction was shown in several other different chronic pain conditions, such as MPS (Dall'Agnol et al., 2014), FM (Mhalla et al., 2010), OA (da Graca-Tarragó et al., 2015) and neuropathic pain syndromes (Schwenkreis et al., 2010).

The cortical excitability pattern of FM and MPS is not significantly different. The only difference is in the MEPs, which is thought to represent the corticospinal tract excitability (Petersen et al., 2003). In fact, these two entities might be the same syndrome, which represents a continuum at different moments at long of time. According to other authors have previously proposed such interpretation, although they offered scarce evidence supporting this point (Ge et al., 2009).

In the present study, the heterotopic nociceptive stimulus during the CPM-task induced a greater response in the descending modulatory system in subjects with persistent



nociception compared to an absence of tissue injury. Although the mechanisms underlying this phenomenon are unknown, it is known that during inflammation the periaqueductal gray (PAG) suffers structural changes (Guan et al., 2002; Miki et al., 2002; Imbe et al., 2005). Furthermore, in the spinal cord, an increased turnover of noradrenaline (Weil-Fugazza et al., 1986) and the number of alpha(2)-adrenergic receptor has been associated with the inflammation (Brandt and Livingston, 1990). All these changes likely contribute to a rise in descending pain inhibition. It is possible that the inflammation contributes to triggering and maintenance of increased inhibitory controls. However, there are mixed results. Chronic arthritis induced experimentally strengthens the excitatory drive caused by conditioning stimulus (Danziger et al., 1999). Whereas in clinical studies subjects with FM presented a reduction of CPM, which potentially contributes to hyperalgesia (Kosek and Hansson, 1997) and in neuropathic pain the effect of CPM varied from a particular influence on on-going vs. evoked pain (Witting et al., 2003).

Although the mechanisms of facilitation induced by chronic pain prompt to disengagement in the descending modulation, according to the present findings this process can have a distinct level of severity according to the spectrum of structural pathology to an absence of tissue injury. The descendent modulation involves some mechanisms to inhibit the neurotransmission at the PAG, and at the spinal cord. These mechanisms include the activation of inhibitory of interneurons (Millar and Williams, 1989); reduction the quantity of amino acids, neuropeptides, and monoamines (Jensen and Yaksh, 1984); and postsynaptic inhibition of painrelay neurons (Giesler et al., 1981). Additionally, the role of monoamines in order to increase the inhibition has already been demonstrated in preclinical studies, in which the duloxetine use reduces the amine uptake (Wong et al., 1993), and also in clinical research (for instance in knee OA), where the duloxetine decreased pain more than placebo (Chappell et al., 2009).

In this report, the reduced inhibition was inversely correlated with the BDNF despite the pain condition. This result highlights the remarkable effect of this neurotrophic factor in the cortical neuroplasticity process. Equally, the BDNF had an inverse correlation with the CPM, thus suggesting that decreased function in the descending pain modulatory system (greater scores in the CPM) prone to a higher propensity for pain. In this way, we showed that the variability of serum BDNF and the dynamic state of inter-hemispheric cortical excitability was independent of the mechanism underlying the chronic musculoskeletal pain. Thus, the correlation between the disinhibition in the motor cortex and the dysfunction of descending pain modulation system observed in this study might have clinical relevance because the CPM is a marker with a large size effect to identify impairment of descendent pain modulatory system in populations with long-term pain conditions (Lewis et al., 2012). Hence, it is biologically plausible that the BDNF enhancement activates signaling pathways in the spinothalamic tract due to a reduction of the GABAergic inhibitory effect (Spezia Adachi et al., 2015). Even so the design of this study prevents establishing if the disinhibition in the motor cortex could result in the higher serum levels of this neurotrophic factor, or viceversa, it does permit us to a better comprehension of the dysfunctional disinhibition at cortical and intra-cortical regions in severe musculoskeletal chronic pain. Thereby, the pieces of evidence these findings possess may hold clinical implications such as to understand that the effects of BDNF in GABAergic/glycinergic system engage multiple molecular and cellular mechanisms that are largely complementary (i.e., increased excitation and reduced inhibition) in spinal, midbrain and peripheral structures associated with nociceptive processing. The secretion of BDNF by microglia downregulates

of the Cl-cotransporter K⁺-Cl⁻ exporter (KCC2) expression in the dorsal horn resulting accumulation of intracellular chloride shifts the chloride equilibrium potential (ECl) to a less negative value. Hence, the activation of GABAA receptors produces a less hyperpolarization and a less inhibition (Prescott and De Koninck, 2005; Prescott et al., 2006). If ECl is sufficiently displaced, GABA may exert an excitatory effect and augments nociceptive transmission at the level of descending control mechanisms by a tyrosine receptor kinase B (TrkB)-dependent mechanism (Guo et al., 2006). In fact, there is compelling evidence that BDNF is a ubiquitous pain mediator at many levels of the nervous system. Given this, it is hard to conclude that the generation of BDNF is indeed a compensatory mechanism specifically associated with both, chronic inflammatory and neuropathic pain. So, these results support the hypothesis that the chronic pain induces reorganization in circuits involved in pain processing at cortical and in descending pain modulatory system. Also, they suggest that the pain thresholds are in opposite direction of BDNF level in severe chronic musculoskeletal pain independently of the pain mechanism.

However, several potential limitations in this study need to be addressed. From a biological perspective, the integration of cortical excitability, descendent modulatory system, and neuroplasticity makers has been showed in conditions other than pain, including inflammation, cancer, learning, memory, epilepsy, neurodegenerative, and neuropsychiatric disorders. Therefore, differences among different populations deserve additional consideration. Furthermore, a set of factors such as pain severity, age, analgesic and antidepressant use and depressive symptoms differed between our samples. As we demonstrated in a previous study, BDNF is a marker to distinguish to some extent the level of CS among several types of non-neuropathic chronic pain (Deitos et al., 2015). In previous studies, an association between BDNF levels and cortical excitability measures was shown (Kleim et al., 2006; Cheeran et al., 2008). In fact, in the clinical setting is not possible to assess directly and isolate the effect of each one of these potential confounding factors in the BDNF secretion, neither in the neurophysiological measures. Thus, to control for the potential concealed influence of these set of factors in the BDNF secretion and in the measures of cortical excitability we constructed an adjusted index. This approach allows us to evaluate the contribution of BDNF as the independent variable on the cortical excitability (SICI) and in the descending pain modulatory system function on a standard scale. To the best of our knowledge, the relationship between BDNF, cortical excitability, descending pain modulatory system and the mechanism of musculoskeletal pain syndrome have not been explored before. But the cross-sectional nature does not allow establishing a cause-effect relationship. Nonetheless, this is certainly a good starting point to generate hypotheses for future studies. Also, the present results should be carefully considered in male samples because BDNF levels seem to be sex-dependent (Stefani et al., 2012). Moreover, the chronic pain samples studied in this study do not (neither pretend) represent all cases of CS syndromes, such as neuropathic pain and disorders with little pain involvement (e.g., conditions with less structural involvement, such as hand OA).

The aim of this study, was to comprehend the changes associated with the CSS in the neurophysiological and neurobiological measures. Thus, from a musculoskeletal pain perspective, the MPS in initial stages may be triggered by peripheral nociceptor stimuli, which will induce changes in brain networks, which in turn will begin to generate self-inputs to sustain the pain sensation (Mense, 2010). Therefore, to reduce the heterogeneity in the sample with the absence of peripheral nociception, only subjects with MPS that had a neuropathic component and functional disability were initially included. Significant cortical alterations have already been demonstrated in this sample by our group, in which increased intracortical facilitation and a dysfunction in the descendent pain system was observed (Dall'Agnol et al., 2014). In fact, it is possible that the chronic pain syndrome with an absence of nociception tends to induce more disinhibition by the lack of contra-regulatory effects induced by the sustained nociception. Thus, from a clinical perspective, the classification of CSS according to the spectrum of tissue injuries provides a substrate for rehabilitation, because it was shown that CSS subjects with an absence of nociception current worst catastrophizing thinking related to pain (Soriano-Maldonado et al., 2015). Hence, therapeutic approaches could then also change maladaptive illness beliefs, and thus altering maladaptive pain cognitions. This can help in the clinical decision process, as well as helping in the construction of practical approaches for "unexplained" chronic musculoskeletal pain for both, clinical recognition (Nijs et al., 2010) and treatment (Nijs and Van Houdenhove, 2009; Nijs et al., 2010). Specifically, CSS therapies could target the neuroplasticity process using pharmacological (i.e., antidepressant, anticonvulsant, etc.) and non-pharmacological techniques such as transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), TMS, electro-acupuncture and other physical and cognitive therapies.

Also, in the present study, the serum level of BDNF can overestimate the central sources because we cannot isolate its source of other structures besides the brain. In this way, a recent study showed BDNF gene in primary cultures of megakaryocytes of rats and human, which suggests that the platelets could represent the largest source of BDNF (Chacón-Fernández et al., 2016). In spite of this; it has also been demonstrated, that the circulating BDNF represents 70-80% of the one produced in the CNS (Rasmussen et al., 2009). Also, an experimental study in rats showed a correlation of about 0.8 between the serum levels of BDNF and its concentration in the cerebral cortex (Karege et al., 2002). Although the transport of BDNF produced in the CNS occurs through the bloodbrain barrier (BBB) via saturable systems, this data suggests that the fluctuations of this neurotrophin in the blood reflect changes in the nervous system (Poduslo and Curran, 1996; Asmundson et al., 1999). Furthermore, there are a significant number of studies demonstrating that occur variations in the

serum levels of BDNF after interventions with effect in the CNS (Okamoto et al., 2008; Solati et al., 2015; Jeong et al., 2016; Kawazu et al., 2016; Niimi et al., 2016; Wens et al., 2016). These approaches therapeutics include antidepressant drugs (Brunoni et al., 2008), electroconvulsive therapy (ECT; Brunoni et al., 2014), TMS (Dall'Agnol et al., 2014) and tDCS (Brietzke et al., 2015). Haile et al. (2014) demonstrated similar results post-infusion of ketamine, where they observed a higher increase in serum levels in responders compared to nonresponders. Thus, this set of evidence shows that changes in peripheral BDNF levels are associated with clinical outcome involving a neuroplasticity process, and they suggest that at least part of BDNF is produced in CNS. Nevertheless, we should have parsimony in the interpretation these results because we can infer only indirectly changes of BDNF from the brain.

In sum, the present findings showed greater disinhibition in the motor cortex and the descending inhibitory pain modulation system in FM and MPS than in OA. Likewise, the interhemispheric disinhibition as well as the dysfunction in the descending pain modulatory system is higher in chronic pain with the absence of tissue injury compared to chronic pain with a structural lesion. Finally, increased level of serum BDNF mediated the disinhibition of motor cortex excitability, as well as the function of descending inhibitory pain modulation system, independently of the physiopathology mechanism involved in these musculoskeletal pain syndromes.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AD: participated in the sequence alignment, participated in the design of the study, drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published. FC: participated in the sequence alignment, participated in the design of the study and approved the final version to be published. JAD-S: participated in the sequence alignment, participated in the design of the study, drafted the manuscript and approved the final version

REFERENCES

- Apkarian, A. V., Sosa, Y., Sonty, S., Levy, R. M., Harden, R. N., Parrish, T. B., et al. (2004). Chronic back pain is associated with decreased prefrontal and thalamic gray matter density. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 10410–10415. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 2541-04.2004
- Asmundson, G. J., Norton, P. J., and Norton, G. R. (1999). Beyond pain: the role of fear and avoidance in chronicity. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 19, 97–119. doi: 10. 1016/S0272-7358(98)00034-8
- Bajaj, P., Bajaj, P., Graven-Nielsen, T., and Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2001). Osteoarthritis and its association with muscle hyperalgesia: an experimental controlled study. *Pain* 93, 107–114. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3959(01) 00300-1
- Brandt, S. A., and Livingston, A. (1990). Receptor changes in the spinal cord of sheep associated with exposure to chronic pain. *Pain* 42, 323–329. doi: 10. 1016/0304-3959(90)91145-9
- Brietzke, A. P., Rozisky, J. R., Dussan-Sarria, J. A., Deitos, A., Laste, G., Hoppe, P. F., et al. (2015). Neuroplastic effects of transcranial direct current stimulation on painful symptoms reduction in chronic hepatitis C: a phase II randomized, double blind, sham controlled trial. *Front. Neurosci.* 9:498. doi: 10. 3389/fnins.2015.00498

to be published. MdG and LT: participated in the sequence alignment, participated in the design of the study and approved the final version to be published. AS: participated in the sequence alignment and approved the final version to be published. ILdST: drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published. SC: drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published. JL: drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published. FF: drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published. WC: conceived the study, performed the statistical analysis, participated in the design of the study, drafted the manuscript and approved the final version to be published.

FURTHER INFORMATION

Registration in ClinicalTrials.gov: FM NCT01904097; MPS NCT01964729; OA NCT01747070.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research was supported by grants and materials support from the following Brazilian agencies: (grants to; AD, JAD-S, FC) and material support. National Council for Scientific and Technological Development-CNPq (grants to ILdST, WC). Postgraduate Program in Medical Sciences at the School of Medicine of the Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul (material support). International Cooperation Program—CAPES-PGI-project (023-11). CAPES129/2013 material support and grant for FF as visiting professor (AD, WC, FF). Postgraduate Research Group at the Hospital de Clínicas de Porto Alegre-FIPE HCPA (material support). Foundation for Support of Research at Rio Grande do Sul (FAPERGS) (material support). Brazilian Innovation Agency (FINEP) process number-1245/13 (ILdST, WC). Research grant: National Council for Scientific and Technological Development-CNPq (ILdS 302345/2011-6 and WC-301256/2013-6).

- Brighina, F., De Tommaso, M., Giglia, F., Scalia, S., Cosentino, G., Puma, A., et al. (2011). Modulation of pain perception by transcranial magnetic stimulation of left prefrontal cortex. *J. Headache Pain* 12, 185–191. doi: 10.1007/s10194-011-0322-8
- Brunoni, A. R., Baeken, C., Machado-Vieira, R., Gattaz, W. F., and Vanderhasselt, M. A. (2014). BDNF blood levels after electroconvulsive therapy in patients with mood disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *World J. Biol. Psychiatry* 15, 411–418. doi: 10.3109/15622975.2014.892633
- Brunoni, A. R., Lopes, M., and Fregni, F. (2008). A systematic review and metaanalysis of clinical studies on major depression and BDNF levels: implications for the role of neuroplasticity in depression. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 11, 1169–1180. doi: 10.1017/S1461145708009309
- Chacón-Fernández, P., Säuberli, K., Colzani, M., Moreau, T., Ghevaert, C., and Barde, Y. A. (2016). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in megakaryocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 291, 9872–9881. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.720029
- Chappell, A. S., Ossanna, M. J., Liu-Seifert, H., Iyengar, S., Skljarevski, V., Li, L. C., et al. (2009). Duloxetine, a centrally acting analgesic, in the treatment of patients with osteoarthritis knee pain: a 13-week, randomized, placebocontrolled trial. *Pain* 146, 253–260. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2009.06.024
- Cheeran, B., Talelli, P., Mori, F., Koch, G., Suppa, A., Edwards, M., et al. (2008). A common polymorphism in the brain-derived neurotrophic factor

gene (BDNF) modulates human cortical plasticity and the response to rTMS. *J. Physiol.* 586, 5717–5725. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2008.159905

- Chen, R., Corwell, B., Yaseen, Z., Hallett, M., and Cohen, L. G. (1998). Mechanisms of cortical reorganization in lower-limb amputees. *J. Neurosci.* 18, 3443–3450.
- Coull, J. A., Beggs, S., Boudreau, D., Boivin, D., Tsuda, M., Inoue, K., et al. (2005). BDNF from microglia causes the shift in neuronal anion gradient underlying neuropathic pain. *Nature* 438, 1017–1021. doi: 10.1038/nature04223
- Craig, A. D. (2003). Pain mechanisms: labeled lines versus convergence in central processing. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 26, 1–30. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.26. 041002.131022
- da Graca-Tarragó, M., Deitos, A., Patrícia Brietzke, A., Torres, I. L., Cadore Stefani, L., Fregni, F., et al. (2015). Electrical intramuscular stimulation in osteoarthritis enhances the inhibitory systems in pain processing at cortical and cortical spinal system. *Pain Med.* 1–15. doi: 10.1111/pme.12930 [Epub ahead of print].
- Dall'Agnol, L., Medeiros, L. F., Torres, I. L., Deitos, A., Brietzke, A., Laste, G., et al. (2014). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation increases the corticospinal inhibition and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor in chronic myofascial pain syndrome: an explanatory double-blinded, randomized, sham-controlled trial. *J. Pain* 15, 845–855. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2014.05.001
- Danziger, N., Weil-Fugazza, J., Le Bars, D., and Bouhassira, D. (1999). Alteration of descending modulation of nociception during the course of monoarthritis in the rat. J. Neurosci. 19, 2394–2400.
- Deitos, A., Dussán-Sarria, J. A., Souza, A., Medeiros, L., Tarragô Mda, G., Sehn, F., et al. (2015). Clinical value of serum neuroplasticity mediators in identifying the central sensitivity syndrome in patients with chronic pain with and without structural pathology. *Clin. J. Pain* 31, 959–967. doi: 10.1097/AJP. 000000000000194
- Fernández-de-las-Peñas, C., Galán-del-Río, F., Fernández-Carnero, J., Pesquera, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L., and Svensson, P. (2009). Bilateral widespread mechanical pain sensitivity in women with myofascial temporomandibular disorder: evidence of impairment in central nociceptive processing. J. Pain 10, 1170–1178. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2009.04.017
- Fierro, B., De Tommaso, M., Giglia, F., Giglia, G., Palermo, A., and Brighina, F. (2010). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) during capsaicin-induced pain: modulatory effects on motor cortex excitability. *Exp. Brain Res.* 203, 31–38. doi: 10.1007/s00221-010-2206-6
- Flor, H. (2003). Cortical reorganisation and chronic pain: implications for rehabilitation. J. Rehabil. Med. 41, 66–72. doi: 10.1080/165019603100 10179
- Ge, H. Y., Nie, H., Madeleine, P., Danneskiold-Samsøe, B., Graven-Nielsen, T., and Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2009). Contribution of the local and referred pain from active myofascial trigger points in fibromyalgia syndrome. *Pain* 147, 233–240. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2009.09.019
- Gibson, S. J., Littlejohn, G. O., Gorman, M. M., Helme, R. D., and Granges, G. (1994). Altered heat pain thresholds and cerebral event-related potentials following painful CO₂ laser stimulation in subjects with fibromyalgia syndrome. *Pain* 58, 185–193. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(94) 90198-8
- Giesler, G. J. Jr., Gerhart, K. D., Yezierski, R. P., Wilcox, T. K., and Willis, W. D. (1981). Postsynaptic inhibition of primate spinothalamic neurons by stimulation in nucleus raphe magnus. *Brain Res.* 204, 184–188. doi: 10. 1016/0006-8993(81)90661-2
- Gomes-Oliveira, M. H., Gorenstein, C., Lotufo Neto, F., Andrade, L. H., and Wang, Y. P. (2012). Validation of the Brazilian Portuguese version of the beck depression Inventory-II in a community sample. *Rev. Bras. Psiquiatr.* 34, 389–394. doi: 10.1016/j.rbp.2012.03.005
- Gracely, R. H., Petzke, F., Wolf, J. M., and Clauw, D. J. (2002). Functional magnetic resonance imaging evidence of augmented pain processing in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 46, 1333–1343. doi: 10.1002/art.10225
- Graven-Nielsen, T., Aspegren Kendall, S., Henriksson, K. G., Bengtsson, M., Sörensen, J., Johnson, A., et al. (2000). Ketamine reduces muscle pain, temporal summation and referred pain in fibromyalgia patients. *Pain* 85, 483–491. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3959(99)00308-5
- Guan, Y., Terayama, R., Dubner, R., and Ren, K. (2002). Plasticity in excitatory amino acid receptor-mediated descending pain modulation after inflammation. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 300, 513–520. doi: 10.1124/jpet. 300.2.513

- Guo, W., Robbins, M. T., Wei, F., Zou, S., Dubner, R., and Ren, K. (2006). Supraspinal brain-derived neurotrophic factor signaling: a novel mechanism for descending pain facilitation. *J. Neurosci.* 26, 126–137. doi: 10. 1523/JNEUROSCI.3686-05.2006
- Gwilym, S. E., Keltner, J. R., Warnaby, C. E., Carr, A. J., Chizh, B., Chessell, I., et al. (2009). Psychophysical and functional imaging evidence supporting the presence of central sensitization in a cohort of osteoarthritis patients. *Arthritis Rheum.* 61, 1226–1234. doi: 10.1002/art.24837
- Haile, C. N., Murrough, J. W., Iosifescu, D. V., Chang, L. C., Al Jurdi, R. K., Foulkes, A., et al. (2014). Plasma brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and response to ketamine in treatment-resistant depression. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 17, 331–336. doi: 10.1017/S14611457130 01119
- Imbe, H., Okamoto, K., Okamura, T., Kumabe, S., Nakatsuka, M., Aikawa, F., et al. (2005). Effects of peripheral inflammation on activation of ERK in the rostral ventromedial medulla. *Brain Res.* 1063, 151–158. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005. 09.057
- Jensen, T. S., and Yaksh, T. L. (1984). Spinal monoamine and opiate systems partly mediate the antinociceptive effects produced by glutamate at brainstem sites. *Brain Res.* 321, 287–297. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(84) 90181-1
- Jeong, J. H., Na, H. R., Choi, S. H., Kim, J., Na, D. L., Seo, S. W., et al. (2016). Group- and home-based cognitive intervention for patients with mild cognitive impairment: a randomized controlled trial. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 85, 198–207. doi: 10.1159/000442261
- Ji, R. R., Kohno, T., Moore, K. A., and Woolf, C. J. (2003). Central sensitization and LTP: do pain and memory share similar mechanisms? *Trends Neurosci.* 26, 696–705. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2003.09.017
- Karege, F., Schwald, M., and Cisse, M. (2002). Postnatal developmental profile of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in rat brain and platelets. *Neurosci. Lett.* 328, 261–264. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3940(02)00529-3
- Kawazu, T., Nakamura, T., Moriki, T., Kamijo, Y. I., Nishimura, Y., Kinoshita, T., et al. (2016). Aerobic exercise combined with noninvasive positive pressure ventilation increases serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor in healthy males. *PM R* doi: 10.1016/j.pmrj.2016.05.004 [Epub ahead of print].
- Kleim, J. A., Chan, S., Pringle, E., Schallert, K., Procaccio, V., Jimenez, R., et al. (2006). BDNF val66met polymorphism is associated with modified experiencedependent plasticity in human motor cortex. *Nat. Neurosci.* 9, 735–737. doi: 10. 1038/nn1699
- Kosek, E., and Hansson, P. (1997). Modulatory influence on somatosensory perception from vibration and heterotopic noxious conditioning stimulation (HNCS) in fibromyalgia patients and healthy subjects. *Pain* 70, 41–51. doi: 10. 1016/s0304-3959(96)03295-2
- Latremoliere, A., and Woolf, C. J. (2009). Central sensitization: a generator of pain hypersensitivity by central neural plasticity. *J. Pain* 10, 895–926. doi: 10.1016/j. jpain.2009.06.012
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Ménard-Lefaucheur, I., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. P. (2006). Motor cortex rTMS restores defective intracortical inhibition in chronic neuropathic pain. *Neurology* 67, 1568–1574. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000242731. 10074.3c
- Lenz, M., Höffken, O., Stude, P., Lissek, S., Schwenkreis, P., Reinersmann, A., et al. (2011). Bilateral somatosensory cortex disinhibition in complex regional pain syndrome type I. *Neurology* 77, 1096–1101. doi: 10.1212/WNL. 0b013e31822e1436
- Lewis, G. N., Rice, D. A., and McNair, P. J. (2012). Conditioned pain modulation in populations with chronic pain: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J. Pain 13, 936–944. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2012.07.005
- Mense, S. (2010). How do muscle lesions such as latent and active trigger points influence central nociceptive neurons? J. Musculoskelet. Pain 18, 348–353. doi: 10.3109/10582452.2010.502621
- Mhalla, A., Baudic, S., Ciampi de Andrade, D., Gautron, M., Perrot, S., Teixeira, M. J., et al. (2011). Long-term maintenance of the analgesic effects of transcranial magnetic stimulation in fibromyalgia. *Pain* 152, 1478–1485. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2011.01.034
- Mhalla, A., de Andrade, D. C., Baudic, S., Perrot, S., and Bouhassira, D. (2010). Alteration of cortical excitability in patients with fibromyalgia. *Pain* 149, 495–500. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.03.009
- Miki, K., Zhou, Q. Q., Guo, W., Guan, Y., Terayama, R., Dubner, R., et al. (2002). Changes in gene expression and neuronal phenotype in brain

stem pain modulatory circuitry after inflammation. J. Neurophysiol. 87, 750-760. doi: 10.1152/jn.00534.2001

- Millar, J., and Williams, G. V. (1989). Effects of iontophoresis of noradrenaline and stimulation of the periaqueductal gray on single-unit activity in the rat superficial dorsal horn. J. Comp. Neurol. 287, 119–133. doi: 10.1002/cne. 902870109
- Niimi, M., Hashimoto, K., Kakuda, W., Miyano, S., Momosaki, R., Ishima, T., et al. (2016). Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in beneficial effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for upper limb hemiparesis after stroke. *PLoS One* 11:e0152241. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 52241
- Nijs, J., and Van Houdenhove, B. (2009). From acute musculoskeletal pain to chronic widespread pain and fibromyalgia: application of pain neurophysiology in manual therapy practice. *Man. Ther.* 14, 3–12. doi: 10.1016/j.math.2008. 03.001
- Nijs, J., Van Houdenhove, B., and Oostendorp, R. A. (2010). Recognition of central sensitization in patients with musculoskeletal pain: application of pain neurophysiology in manual therapy practice. *Man. Ther.* 15, 135–141. doi: 10. 1016/j.math.2009.12.001
- Nitsche, M. A., Monte-Silva, K., Kuo, M. F., and Paulus, W. (2010). Dopaminergic impact on cortical excitability in humans. *Rev. Neurosci.* 21, 289–298. doi: 10. 1515/revneuro.2010.21.4.289
- Nunes, G., de Castro, L. V., Wageck, B., Kume, V., Chiesa, G. S., and De Noronha, M. (2013). Translation into Portuguese of questionnaires to assess knee injuries. *Acta Ortop. Bras.* 21, 288–294. doi: 10.1590/S1413-78522013000500010
- O'Driscoll, S. L., and Jayson, M. I. (1975). Proceedings: pain threshold (PT) analysis in patients with osteoarthritis of the hip. *Ann. Rheum. Dis.* 34, 195–196. doi: 10.1136/ard.34.2.195-b
- Okamoto, T., Yoshimura, R., Ikenouchi-Sugita, A., Hori, H., Umene-Nakano, W., Inoue, Y., et al. (2008). Efficacy of electroconvulsive therapy is associated with changing blood levels of homovanillic acid and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in refractory depressed patients: a pilot study. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 32, 1185–1190. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp. 2008.02.009
- Palos, G. R., Mendoza, T. R., Mobley, G. M., Cantor, S. B., and Cleeland, C. S. (2006). Asking the community about cutpoints used to describe mild, moderate and severe pain. J. Pain 7, 49–56. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2005.07.012
- Pascual-Leone, A., Valls-Solé, J., Wassermann, E. M., and Hallett, M. (1994). Responses to rapid-rate transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human motor cortex. *Brain* 117, 847–858. doi: 10.1093/brain/117.4.847
- Petersen, N. T., Pyndt, H. S., and Nielsen, J. B. (2003). Investigating human motor control by transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Exp. Brain Res.* 152, 1–16. doi: 10. 1007/s00221-003-1537-y
- Poduslo, J. F., and Curran, G. L. (1996). Permeability at the blood-brain and blood-nerve barriers of the neurotrophic factors: NGF, CNTF, NT-3, BDNF. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 36, 280–286. doi: 10.1016/0169-328x(95) 00250-v
- Prescott, S. A., and De Koninck, Y. (2005). Integration time in a subset of spinal lamina I neurons is lengthened by sodium and calcium currents acting synergistically to prolong subthreshold depolarization. J. Neurosci. 25, 4743–4754. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0356-05.2005
- Prescott, S. A., Sejnowski, T. J., and De Koninck, Y. (2006). Reduction of anion reversal potential subverts the inhibitory control of firing rate in spinal lamina I neurons: towards a biophysical basis for neuropathic pain. *Mol. Pain* 2:32. doi: 10.1186/1744-8069-2-32
- Rasmussen, P., Brassard, P., Adser, H., Pedersen, M. V., Leick, L., Hart, E., et al. (2009). Evidence for a release of brain-derived neurotrophic factor from the brain during exercise. *Exp. Physiol.* 94, 1062–1069. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol. 2009.048512
- Rivera, C., Li, H., Thomas-Crusells, J., Lahtinen, H., Viitanen, T., Nanobashvili, A., et al. (2002). BDNF-induced TrkB activation down-regulates the K⁺-Cl⁻ cotransporter KCC2 and impairs neuronal Cl- extrusion. J. Cell Biol. 159, 747–752. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200209011
- Salerno, A., Thomas, E., Olive, P., Blotman, F., Picot, M. C., and Georgesco, M. (2000). Motor cortical dysfunction disclosed by single and double magnetic stimulation in patients with fibromyalgia. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, 994–1001. doi: 10.1016/s1388-2457(00)00267-4

- Schestatsky, P., Stefani, L. C., Sanches, P. R., Silva Júnior, D. P., Torres, I. L., Dall-Agnol, L., et al. (2011). Validation of a Brazilian quantitative sensory testing (QST) device for the diagnosis of small fiber neuropathies. *Arq. Neuropsiquiatr.* 69, 943–948. doi: 10.1590/s0004-282x2011000700019
- Schwenkreis, P., Janssen, F., Rommel, O., Pleger, B., Völker, B., Hosbach, I., et al. (2003). Bilateral motor cortex disinhibition in complex regional pain syndrome (CRPS) type I of the hand. *Neurology* 61, 515–519. doi: 10.1212/wnl. 61.4.515
- Schwenkreis, P., Scherens, A., Rönnau, A. K., Höffken, O., Tegenthoff, M., and Maier, C. (2010). Cortical disinhibition occurs in chronic neuropathic, but not in chronic nociceptive pain. *BMC Neurosci.* 11:73. doi: 10.1186/1471-22 02-11-73
- Schwenkreis, P., Voigt, M., Hasenbring, M., Tegenthoff, M., Vorgerd, M., and Kley, R. A. (2011). Central mechanisms during fatiguing muscle exercise in muscular dystrophy and fibromyalgia syndrome: a study with transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Muscle Nerve* 43, 479–484. doi: 10.1002/mus. 21920
- Schwenkreis, P., Witscher, K., Janssen, F., Dertwinkel, R., Zenz, M., Malin, J. P., et al. (2000). Changes of cortical excitability in patients with upper limb amputation. *Neurosci. Lett.* 293, 143–146. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3940(00) 01517-2
- Sehn, F., Chachamovich, E., Vidor, L. P., Dall-Agnol, L., de Souza, I. C., Torres, I. L., et al. (2012). Cross-cultural adaptation and validation of the Brazilian Portuguese version of the pain catastrophizing scale. *Pain Med.* 13, 1425–1435. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4637.2012.01492.x
- Solati, Z., Jazayeri, S., Tehrani-Doost, M., Mahmoodianfard, S., and Gohari, M. R. (2015). Zinc monotherapy increases serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) levels and decreases depressive symptoms in overweight or obese subjects: a double-blind, randomized, placebocontrolled trial. *Nutr. Neurosci.* 18, 162–168. doi: 10.1179/1476830513y.00000 00105
- Soriano-Maldonado, A., Ruiz, J. R., Aparicio, V. A., Estévez-López, F., Segura-Jiménez, V., Álvarez-Gallardo, I. C., et al. (2015). Association of physical fitness with pain in women with fibromyalgia: the al-Ándalus project. *Arthritis Care Res. (Hoboken)* 67, 1561–1570. doi: 10.1002/acr.22610
- Spezia Adachi, L. N., Quevedo, A. S., de Souza, A., Scarabelot, V. L., Rozisky, J. R., de Oliveira, C., et al. (2015). Exogenously induced brain activation regulates neuronal activity by top-down modulation: conceptualized model for electrical brain stimulation. *Exp. Brain Res.* 233, 1377–1389. doi: 10.1007/s00221-015-4212-1
- Stefani, L. C., Torres, I. L., de Souza, I. C., Rozisky, J. R., Fregni, F., and Caumo, W. (2012). BDNF as an effect modifier for gender effects on pain thresholds in healthy subjects. *Neurosci. Lett.* 514, 62–66. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.02.057
- Theuvenet, P. J., de Munck, J. C., Peters, M. J., Van Ree, J. M., Lopes Da Silva, F. L., and Chen, A. C. (2011). Anesthetic block of pain-related cortical activity in patients with peripheral nerve injury measured by magnetoencephalography. *Anesthesiology* 115, 375–386. doi: 10.1097/aln.0b013e31821 f6562
- Tough, E. A., White, A. R., Richards, S., and Campbell, J. (2007). Variability of criteria used to diagnose myofascial trigger point pain syndrome—evidence from a review of the literature. *Clin. J. Pain* 23, 278–286. doi: 10.1097/ajp. 0b013e31802fda7c
- Trang, T., Beggs, S., and Salter, M. W. (2011). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor from microglia: a molecular substrate for neuropathic pain. *Neuron Glia Biol.* 7, 99–108. doi: 10.1017/s1740925x12000087
- Weil-Fugazza, J., Godefroy, F., Manceau, V., and Besson, J. M. (1986). Increased norepinephrine and uric acid levels in the spinal cord of arthritic rats. *Brain Res.* 374, 190–194. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(86)90410-5
- Wens, I., Keytsman, C., Deckx, N., Cools, N., Dalgas, U., and Eijnde, B. O. (2016). Brain derived neurotrophic factor in multiple sclerosis: effect of 24 weeks endurance and resistance training. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 23, 1028–1035. doi: 10. 1111/ene.12976
- Witting, N., Svensson, P., and Jensen, T. S. (2003). Differential recruitment of endogenous pain inhibitory systems in neuropathic pain patients. *Pain* 103, 75–81. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3959(02)00421-9
- Wolfe, F., Clauw, D. J., Fitzcharles, M. A., Goldenberg, D. L., Häuser, W., Katz, R. S., et al. (2011). Fibromyalgia criteria and severity scales for clinical and epidemiological studies: a modification of the ACR preliminary diagnostic

criteria for fibromyalgia. J. Rheumatol. 38, 1113-1122. doi: 10.3899/jrheum. 100594

- Wong, D. T., Bymaster, F. P., Mayle, D. A., Reid, L. R., Krushinski, J. H., and Robertson, D. W. (1993). LY248686, a new inhibitor of serotonin and norepinephrine uptake. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 8, 23–33. doi: 10.1038/npp. 1993.4
- Woolf, C. J., and Salter, M. W. (2000). Neuronal plasticity: increasing the gain in pain. *Science* 288, 1765–1769. doi: 10.1126/science.288.54 72.1765
- Woolf, C. J., Shortland, P., and Sivilotti, L. G. (1994). Sensitization of high mechanothreshold superficial dorsal horn and flexor motor neurones following chemosensitive primary afferent activation. *Pain* 58, 141–155. doi: 10. 1016/0304-3959(94)90195-3
- Yunus, M. B. (2007). Fibromyalgia and overlapping disorders: the unifying concept of central sensitivity syndromes. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 36, 339–356. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2006.12.009
- Yunus, M. B. (2008). Central sensitivity syndromes: a new paradigm and group nosology for fibromyalgia and overlapping conditions and the related issue of disease versus illness. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 37, 339–352. doi: 10.1016/j. semarthrit.2007.09.003

Zhang, W., Liu, L. Y., and Xu, T. L. (2008). Reduced potassium-chloride cotransporter expression in spinal cord dorsal horn neurons contributes to inflammatory pain hypersensitivity in rats. *Neuroscience* 152, 502–510. doi: 10. 1016/j.neuroscience.2007.12.037

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer RB and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation, and the handling Editor states that the process nevertheless met the standards of a fair and objective review.

Copyright © 2016 Caumo, Deitos, Carvalho, Leite, Carvalho, Dussán-Sarria, Lopes Tarragó, Souza, Torres and Fregni. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution and reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Feasibility of Non-invasive Brain Modulation for Management of Pain Related to Chemoradiotherapy in Patients with Advanced Head and Neck Cancer

Xiao-Su Hu^{1,2‡}, Clayton A. Fisher^{1,3‡}, Stephanie M. Munz⁴, Rebecca L. Toback¹, Thiago D. Nascimento¹, Emily L. Bellile^{1,5}, Laura Rozek⁵, Avraham Eisbruch⁶, Francis P. Worden⁷, Theodora E. Danciu³ and Alexandre F. DaSilva^{1,2*†}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Joanna Ripoll Rozisky, Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil Chin Shien Lin, Instituto de Cancer do Estado de Sao Paulo, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Alexandre F. Dasilva adasilva@umich.edu

[†]Present Address:

Alexandre F. DaSilva, H.O.P.E. Lab, Biologic and Materials Sciences Department, School of Dentistry, and Molecular and Behavioral Neuroscience Institute, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

[‡]Co-first authorship.

Received: 15 March 2016 Accepted: 05 September 2016 Published: 27 September 2016

Citation:

Hu X-S, Fisher CA, Munz SM, Toback RL, Nascimento TD, Bellile EL, Rozek L, Eisbruch A, Worden FP, Danciu TE and DaSilva AF (2016) Feasibility of Non-invasive Brain Modulation for Management of Pain Related to Chemoradiotherapy in Patients with Advanced Head and Neck Cancer. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:466. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00466 ¹ Headache and Orofacial Pain Effort Lab, School of Dentistry, Department of Biologic and Materials Sciences, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ² Center for Human Growth and Development, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ³ Division of Oral Pathology, Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁴ Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery/Hospital Dentistry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁵ Division of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery/Hospital Dentistry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery/Hospital Dentistry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Network of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Network of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Network of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁶ Department of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA, ⁷ Department of Internal Medicine Oncology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Patients with head and neck cancer often experience a significant decrease in their guality of life during chemoradiotherapy (CRT) due to treatment-related pain, which is frequently classified as severe. Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) is a method of non-invasive brain stimulation that has been frequently used in experimental and clinical pain studies. In this pilot study, we investigated the clinical impact and central mechanisms of twenty primary motor cortex (M1) stimulation sessions with tDCS during 7 weeks of CRT for head and neck cancer. From 48 patients screened, seven met the inclusion criteria and were enrolled. Electroencephalography (EEG) data were recorded before and after tDCS stimulation as well as across the trial to monitor short and long-term impact on brain function. The compliance rate during the long trial was extremely high (98.4%), and patients mostly reported mild side effects in line with the literature (e.g., tingling). Compared to a large standard of care study from our institution, our initial results indicate that M1-tDCS stimulation has a pain relief effect during the CRT that resulted in a significant attenuation of weight reduction and dysphagia normally observed in these patients. These results translated to our patient cohort not needing feeding tubes or IV fluids. Power spectra analysis of EEG data indicated significant changes in α , β , and γ bands immediately after tDCS stimulation and, in addition, α , δ , and θ bands over the long term in the seventh stimulation week (p < 0.05). The independent component EEG clustering analysis showed estimated functional brain regions including precuneus and superior frontal gyrus (SFG) in the seventh week of tDCS stimulation. These areas colocalize with our previous positron emission tomography (PET) study where there was activation in the endogenous μ -opioid system during M1-tDCS. This study provides

preliminary evidence demonstrating the feasibility and safety of M1-tDCS as a potential adjuvant neuromechanism-driven analgesic therapy for head and neck cancer patients receiving CRT, inducing immediate and long-term changes in the cortical activity and clinical measures, with minimal side-effects.

Keywords: tDCS, EEG, head and neck cancer, pain management, chemotherapy, adjuvant

INTRODUCTION

More than 50,000 Americans are diagnosed with head and neck cancer every year (Siegel et al., 2012). These patients struggle with feeding, changes in physical appearance, speech, and psychological well-being (Epstein et al., 1999; Rose-Ped et al., 2002; Sonis, 2004a). Despite advancements in treatment options, a majority of patients experience emotional and physical distress (Ichikura et al., 2016), especially during treatment as chemoradiotherapy (CRT) itself induces mucositis and excruciating local pain that impairs food intake, leading to escalating opioid overuse and, consequently, drug associated side-effects (Schaller et al., 2015). Especially, radiotherapy (RT) induces inflammation of the mouth and mucous membranes of the throat, oral-mucositis, leading to odynophagia or painful swallowing. In some cases, further dose increases do not provide analgesia (Schaller et al., 2015). These treatment-induced sideeffects often result in hospitalization and breaks in treatment, which translate to lower locoregional control and survival rates (Sonis, 2004a).

Recent studies have shown the efficacy of non-invasive brain stimulation in acute and chronic pain alleviation (Hosobuchi, 1986; Nitsche and Paulus, 2000; Fregni et al., 2006; Zaghi et al., 2011; Dasilva et al., 2012; Luedtke et al., 2012; O'Connell et al., 2014; Vaseghi et al., 2014). Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) is a brain stimulation technique that applies a weak direct current to the scalp that flows from anode to cathode electrodes, which tend to increase and decrease cortical excitability, respectively. Studies revealed that half of tDCS current diffuses across the scalp while sufficient current penetrates the scalp and skull to influence transmembrane neuronal potentials and modulate neuronal excitability in the cortex without eliciting action potentials (Wagner et al., 2007). The immediate effects of tDCS are due to modulation of neuronal membrane potentials at subthreshold levels, which increases or decreases the rate of action potential firing. Usually, anodal stimulation will depolarize membranes to subthreshold levels and increase cortical excitability while cathodal stimulation will hyperpolarize membranes and decrease cortical excitability (Nitsche and Paulus, 2001). Therefore, the efficacy of tDCS is influenced by parameters such as electrode position and current strength (Nitsche et al., 2005; Fregni et al., 2006). Previous studies suggest that primary cortex stimulation using tDCS was an effective tool for alleviating chronic pain. While the precise mechanism of this analgesia is unclear, growing evidence suggests that motor cortex stimulation triggers rapid phasic activation in the lateral thalamus, which results in modulation of activity in other pain related regions such as the medial thalamus, ventrolateral thalamus, insula, anterior cingulate gyrus, and

upper brainstem (e.g., periaqueductal gray matter) (García-Larrea et al., 1999; Garcia-Larrea and Peyron, 2007). More specifically, lateral thalamic modulation leads to inhibition of thalamic sensory neurons, cingulate modulation leads to decreased emotional appraisal of pain, and periaqueductal gray modulation leads to descending inhibition toward the spinal cord (Garcia-Larrea and Peyron, 2007). Evidence suggests motor cortex stimulation may also cause endogenous opioid release and directly inhibit the somatosensory cortex (Garcia-Larrea and Peyron, 2007). Besides the anode placement at motor cortex, studies also suggested the prefrontal cortex (PFC) appears to mediate affective networks associated with pain (Boggio et al., 2008). Recently, our group investigated, using the µopioid specific radiotracer [¹¹C] carfentanil, the immediate effect of conventional primary motor cortex - supraorbital (M1-SO) tDCS application in healthy subjects with positron emission tomography (PET) imaging (Mendonca et al., 2011). We demonstrated that tDCS application induced µ-opioid system activation in several pain-related regions, including the periaqueductal gray matter (PAG), dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) and pre-cuneus (DosSantos et al., 2012, 2014). Such findings suggest that we could potentially activate the endogenous µ-opioid system, one of the most important analgesic-related mechanisms in the brain, in head and neck cancer patients undergoing treatment, with the intent to decrease their pain suffering and improve quality of life during CRT.

Electroencephalogram (EEG) is an inexpensive and noninvasive measure of brain activity, with the advantage of high temporal resolution (milliseconds) and direct measure of neuronal activity in the human brain. EEG is frequently used to address the dynamics of brain processing of pain perception. Particular pain presents characteristically in EEG demonstration in terms of frequency and region. Moreover, using independent component analysis (ICA) and the independent component clustering (ICC) method, it is possible to estimate the stimulus evoked functional brain regions. These features greatly increase the value of using EEG in clinical pain studies. Researchers have been able to show the use of EEG in pain mechanism studies for both acute and chronic pain (Chen et al., 1983; Bromm and Lorenz, 1998; Seidel et al., 2015), including tonic cold pain (Chang et al., 2002) and chronic neuropathic pain (Bromm and Lorenz, 1998; Sarnthein et al., 2006). In addition, analgesic drugs can also trigger particular EEG alterations in the brain (Hartley et al., 2014; Graversen et al., 2015), and the pain-relieving effect varies according to individual baseline brain activity (Jensen et al., 2014).

In this feasibility study, our aim was to investigate and modulate the CRT induced mucocitis pain (inflammatory) regulatory cortical mechanisms in advanced head and neck cancer patients. While understanding central mechanisms related to pain using neuroimaging is important, it is equally important to develop novel clinical protocols aimed at relieving CRTinduced pain in head and neck cancer patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects

Patients with a head and neck malignancy were recruited through the University of Michigan Health System (UMHS) Department of Medical Oncology and weekly tumor board meetings. Patients were screened by the Medical Oncology clinical studies team and then approached by H.O.P.E. lab study team members for discussion of the protocol and informed consent. Inclusion criteria were (1) AJCC Stage III-IV head and neck malignancy scheduled for definitive chemoradiotherapy or radiation therapy only; (2) patients capable of understanding and adhering to the protocol requirements; (3) patients between the ages of 18-75 years. Emphasis was placed on patients with no current chronic pain conditions or use of narcotic medications; (4) all patients entered into the current protocal had biopsy confirmed head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC). Exclusion criteria: (1) substantial dementia; (2) actively being treated for another cancer at the time of enrollment; (3) any condition that would prevent the use of tDCS, including skull abnormality, implanted metal, implanted electronic device, seizure disorder, or other neurologic conditions;(4) the use of an investigational drug or device within 30 days of study screening.

Patients were evaluated for dental clearance at the University of Michigan Hospital Dentistry Clinic as part of the preestablished standard of care. This protocol (HUM00078942) was approved by the University of Michigan Institutional Review Board. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants.

From 48 patients screened, seven met the inclusion criteria and were enrolled. Six patients were placed into the stimulation arm of the study, with the fifth patient withdrew during the third week of CRT due to CRT-related side effects (**Table 1**). Five patients completed the study according to the outlined protocol. The seventh patient was placed into the control arm of the study and completed the study according to the protocol, however, this patient was excluded from further EEG data analysis because of lack of sufficient data, since the signal quality in half of the data files of the specific patient failed to pass the visual data examination. A possible reason for this might be loose contact between EEG electrode and scalp. A brief report of chemotherapy agents used as well as the total radiation dose delivered can be found in **Table 1**.

For comparison we used data from two previous studies at our Institution consisting of head and neck cancer patients who did not receive tDCS or any other investigational drug or device (HUM 000221 and 000584), which was provided to us by the Department of Radiation Oncology. These two studies examined MRI techniques for patients with head and neck cancer, and only the UMHS standard of care was provided to this group, which provided additional data from a patient cohort similar to our control patient cohort. Baseline and 1-month follow-up quality of life questionnaires (UWQoL), toxicity evaluations, and weight tracking were performed for these patients, similar to baseline and 1-month follow-up information collected from patients enrolled in our study. Of the 97 patients enrolled in that study, 93 met the requirements of our study and the data from these patients were analyzed. These patients received the standard of care while undergoing CRT and served as controls for our study.

Neuroimaging and Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (tDCS)

Once placed into their assigned study arms, patients presented 1 week prior to the start of CRT for the pre-study visit, consisting of a 20 min EEG recording, as well as questionnaires and data collection. During the first week of CRT, only questionnaires and data collection were completed. During weeks 2 and 3 of CRT, patients received daily tDCS stimulations (five per week), and completed weekly and daily questionnaires. During weeks 4 and 5 of CRT, patients received three tDCS stimulations per week; and During weeks 6 and 7, patients received two tDCS stimulations per week. In total, 20 tDCS sessions were applied across 6 weeks (5/5/3/3/2/2)(Figure 1). EEG was recorded for 10 min prior to, during, and for 10 min after tDCS stimulation at the first appointment of the second, third and seventh stimulation weeks. Additionally, EEG recordings were taken at the 1-week and 1-month follow-up appointments. If patients were unable to complete the stimulation or missed an appointment (due to weather, emergency, holiday, etc.), the stimulation appointment was rescheduled for the day before or the day after. If two stimulations were required on the same day to make up a missed appointment, one stimulation was performed in the morning and one in the afternoon, with a minimum of 3 h in between stimulation appointments.

The 25 cm^2 sponge-pad tDCS montage consisted of the anodal electrode placed on the left primary motor cortex (M1) at the location of C5 (according the 10–20 intermediate Modified Combinatorial Nomenclature EEG system) and the cathode electrode placed on the right DLPFC at the location of F4 (**Figure 2**).

Stimulation consisted of 2 mA of tDCS for 20 min, with a 30 s ramp up and cool down. During simultaneous stimulation/EEG, the stimulation electrodes were placed at C5 (anode) and F4 (cathode), and Ag/AgCl ring electrodes for EEG were placed at P3, Cz, Fz, F3, FP1, and FP2 (**Figure 2**). A prefabricated cap (Neuro Electrics, Spain), with previously perforated holes and a chin-strap was used to mount the electrode. The proper size cap, small, medium, or large, was determined at the pre-study visit. Approximately 6 mL of 0.9% Saline solution was used per sponge electrode for conductivity. Approximately 12 mL of Lectron II Conductivity Gel was then injected into the EEG electrode sites when applicable. Neuroelectrics StarStim (Neuro Electronics, Spain) software was used to control stimulation and EEG settings, monitor impedance and time intervals, and record EEG data.

Pain Level Assessment

We selected the visual analog scale (VAS), percentage of weight loss, and common terminology criteria for adverse
ID	ENROLL DATE	AGE	SEX	GROUP	Disease site	Tobacco history	Quit?	Quit year	Planned cumulative radiation dose (Gy/day)	Carboplatin (AUC 1)	Paclitaxel (mg/m ²)	Cisplatin (mg/m ²)
1	11/21/14	56	Male	Stimulation	Oropharynx	Yes	Yes	2014	70.00	Yes	30	N/A
2	12/15/14	67	Male	Stimulation	Oropharynx	Yes	Yes	1994	70.00	Yes	30	N/A
3	01/21/15	63	Female	Stimulation	Oral Cavity	No			66.00	No	N/A	40
4	02/20/15	69	Male	Stimulation	Oropharynx	No			70.00	Yes	30	N/A
6	03/04/15	58	Male	Stimulation	Oropharynx	Yes	No		70.00	Yes	30	N/A

TABLE 1 | Basic characteristics of stimulation patients.

EEG + Full Questionnaire packet		Week o	f Chemo/RT	therapy		
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Full Questionnaire Packet	5 stimulations daily + *EEG + Questionnaires	5 stimulations daily + *EEG + Questionnaires	3 stimulations + Questionnaires	3 stimulations + Questionnaires	2 stimulations + Questionnaires	2 stimulations + *EEG + Full Questionnaire Packet
1 Week	1 Month					
follow-up	follow-up					
EEG + Full Questionnaire packet	EEG + Full Questionnaire packet					

events (CTCAE) as indices to reflect the level of pain patients experienced during CRT. To further evaluate the tDCS treatment effect, we also used the McGill and positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS) questionnaires before and after each tDCS session. For patients in the stimulation arm, weight was measured regularly as an objective measure of nutritional status, and has been used in numerous other head and neck radiotherapy trials, including oral mucositis mitigation trials (Gellrich et al., 2015). While for patients in control arm, weight was measured at baseline and 1 month following the regular treatment. Dysphagia was recorded at weekly oncology visits for all patients in the stimulation arm. The CTCAE v3.0 has been used since 2006 at University of Michigan Health System (UMHS), and varied little from v2.0 regarding the grading of dysphagia. During the CRT process, the patients were taking oral morphine equivalent as analgesic drug.

EEG Data Analysis

The EEG data analysis was completed in EEGLAB (a matlab based software, Mathworks) (Delorme and Makeig, 2004). For preprocessing, the raw data were firstly high-pass filtered at >1 Hz using basic FIR filter function. Then automatic channel rejection function was applied to reject the channel

using kurtosis measure and Z-score threshold at 5. Then the filtered data were visually inspected to remove the artifacts and noisy parts. Next, the Run ICA function was used to conduct an ICA process on the data. Finally the functional EEG dipoles were estimated for each patient using DIPFIT 2.x tool in EEGLAB based on the ICs calculated from the previous step.

The post-processing steps consisted of two parts. The first part was power spectrum comparisons for all channels respectively between pre/post tDCS stimulation and between pre-study visit week/seven of tDCS stimulation. We used the Precompute channel measures and Plot channel measures functions to compare the EEG power spectra before/after as well as pre-study visit week/week 7 of tDCS. The comparison frequency bands ranged from 0 to 50 Hz. The EEG lab statistics were used and the threshold was set to be p < 0.05. The second part was to cluster independent components across patients and estimate the locations of group-level functional EEG dipoles. The Build pre-clustering array function was used following the Precompute component measures. The centered MNI coordinates (with a 5 mm radius voxel) of each identified IC cluster was examined for their related brain region within the automatic anatomical labeling (AAL) database (Tzourio-Mazoyer et al., 2002).



FIGURE 2 | tDCS Stimulation and EEG recording setup. (A) M1-PFC tDCS set up with concurrent EEG. (B) Electric current pathway from M1 anode in red to PFC cathode in blue. (C) tDCS anode/cathode and EEG channel locations set up.



FIGURE 3 | EEG signal sources changes to PFC and PreCuneus following 7 weeks of tDCS stimulation. The estimated locations of the EEG sources are marked out for each stage. The blue, red, and yellow dots indicate, respectively, the sources with possible locations at SFG, PreCuneus, and other areas. (A) Estimated signal sources before tDCS stimulation (average of week 2, 3, and 7). (B) Estimated signal sources immediately after tDCS stimulation (average of week 2, 3, and 7). (C) Estimated signal sources in pre-study visit week. (D) Estimated signal sources in week seven. (E) Estimated tDCS-induced mu-opioid activation locations (DosSantos et al., 2014).

RESULTS

Locations of Estimated Functional EEG Sources

Figure 3 shows the clustered ICs from 5 subjects by common properties of their EEG data spectrums and scalp maps. The pretDCS stage had three clusters separately that included estimated functional brain regions (Week 2, 3, and 7 EEG data included): left Anterior Cingulate Cortex (ACC) and left Medial Frontal Gyrus (MFG) centered at (MNI: -15, 40, 16); left MFG and Sub-Gyral centered at (-18, -2, 59); Insula, left Precentral Gyrus (primary motor cortex), and left Superior Temporal Gyrus (STG) centered at (-47, -12, 8). The post-tDCS stage had four clusters separately and included estimated functional brain regions (Week 2, 3, and 7 EEG data included): left Superior Frontal Gyrus (SFG) centered at (-9, 12, 57); left SFG, MFG,

and ACC centered at (-19, 45, 17); Extra-Nuclear and Insula centered at (-47, -12, 8); Sub-Gyral, Extra-Nuclear and Insula centered at (García-Larrea et al., 1999; Zaghi et al., 2011; Hartley et al., 2014). The pre-study visit week tDCS stage had four clusters separately and included estimated functional brain regions in: Insula, Extra-Nuclear, and Sub-Gyral centered at (40, -11, 20); left STG, Supramarginal Gyrus (somatosensory association cortex), and middle Temporal Gyrus (MTG) centered at (-44, -58, 26); left MFG centered at (6, 61, 14); left MFG centered at (-3, -11, 64). The week 7 tDCS stage had three clusters separately AND included estimated functional brain regions: Sub-Gyral, right Precentral Gyrus, Middle Frontal Gyrus, and SFG centered at (20, -20, 66); left SFG centered at (-17, 50, 50); and left Precuneus and Superior Parietal Lobule centered at (-20, -63, 49). All coordinates reported were MNI coordinates.

EEG Channel Spectrum Analysis

Figure 4 indicates EEG data spectrum change right before and after tDCS stimulus (Week 2, 3, and 7 EEG data included, power between 0 and 50 Hz frequency band were compared). Power spectra at γ band significantly decreased immediately after tDCS application at location F3, Fz, Cz, and P3 (p < 0.05). Power spectra at β band significantly decreased immediately after tDCS application at location Fz and P3 (p < 0.05). In α band, the power spectra significantly decreased after tDCS stimulus at location Cz

and P3 (p < 0.05). **Figure 5** compares EEG data spectrum in prestudy visit week and week 7 in a long term. Power spectra at δ band significantly increased after 7 weeks tDCS stimulation at location Fp1, F3, Fz, Cz, and P3 (p < 0.05). Power spectra at θ band significantly increased in week 7 at locations Fp1, Fz and Cz compared with pre-study visit week (p < 0.05). In α band, the power spectra significantly increased in week 7 at locations Fp1, Fz and Cz (p < 0.05). In γ band, the power spectra significantly increased in week 7 at location P3 (p < 0.05).

Pain Level Assessment Results

The pain level assessments were completed in primarily three primary measures: VAS scores, weight loss and graded dysphagia between the tDCS stimulus cohort and control cohort. **Tables 2–4**, respectively, show VAS scores, weight loss and graded dysphagia.

The five patients who completed the tDCS protocol reported VAS at the beginning of each week. In average, 2.94 and 1.59 out of 10 were reported, respectively at baseline and 1-week follow-up.

The five patients lost 10.12, 9.60, 9.33, 5.11, and 4.51% body weight from baseline to 1-week follow-up (**Table 2**). One out of five (20%) patients examined in this study lost >10% of their body weight from baseline through the end of treatment. For patients in the stimulation arm, the average body weight loss was



FIGURE 4 | EEG power spectra analysis results comparison for all channels before and immediately after tDCS stimulation (1 - 50 Hz; Fp1, Fp2, Fz, F3, Cz, and P3; average of week 2, 3, and 7). The background colors indicate EEG frequency bands: red, δ wave; orange, θ wave; yellow, α wave; green, β wave; blue, γ wave. The green and blue lines, respectively, indicate power spectra before and after tDCS stimulation. Generally the power decreased immediately after tDCS stimulation for α , β , and γ waves.

FIGURE 5 | EEG power spectra analysis results comparison for all channels in the pre-study visit week and seventh week (1–50 Hz; Fp1, Fp2, Fz, F3, Cz, and P3). The background colors indicate the EEG frequency bands: red, δ wave; orange, θ wave; yellow, α wave; green, β wave; blue, γ wave. The green lines and blue lines, respectively, indicate power spectra in the seventh week and pre-visit week of tDCS stimulation. Generally the power of δ , θ , α , and β waves increased, while the power of γ wave decreased in channels Fp1/Fp2/P3 and increased in channels F3/Fz/Cz, after 7 weeks of tDCS stimulation.

TABLE 2 | Patient-reported pain was measured using VAS at baseline (pre-visit week), week 1-week 7 of CRT process, both one-week, and 1-month follow-up.

ID	PRE	Wk1	Wk2	Wk3	Wk4	Wk5	Wk6	Wk7	WkFu	MoFu
1	5.30	0.00	0.80	2.55	4.62	2.05	3.80	3.65	1.25	5.00
2	2.40	0.00	0.00	0.45	1.00	0.60	1.10	2.60	2.40	0.65
3	7.00	6.00	5.70	5.00	9.80	9.00	6.00	6.00	N/A	4.00
4	0.00	0.00	0.25	0.80	0.90	1.80	0.65	0.30	0.60	2.35
6	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.60	1.15	1.30	2.00	1.95	2.10	1.05
Ave	2.94	1.20	1.35	1.88	3.49	2.95	2.71	2.90	1.59	2.61

7.52%. Of the 93 control patients examined, 72 (77.4%) lost > 10% of their body weight, with a mean weight loss of 12.9%.

Four out of five stimulation patients reported scores of 0 at baseline, thus only control subjects with reported scores of 0 at baseline were used for optimal comparable analysis of the CTCAE grading system, and 64 of the control patients met these criteria. While none of the four stimulation patients had grade 3 dysphagia (0%), nine out of the 64 control patients that met the criteria reached grade 3 dysphagia (14.1%). Of those nine patients, some developed grade 3 dysphagia at week 2, while a majority developed grade 3 dysphagia between weeks 4 and 5, barely past their halfway mark of treatment. The difference between grade 2 (symptomatic eating/swallowing that alters eating habits) and grade 3 dysphagia (severely altered eating/swallowing habits), which lead to inadequate intake and possible indication for feeding tube placement, is clinically significant. **Figure 6** shows intraoral pain area and intensity during chemoradiation/tDCS trial for all four patients receiving tDCS stimulation.

Assessment of oral mucositis grades, as assigned by the WHO Oral Mucositis Grading Criteria, revealed similar scores for both control and stimulation patients. Of the 93 control patients examined, 90 patients had mucositis grades recorded during CRT, with an average grade of 2.4 based on the worst grade given during therapy. The patients in our study had an average WHO mucositis grade of 2.5 based on the worst grade given.



ID	PRE	Wk1	Wk2	Wk3	Wk4	Wk5	Wk6	Wk7	Wk Fu	Mo Fu
STIMULATION	GROUP									
1.00	252.90	247.00	247.00	239.70	238.00	240.90	239.80	243.30	227.30	216.10
2.00	200.10	193.00	190.00	191.40	188.00	186.00	183.70	179.70	180.90	176.60
3.00	165.00	168.90	168.90	159.30	158.00	157.80	154.00	149.60	149.60	147.00
4.00	213.40	212.30	214.70	213.90	213.40	212.90	210.90	207.60	202.50	197.70
6.00	286.00	283.90	286.00	281.00	277.50	274.60	270.80	271.00	273.10	266.10
AVE (N = 5)	223.48	221.02	221.32	217.06	214.98	214.44	211.84	210.24	206.68	200.70
PWC%	N/A	-1.10	-0.97	-2.87	-3.80	-4.05	-5.21	-5.92	-7.52	-10.19
CONTROL GRO	OUP									
AVE (N = 91/72)	199.95	N/A	175.58	N/A						
PWC%	N/A								-12.9	

TABLE 3 | Patient weights along time course (Pre-visit, Week 1-Week 7, Following Week, Following month).

The weight variation table shows the patients' weight at each time. The weight variation in percentage table shows the variation of weight at each time based on the pre-visit week weight in percentage.

Group	Dysphagia	Week 1	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5	Week 6	Week 7
Control	0	60	34	9	4	3	0	0
	1	1	18	28	17	17	9	5
	2	0	7	21	32	33	43	39
	3	0	2	2	3	7	9	7
	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	total	61	61	60	56	60	61	51
	missing	3	3	4	8	5	3	14
tDCS Stimulation	0	4	4	0	0	0	0	0
	1	0	0	3	0	0	0	0
	1/2	0	0	1	2	1	2	0
	2	0	0	0	2	2	2	3
	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	total	4	4	4	4	3	4	3
	missing	0	0	0	0	1	0	1

TABLE 4 | Weekly dysphagia grading of stimulation patients and control patients during CRT.

The Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) version 3.0 has been used regarding to the grading of dysphagia. The selection criteria for this comparison is that the patient reported 0 score at baseline. Four stimulation patients in the intervention arm are summarized and compared to the sixty-four patients in the control arm.

This suggests that tDCS has no impact on the development of mucositis in head and neck cancer patients as expected.

To further evaluate the immediate treatment effect of tDCS treatment on pain, **Tables 5**, **6** show the VAS, present pain intensity (PPI) and PANAS scores before and after the tDCS sessions from week 2 to week 7, respectively. Generally, the VAS reported by patients reduced in every week after the tDCS sessions (average decrease range: 0.19-0.57). While the PPI indices generally decreased one grade. Both positive and negative scores in PANAS questionnaire decrease range: -0.25-6.5, negative decrease range: 0.5-3.5).

DISCUSSION

The aim of our study was to test the feasibility and safety of M1-tDCS as an adjuvant neuromechanism-driven analgesic therapy for head and neck cancer patients receiving CRT. We observed immediate superior frontal gyrus (SFG) activation in response to acute tDCS stimulation and activation of the SFG and precuneus, documented up to the seventh and final week of tDCS stimulation. In addition, power spectra analysis of EEG data showed significant changes in different frequency bands indicating possible evidence of central modulatory effect on pain. Of immediate clinical significance, the tDCS patient group



FIGURE 6 | Intraoral Pain Area and Intensity During Chemoradiation/tDCS trial. All four patients reported only mild-to-moderate pain throughout their 7-week course of CRT. Using the GeoPain technology (MoxyTech LLC, MI), patients are able to quickly and efficiently illustrate their pain locations and pain intensity, allowing healthcare providers to both acknowledge current pain, as well as easily access and evaluate the patients pain history.

showed less weight loss and dysphagia during the CRT process compared with the non-tDCS patient group, indicating less functional effects from pain for the patients in the tDCS group.

Our first finding demonstrates that long-term EEG changes induced by 7 weeks of tDCS colocalize with acute changes during tDCS stimulation observed in the endogenous μ -opioid system. In a previous study using PET, our lab used a radiotracer with specific affinity for μ -opioid receptors, [11C]carfentanil, to test the immediate pain threshold variation after applying M1-tDCS (DosSantos et al., 2012). We found that a significant increase in tDCS-induced mu-opioid receptor mediated neurotransmission in the precuneus, PAG, and left PFC. In the current study, we found the left precuneus and left PFC were activated in week 7, however, we did not observe any functional activation in PAG or other deeper regions. A possible explanation for this is that EEG as a non-invasive imaging technique produces a weaker signal from regions in the midbrain (Klein and Thorne, 2006).

We also documented a change in EEG power spectra in different frequency bands immediately and after long-term use of tDCS stimulation. Although few studies investigated clinical pain with EEG, there were several reports of EEG in different kinds of experimental pain (Chen and Rappelsberger, 1994; Ghione et al., 2005; Nir et al., 2010; Peng et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2015), however, the reported results were not consistent. α activities seem to be most commonly reported among these studies. Generally the lower amplitude of α activity indicates greater cortical excitability (Peng et al., 2015). Moreover, Wang et al. (2015) reported θ/β activity decreased in a cognitive behavior

ID		1	2	3	4	6	Average
W2 BtDCS	VAS	1.68	0.00	5.88	0.10	0.06	1.54
	PPI	MI/DIC	NO	DIT/HOR	NO	NO	N/A
W2 AtDCS	VAS	0.90	0.00	5.80	0.04	0.02	1.35
	PPI	NO/MI	NO	DIC/DIT	NO	NO	N/A
W3 BtDCS	VAS	1.80	0.50	6.40	1.20	1.04	2.19
	PPI	MI/DIC	MI	DIT/HOR	NO/MI	MI/DIC	N/A
W3 AtDCS	VAS	2.14	0.44	6.22	0.58	0.76	2.03
	PPI	MI/DIC	MI	DIT/HOR	NO/MI	MI/DIC	N/A
W4 BtDCS	VAS	2.90	0.90	8.20	0.47	1.17	2.73
	PPI	MI/DIC	MI	DIT/EX	NO/MI	DIC	N/A
W4 AtDCS	VAS	1.80	0.87	8.63	0.20	1.10	2.52
	PPI	MI/DIC	MI	DIT/EX	NO	DIC	N/A
W5 BtDCS	VAS	2.27	0.67	8.90	1.07	1.00	2.78
	PPI	MI/DIC	MI	HOR/EX	MI	DIC	N/A
W5 AtDCS	VAS	0.00	0.67	9.10	0.47	0.83	2.21
	PPI	NO/MI	MI	HOR/EX	MI	DIC	N/A
W6 BtDCS	VAS	2.00	1.60	7.20	0.45	1.85	2.62
	PPI	DIC	DIC	DIT/HOR	NO/MI	DIC	N/A
W6 AtDCS	VAS	1.00	1.55	7.40	0.60	1.60	2.43
	PPI	NO/MI	DIC	DIT/HOR	NO/MI	DIC	N/A
W7 BtDCS	VAS	3.80	2.65	8.60	0.30	1.50	3.37
	PPI	MI/DIC	DIC	DIT/EX	NO	DIC	N/A
W7 AtDCS	VAS	2.20	2.45	9.05	0.35	1.15	3.04
	PPI	NO/MI	DIC	DIT/EX	NO	DIC	N/A

TABLE 5 | VAS and PPI reported by patients before and after tDCS treatment in week 2-week 7.

therapy group. In our study, immediately after tDCS stimulation, the α activity at Cz and P3 positions decreased significantly, indicating cortical excitability increases in the proximity of the tDCS electrodes. We also observed β activity decrease at positions Fz and P3 and γ activity decrease at positions F3, Fz, Cz, and P3. Arguably γ waves are implicated in creating the unity of conscious perception and meditation (Singer and Gray, 1995) and its sequence of heightened sense of consciousness, bliss, and intellectual acuity. Notably, meditation is known to have a number of health benefits including pain relief (Zeidan et al., 2015). In the long term, after 7 weeks of tDCS stimulation, our EEG results revealed a different pattern. α activity increased at locations Fp1, Fz and Cz, showing that cortical excitability under the path from anodal to cathodal decreased after long-term tDCS stimulation. δ/θ activities generally increased, and in channel P3 close to tDCS anodal γ activity decreased. Increased slow-wave activity, especially θ activity, and reducing fast-wave activity was detected in mental therapies for pain including neurofeedback treatment, hypnosis and meditation (Sime, 2002; Fell et al., 2010). Considering that all these therapies involved cognitive changes in the brain, it would be reasonable, based on these findings, to suggest that the increases in slower wave activity (e.g., θ and α) and decreases of faster wave activity (e.g., β) in our tDCS study, provides physical neuromodulation to reduce clinical pain. Further studies are warranted to investigate specific mechanisms of tDCS stimulation in pain relief.

Stimulation using tDCS in the current clinical study reduced patients' pain during CRT and improved quality of life. We monitored patients' weight loss and reported dysphagia as indices of pain level during their CRT. Studies have shown that during CRT for head and neck cancer, the pain level correlated with patients' weight loss and dysphagia (Gellrich et al., 2015). The average weight loss of our tDCS cohort was 7.52% compared to 12.9% of the standard of care cohort. The CTCAE graded dysphagia at grade >2 were 0% for the tDCS stimulation cohort and 14.1% for the control cohort. The severity of mucositis in our patients ranged from grade 0 to grade 4, and the amount of patient-reported pain varied greatly from patient to patient. Of the four stimulation patients examined, mucositis grades of 2 and 3 were seen, but none were scored higher than a grade 2 on the CTCAE dysphagia scale. Meanwhile, 14.1% of the 64 control patients reached scores of grade 3 on the CTCAE scale. Additionally, all four reported only mild-to-moderate pain throughout their 7-week course of CRT.

Oral Mucositis is characterized by ulceration of the mucosa, leading to pain and dysphagia, and has been reported to occur in 75–90% of patients undergoing chemo and radiation therapy for head and neck cancer (Trotti et al., 2003; Sonis, 2004a,b;

		ID	1.00	2.00	3.00	4.00	6.00	Average
WEEK 2	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	N/A	30.00	42.00	36.00
		Negative	N/A	N/A	N/A	10.00	11.00	10.50
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	N/A	18.00	41.00	29.50
		Negative	N/A	N/A	N/A	10.00	10.00	10.00
WEEK 3	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	20.00	13.00	41.00	24.67
		Negative	N/A	N/A	18.00	10.00	14.00	14.00
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	13.00	13.00	40.00	22.00
		Negative	N/A	N/A	12.00	10.00	10.00	10.67
WEEK 4	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	12.00	11.00	39.00	20.67
		Negative	N/A	N/A	15.00	10.00	11.00	12.00
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	11.00	10.00	40.00	20.33
		Negative	N/A	N/A	13.00	10.00	11.00	11.33
WEEK 5	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	10.00	10.00	39.00	19.67
		Negative	N/A	N/A	14.00	11.00	11.00	12.00
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	N/A	10.00	10.00	39.00	19.67
		Negative	N/A	N/A	11.00	10.00	11.00	10.67
WEEK 6	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	34.00	10.00	10.00	38.00	23.00
		Negative	N/A	14.00	12.00	10.00	11.00	11.75
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	34.00	10.00	10.00	39.00	23.25
		Negative	N/A	12.00	13.00	10.00	11.00	11.50
WEEK 7	Stim1BtDCS	Positive	N/A	31.00	21.00	14.00	39.00	26.25
		Negative	N/A	12.00	32.00	10.00	11.00	16.25
	Stim1AtDCS	Positive	N/A	28.00	13.00	13.00	40.00	23.50
		Negative	N/A	12.00	18.00	10.00	11.00	12.75

TABLE 6 | PANAS results reported by patients before and after tDCS treatment in week 2-week 7.

Scully et al., 2006). Mucositis most commonly affects the movable mucosa, including the tongue and buccal mucosa. The pain associated with mucositis results in a significant decrease in the patients' ability to eat, swallow, and talk (Sonis, 2004a). The severity of the pain can lead to treatment breaks or dose reduction of chemotherapy (Scully et al., 2006; Elting et al., 2008). By the second week of therapy, ulcerations develop throughout the oral cavity and oropharynx, requiring opioid treatment (Trotti et al., 2003; Sonis, 2004b; Murdoch-Kinch and Zwetchkenbaum, 2011). Multiple studies and drugs are in development to relieve patients of OM, but little success has been found (Sonis, 2004b; Scully et al., 2006). Because of this, opioids are the primary method of current analgesic relief. Patients that do develop oral mucositis are four times more likely to be hospitalized due to pain and malnutrition compared to patients that do not develop OM. The symptoms can last 1-2 weeks after the end of treatment, but may last longer depending on the severity implying that head and neck cancer patients may suffer from pain and discomfort for 5-10 weeks. Although we did not see changes in oral mucositis prevalence or severity as a result of tDCS application, we noticed that tDCS application reduce pain in patients with CRT-induced oral mucositis.

Four out of the five stimulation patients analyzed had decreases in body weight <10%, with a mean loss of 7.52%

with standard deviation 2.7%, an excellent sign of long-term prognosis. The average weight loss of patients with head and neck cancer undergoing CRT was found to be 12.9% with standard deviation 5.6% in the control cohort for this study at our institution. Loss of total body weight >10% often produces higher co-morbidities and a worse prognosis in CRT patients (van Bokhorst-de van der et al., 1999; Argiris et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2006; Capuano et al., 2008). Platek et al. retrospectively reviewed 140 patients receiving chemoradio- or radiotherapy and found a median weight loss of 8.56%, classified as clinically severe (Platek et al., 2013). Ottosson et al. retrospectively examined 203 patients and found that at 5-months post-RT 77.8% of their patients suffered from weight loss >10% (Ottosson et al., 2014). Both studies emphasized multiple contributing factors to the weight loss, including dysphagia, xerostomia, radiationinduced mucositis, and other related toxicities. The mean weight loss percentages from these studies are higher than our stimulation patient average, but lower than our control average. As patients undergoing tDCS treatment may have altered pain perception, these patients may be able to better tolerate food intake, and thus report reduced weight loss at the end of therapy.

To further evaluate the tDCS treatment effect, we also used the McGill (VAS and PPI scores) and positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS) questionnaires before and after the each tDCS session. Patients generally reported reduced VAS scores and lower grade PPI indices after receiving the tDCS stimulation, indicating the tDCS has immediate effect of pain relief effect. However, the reduction scale is relatively small and due to limited number of patients, it is hard to statistically compare the scores before and after the stimulations. Both the positive and negative scores reported by patients reduced after tDCS stimulation in every week. These results indicate that cathode PFC tDCS applied in the current study was associated with analgesia for both unpleasantness and intensity ratings. Which aligned with a previous repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) study that applied stimulation on DLPFC (Borckardt et al., 2011). These findings may potentially justify the DLPFC placement of tDCS stimulation.

This study has several limitations: First, the patient number recruited in the current protocol was small, leading to difficulties in statistics across patients; and second, MRI scanning information did not accompany EEG data for clustering analysis. We used a unique MNI 152 brain template for the EEG channel alignment. This may generate certain bias in group EEG functional sources location estimation. Since this was a preliminary feasibility test study, these entire limitations can and will be addressed in subsequent studies.

REFERENCES

- Argiris, A., Li, Y., and Forastiere, A. (2004). Prognostic factors and long-term survivorship in patients with recurrent or metastatic carcinoma of the head and neck. *Cancer* 101, 2222–2229. doi: 10.1002/cncr.20640
- Boggio, P. S., Zaghi, S., Lopes, M., and Fregni, F. (2008). Modulatory effects of anodal transcranial direct current stimulation on perception and pain thresholds in healthy volunteers. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 15, 1124–1130. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2008.02270.x
- Borckardt, J. J., Reeves, S. T., Frohman, H., Madan, A., Jensen, M. P., Patterson, D., et al. (2011). Fast left prefrontal rTMS acutely suppresses analgesic effects of perceived controllability on the emotional component of pain experience. *Pain* 15, 182–187. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.10.018
- Bromm, B., and Lorenz, J. (1998). Neurophysiological evaluation of pain. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 107, 227–253. doi: 10.1016/S0013-4694(98)00075-3
- Capuano, G., Grosso, A., Gentile, P. C., Battista, M., Bianciardi, F., Di Palma, A., et al. (2008). Influence of weight loss on outcomes in patients with head and neck cancer undergoing concomitant chemoradiotherapy. *Head Neck* 30, 503–508. doi: 10.1002/hed.20737
- Chang, P. F., Arendt-Nielsen, L., and Chen, A. C. (2002). Dynamic changes and spatial correlation of EEG activities during cold pressor test in man. *Brain Res. Bull.* 57, 667–675. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(01)00763-8
- Chen, A. C., Dworkin, S. F., and Drangsholt, M. T. (1983). Cortical power spectral analysis of acute pathophysiological pain. *Int. J. Neurosci.* 18, 269–278. doi: 10.3109/00207458308987371
- Chen, A. C., and Rappelsberger, P. (1994). Brain and human pain: topographic EEG amplitude and coherence mapping. *Brain Topogr.* 7, 129–140. doi: 10.1007/BF01186771
- Dasilva, A. F., Mendonca, M. E., Zaghi, S., Lopes, M., Dossantos, M. F., Spierings, E. L., et al. (2012). tDCS-induced analgesia and electrical fields in pain-related neural networks in chronic migraine. *Headache* 52, 1283–1295. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4610.2012.02141.x
- Delorme, A., and Makeig, S. (2004). EEGLAB: an open source toolbox for analysis of single-trial EEG dynamics including independent component analysis. *J. Neurosci. Methods* 134, 9–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2003.10.009

CONCLUSION

This study gives preliminary evidence that demonstrates the feasibility and safety of M1-tDCS as an adjuvant neuromechanism-driven analgesic therapy for head and neck cancer patients receiving CRT, inducing immediate and long-term changes in the cortical activity and clinical measures, with minimal side-effects.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to study design and manuscript writing. XH, CF, RT, TN, TD, AD contributed to data collection and analysis. AE provided information about the control cohort in the current study.

FUNDING

The study was funded by MCubed (TD, LR, AD), University of Michigan.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors appreciated Renee Tripon for her help in the initial discussion of the study.

- DosSantos, M. F., Love, T. M., Martikainen, I. K., Nascimento, T. D., Fregni, F., Cummiford, C., et al. (2012). Immediate effects of tDCS on the mu-opioid system of a chronic pain patient. *Front. Psychiatry* 3:93. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012.00093
- DosSantos, M. F., Martikainen, I. K., Nascimento, T. D., Love, T. M., DeBoer, M. D., Schambra, H. M., et al. (2014). Building up analgesia in humans via the endogenous mu-opioid system by combining placebo and active tDCS: a preliminary report. *PLoS ONE* 9:e102350. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0102350
- Elting, L. S., Keefe, D. M., Sonis, S. T., Garden, A. S., Spijkervet, F. K., Barasch, A., et al. (2008). Patient-reported measurements of oral mucositis in head and neck cancer patients treated with radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy: demonstration of increased frequency, severity, resistance to palliation, and impact on quality of life. *Cancer* 113, 2704–2713. doi: 10.1002/cncr. 23898
- Epstein, J. B., Emerton, S., Kolbinson, D. A., Le, N. D., Phillips, N., Stevenson-Moore, P., et al. (1999). Quality of life and oral function following radiotherapy for head and neck cancer. *Head Neck* 21, 1–11.
- Fell, J., Axmacher, N., and Haupt, S. (2010). From alpha to gamma: electrophysiological correlates of meditation-related states of consciousness. *Med. Hypotheses* 75, 218–224. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2010.02.025
- Fregni, F., Gimenes, R., Valle, A. C., Ferreira, M. J., Rocha, R. R., Natalle, L., et al. (2006). A randomized, sham-controlled, proof of principle study of transcranial direct current stimulation for the treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 54, 3988–3998. doi: 10.1002/art.22195
- Garcia-Larrea, L., and Peyron, R. (2007). Motor cortex stimulation for neuropathic pain: from phenomenology to mechanisms. *Neuroimage* 37(Suppl. 1), S71–S79. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.05.062
- García-Larrea, L., Peyron, R., Mertens, P., Gregoire, M. C., Lavenne, F., Le Bars, D., et al. (1999). Electrical stimulation of motor cortex for pain control: a combined PET-scan and electrophysiological study. *Pain* 83, 259–273. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00114-1
- Gellrich, N. C., Handschel, J., Holtmann, H., and Kruskemper, G. (2015). Oral cancer malnutrition impacts weight and quality of life. *Nutrients* 7, 2145–2160. doi: 10.3390/nu7042145
- Ghione, S., Seppia, C. D., Mezzasalma, L., and Bonfiglio, L. (2005). Effects of 50 Hz electromagnetic fields on electroencephalographic alpha activity, dental

pain threshold and cardiovascular parameters in humans. *Neurosci. Lett.* 382, 112–117. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.02.072

- Graversen, C., Malver, L. P., Kurita, G. P., Staahl, C., Christrup, L. L., Sjogren, P., et al. (2015). Altered frequency distribution in the electroencephalogram is correlated to the analgesic effect of remifentanil. *Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 116, 414–422. doi: 10.1111/bcpt.12330
- Hartley, C., Poorun, R., Goksan, S., Worley, A., Boyd, S., Rogers, R., et al. (2014). Noxious stimulation in children receiving general anaesthesia evokes an increase in delta frequency brain activity. *Pain* 155, 2368–2376. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2014.09.006
- Hosobuchi, Y. (1986). Subcortical electrical stimulation for control of intractable pain in humans. Report of 122 cases (1970–1984). *J. Neurosurg.* 64, 543–553.
- Ichikura, K., Yamashita, A., Sugimoto, T., Kishimoto, S., and Matsushima, E. (2016). Persistence of psychological distress and correlated factors among patients with head and neck cancer. *Palliat. Support. Care* 14, 42–51. doi: 10.1017/S1478951515000711
- Jensen, M. P., Sherlin, L. H., Fregni, F., Gianas, A., Howe, J. D., and Hakimian, S. (2014). Baseline brain activity predicts response to neuromodulatory pain treatment. *Pain Med.* 15, 2055–2063. doi: 10.1111/pme.12546
- Klein, S. B., and Thorne, B. M. (2006). *Biological Psychology*. New York, NY: Worth Pub.
- Liu, S. A., Tsai, W. C., Wong, Y. K., Lin, J. C., Poon, C. K., Chao, S. Y., et al. (2006). Nutritional factors and survival of patients with oral cancer. *Head Neck* 28, 998–1007. doi: 10.1002/hed.20461
- Luedtke, K., Rushton, A., Wright, C., Geiss, B., Juergens, T. P., and May, A. (2012). Transcranial direct current stimulation for the reduction of clinical and experimentally induced pain: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin. J. Pain* 28, 452–461. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e31823853e3
- Mendonca, M. E., Santana, M. B., Baptista, A. F., Datta, A., Bikson, M., Fregni, F., et al. (2011). Transcranial DC stimulation in fibromyalgia: optimized cortical target supported by high-resolution computational models. *J. Pain* 12, 610–617. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2010.12.015
- Murdoch-Kinch, C. A., and Zwetchkenbaum, S. (2011). Dental management of the head and neck cancer patient treated with radiation therapy. J. Mich. Dent. Assoc. 93, 28–37.
- Nir, R. R., Sinai, A., Raz, E., Sprecher, E., and Yarnitsky, D. (2010). Pain assessment by continuous EEG: association between subjective perception of tonic pain and peak frequency of alpha oscillations during stimulation and at rest. *Brain Res.* 1344, 77–86. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.05.004
- Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2000). Excitability changes induced in the human motor cortex by weak transcranial direct current stimulation. *J. Physiol.* 527(Pt 3), 633–639. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.t01-1-00633.x
- Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2001). Sustained excitability elevations induced by transcranial DC motor cortex stimulation in humans. *Neurology* 57, 1899–1901. doi: 10.1212/WNL57.10.1899
- Nitsche, M. A., Seeber, A., Frommann, K., Klein, C. C., Rochford, C., Nitsche, M. S., et al. (2005). Modulating parameters of excitability during and after transcranial direct current stimulation of the human motor cortex. *J. Physiol.* 568(Pt 1), 291–303. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2005.092429
- O'Connell, N. E., Wand, B. M., Marston, L., Spencer, S., and Desouza, L. H. (2014). Non-invasive brain stimulation techniques for chronic pain. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* CD008208. doi: 10.1002/14651858.cd008208.pub3
- Ottosson, S., Soderstrom, K., Kjellen, E., Nilsson, P., Zackrisson, B., and Laurell, G. (2014). Weight and body mass index in relation to irradiated volume and to overall survival in patients with oropharyngeal cancer: a retrospective cohort study. *Radiat. Oncol.* 9:160. doi: 10.1186/1748-717X-9-160
- Peng, W., Babiloni, C., Mao, Y., and Hu, Y. (2015). Subjective pain perception mediated by alpha rhythms. *Biol. Psychol.* 109, 141–150. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2015.05.004
- Platek, M. E., Myrick, E., McCloskey, S. A., Gupta, V., Reid, M. E., Wilding, G. E., et al. (2013). Pretreatment weight status and weight loss among head and neck cancer patients receiving definitive concurrent chemoradiation therapy: implications for nutrition integrated treatment pathways. *Support. Care Cancer* 21, 2825–2833. doi: 10.1007/s00520-013-1861-0
- Rose-Ped, A. M., Bellm, L. A., Epstein, J. B., Trotti, A., Gwede, C., and Fuchs, H. J. (2002). Complications of radiation therapy for head and neck cancers. The patient's perspective. *Cancer Nurs.* 25, 461–467. doi: 10.1097/00002820-200212000-00010

- Sarnthein, J., Stern, J., Aufenberg, C., Rousson, V., and Jeanmonod, D. (2006). Increased EEG power and slowed dominant frequency in patients with neurogenic pain. *Brain* 129(Pt 1), 55–64. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh631
- Schaller, A., Larsson, B., Lindblad, M., and Liedberg, G. M. (2015). Experiences of pain: a longitudinal, qualitative study of patients with head and neck cancer recently treated with radiotherapy. *Pain Manag. Nurs.* 16, 336–345. doi: 10.1016/j.pmn.2014.08.010
- Scully, C., Sonis, S., and Diz, P. D. (2006). Oral mucositis. *Oral Dis.* 12, 229–241. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-0825.2006.01258.x
- Seidel, E. M., Pfabigan, D. M., Hahn, A., Sladky, R., Grahl, A., Paul, K., et al. (2015). Uncertainty during pain anticipation: the adaptive value of preparatory processes. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 36, 744–755. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22661
- Siegel, R., Naishadham, D., and Jemal, A. (2012). Cancer statistics. CA Cancer J. Clin. 62, 10–29. doi: 10.3322/caac.20138
- Sime, A. (2002). Case study of trigeminal neuralgia using neurofeedback and peripheral biofeedback. *J. Neurother.* 8, 59–71. doi: 10.1300/J184v08n01_05
- Singer, W., and Gray, C. M. (1995). Visual feature integration and the temporal correlation hypothesis. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 18, 555–586. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ne.18.030195.003011
- Sonis, S. T. (2004a). Oral mucositis in cancer therapy. *J Support. Oncol.* 2(6 Suppl. 3), 3–8.
- Sonis, S. T. (2004b). The pathobiology of mucositis. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 4, 277–284. doi: 10.1038/nrc1318
- Trotti, A., Bellm, L. A., Epstein, J. B., Frame, D., Fuchs, H. J., Gwede, C. K., et al. (2003). Mucositis incidence, severity and associated outcomes in patients with head and neck cancer receiving radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy: a systematic literature review. *Radiother. Oncol.* 66, 253–262. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8140(02)00404-8
- Tzourio-Mazoyer, N., Landeau, B., Papathanassiou, D., Crivello, F., Etard, O., Delcroix, N., et al. (2002). Automated anatomical labeling of activations in SPM using a macroscopic anatomical parcellation of the MNI MRI single-subject brain. *Neuroimage* 15, 273–289. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0978
- van Bokhorst-de van der, S., van Leeuwen, P. A., Kuik, D. J., Klop, W. M., Sauerwein, H. P., Snow, G. B., et al. (1999). The impact of nutritional status on the prognoses of patients with advanced head and neck cancer. *Cancer* 86, 519–527.
- Vaseghi, B., Zoghi, M., and Jaberzadeh, S. (2014). Does anodal transcranial direct current stimulation modulate sensory perception and pain? A meta-analysis study. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 125, 1847–1858. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2014.01.020
- Wagner, T., Valero-Cabre, A., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2007). Noninvasive human brain stimulation. Annu. Rev. BioMed. Eng. 9, 527–565. doi: 10.1146/annurev.bioeng.9.061206.133100
- Wang, J., Wu, D., Shen, Y., Zhang, Y., Xu, Y., Tang, X., et al. (2015). Cognitive behavioral therapy eases orthodontic pain: EEG states and functional connectivity analysis. *Oral Dis.* 21, 572–582. doi: 10.1111/odi.12314
- Zaghi, S., Thiele, B., Pimentel, D., Pimentel, T., and Fregni, F. (2011). Assessment and treatment of pain with non-invasive cortical stimulation. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 29, 439–451. doi: 10.3233/RNN-2011-0615
- Zeidan, F., Emerson, N. M., Farris, S. R., Ray, J. N., Jung, Y., McHaffie, J. G., et al. (2015). Mindfulness meditation-based pain relief employs different neural mechanisms than placebo and sham mindfulness meditation-induced analgesia. J. Neurosci. 35, 15307–15325. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2542-15.2015

Disclosures: AD and Eric Maslowski are the creators of GeoPain, and also cofounders of MoxyTech LLC, which has a license agreement for the technology with University of Michigan.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Hu, Fisher, Munz, Toback, Nascimento, Bellile, Rozek, Eisbruch, Worden, Danciu and DaSilva. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Slow-Frequency Pulsed Transcranial Electrical Stimulation for Modulation of Cortical Plasticity Based on Reciprocity Targeting with Precision Electrical Head Modeling

Phan Luu^{1,2*}, Easwara Moorthy Essaki Arumugam¹, Erik Anderson¹, Amanda Gunn¹, Dennis Rech¹, Sergei Turovets^{1,3} and Don M. Tucker^{1,2}

¹ Electrical Geodesics, Inc., Eugene, OR, USA, ² Department of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, OR, USA, ³ NeuroInformatics Center, University of Oregon, Eugene, OR, USA

In pain management as well as other clinical applications of neuromodulation, it is important to consider the timing parameters influencing activity-dependent plasticity, including pulsed versus sustained currents, as well as the spatial action of electrical currents as they polarize the complex convolutions of the cortical mantle. These factors are of course related; studying temporal factors is not possible when the spatial resolution of current delivery to the cortex is so uncertain to make it unclear whether excitability is increased or decreased with anodal vs. cathodal current flow. In the present study we attempted to improve the targeting of specific cortical locations by applying current through flexible source-sink configurations of 256 electrodes in a geodesic array. We constructed a precision electric head model for 12 healthy individuals. Extraction of the individual's cortical surface allowed computation of the component of the induced current that is normal to the target cortical surface. In an effort to replicate the longterm depression (LTD) induced with pulsed protocols in invasive animal research and transcranial magnetic stimulation studies, we applied 100 ms pulses at 1.9 s intervals either in cortical-surface-anodal or cortical-surface-cathodal directions, with a placebo (sham) control. The results showed significant LTD of the motor evoked potential as a result of the cortical-surface-cathodal pulses in contrast to the placebo control, with a smaller but similar LTD effect for anodal pulses. The cathodal LTD after-effect was sustained over 90 min following current injection. These results support the feasibility of pulsed protocols with low total charge in non-invasive neuromodulation when the precision of targeting is improved with a dense electrode array and accurate head modeling.

Keywords: cortical plasticity, head tissue conductivity, transcranial electrical stimulation, transcranial direct current stimulation, transcranial alternating current stimulation, transcranial pulsed current stimulation

INTRODUCTION

Over the last two decades there has been a resurgence of interest in non-invasive transcranial electrical stimulation (TES) for the modulation of neural function in humans (Nitsche and Paulus, 2000). In addition to bringing the promise of electrical manipulation of the brain back to modern neuroscience, researchers have made important advances in understanding the underlying

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Gregor Thut, University of Glasgow, UK Marcel Simis, University of Sao Paulo, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Phan Luu pluu@egi.com

Received: 11 March 2016 Accepted: 12 July 2016 Published: 02 August 2016

Citation:

Luu P, Essaki Arumugam EM, Anderson E, Gunn A, Rech D, Turovets S and Tucker DM (2016) Slow-Frequency Pulsed Transcranial Electrical Stimulation for Modulation of Cortical Plasticity Based on Reciprocity Targeting with Precision Electrical Head Modeling. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:377. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00377 mechanisms at the macroscopic level (Stagg and Nitsche, 2011). Progress is also being made in understanding the effects of electrical currents at both mesoscopic and microscopic levels (Bikson et al., 2004; Kabakov et al., 2012; Ranieri et al., 2012; Rahman et al., 2013).

The current for TES can be direct current (DC or polarizing) or alternating (AC). Direct current can be applied in intervals as an "oscillatory" or variable manner, with similar effects as transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) in some studies (Groppa et al., 2010), and driving endogenous EEG rhythms, such as slow waves in sleep, in others (Marshall et al., 2011). More recently, it has been shown that transcranial pulsed current stimulation (tPCS) can also be used to alter cortical excitability (Jaberzadeh et al., 2014). The pulsed protocols are particularly important because they suggest the ability to draw from the literature on long-term depression (LTD) and longterm potentiation (LTP) with supra-threshold, pulsed protocols in animal studies (Froc et al., 2000; Bear, 2003) to improve lasting effects that may be more relevant for neurorehabilitation than the transient polarization of the cortex observed in many tDCS studies.

Exogenous current sources appear to affect neuronal excitability (and ultimately neural plasticity) in the same way as endogenous electrical fields generated by populations of active neurons (Frölich and McCormick, 2010), with both direct and alternating currents affecting neural activity by regulating up (firing) and down (quiescence) states. In addition to evidence that non-invasive neuromodulation alters immediate cognitive function (Wassermann and Grafman, 2005; Jacobson et al., 2012) some findings have suggested that LTD and LTP may be extended over several weeks (Reis et al., 2009). With the ability to induce long term changes in neural function, researchers have explored clinical applications, such as treatment of epilepsy (Fregni et al., 2006), stroke rehabilitation (Boggio et al., 2007), treatment of depression (Loo et al., 2012), and the specific topic of this special issue, pain management (Castillo-Saavedra et al., 2016).

Despite these advances, TES as a technology can still be regarded as being in its early stages, with many issues to still be resolved (Horvath et al., 2014). Because current flow cannot be focused, but rather follows the path of least resistance through the head tissues, an accurate model of electrode positions and head conductivity is required (Wagner et al., 2007). Furthermore, because current is likely to have different effects when aligned with the neuronal columns (normal to the cortical surface) than when crossing them (tangential flow; Bikson et al., 2004; Rahman et al., 2013), it is important to model the individual's cortical geometry with cortical surface extraction from anatomical MRI (Li et al., 2016) in order to compute the components of induced current flow that are normal vs. those that are tangential. Moreover, there is now increasing interest in moving beyond the use of two large sponge electrodes, such as with the "high-definition" pattern of one source electrode surrounded by four sinks (Kuo et al., 2012), to improve precision of TES. Improving the specification of current density at the target, thereby computing the effective dosage, may be important to account for the considerable variability that is observed across individuals (Lopez-Alonso et al., 2014; Wiethoff et al., 2014). As described by Wiethoff et al. (2014) only about 36% of the participants showed the canonical pattern of anodal-facilitatory/cathodal-inhibitory after-effects that are typically assumed in the literature. Furthermore, the evidence of a non-linear relation between current dosage and measured after-effects for both motor (Batsikadze et al., 2013; Monte-Silva et al., 2013; Simis et al., 2013) and cognitive functions (Benwell et al., 2015) implies that consistency of treatment may be highly sensitive to dosage precision, even though underlying mechanisms that produce the non-linear effects may differ between motor and cognitive functions.

The goal of the present research was to evaluate the feasibility of more effective neuromodulation through improving targeting precision with a number of technical advances and use of a slowfrequency pulsed-stimulation protocol. We employ the standard protocol for assessing the effects of tDCS by targeting the hand area of the primary motor cortex and use of transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) as the cortical excitability probe. To minimize after-effect variability that may be attributable to previous technological and methodological limitations, in the present study for each participant we (1) identify the TMS motor hotspot through use of a neuronavigation system, (2) construct a highresolution electric head model to determine direction of current distribution at the cortical surface, (3) select the optimal scalp electrode montage for current injection based on the reciprocity theorem, and (4) use dense-sensor arrays and multiple current sources to optimize current flow to the targeted cortical region. These technological and methodological procedures enable us to account for variations in individual anatomy and ensure that the target region always has the intended radial current direction.

The slow-frequency pulsed electrical stimulation protocol was modeled after *in vivo* animal work indicating that suprathreshold, low-frequency (0.5–3.0 Hz) stimulation induces LTD (Froc et al., 2000; Bear, 2003). Such findings motivated the development of low-frequency TMS protocols that were then shown to produce depression of motor cortex excitability (Chen et al., 1997). Following on those findings, slow (0.5 Hz) pulsed repetitive TMS was then shown to reduce cortical excitability and decrease the frequency of seizures for up to 6 months in epileptic patients (Sun et al., 2012).

Jaberzadeh et al. (2014, 2015) showed that sub-threshold, pulsed stimulation with a duty cycle that approaches tDCS determines the level of corticospinal excitability. Although we are not aware of direct evidence of pulsed, sub-threshold stimulation modulating plasticity in the same way that has been demonstrated with supra-threshold, low-frequency pulsed stimulation studies, the evidence that tDCS induced plasticity are Ca²⁺ dependent (Stagg and Nitsche, 2011), like supra-threshold findings, and results from human TMS work lead us to hypothesize that, even at sub-threshold stimulation, low-frequency stimulation is the important factor. Specifically, we hypothesize that sub-threshold low-frequency (0.5 Hz) pulses will produce consistent inhibitory responses, regardless of the direction of current. Moreover, based on the first hypothesis, we also examine a second hypothesis: total charge required to affect cortical excitability will be minimal, compared to levels required in previous tDCS (including pulse and oscillatory) studies.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Twelve participants took part in the study and completed all five sessions. Participants were recruited from Electrical Geodesics Inc. (EGI) and the University of Oregon. All participants were screened for MRI and TMS contraindications prior to acceptance into the study. Ten participants were male and the average age was 37 (SD = 10) and all were right handed. No participants were excluded from the study for any reason, including non-canonical after-effect responses.

Study Design

Institutional Review Boards (IRB) at EGI and the University of Oregon approved the human subject use protocol for the present study. Prior to each session, participants provided informed consent. The study required five sessions (1 day per session) to complete. The first involved MRI acquisition and took approximately 20 min per participant. The second session involved TMS mapping to determine the location in primary motor cortex that elicited the strongest (i.e., "hotspot") index finger EMG response. The second session also involved application of the HydroCel GSN (HC GSN) and Geodesic Photogrammetry to determine the 3-dimensional position of each sensor (see below). After the second session, the electric head model and stimulation plan were constructed. The three remaining sessions involved either a placebo (sham), anodal, or cathodal protocol; the order was counter-balanced across participants using a 3×3 latin square design. Participants were informed that one of three stimulation sessions would be a placebo. Both participants and TMS operator were blind to the electrical stimulation condition for any given session. A minimum of 48 h separated the three electrical stimulation sessions (Mean = 10 days, SD = 11).

Structural MRI

Structural MRI data were obtained in all participants for use with Neuronavigated TMS and construction of high-resolution electrical head models. T1-weighted scans were obtained using Siemens' MPRAGE sequence [repetition time (TR) = 2.5 s; echo time (TE) = 3.4 ms; flip angle (FA) = 8°] with a 1 mm × 1 mm × 1 mm resolution covering 256 voxels in each spatial direction. Data were acquired in Siemen's 3T Skyra (Siemens Medical Systems, Erlangen, Germany) scanner using a 20-channel, head-neck coil. Sequence time was approximately 10 min. Foam padding was used to minimize head movements, and all participants were highly cooperative.

Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation

Transcranial magnetic stimulation was accomplished with the Brainsight neuronavigation system (Rogue Research, Montreal, QC, Canada) and the STM9000 TMS system (EBNeuro, Florence, Italy). Each participant's T1 MRI data was used in the Brainsight system to reconstruct the scalp surface. The scalp surface was registered with the participant's head for each TMS session. A figure-of-eight coil (diameter of one winding = 70 mm,

To identify the location that elicited the strongest index finger response, the cortical surface was characterized with Brainsight's curvilinear reconstruction method, and the hand region was identified using anatomical landmarks (Yousry et al., 1997). Once the hand region was identified, a virtual 5 \times 5 grid (5 mm spacing between each position) was placed over the region to systematically guide TMS coil placement. For each location, the TMS coil was positioned with the handle pointing 45° posterolaterally relative to midline. At each site, two monophasic pulses (separated by at least 6 s) were delivered, with participants instructed to keep the hand and fingers in a relaxed state, and the MEP was qualified as a peak-to-peak measurement. After sampling of all of the grid positions, if the hotspot was at the edge of the grid, the grid was moved such that the hotspot was at the center of the grid and mapping was performed once again. Once this was completed, 3-5 additional pulses were applied over the hotspot for verification. A sample of the MEP amplitude map and identified hotspot is provided in Figure 1A.

Resting motor threshold (rMT) was defined as a percentage of TMS power output required to elicit MEP amplitudes of 50 µV in 5 out of 10 stimulation pulses, and this was determined with the hand and fingers in the relaxed state. Baseline MEP was specified as the TMS power output of 130% of rMT and the MEP amplitude (peak-to-peak) was specified as the average MEP amplitude of 10 stimulation pulses (each separated by at least 6 s). On average, this translated to 75% of maximum machine output. In certain participants, 130% of rMT still produced MEPs that were below 1 mV. In order to allow MEP decrement due to TES (i.e., minimize potential for floor effects), in these participants TMS power was increased to achieve an MEP average of 1 mV over 10 stimulation pulses. In some participants, 1 mV MEP could not be obtained even as we increased the power output up to 87%, and we accepted the MEP amplitude at 87% (arbitrarily set limit) as the baseline. On average, this was equal to 122% of rMT in these participants. Across the 12 participants, the average baseline MEP amplitude across all three sessions (see Procedure) was 0.97 mV (*SD* = 0.35).

High-Resolution Electrical Head Models

Each voxel of the structural MRI data was segmented and classified into seven tissue types using the Modal Image Pipeline (EGI, Eugene, OR, USA): eyeball, flesh, skull, cerebral-spinal fluid (CSF), gray matter (GM), white matter (WM), and air. Because the skull is the most electrically resistive tissue, it is important to model, and yet bone can not be accurately obtained from MRI data. To estimate the skull, an atlas skull model derived from CT (1 mm \times 1 mm \times 1 mm) was non-linearly warped to the participant's MRI tissues (using the other tissues as a



Not shown are white matter and CSF. (C) photographic image from GPS (left) and sensors registered to the scalp surface (right).

guide). Detailed information about tissue segmentation and CT warping procedures is described in Li et al. (2016), and a complete characterization of the various tissues from these procedures are illustrated for one participant in **Figure 1B**.

To describe current flow from the cortex to the scalp, the cortical surface was first characterized through the use of triangular meshes, which were then parceled into patches of approximately equal size. All models used in the present study contained 1200 dipole patches per hemisphere, with each patch $\sim 1~{\rm cm}^2$ in size. For each patch, perpendicular directions of vertices within the patch were averaged to derive the average, perpendicular orientation for that cortical patch. This average, perpendicular orientation is used to describe the direction of current flow. Electrode sensor positions of the 256-channel HC GSN 100 (EGI, Eugene, OR, USA) were digitized using the Geodesic Photogrammetry System (GPS, Russell et al., 2005, EGI, Eugene, OR, USA). The digitized sensor positions were then registered, using the Modal Image Pipeline, to the scalp surface

of the head model, and the registration was verified against the photographic images (see **Figure 1C**).

From the complete head model, a lead-field matrix (LFM), which describes the propagation of current from each cortical patch to each sensor position, was computed using the finite difference method (FDM, Salman et al., 2015). The following conductivity values (in Siemens/meter) were assigned to each tissue type and are based on previously reported literature values: Eyeball = 1.5, Scalp = 0.44, Skull = 0.018, CSF = 1.79, GM = 0.25, WM = 0.35, and Air = 0.0 (Ferree et al., 2000). The total time required for construction of the high-resolution head models from MRI to completion of the LFM took approximately 60 min per participant.

Selection of Optimal Current Injection Electrodes

Present approaches to targeting the primary motor cortex with TES employ the standard M1-contralateral supraorbital placement with two large electrode patches. This standard placement is a limitation because current paths and cortical distribution are estimated based on scalp placement, but the spatial relation between electrode on the scalp and underlying cortex does not accurately characterize current flow through the head. Therefore, this approach can not ensure that current will be optimally delivered to the intended target. Accurate head models are required for selection of optimal current injection electrodes for each individual (Wagner et al., 2007). In the present study, selection of current injection electrodes were performed using high-resolution head models and the neuronavigated TMS results.

In order to select the optimal current injection electrode montage and determine the appropriate amount of current to deliver through each of the active electrodes for a given target, we rely on the Lorentz reciprocity relating current densities at differing points and their electromagnetic fields in a complex resistive volume in the Rayleigh-Carson formulation, which assumes that all current sources have compact support (for detailed information see Tai, 1992). This theorem can be extended to analysis of linear passive electrical networks (King, 1963), and further applied to EEG by relating the electric field at the cortical dipole location created by injecting a current on the scalp with the electric potentials at the scalp injecting points caused by the same dipole (Rush and Driscoll, 1969; Malmivuo and Plonsey, 1995; Nunez and Srinivasan, 2006). However, only recently has it been realized (Tucker, 2003; Salman et al., 2015; Fernandez-Corazza et al., 2016) that the reciprocity principle can be used for efficient computational solution for EEG source analysis and TES optimization. Specifically for TES, the reciprocity principle dictates that injection of the given current amplitude based on the scalp voltage field produced by a dipole at the target location maximizes the directional current density on the target location. To implement the reciprocity principle in our Geodesic Transcranial Electrical Neuromodulation (GTEN) Planning Module (EGI, Eugene, OR, USA) together with safety constraints, we identify the scalp topography and then shape the injecting current patterns in accordance with the scalp voltage amplitudes around the positive and negative ends of the voltage field. To do so, we first assign the number of source (anode) electrodes, N, and sink (cathode) electrodes, M, to use for current delivery. We then sort the electrodes according to the voltage derived from the lead-field projection from dipoles representing a given cortical target to the scalp, assigning the electrodes with the N largest voltages to be sources and those with M largest in absolute value negative voltages to be sinks. These electrode values are then normalized such that the largest source voltage is assigned a weight 1.0 and the largest sink voltage is assigned a weight -1.0. We then calculate the current at each electrode by multiplying each electrode's weight with the maximum allowable current per channel. These values are summed to ensure that the total anodal and cathodal currents sum to 0.0. If this is not the case, the current values are re-normalized using the smaller of the two values to ensure all safety criteria are strictly adhered to. A final normalization is then used to ensure that the total current delivered does not exceed the total current requested by the plan, or by safety constraints, whichever value is smaller.

In the present feasibility study, we used a 16 channel prototype of the GTEN 100 system, such that the total number of electrodes used for each participant was eight anodes and eight cathodes. Maximum current at any given electrode (1 cm²) was limited to 200 μ A. Given the weighting scheme described, this resulted in variable total current for each participant (mean = 1.16 mA, SD = 0.19) given the set number (eight) of electrodes. The average current density across all electrodes and participants is 0.15 mA/cm² (SD = 0.02). Two examples from this procedure are illustrated in **Figure 2**.

Transcranial Electrical Stimulation

Pulsed, direct current was applied using the prototype GTEN 100 system (EGI, Eugene, OR, USA) with the 256-channel HC GSN 100, which is an evenly spaced network of Ag-Ag Cl electrodes. The GTEN 100 has a double-fault Sentinel Circuit[®] that monitors the sum total current such that the total current cannot exceed a 2 mA limit.

With targeting formulated mathematically through use of the reciprocity principle (as described above), the targeting is achieved in GTEN 100 via hardware that drives multiple constant current circuits to be balanced in the presence of multiple electrode impedances that are changing in time (through currentinduced electroosmosis, iontophoresis, and electroporation of the electrode-skin interface). GTEN uses a proprietary balancing circuit, the AccuCharge Circuit[®], capable of maintaining the designed balanced source-sink configurations over time.

Elefix conductive paste (Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan) was mixed with over-the-counter lidocaine cream (5%) and used as the conductive material between the electrode and scalp. All electrode starting impedance were below 100 K Ω . Due to the iontophoretic mechanisms (Prausnitz, 1996), lidocaine was delivered to minimize physical perception of current stimulation at the scalp (Saliba et al., 2011), and electrode-scalp impedances were reduced over time as well (Oh and Guy, 1995). Note that with the constant current multichannel AccuCharge Circuit, the desired current level is maintained even as impedances drop with



FIGURE 2 | (Left) TMS-induced MEP heat map over M1 for two participants (top and bottom rows). Brighter colors represent larger MEP amplitudes. Orange circle denotes "hotspot." (Middle) Reciprocity-based optimized selection of current injection electrodes for hotspot targets. Shown are eight anode (large red electrodes) and eight cathode (large blue electrodes). Note that the electrode montage is substantially different between the two participants because of the cortical geometry of the target (cortical patch with outline and arrow pointing in the average direction for the given cortical patch). Color intensity on the cortex represents current density normal to the cortical surface (red = anodal current direction, blue = cathodal current direction). Note that the current density was thresholded to remove the lowest 50% values in order to highlight the locations of high current density. (Right) Zoomed in view of the hotspot location to show the normal orientation (arrow) of the target (hotspot).

continued skin hydration. The stimulation protocol consisted of individual pulses (100 ms duration) at 0.5 Hz for 17 min.

Cathodal and anodal stimulation used the same electrode montage for each participant with current direction reversed. In addition to cathodal and anodal stimulation, a placebo condition was also employed in the present research. To minimize current flow to the targeted region while still maintaining potential for sensory perception associated with current flow in the placebo condition, stimulation used the same anodal-cathodal electrode clusters employed in the non-placebo conditions with the following modification. First, within each anodal and cathodal cluster, the electrode with the lowest current level used in the actual stimulation conditions were selected and the closest electrode neighbor was used to pass current. Therefore, in each cluster there was one pair (one anode and one cathode), and current (100 μ A per pair and 200 μ A total) passed through these pairs are prevented from penetrating deeply to affect the targeted region. Second, current was only delivered for five pulses (over 10 s) to further reduce the likelihood of any charge accumulation in the targeted brain region.

Procedures

In sessions 2–5, participants were seated comfortably in a TMS chair (Rogue Research, Montreal, QC, Canada). Across sessions

2–5, participants were always scheduled for the study at the same time of day. Sessions 3–5 (the experimental electrical current stimulation sessions) started with the determination of MEP baseline followed by application of the Sensor Net and electrode-scalp impedance verification of the 100 K Ω threshold (Net Station 5.0, EGI, Eugene, OR, USA). Application of the Sensor Net in sessions 3–5 was guided by sensor positions in the 11 GPS images acquired in the second session (hotspot mapping). The GPS images provide 11 different views of the Sensor Net on the participant's head. Following this procedure ensures that the sensors for a given session maintains the original sensor positions used to create the head model and stimulation plan.

Each electrical stimulation session (including placebo) started with a 30-s direct current conditioning period in one direction followed by another 30 s period in the opposite direction to facilitate the uptake of lidocaine through iontophoresis. The current level for each electrode was 50 μ A (400 μ A total). This brief duration of stimulation (with 1 mA) has been shown not to significantly affect neuronal excitability (Nitsche and Paulus, 2000). Next, current was delivered in 0.5 Hz pulses for 17 min, unless it was a placebo session. During this time, participants were instructed to sit comfortably in the TMS chair with their eyes open and hands and fingers in a relaxed state.

Participants were asked if they felt sensations (tingling, poking, burning, heating, and itching) during the direct current conditioning period, and during the pulse stimulation, participants were also asked if they felt any sensation at the following intervals: at start of stimulation and 4, 9, 13, and 17 min after start of the pulse stimulation. Upon cessation of stimulation, the HC GSN 100 was quickly removed (about 15-30 s) and TMS MEPs were immediately sampled followed by measurements at 5-min intervals for 30 min and at 60 and 90 min. Between the immediate to 30 post-stimulation measurement interval, participants remained seated in the TMS chair. After 30 min, participants were allowed to leave the room and return for the two remaining intervals. At each measurement interval, 12 stimulation pulses (separated by at least 6 s) were applied and the smallest and largest MEP amplitudes were excluded prior to averaging the remaining 10 MEPs.

RESULTS

Report of Sensation during Current Stimulation

None of the participants reported adverse effects from participation in the study. Across the 72 (12 participants \times 3 sessions \times 2 polarities), 30-s current condition blocks (i.e., prior to pulse stimulation), participants reported sensations in 67 conditioning blocks. During pulse stimulation, participants reported feeling sensations in 21 blocks at the start of stimulation, 12 blocks after 4 min of stimulation, eight blocks after 9 min of stimulation, eight blocks after 13 min of stimulation, and three blocks after 17 min of stimulation. These data show that the conditioning period used for lidocaine delivery was effective in reducing sensations produced by the current by approximately 33%, and after 4 min of pulse stimulation, sensation was eliminated in approximately 66% of the sessions. By the end of the study, only one participant continued to report any sensation; this participant continued to experience slight sensations in all three sessions (including placebo). However, in the placebo session, pulses were only delivered for the first 10 s. No other participant reported sensations in the placebo session beyond the 1st minute after stimulation.

Only three participants reported experiencing phosphenes during pulse stimulation, and then only during anodal and cathodal sessions (and not for placebo). In these participants, the current injection electrode configuration included more frontal electrodes (e.g., top row in **Figure 2**), suggesting that they experienced retinal phosphenes. All of these three participants also correctly identified the placebo condition. An additional five participants were also able to identify the placebo condition; only four participants were not able to identify it.

Modulation of Cortical Excitability

The first hypothesis was that TES applied at 0.5 Hz would produce a reduction in MEP amplitude, relative to baseline, regardless of the direction of the current. Of particular importance is that the polarity of the current is not defined by the direction of the current at the scalp (i.e., over primary motor cortex) but rather by the direction of current at the cortical surface of the target region as determined by each participant's head model. Therefore, there is no ambiguity concerning cortical current direction, as would be the case without a model and the ability to optimize the stimulating electrode configuration.

Figure 3 shows the average MEP (as a percentage of the baseline MEP) for each condition. Consistent with our hypothesis, over the post-stimulation course MEP amplitude for both cathodal and anodal stimulation protocols were reduced compared to placebo, with cathodal stimulation producing a larger reduction. Based on our hypothesis, we performed two one-tailed, paired *t*-test comparisons across the entire post-stimulation period: Anodal vs. Placebo and Cathodal vs.



Frontiers in Human Neuroscience | www.frontiersin.ord

Placebo. The results showed that the difference between anodal stimulation and placebo was not significant, although the mean MEP amplitude after anodal stimulation also decreased (mean MEP amplitude relative to baseline = 0.93, SD = 0.08) relative to placebo (mean MEP amplitude relative to baseline = 1.1, SD = 0.36). In contrast, cathodal stimulation produce a significant reduction (mean MEP amplitude relative to baseline = 0.79, SD = 0.21) compared to placebo, t(11) = -2.41, p < 0.02. To explore the time course of the cathodal stimulation effect, we compared the post-stimulation MEP amplitude against MEP placebo amplitude for 0-30 and 60-90 min intervals. Paired *t*-test revealed that the difference was significant for the 0-30 min interval, t(11) = -2.26, p < 0.03, and 60-90 min interval, t(11) = -2.43, p < 0.02. As can be seen in Figure 3, the placebo condition showed a large increase at 60 and 90 min. Examination of the data showed that this increase was mainly due to one participant (11, see Figure 4). Therefore, we performed an analysis of the 60-90 min interval with this participant excluded to confirm the result. The paired *t*-test result showed that with this participant excluded, the effect is still significant, t(10) = -2.17, p < 0.03.

Figure 4 shows the average MEP (across all post-stimulation measurement intervals) change relative to baseline for each participant. Of the 12 participants, eight demonstrated MEP amplitude decreases after cathodal stimulation in comparison to the placebo condition. The MEP response to anodal stimulation is more variable, with only five participants showing an amplitude reduction relative to placebo.

To test whether the cathodal stimulation produced more consistent inhibitory responses than conventional low spatial resolution methods, we compare our results to those reported by Wiethoff et al. (2014). Wiethoff et al. (2014) found that 22 out of 53 (~41%) participants showed MEP amplitude reduction after cathodal stimulation (2 mA for 10 min). Because Wiethoff et al. (2014) did not include a placebo condition in their study, MEP changes were defined relative to only the pre-stimulation MEP baseline. As can be seen in **Figure 4**, relative to the baseline, in our sample there are a total of 10 participants who have inhibitory responses. Given the sample size, we computed an exact goodness-of-fit test. The test revealed that the observed distribution (i.e., more participants responded with a reduction in MEP amplitude) is indeed significantly different, p < 0.01 (one tailed).

We also performed an exact goodness-of-fit test to determine whether the number of participants showing an inhibitory response to anodal stimulation differed from the 26% reported by Wiethoff et al. (2014). In our sample, eight participants showed reduced MEP amplitudes after anodal stimulation, and this is significantly different than expected from the findings of Wiethoff et al. (2014) p < 0.004 (one tailed).

Total charge and Excitability Modulation

A second hypothesis was that total charge is not the critical factor for determining the effect of TES. Given the present study's stimulation protocol, the total stimulation time (100 ms at 0.5 Hz over 17 min) is 51 s and the total charge is 59.16 milli-coulombs



(see **Table 1**). A previous study by Nitsche and Paulus (2000) concluded that anodal tDCS must be applied for at least 3 min (at 1 mA) for significant MEP changes after current cessation. For cathodal stimulation, Nitsche et al. (2003) showed that 5 min of stimulation at 1 mA produced very short lasting (1 min) after-effects; by 5 min the MEP returned to baseline. Examination of the total charge reveal that the total charge is similar between anodal stimulation in the present study and that used by Nitsche and Paulus (2000). However, for cathodal stimulation, the total charge in the present study is approximately five times less than the level used by Nitsche et al. (2003), and yet it was still effective in reducing the MEP amplitude for at least 90 min after stimulation.

Table 2 also compares total charge used in the present study with two studies that use similar pulse-like stimulation protocols. Groppa et al. (2010) applied slow oscillatory tDCS (so-tDCS) using both anodal and cathodal currents at two different current levels and assessed its affect on cortical excitability. They found that post-stimulation MEP amplitudes were only affected by tDCS and the higher current level so-tDCS protocol. Jaberzadeh et al. (2014) only used anodal stimulation but employed both tDCS and tPCS. For tPCS, these authors manipulated the interpulse interval while keeping the pulse duration and total charge constant. They found that short inter-pulse intervals produced significantly larger MEP responses compared to both the placebo condition and standard tDCS. However, long inter-pulse interval tPCS produced only a small and non-signifiant increase in MEP amplitudes.

In summary, with improved targeting and the brief slow pulse protocol, the present methods achieved significant LTD with much lower total charge than required in previous studies with conventional low spatial resolution tDCS, so-tDCS, and tPCS methods.

DISCUSSION

Participants in the present feasibility study did not report any adverse side effect from the tPCS protocol using the densearray electrode configuration. Given that the current density for the electrode with the maximum current ($200 \ \mu A/cm^2$) is greater than those used in previous studies, it is important that participants did not report uncomfortable sensations during the conditioning period (before lidocaine became effective at reducing sensations). The time-course of reported sensations showed that lidocaine became increasingly effective at reducing reports of sensations. It is expected that with constant current (rather than tPCS), the time course would be accelerated because of a more sustained iontophoretic application of the lidocaine.

Our use of lidocaine was intended to minimize discomfort over the full session; even if participants report the stimulation is not painful in the beginning, it may become uncomfortable when continued for many minutes. Waiting longer (~ 20 min) after lidocaine application would minimize sensation. In the present experiment, 8 out of 12 participants correctly guessed the placebo condition, but this was due in part to the greater experience of phosphenes during tPCS compared to the placebo condition.

otal charge.	Findings	Significant MEP decrease for cathodal stimulation	No significant change	Significant MEP changes lasting for only 1 min after stimulation (returned to baseline at 5 min)
as a function of t	Total charge (mCoulomb)	59.16	60	300
tDCS) after-effects	Total current injection time (seconds)	51	60	300
lation (I	Ŧ	0.5	AN	AN
irect current stimu	Pulse duration (seconds)	0.1	NA	M
and transcranial d	Total duration (seconds)	1 020	60	300
on (tPCS)	Area (cm²)	ω	35	35
ıt stimulati	Total current (mA)	1.16	1.0	1.0
ranial pulsed currer	Polarity	Anodal/Cathodal	Anodal	Cathodal
ns of transc	Modulation type	tPCS	tDCS	tDCS
IABLE 1 Compariso		Present study	Nitsche and Paulus, 2000	Nitsche et al., 2003

Stimulation parameters are also listed for comparison

	Modulation type	Polarity	Total current (mA)	Area (cm²)	Total duration (seconds)	Pulse duration (seconds)	Ŧ	Total current injection time (seconds)	Total charge (mCoulomb)	Findings
Present study	tPCS	Anodal/ Cathodal	1.16	œ	1020	0.1	0.5	51	59.16	Significant decrease for cathodal
Groppa et al., 2010	tDCS	Anodal/ Cathodal	0.75	12	600	NA	NA	600	450	Significant increase/decrease
	so-tDCS		0.75	12	600	tACS	0.8	tACS	225	No significant change
	so-tDCS		1.5	12	600		0.8		450	Significant increase/decrease
Jaberzadeh et al., 2014	tDCS	Anodal	0.7	24	600	NA	AN	600	420	Significant increase
	tPCS (short)		1.5	24	300	0.5	1.8	272.7	409.1	Significant increase
	tPCS (long)		1.5	24	600	0.5	0.9	260.9	391.3	No significant change
Stimulation paramete	rs are also listed fi	or comparison.								

	Modulation	Polarity	Total	Area (cm ²)	Total duration	Pulse duration	Ηz	Tot gi
			(mA)		(2000)	(0010000)		<u> </u>
Present study	tPCS	Anodal/ Cathodal	1.16	ω	1020	0.1	0.5	
Groppa et al., 2010	tDCS	Anodal/ Cathodal	0.75	12	600	NA	AA	
	so-tDCS		0.75	12	600	tACS	0.8	
	so-tDCS		1.5	12	600		0.8	
Jaberzadeh et al., 2014	tDCS	Anodal	0.7	24	600	NA	AN	
	tPCS (short)		1.5	24	300	0.5	1.8	
	tPCS (long)		1.5	24	600	0.5	0.9	
Stimulation paramete	ars are also listed i	for comparison.						

An important theoretical question for the present approach is whether, given improved spatial targeting of the oriented cortex, it is possible to manipulate cortical plasticity through more complex temporal parameters of activity-dependent neural plasticity. The Bienenstock-Cooper-Munro theory describes how LTP and LTD occur as a function of a modification threshold (for a historical overview see Bear, 2003). According to this theory, LTP and LTD occur when presynaptic activity is associated with post-synaptic activity that is above or below a certain threshold, respectively. The physiological mechanism of the modification threshold has been shown to be the level of Ca²⁺ flux, which is controlled via voltage gated channels, into the postsynaptic cell (Mulkey and Malenka, 1992). In slice preparations, the level of Ca²⁺ influx can be electrically manipulated through variations in the rate of stimulation (Mulkey and Malenka, 1992; Kirkwood et al., 1993), with lowfrequency stimulation producing LTD. These findings motivated human studies that show low-frequency stimulation using TMS produce a reduction in motor cortex excitability (Chen et al., 1997). Based on this evidence, we predicted that low-frequency tPCS also would result in reduced cortical excitability, regardless of the current direction. Moreover, we also predicted that the after affects of low-frequency tPCS should be more consistent across subjects.

Consistent with these predictions, we found that both anodal and cathodal pulsed stimulation at 0.5 Hz produced inhibitory after-effects that were below baseline and, more importantly, below the level observed for the placebo condition. Moreover, when we examined the proportion of participants who exhibited inhibitory responses to both anodal and cathodal stimulation against previously reported proportions (Wiethoff et al., 2014), the difference was significantly greater in the present study.

In the present study, we found that the reduction in MEP amplitude was significantly different from placebo only for cathodal stimulation, raising the theoretical question of why the directional polarization (surface-cathodal) of the cortex is relevant for the induction of LTD by slow pulses. In this regard, the anodal and cathodal pulses were not equivalent, suggesting polarization with respect to the cortex is important. The observation of relatively weak anodal after-effects has been reported previously in several studies with tDCS. In a study by Dieckhöfer et al. (2006) examining the effects of tDCS on the N20 SEP component from primary somatosensory cortex, only cathodal stimulation produced a significant N20 amplitude reduction. Anodal after-effects were not observed. A recent tDCS study with rabbits showed a similar effect: cathodal stimulation of somatosensory cortex reduced N1 amplitude, whereas anodal stimulation did not (Márquez-Ruiz et al., 2012). Rogalewski et al. (2004) found that only cathodal stimulation over sensorimotor cortex reduced tactile discrimination performance (up to 7 min post stimulation) when compared to placebo, whereas anodal stimulation had no effect. Antal et al. (2004) noted that cathodal tDCS after-effects lowered beta and gamma power after stimulation in response to a visual stimulus whereas anodal tDCS had no effect.

TABLE 2 | Comparisons of tPCS and so-tDCS after-effects as a function of total charge

Sommer et al. (2013), using TMS, induced orthodromic (analogous to anodal TES) or antidromic (analogous to cathodal TES) current flow with 1 and 5 Hz TMS pulses. These researchers reported that for 1-Hz, monophasic pulse protocol, antidromic current flow produced significant inhibitory after-effects and orthodromic current flow did not (note that 5-Hz monophasic stimulation did not produce any significant after-effects). These findings are consistent with our findings of a significant after effect only for cathodal stimulation (see below). It is worth noting that Sommer et al. (2013) also found significant facilitatory after-effects for 1-Hz stimulation when a biphasic pulse was used. How this latter finding may be related to the present results (or the model discussed below) is unknown.

Transcranial current delivery produces diffuse current flow and thus affects synapses and cells distributed across all cortical layers (Fritsch et al., 2010) and over a broad area of cortex (including beyond primary motor cortex, Stagg and Nitsche, 2011). Afferent inputs not perpendicular to the cortical surface are also affected (i.e., they can also be polarized or depolarized) because of the substantial tangential current component of the current flow (Rahman et al., 2013). Therefore, the observed after-effects represent the summed influence on neuronal compartments over a relatively large area. When current flow is estimated for a specific cortical target, as with the high resolution electric head model, there is an overall polarization of the cortex, where the large vertical pyramidal neurons experience somatic depolarization and hyperpolarization in the presence of cortical-surface-anodal and cortical-surface-cathodal current fields, respectively. Therefore, the asymmetry of anodal and cathodal stimulation in the present study suggests a differential effect of the direction of polarization on the neuronal populations of the motor cortex.

Recognizing that LTD and LTP effects are mediated by Ca²⁺ influx, it is important to consider a regulatory mechanism [Ca²⁺activated small conductance (SK) channels] at the dendritic spine that prevents over activation produced by Ca²⁺ influx. Tigaret et al. (2016) showed that LTP at the dendritic spine depends on overriding this regulatory mechanism by slowacting group 1 metabotropic glutamatergic receptors (mGluR1). Because the apical dendrites are hyperpolarized and depolarized in anodal and cathodal electrical fields, respectively, and because SK channels (Maciaszek et al., 2012) and mGluR1 receptors (Luján et al., 1996) are densely distributed at the dendritic spines (and sparsely at the dendritic trunk and soma), the mechanisms of plasticity induction may be biased toward the dendritic spine compartment of the neural network. As noted by Gee and Oertner (2016), Ca²⁺ flux in dendritic compartments and the interaction with Ca²⁺ levels in the soma must be considered for a complete picture of how long term plasticity is induced. Although this interaction is not fully understood at present, it may be that the more powerful effect of cortical-surface-cathodal current on the dendritic region may explain why this direction of polarization is more effective in producing both tDCS and tPCS aftereffects.

Thus, in a static DC surface-anodal electric field, there is very little change in activity (i.e., minimal $\rm Ca^{2+}$ flux) in

the apical compartments. The summed effect reflects plasticity changes centered on the somatic compartment (where activity is summed in the initial segment). For surface-cathodal current, changes occur primarily in the apical compartment, and the soma's integration of activity is affected by the polarized state induced by a cathodal electric field. Because the effects are primarily in the apical dendritic compartment, surface-cathodal current may be more effective due to the dense distribution of plasticity inducing mechanisms (such as mGluR1 and SK channels) in this compartment. Consistent with this reasoning is the observation that only cathodal tDCS significantly modulates TMS input-output curves (Nitsche et al., 2005; Stagg and Nitsche, 2011). The input-output curve metric is believed to reflect the activation of corticospinal tract neurons as well as intracortical neurons over a wide area, which would engage feedforward and feedback connections between neurons at superficial layers and across the apical neuronal compartment. Also consistent with this reasoning are findings by Sommer et al. (2013), who showed the directionality of current flow induced by TMS is important to the induction of neuroplasticity. As noted above, these researchers demonstrated that when current flows from layer I (apical) to layer VI (basal), analogous to anodal electrical stimulation, plasticity changes were not observed. On the other hand, when current flow was directed from layer VI toward layer I (analogous to cathodal stimulation) plasticity changes were significantly demonstrated. Sommer et al. (2013) attributed the plasticity changes induced by antidromically flowing current to changes in excitability in the apical dendritic compartment.

Another possible explanation for the observed after-effect asymmetry for anodal and cathodal stimulation relies on the concept of homeostatic plasticity. Homeostatic plasticity describes the fact that neurons have mechanisms that restore baseline levels of neuronal function (Davis, 2013; Tigaret et al., 2016). Using this concept, it is plausible that low-frequency anodal pulsed stimulation indeed inherently produce facilitation but "over excites" the affected neurons such that homeostatic compensatory mechanisms are engaged and thus, result in lowlevel inhibitory responses. However, this appears unlikely. Given that (1) cathodal stimulation provided the same amount of current, (2) SK and mGluR1receptors that form part of the homeostatic compensatory mechanism are densest in the apical compartment, and (3) cathodal stimulation depolarizes the apical compartment, one would expect homeostatic mechanisms to be most sensitive to cathodal stimulation, and yet no compensation appeared to have occurred.

The variability of responses observed in previous research may be due to the poor precision of cortical targeting. Given the variability in participants' anatomy and the use of large M1 electrodes vs. contralateral supraorbital stimulation electrodes, it is possible that current at the target area of the cortical surface (such as the finger area) is not of the desired polarity. Additionally, given the demonstration of non-linear effects of total charge on after-effects direction (Batsikadze et al., 2013; Simis et al., 2013; Benwell et al., 2015), the inability to account for total charge variations may be a significant factor contributing to the variable responses. In the present study, we observed greater consistency of LTD across participants. By employing the reciprocity principle between EEG and TES with high resolution subject-specific head models, the optimal stimulating electrode montage was always individually adjusted such that current delivered to the motor cortex hotspot was maximized radially. Because of the very nature of the low-frequency pulsed protocol, total charge is relatively low. Moreover, low-frequency stimulation is a well-established protocol for inducing LTD because it directly affects the rate of Ca^{2+} influx, which in turn affects the cascade of neurophysiological events that induce LTD. In the present feasibility study, we did not manipulate these factors separately, so we cannot determine the extent to which these three variables contributed to the reduced variability.

The Influence of Pulsed Stimulation vs. Total Charge on Cortical Excitability

We also predicted that total charge is not the critical factor in determination of the effectiveness of tPCS, and that brief pulses would be adequate. As shown in **Tables 1** and **2**, results from prior tDCS and so-tDCS studies suggest that total charge is important to the after-effects. In tDCS, low total charge produces little to no significant after-effects. In the so-tDCS study, Groppa et al. (2010) showed that anodal stimulation at 0.75 μ A produced no significant after effects. However, keeping the duration the same but increasing the current to 1.5 mA produced significant after-effects for both cathodal and anodal stimulation.

Jaberzadeh et al. (2014) performed a study most similar to the present study. In their study, using anodal pulses that are 500 ms wide separated by short (50 ms, 1.8 Hz) or long (650 ms, 0.9 Hz) inter-pulse interval (changing total stimulation duration to keep total charge approximately equal), the authors found that cortical excitability was changed only for the short inter-pulse interval (longer duty cycle) protocol. The authors concluded that it is the inter-pulse interval that is important to the observed effects and not the total charge or pulse width, because these two variables were controlled to be approximately equal across the short and long inter-pulse interval factor for determination of significant after-effects is consistent with our proposal.

The explanation proposed by Jaberzadeh et al. (2014) for the lack of effect with the long inter-pulse interval protocol (43.5% duty cycle) was that this protocol prevented accumulation of charge. However, the inter-pulse interval employed in the present study is more than twice as long (1900 ms, 5% duty cycle), and yet participants showed significant after effects. Moreover, given that the frequency used by Jaberzadeh et al. (2014) is within the slow frequency range that should produce inhibition (i.e., LTD, Bear, 2003), it is surprising that these researchers observed facilitation for anodal stimulation, which is contrary to our findings. This discrepancy may be attributable to the pulse width difference between their study (500 ms) and our (100 ms) study. However, in a more recent study, Jaberzadeh et al. (2015) used a similar pulse width (125 ms), but with very short inter-pulse interval (50 ms, 5.7 Hz), and the results showed no significant aftereffects. Given these results, it is likely that short pulse duration

stimulation has to be coupled with low-frequency stimulation to induce significant after-effects, consistent with evidence from animal LTD studies (Froc et al., 2000) and TMS findings with low-frequency stimulation (Chen et al., 1997).

Study Limitations and Future Directions

In the present research, we demonstrated feasibility of a pulsed protocol with low current when high resolution modeling of cortical targeting is employed, yet we did not include experimental manipulation of each of the potentially contributing factors. Future studies will be required to clarify the contribution of each variable. Although we showed that very low total charge can still induce significant after-effects, it is still possible that there exists a relation between total charge and magnitude as well as duration of after-effects using a tPCS protocol. Future studies should address this possibility. We, as well as Jaberzadeh et al. (2014), showed that the inter-pulse interval parameter appears to be important, and yet opposite effects are observed for anodal stimulation in the two studies; pulse width and frequency is the obvious variable that may contribute to the observed difference and this should be tested in future studies.

By considering the greater concentration of plasticity mechanisms at dendritic spines rather than at soma levels, we have suggested a model to understand the effects of the direction of polarization on cortical excitability that generates testable predictions. For example, one prediction is that faster frequency stimulation, known to induce LTP, will also show greater facilitation for cathodal stimulation pulses.

CONCLUSION

In this feasibility study, we were able to implement a number of improvements in the spatial targeting of cortical-surfacenormal electrical current to the specific finger motor area of each participant, and to observe that the slow pulse electrical stimulation was effective for the induction of LTD. As hypothesized, LTD was achieved with much lower total charge levels than are required for tDCS protocols. Although not significantly different from placebo in this sample of 12 participants, 0.5 Hz anodal tPCS also reduced cortical excitability. The consistency of reduced cortical excitability was greater across participants than has been reported in previous research. Finally, we proposed a model for how to understand the apparent asymmetry of anodal and cathodal stimulation effects of tDCS and tPCS. For non-invasive TES to contribute maximally to clinical applications particularly, it is clearly important to understand how to achieve reliable induction of cortical plasticity in each person.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PL, EMEA, and DT contributed to the design of the study. DT, EA, and ST contributed to the design of the Reciprocity

algorithm. DR designed of hardware system for current injection. EMEA, AG, and PL were responsible for data acquisition and analysis. All authors contributed to the interpretation of the results and preparation of the manuscript. All authors acknowledge that they are accountable for all aspects of the work.

REFERENCES

- Antal, A., Varga, E. T., Kincses, T. Z., Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2004). Oscillatory brain activity and transcranial direct current stimulation in humans. *Neuroreport* 15, 1307–1310. doi: 10.1097/01.wnr.0000127460.08361.84
- Batsikadze, G., Moliadze, V., Paulus, W., Kuo, M. F., and Nitsche, M. A. (2013). Partially non-linear stimulation intensity-dependent effects of direct current stimulation on motor cortex excitability in humans. *J. Physiol.* 591(Pt 7), 1987–2000. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.249730
- Bear, M. F. (2003). Bidirectional synaptic plasticity: from theory to reality. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 358, 649–655. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2002.1255
- Benwell, C. S. Y., Learmonth, G., Miniussi, C., Harvey, M., and Thut, G. (2015). Non-linear effects of transcranial direct current stimulation as a function of individual baseline performance: evidence from biparietal tDCS influence on lateralized attention bias. *Cortex* 69, 152–165. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2015.05.007
- Bikson, M., Inoue, M., Akiyama, H., Deans, J. K., Fox, J. E., Miyakawa, H., et al. (2004). Effects of uniform extracellular DC electric fields on excitability in rat hippocampal sices in vitro. *J. Physiol.* 557, 175–190. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.055772
- Boggio, P. S., Nunes, A., Rigonatti, S. P., Nitsche, M. A., Pascual-Leone, A., and Fregni, F. (2007). Repeated sessions of noninvasive brain DC stimulation is associated with motor function improvement in stroke patients. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 25, 123–129.
- Castillo-Saavedra, L., Gebodh, N., Bikson, M., Diaz-Cruz, C., Brandao, R., Coutinho, L., et al. (2016). Clinically effective treatment of fibromyalgia pain with high-definition transcranial direct current stimulation: phase II open-label dose optimization. J. Pain 17, 14–26. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2015. 09.009
- Chen, R., Classen, J., Gerloff, C., Celnik, P., Wassermann, E. M., Hallett, M., et al. (1997). Depression of motor cortex excitability by low-frequency transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Neurology* 48, 1398–1403. doi: 10.1212/WNL.48.5. 1398
- Davis, G. W. (2013). Homeostatic signaling and the stabilization of neural function. *Neuron* 80, 718–728. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2013.09.044
- Dieckhöfer, A., Waberski, T. D., Nitsche, M., Paulus, W., Buchner, H., and Gobbelé, R. (2006). Transcranial direct current stimulation applied over the somatosensory cortex: differential effect on low and high frequency SEPs. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 117, 2221–2227. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2006.07.136
- Fernández-Corazza, M., Turovets, S., Luu, P., Anderson, E., and Tucker, D. M. (2016). Transcranial electrical neuromodulation based on the reciprocity principle. *Front. Neuropsychiatry* 7:87. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2016.00087
- Ferree, T., Eriksen, K. J., and Tucker, D. M. (2000). Region head tissue conductivity estimation for improved EEG analysis. *IEEE Trans. Biomed. Eng.* 47, 1584–1592. doi: 10.1109/10.887939
- Fregni, F., Thome-Souza, S., Nitsche, M., Freedman, S. D., Valente, K. D., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2006). A controlled clinical trial of cathodal DC polarization in patients with refractory epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 47, 335–342. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2006.00426.x
- Fritsch, B., Reis, J., Martinowich, K., Schambra, H. M., Ji, Y., and Cohen, L. G. (2010). Direct current stimulation promotes BDNF-denpendent synaptic plasticity: potential implications for motor learning. *Neuron* 66, 198–204. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.03.035
- Froc, D. J., Chapman, C. A., Trepel, C., and Racine, R. J. (2000). Long-term depression and depotentiation in the sensorimotor cortex of the freely moving rat. J. Neurosci. 20, 438–445.
- Frölich, F., and McCormick, D. A. (2010). Endogenous electric fields may guide neocortical network activity. *Neuron* 67, 129–143. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron. 2010.06.005
- Gee, C. E., and Oertner, T. G. (2016). Pull out the stops for plasticity. *Nature* 529, 164–165. doi: 10.1038/529164a

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Nick Price for his valuable help in the construction of the individual head models and Yasuhiro Tanaka and Steven Shofner for their support with data acquisition.

- Groppa, S., Bergmann, T. O., Siems, C., Mölle, M., Marshall, L., and Siebner, H. R. (2010). Slow-oscillatory transcranial direct current stimulation can induce bidirectional shifts in motor cortical exitability in awake humans. *Neuroscience* 166, 1219–1225. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.01.019
- Horvath, J. C., Carter, O., and Forte, J. D. (2014). Transcranial direct current stimulation: five important issues we aren't discussin (but probably should be). *Front. Syst. Neurosci.* 8:2. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2014.00002
- Jaberzadeh, S., Bastani, A., and Zoghi, M. (2014). Anodal transcranial pulsed current stimulation: a novel technique to enhance corticospinal excitability. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 125, 344–351. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2013.08.025
- Jaberzadeh, S., Bastani, A., Zoghi, M., Morgan, P., and Fitzgerald, P. B. (2015). Anodal transcranial pulsed current stimulation: the effects of pulse duration on corticospinal excitability. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0131779. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0131779
- Jacobson, L., Koslowsky, M., and Lavidor, M. (2012). tDCS polarity effects in motor and cognitive domains: a meta-analytic review. *Exp. Brain Res.* 216, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/s00221-011-2891-9
- Kabakov, A. Y., Muller, P. A., Pascual-Leone, A., Jensen, F. E., and Rotenberg, A. (2012). Contribution of axonal orientation to pathway-dependent modulation of excitatory transmission by direct current stimulation in isolated rat hippocampus. J. Neurophysiol. 107, 1881–1889. doi: 10.1152/jn.00715.2011
- King, R. W. P. (1963). Fundamental Electromagenetic Theory. New York, NY: Dover Publications, Inc.
- Kirkwood, A., Dudek, S. M., Gold, J. T., Aizenman, C. D., and Bear, M. F. (1993). Common forms of synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus and neocortex in vitro. *Science* 260, 1518–1521. doi: 10.1126/science.8502997
- Kuo, H. I., Bikson, M., Datta, A., Minhas, P., Paulus, W., Kuo, M. F., et al. (2012).
 Comparing cortical plasticity induced by conventional and high-definition 4 x 1 ring tDCS: a neurophysiological study. *Brain Stimul.* 6, 644–648. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2012.09.010
- Li, K., Papademetris, X., and Tucker, D. M. (2016). BrainK for structural image processing: creating electrical head models of the human head. *Comput. Intell. Neurosci.* 2016:1349851. doi: 10.1155/2016/1349851
- Loo, C. K., Alonzo, A., Martin, D., Mitchell, P. B., Galvez, V., and Sachdev, P. (2012). Transcranial direct current stimulation for depression: 3week, randomised, sham-controlled trial. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 200, 52–59. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.111.097634
- Lopez-Alonso, V., Cheeran, B., Rio-Rodriguez, D., and Fernandez-Del-Olmo, M. (2014). Inter-individual variability in response to non-invasive brain stimulation paradigms. *Brain Stimul.* 7, 372–380. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2014. 02.004
- Luján, R., Nusser, Z., Roberts, J. D., Shigemoto, R., and Somogyi, P. (1996). Perisynaptic location of metabotropic glutamate receptors mGluR1 and mGluR5 on dendrites and dendritic spines in the rat hippocampus. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 8, 1488–1500. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.1996.tb01611.x
- Maciaszek, J. L., Soh, H., Walikonis, R. S., Tzingounis, A. V., and Lykotrafitis, G. (2012). Topography of native SK channels revealed by force nanoscopy in living neurons. J. Neurosci. 32, 11435–11440. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1785-12.2012
- Malmivuo, J. A., and Plonsey, R. (1995). *Bioelectromagnetism: Principles and Applications of Bioelectric and Biomagnetic Fields*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Márquez-Ruiz, J., Leal-Campanario, R., Sánchez-Campusano, R., Molaee-Ardekani, B., Wendling, F., Miranda, P. C., et al. (2012). Transcranial directcurrent stimulation modulates synaptic mechanisms involved in associative learning in behaving rabbits. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 6710–6715. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1121147109
- Marshall, L., Kirov, R., Brade, J., Molle, M., and Born, J. (2011). Transcranial electrical currents to probe EEG brain rhythms and memory consolidation during sleep in humans. *PLoS ONE* 6:e16905. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0016905

- Monte-Silva, K., Kuo, M. F., Hessenthaler, S., Fresnoza, S., Liebentanz, D., Paulus, W., et al. (2013). Induction of late LTP-like plasticity in the human motor cortex by repeated non-invasive brain stimulation. *Brain Stimul.* 6, 424–432. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2012.04.011
- Mulkey, R., and Malenka, R. C. (1992). Mechanisms underlying induction of homosynaptic long-term depression in area C1 of the hippocampus. *Neuron* 9, 967–975. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(92)90248-C
- Nitsche, M., Nitsche, M. S., Klein, C. C., Tergau, F., Rothwell, J. C., and Paulus, W. (2003). Level of action of cathodal DC polarisation induced inhibition of the human motor cortex. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 114, 600–604. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(02)00412-1
- Nitsche, M. A., and Paulus, W. (2000). Excitability changes induced in the human motor cortex by weak transcranial direct current stimulation. *J. Physiol.* 527, 633–639. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.t01-1-00633.x
- Nitsche, M. A., Seeber, A., Frommann, K., Klein, C. C., Rochford, C., Nitsche, M. S., et al. (2005). Modulating parameters of excitability during and after transcranial direct current stimulation of the human motor cortex. *J. Physiol.* 568(Pt 1), 291–303. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2005.092429
- Nunez, P. L., and Srinivasan, R. (2006). *Electric Fields of the Brain: The Neurophysics of EEG*. New York, NY: Oxford University.
- Oh, S. Y., and Guy, R. H. (1995). Effects of iontophoresis on the electrical properties of human skin in vivo. *Int. J. Pharm.* 124, 137–142. doi: 10.1016/0378-5173(95)00180-Q
- Prausnitz, M. R. (1996). The effects of electric current applied to skin: a review for transdermal drug delivery. Advan. Drug Delivery Rev. 18, 395–425. doi: 10.1016/0169-409X(95)00081-H
- Rahman, A., Reato, D., Arlottin, M., Gasca, F., Datta, A., Parra, L. C., et al. (2013). Celluar effects of acute direct current stimulation: somatic and synaptic terminal effects. *J. Physiol.* 10, 2563–2578. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.247171
- Ranieri, F., Podda, M. V., Riccardi, E., Frisullo, G., Dileone, M., Profice, P., et al. (2012). Modulation of LTP at rat hippocampal CA3-Ca1 synpases by direct current stimulation. *J. Neurophysiol.* 107, 1868–1880. doi: 10.1152/jn.00319.2011
- Reis, J., Schambra, H. M., Cohen, L. G., Buch, E. R., Fritsch, B., Zarahn, E., et al. (2009). Noninvasive cortical stimulation enhances motor skill acquisition over multiple days through an effect on consolidation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 1590–1595. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0805413106
- Rogalewski, A., Breitenstein, C., Nitsche, M. A., Paulus, W., and Knecht, S. (2004). Transcranial direct current stimulation disrupts tactile perception. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 20, 313–316. doi: 10.1111/j.0953-816X.2004.03450.x
- Rush, S., and Driscoll, D. A. (1969). EEG electrode sensitivity: an application of reciprocity. *IEEE Trans. Biomed. Eng.* 16, 15–22. doi: 10.1109/TBME.1969. 4502645
- Russell, G. S., Eriksen, K. J., Poolman, P., Luu, P., and Tucker, D. M. (2005). Geodesic photogrammetry for localizing sensor positions in densearray EEG. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 116, 1130–1140. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2004. 12.022
- Saliba, S. A., Teeter-Heyl, C. L., Mckeon, P., Ingeroll, C. D., and Saliba, E. N. (2011). Effect of duration and ampitude of direct current when lidocaine is delivered by iontophoresis. *Pharmaceutics* 3, 923–931. doi: 10.3390/pharmaceutics 3040923

- Salman, A., Malony, A., Turovets, S., Volkov, V., Ozog, D., and Tucker, D. (2015). Concurrency in electrical neuroinformatics: parallel computation for studying the volume conduction of brain electrical fields in human head tissues. *Concurr. Computa. Pract. Exp.* 28, 2213–2236. doi: 10.1002/cpe.3510
- Simis, M., Adeyemo, B. O., Medeiros, L. F., Miraval, F., Gagliardi, R. J., and Fregni, F. (2013). Motor cotext-induced plasticity by noninvasive brain stimulation: a comparison between transcranial direct current stimulation and transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Neuroreport* 24, 973–975. doi: 10.1097/WNR.00000000000021
- Sommer, M., Norden, C., Schmack, L., Rothkegel, H., Lang, N., and Paulus, W. (2013). Opposite optimal current flow directions for induction of neuroplasticity and excitation threshold in the human motor cortex. *Brain Stimul.* 6, 363–370. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2012.07.003
- Stagg, C. J., and Nitsche, M. A. (2011). Physiological basis of transcranial direct current stimulation. *Neuroscientist* 17, 37–53. doi: 10.1177/1073858410386614
- Sun, W., Mao, W., Meng, X., Wang, D., Qiao, L., Tao, W., et al. (2012). Lowfrequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for the treatment of refractory partial epilepsy: a controlled clinical study. *Epilepsia* 53, 1782–1789. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2012.03626.x
- Tai, C. T. (1992). Complementary recipricty theorems in electromagnetic theory. IEEE Trans. Antennas Propag. 40, 675–681. doi: 10.1109/8.144602
- Tigaret, C. M., Olivo, V., Sadowski, J. H., Ashby, M. C., and Mellor, J. R. (2016). Coordinated activation of distinct Ca(2+) sources and metabotropic glutamate receptors encodes Hebbian synaptic plasticity. *Nat. Commun.* 7:10289. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10289
- Tucker, D. M. (2003). Method for Localizing Electrical Activity in the Body US Patent No. 6,594,521. Washington, DC: U.S. Patent and Trademark Office.
- Wagner, T., Valero-Cabre, A., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2007). Noninvasive human brain stimulation. Annu. Rev. Biomed. Eng. 9, 527–565. doi: 10.1146/annurev. bioeng.9.061206.133100
- Wassermann, E. M., and Grafman, J. (2005). Recharging cognition with DC brain polarization. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 9, 503–505. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2005.09.001
- Wiethoff, S., Hamada, M., and Rothwell, J. C. (2014). Variability in response to transcranial direct current stimulation of the motor cortex. *Brain Stimul.* 7, 468–475. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2014.02.003
- Yousry, T. A., Schmid, U. D., Alkadhi, H., Schmidt, D., Peraud, A., Beuttner, A., et al. (1997). Localization of the motor hand area to a knob on the precentral gyrus. *Brain* 120, 141–157. doi: 10.1093/brain/120.1.141

Conflict of Interest Statement: Authors of this paper are employees of a commercial EEG company, Electrical Geodesics, Inc., and EGI holds several patents for technologies used in the present research including: US Pat. No. 7,840,250, No. 6,594,521, No. 7,190,826, and 8,478,011.

Copyright © 2016 Luu, Essaki Arumugam, Anderson, Gunn, Rech, Turovets and Tucker. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Combined with Aerobic Exercise to Optimize Analgesic Responses in Fibromyalgia: A Randomized Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial

Mariana E. Mendonca¹, Marcel Simis², Luanda C. Grecco^{3,4}, Linamara R. Battistella², Abrahão F. Baptista^{5†} and Felipe Fregni^{1,4*}

¹ Department of Neuroscience and Behavior, Institute of Psychology, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, ² Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine Institute of the University of São Paulo, Medical School General Hospital, São Paulo, Brazil, ³ Pediatric Neurosurgical Center - Rehabilitation (CENEPE), São Paulo, Brazil, ⁴ Laboratory of Neuromodulation, Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Harvard Medical School, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital and Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA, ⁵ Laboratory of Functional Electrostimulation, Department of Biomorphology, Federal University of Bahia, Bahia, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lutz Jäncke, University of Zurich, Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Enrico Schulz, University of Oxford, UK Filippo Brighina, University of Palermo, Italy

*Correspondence:

Felipe Fregni felipe.fregni@ppcr.hms.harvard.edu

[†]Abrahão Baptista was the co-mentor of Mariana E. Mendonca in this project.

> Received: 17 November 2015 Accepted: 11 February 2016 Published: 10 March 2016

Citation:

Mendonca ME, Simis M, Grecco LC, Battistella LR, Baptista AF and Fregni F (2016) Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Combined with Aerobic Exercise to Optimize Analgesic Responses in Fibromyalgia: A Randomized Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:68. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00068

Fibromyalgia is a chronic pain syndrome that is associated with maladaptive plasticity in neural central circuits. One of the neural circuits that are involved in pain in fibromyalgia is the primary motor cortex. We tested a combination intervention that aimed to modulate the motor system: transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) of the primary motor cortex (M1) and aerobic exercise (AE). In this phase II, sham-controlled randomized clinical trial, 45 subjects were assigned to 1 of 3 groups: tDCS + AE, AE only, and tDCS only. The following outcomes were assessed: intensity of pain, level of anxiety, quality of life, mood, pressure pain threshold, and cortical plasticity, as indexed by transcranial magnetic stimulation. There was a significant effect for the group-time interaction for intensity of pain, demonstrating that tDCS/AE was superior to AE [$F_{(13, 364)} = 2.25$, p = 0.007] and tDCS [$F_{(13, 364)} = 2.33$, p = 0.0056] alone. Post-hoc adjusted analysis showed a difference between tDCS/AE and tDCS group after the first week of stimulation and after 1 month intervention period (p = 0.02 and p = 0.03, respectively). Further, after treatment there was a significant difference between groups in anxiety and mood levels. The combination treatment effected the greatest response. The three groups had no differences regarding responses in motor cortex plasticity, as assessed by TMS. The combination of tDCS with aerobic exercise is superior compared with each individual intervention (cohen's d effect sizes > 0.55). The combination intervention had a significant effect on pain, anxiety and mood. Based on the similar effects on cortical plasticity outcomes, the combination intervention might have affected other neural circuits, such as those that control the affective-emotional aspects of pain.

Trial registration: (www.ClinicalTrials.gov), identifier NTC02358902.

Keywords: transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), fibromyalgia, aerobic exercise, combined therapy, motor cortex

INTRODUCTION

Fibromyalgia is a chronic pain syndrome that is characterized by the presence of diffuse pain throughout the body and secondary symptoms, such as sleep disturbances and cognitive dysfunction (Bernardy et al., 2013). The etiology of fibromyalgia is unknown, but its onset is attributed to the continuity of painful stimuli, triggering mechanisms of central sensitization (Cagnie et al., 2014). These processes lead to maladaptive plastic changes in cortical activity in various regions, including the classical areas of the pain neuromatrix circuit and other neural circuits, such as the primary motor cortex.

In this context, the Motor Cortex (M1) is an important area to understand the pathophysiology and treatment of Fibromyalgia Sindrome (FMS). A recent review noted that many studies in other pain syndromes reported increased activation in this region to rest and increased response to nociceptive sensory stimuli, demonstrating its interaction with other areas of pain modulation (Castillo Saavedra et al., 2014). Current studies are using neuromodulation techniques to modify the excitability of the M1 and provide relief from the symptoms of chronic pain (Fregni et al., 2006; Valle et al., 2009; Mori et al., 2010; Mendonca et al., 2011; DaSilva et al., 2012; Yoon et al., 2013).

One such technique is Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (tDCS). tDCS promotes the modulation of brain activity by subtly altering the excitability of the neuronal membrane, and its prolonged and continuous application can effect plastic modification, with activation of NMDA receptors and the Long Term Potentiation (LTP) phenomenon (Nitsche et al., 2003; Fritsch et al., 2010; Monte-Silva et al., 2013).

Preliminary trials that have tested tDCS of the M1 in reducing fibromyalgia pain have reported positive results, although the effects varied and, in some cases, were small (Fregni et al., 2006; Valle et al., 2009; Mendonca et al., 2011). Based on the mechanisms of tDCS, one approach to optimizing its effects is to combine it with a behavioral intervention that promotes activation in the same neural circuit. Thus, we hypothesize that tDCS of the M1, combined with aerobic exercise, would enhance the effects of tDCS on FMS pain.

Aerobic exercise acts systemically, influencing various aspects of body function. For example, it can affect a large neural circuit via afferent input (bottom-up) from somatosensory stimulation and a neuroendocrine response (Schwarz and Kindermann, 1992; Goldfarb and Jamurtas, 1997; Kramer and Erickson, 2007). This technique has long-lasting effects and can be sustained by the patient to maintain the improvement (Colcombe et al., 2004).

We tested the clinical and neurophysiological effects of the combination of tDCS and aerobic exercise on a treadmill over 1 month to generate results of a new intervention and to understand how modulation of the M1 circuit leads to pain control. Our main aim was to assess whether the combined intervention of tDCS and aerobic exercise would induce significantly greater pain reduction as compared to tDCS alone and aerobic exercise alone.

METHODS

Participants

Participants were recruited through social networks, local health care facilities, and referrals for a waiting list for treatment at the Institute of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, University of São Paulo, Brazil. The study population comprised individuals who were diagnosed with fibromyalgia. The diagnosis was performed by medical specialists taking into consideration the modified criteria from ACR (Wolfe et al., 2011). For the evaluations were taken into account the terms described by the modified evaluation criteria and who fulfilled the following eligibility criteria: (a) completed high school and (b) age between 18 and 65 years. Subjects were excluded if they: (a) were on medication for pain control for less than 2 months; (b) had been treated for depression for less than two months; (c) had epilepsy, psychiatric disorders, or any recent episode of neurological disorders, such as idiopathic syncope; (d) were pregnant and infant-aged; (e) had metallic implants in the brain; (f) were using illicit drugs; or (g) had been undergoing some type of physical treatment for less than 2 months.

All patients signed informed consent forms prior to initiation of the study procedures. This research was approved by the research ethics committee at CONEP under registration number CAAE 08603612.0.0000.5511. The trial was also registered at clinicaltrials.gov (identifier NTC02358902).

Experimental Design

The design was a clinical, randomized, double-blind study with 2 months of follow-up. Data were collected from January 2013 to November 2014. Recruitment was performed during the entire period since interventions were carried out in group each month.

A total of 45 participants were included (Figure 1). Randomization was performed by a blinded therapist using sealed envelopes for each individual. The subjects were divided into 3 intervention groups: tDCS/AE, which received active intervention of aerobic exercise training and active tDCS intervention; AE, which received active intervention of aerobic exercise and placebo tDCS; and tDCS, which received placebo AE and active intervention for tDCS.

Participants were blinded to the intervention groups, as were the therapists who performed the evaluation.

Outcomes

All variables were measured 1 week before the beginning of the intervention (baseline), after intervention period (T2) and during the periods of follow-up conducted 1 month (T3) and 2 months (T4) after the end of the intervention period. For variables such as pain intensity and intensity of anxiety, these evaluations were performed every day before the intervention. The assessment of cortical excitability was conducted at baseline, T2, T3, and T4 and after the fifth day of intervention (first week) (T1), which corresponding to the end of the stimulation period. This strategy was chosen to minimize long periods of evaluation during the procedure, reducing burden to subjects.



Primary Outcome

The Visual Numeric Scale (VNS) was used to assess the intensity of pain, as reported by the patient. This straight 10-cm scale is numbered from 0 to 10, in which 0 represents no pain and 10 is the most pain imaginable. Subjects were asked to mark the number that best reflected the symptoms of pain at that moment.

Secondary Outcomes

Anxiety Levels

Anxiety levels were measured using the VNS for anxiety (from 0 to 10). Also for this outcome, assessments was carried out at baseline, every day before the intervention, post intervention (T2) and follow-up periods (T3, T4).

Pressure Pain Threshold

Pressure pain threshold (PPT) was evaluated with a pressure algometer (Wagner Instruments, USA) to establish the minimum pressure that triggered the pain at the thenar region of the hand and the uppermost portion of the anterior tibialis. These areas were chosen to determine the systemic effects of the interventions. For the statistical analysis, the average of these values was calculated.

Quality of Live

Quality of life was assessed using the SF-36 quality of life questionnaire for all subscales: vitality, physical functioning, bodily pain, general health perceptions, physical role functioning, emotional role functioning, social role functioning, and mental health.

Mood

The Beck Depression Inventory was also used to measured symptoms of depression.

Cortical Excitability

Cortical excitability was examined by Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS) using a figure-of-eight magnetic stimulator coil (BiStim² Magstim, UK). Responses to stimuli that were applied to the motor cortex were recorded in the adductor muscle of the thumb of the contralateral hand. The responses of the motor evoked potential (MEP) were amplified and

filtered by surface electromyography (Micromed SpA, Italy). The signals were then transferred to a personal computer for offline analysis using software for data collection (SystemPlus Evolution, Micromed SpA, Italy).

Motor threshold, motor evoked potential, intracortical inhibition, and intracortical facilitation were measured (Kobayashi and Pascual-Leone, 2003). All measures were performed at the left M1 in which the tDCS was held. Motor threshold and motor evoked potentials were evaluated by single-pulse TMS. Motor threshold was found using the lowest intensity for the TMS pulse over the M1 capable to generate a peripheral response of at least 50 microvolts of amplitude at the electromyography. The same technique was used to determine the MEP at 120% of the intensity found for the motor threshold. Ten MEPs were measured at each stage.

Intracortical inhibition (ICI) and intracortical facilitation (ICF) were evaluated by paired-pulse technique. For ICF, a conditional pulse with an intensity of 80% of the motor threshold and a test pulse with the MEP intensity were used. The interstimulus interval was 10 ms for ICF. In measuring intracortical inhibition, the same parameters for the conditional and test stimuli and an interstimulus interval of 2 ms were used.

In each individual, 15 measures of ICF and ICI each were made, randomized between inhibition, facilitation, and MEP, totaling 45 pulses for this step.

Adverse Effects

A questionnaire on the adverse effects of tDCS was given to evaluate the adverse effects of transcranial direct current stimulation.

To evaluate the adverse effects of AE, we recorded any musculoskeletal symptoms—such as pain, fatigue, tingling or cardiovascular symptoms—such as shortness of breath, chest pain, exorbitant increased blood pressure—every day of intervention.

Interventions

The treatment was administered for 4 weeks. During the first week, the subject underwent tDCS every day (Monday to Friday) and aerobic exercise 3 days per week (neuromodulatory phase). On the days on which exercise was performed, the 2 techniques were executed in combination simultaneously. In the following weeks, the subject attended to perform the procedure on 3 days per week for aerobic exercise only (**Figures 2, 3**).





Standard safety assessments were performed by the nursing team before and after every visit day including heart and respiratory rate and blood pressure.

Intervention 1: Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation

tDCS was performed using a monophasic current device (DC stimulator, NeuroCom, Germany). Pairs of silicon sponge surface electrodes (35 cm^2) were soaked in saline and positioned as follows: the anode was placed over the region of the primary motor cortex (M1) per the International 10/20 system at point C3 (M1 left), and the cathode was placed over the supraorbital region, contralateral to the anode (right).

The treatment method entailed 5 days of stimulation with monophasic continuous current with an intensity of 2 mA for 20 min. For stimulation a gradual current ramp-up and ramp-down with 30 s duration was used.

The sham procedure for tDCS was performed with same placement of electrodes as in the active group, but the stimulation was administered for only the initial 30 s, with the power turned off for the remaining period.

Intervention 2: Aerobic Exercise

Aerobic exercise was performed on a treadmill (Kikos E100, Brazil) for a period of 30 min per session. The exercise was scheduled to start at an intensity of 60% of the maximum Heart Rate (HR) for each patient. Maximum HR was defined as HRmax = 208 - (0.7 * age; Tanaka et al., 2001). HR was monitored throughout the entire procedure (heart monitor, Oregon Scientific, Brazil). After the second week, the intensity could be increased to 70% of the maximum HR, based on the individual's response. At the beginning and end of the exercise, the lower limbs were stretched in each session.

The sham procedure for AE consisted of subjects undergoing the training on the treadmill, but HR was maintained within 5% of the resting HR at the minimum speed on the treadmill.

Statistical Analysis

All subjects completed the intervention period and carried out the post intervention assessment (T2). There was a loss of 12% of the sample in the first follow-up, and a loss of 28% of the sample in the second period of follow-up. Dropouts during follow-up were similar across groups. Specific missing data per group is described in **Figure 1**. Missing data were treated by intention-to-treat analysis, taking into account the method of the last observation carried forward. Sensitivity analysis was carried out with complete cases analysis. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test demonstrated normal distribution of the data. Thus, parametric tests were performed, and the data were expressed as mean and standard deviation for the analysis and as mean and standard error in the graphs.

To compare the effects of tDCS and aerobic exercises on the main outcome variable—the VNS—we used mixed ANOVA, including the main effects of time [baseline, each day before the intervention (Days 1–13) and the follow-up period (1 and 2 months)], group (tDCS/AE, AE, and tDCS), and the interaction group X time. *Post-hoc* analyses were conducted using reduced ANCOVA models (for each time point: T1, T2, T3, and T4) adjusted for variables indexing baseline psychiatric and pain characteristics since these variables have an influence on final pain symptoms.

For other outcome variables, as dependent variables in the ANOVA models, we used the SF36 (all subscales), Beck Depression Inventory, pressure pain threshold, and neurophysiological parameters.

The independent fixed variables were time (baseline, posttreatment, follow-up 1, and follow-up 2), group (tDCS/AE, AE, and tDCS), and the group-treatment interaction. The effect size (cohen's *d* effect size) was calculated from the difference in values between baseline and post-treatment comparing the combination group with the other groups.

A similar analysis was conducted for the secondary outcomes. The predictors of outcome were analyzed by linear regression using univariate models, with the difference in pain intensity before and after the intervention as the dependent variable and age, time of pain, VNS values at baseline, SF36 (all subscales), Beck Depression Inventory, and changes in neurophysiological parameters at the post-treatment evaluation as independent variables. A p < 0.05 indicated a statistically significant result. The data were organized and tabulated using Stata 12.

RESULTS

Of the study participants, 44 were female. Considering the total sample all were right-handed, with a mean age of 47.4 (\pm 12.1), and mean duration of pain of 138.5 (\pm 94.2) months. Other demographic data are available in **Table 1**. Forty five individuals completed the intervention period. For the follow-up period there were three losses in group tDCS/AE, four losses in group AE, and six losses in group tDCS (**Figure 1**).

Primary Outcome: Visual Numeric Scale

Pain intensity had a significantly effect on interaction time vs. group $[F_{(26, 546)} = 2.08, p = 0.0015]$. Similarly, there were significant main effects of group $[F_{(13, 546)} = 6.78, p < 0.001]$ and time $[F_{(2, 546)} = 32.16, p < 0.001]$. By *post-hoc* analysis, there was a difference between the tDCS/AE and AE groups $[F_{(13, 364)} = 2.25, p = 0.007]$ and the tDCS/AE and tDCS

TABLE 1 | Sample data at baseline.

	tDCS + AE	AE	tDCS	p-value*
Age (years) (±SD)	44.5 (±14)	48 (±11.8)	49.9 (±10.6)	0.4
Gender (F/M)	14/1	15/0	15/0	
Regular exercises (Y/ N)	2/13	4/11	3/12	
Pain duration (months) (\pm SD)	140.6 (±72.2)	149.3 (±111.1)	125.6 (±100.2)	0.7
Hours of sleep (\pm SD)	5.3 (±1.5)	5.8 (±1.5)	5.7 (±1.8)	0.7
VNS (±SD)	7.3 (±1.7)	6.8 (±2.0)	7.2 (±1.2)	0.72

*Data are presented as mean and standard deviation. Analyzes performed by one way ANOVA.



groups [$F_{(13, 364)} = 2.33$, p = 0.0056]. Analysis using covariate adjustment—with baseline psychiatric (anxiety level and mental health—SF-36) and pain characteristics—showed that there are significant changes at day 5 (end of stimulation—T1) and at the end of the protocol (T2) (p = 0.029 and p = 0.030, respectively), but not at the two follow-ups (p > 0.5 for both analyses) (T3 and T4) (**Figure 4**). Values of mean, standard deviation and percentage of improvement are described in **Table 2**.

Subsequent analysis using covariate adjustments demonstrated a difference between the groups tDCS/AE and tDCS at the end of the first week of intervention (effect size = 0.6, p = 0.02) and at the end of the 1 month intervention (effect size = 0.56, p = 0.03). For the comparison between the groups tDCS/AE and AE, although effect sizes were also large, there was no significant differences at day 5 (effect size = 0.68, p = 0.14) and, at the end of the 1 month intervention, although p-value was less than 0.1, it did not reach significance (effect size = 0.59, p = 0.08). The comparisons between the groups AE and tDCS revealed no significant differences (p > 0.5 for the comparisons between day 5 and end of 1 month). In fact the TABLE 2 | Mean and standard deviation values of primary outcome (VNS-pain).

	tDCS/AE group	AE group	tDCS group
BASELINE			
Mean (±SD)	7.3 (±1.75)	6.8 (±2.0)	7.2 (±1.27)
T1			
Mean (±SD) % of improvement from baseline	4.4 (±2.85) 39.7%	5.2 (±2.25) 23.5%	5.9 (±1.27) 18%
T2			
Mean (±SD) % of improvement from baseline	4.5 (±2.29) 38.3%	5.2 (±1.83) 23.5%	5.7 (±2.31) 20.8%
Т3			
Mean (±SD) % of improvement from baseline	5.6 (±2.31) 23.2%	5.3 (±2.32) 22.0%	5.5 (±1.91) 23.6%
T4			
Mean (±SD) % of improvement from baseline	5.0 (±2.4) 31.5%	5.5 (±2.45) 19.1%	5.7 (±2.38) 20.8%

effect sizes comparing these two groups were very small (effect size day 5 = 0.12 and effect size at end of month = 0.07).

Sensitivity analysis demonstrated no difference in statistical results.

Secondary Outcomes Anxiety Level

Anxiety level showed a significant result for the time-group interaction [$F_{(8, 168)} = 3.86 \ p < 0.001$] and time [$F_{(4, 168)} = 11.70$, p < 0.001] but not for group [$F_{(42, 168)} = 7.17$, p = 0.09; **Figure 5**).

Pressure Pain Threshold

With regard to pressure pain threshold, the time-group interaction was not significant [ANOVA, $F_{(9, 126)} = 2.78$, p = 0.08]. but because the *p*-value of this interaction was less than 0.1, we also calculated the main effects and found that group [$F_{(3, 126)} = 4.44$, p = 0.005] and time [$F_{(2, 126)} = 77.87$, p < 0.001] were significant. The results are shown in **Figure 6**.

Quality of Life: SF-36

For the vitality, physical functioning, bodily pain, physical role functioning, emotional role functioning, social role functioning, and mental health subscales, no significant differences for the



FIGURE 5 | Response for level of anxiety (VNS anxiety). T1, assessment after the fifth day of intervention; T2, assessment after 1 month of intervention; T3, assessment after 1 month of the end of the intervention (follow-up 1); T4, assessment after 2 months of the end of the intervention (follow-up 2). Paired evaluation between groups p < 0.001. Data presented as mean and standard error.



main interaction between time and group were observed (p >0.05 for all). The data on the mean and standard deviations are listed in Table 3.

For the general heath perceptions subscale, there was a significant result for the time-group interaction $[F_{(6, 84)} = 3.9,$ p = 0.001] and for group $[F_{(3, 4)} = 7.4, p = 0.004]$, but no significant differences were noted in the effect of time $[F_{(2, 2)}]$ = 0.6, p = 0.549]. By *post hoc* analysis, there was a difference before the intervention for the combination group vs. the AE and tDCS groups (p = 0.003 and p = 0.012, respectively) at the end of

33.9(10.1) 31.0(4.8) 19.2(3.6) 30.0(10.4) 45.3(6.0) 37.1(7.0) 48.6(6.6) 30.6(3.3) 38.1(3.8) 7 32.6(5.3) 29.5(10.1) 19.0(3.0) 12.69(5.6) 23.3(9.2) 29.2(3.7) 39.8(3.8) 35.5(6.0) 13.2(6.0) ñ tDCS group 41.3(6.2) 25.1(10.4) 20.2(3.0) 31.6(5.4) 34.6(6.7) 37.1(4.5) 41.0(5.8) 26.6(9.9) 30.6(3.7) 2 22.2(10.6) Baseline 36.0(4.2) 24.6(4.1) 29.9(5.4) 25.0(2.7) 37.6(5.0) 16.6(7.1) 21.6(2.6) 32.5(5.8) t0.0(10.0) 16.8(3.4) 40.4(4.1) 49.6(4.2) 43.9(4.3) 60.7(7.0) 66.5(9.0) 53.8(6.1) 50.6(4. 4 76.0(8.4) 53.8(6.0) 35.0(10.0) 39.6(3.8) 47.0(4.2) 57.5(7.0) 16.2(3.2) 44.9(4.1) 53.0(5.2) Ë AE group 18.5(3.2) 36.6(10.3) ŝ 40.4(4.1) 47.5(5.1) 48.6(4.0) 58.3(6.5) 81.3(8.9) 56.0(6.3) 19.3(4.) 2 TABLE 3 | Mean and standard deviation for SF-36 guestionnaire and Beck depression inventory results. 36.0(11.2) Baseline 27.1(3.0) 38.2(5.0) 39.0(5.4) 50.8(6.3) 46.6(5.9) 21.0(3.1) 20.0(7.7) 45.0(4.1 13.6(2.4) 39.6(10.5) 52.8(10.3) 49.2(5.4) 73.5(7.4) 48.0(4.5) 42.1(3.4) 40.3(5.0) 53.6(5.8) **T** 43.3(4.6) 36.6(11.4) 54.6(5.5) 14.1(2.1) 37.2(7.5) 19.0(3.9) 41.2(8.3) 13.2(4.3) 41.4(4.2) ĥ tDCS/AE group 57.1(6.4) 13.8(2.1) 66.6(10.7) 44.3(4.5) 62.7(7.0) 18.3(4.0) 36.2(9.0) 12.8(3.3) 39.6(4.2) 2 58.8(7.7) 42.1(5.1) 18.3(7.5) 20.8(2.1) Baseline 36.3(4.4) 47.4(12.3) 25.6(4.6) 30.0(4.7) 41.0(4.8) General health perceptions Beck depression inventory Emotional role functioning Physical role functioning Social role functioning Physical functioning Mental health Bodily pain

Vitality

intervention (T2) (AE vs. tDCS p = 0.009) and at follow-up 2 (T4) (tDCS/AE vs. tDCS p = 0.006).

Mood

The evaluation of Beck Depression Inventory scores demonstrated no statistical significance for the interaction of time and group $[F_{(6, 123)} = 0.84, p = 0.54]$, but group $[F_{(2, 123)} = 8.55, p < 0.001]$ and time $[F_{(3, 123)} = 18,26, p < 0.001]$ had significant effects. In an exploratory analysis of this variable, removing the follow-up periods to better understand the immediate effects of the interventions, significant results were found for the time-group interaction $[F_{(2, 41)} = 3.22, p = 0.05]$, group $[F_{(2, 41)} = 6.22, p = 0.004]$, and time $[F_{(1, 41)} = 37.33, p < 0.00]$ —the combined intervention group experienced the largest decrease in depression intensity (p = 0.001) vs. the AE group at the end of the intervention period (T2). Data of mean and standard deviation described in **Table 2**.

Neurophysiological Data

With regard to TMS parameters, there were no significant results for the main analysis of time vs. group for MEP [$F_{(8, 128)} = 0.57$, p = 0.8], or time [$F_{(2, 168)} = 2.34$, p = 0.057], and group had a significant effect [$F_{(2, 168)} = 5.37$, p = 0.005]. These results were similar to those of the other TMS variables. There were no effect of the interaction of time and group for ICF [$F_{(8, 128)} = 0.56$, p = 0.8] and for the interaction effect of ICI [$F_{(12, 128)} = 1.6$, p = 0.9]. The data for this variable are shown in **Figure 7**.

Regression Analysis

To better understand the influence of demographic, clinical outcomes, and also the baseline pain status on the pain response to the interventions, we initially ran univariate regression models, considering the difference between pain scores before and after the treatment as the dependent variable. The independent variables were the baseline values of the following: duration of pain, intensity of pain, anxiety, pain threshold, mood, subscales of quality of life, and cortical excitability values (MEP, ICI, and ICF), and also intervention group (type of intervention). We defined significance as p < 0.01 for this initial analysis. A relationship was observed between the response in pain intensity (difference between pain scores before and after treatment) and baseline pain intensity values (p = 0.01) and baseline anxiety levels (p = 0.01). The regression data are shown in Table 4. Correlation analysis were also carried out for those variables. Results are shown in Table 1, at Supplementary Material.

We then performed multivariate regression analysis, with the difference in pain intensity as the dependent variable and baseline pain level, anxiety and mood scores, and the respective interactions as the independent variables.

The multivariate model with mood and baseline pain levels showed significant results (model p = 0.0003). Baseline pain correlated positively with changes in pain after treatment (b = 0.53 and p = 0.002) and mood scores (b = 0.07 and p = 0.006), indicating that higher pain and depression scores at baseline were associated with a greater pain response. Baseline pain scores appeared to modify the effect of depression on the response to the





interventions, indicating that the association between depression and the response to the interventions weakened with a decrease in baseline pain values (**Table 5**).

Adverse Effects

All adverse effects were mild and did not differ between treatment groups (**Table 6**).

DISCUSSION

This study has demonstrated that neuromodulation with tDCS, in association with aerobic exercise training, in fibromyalgia patients effects greater decreases in pain intensity than the individual techniques. Anxiety levels also improved in the combination therapy group. There was a marginal but significant increase in pain threshold in the combination group compared with tDCS alone. The results for depression were better in the tDCS/AE group vs. the other 2 groups, but did not show significant results in statistic. No significant differences in cortical excitability were observed. Baseline pain and mood scores appeared to be related to the response to these treatments.

The main hypothesis of this study is that the combination of techniques has greater effects in pain intensity in patients

TABLE 4 | Results for univariate linear regression models.

	P-value	B Coefficient
Age	0.9	0.001
Intervention Group	0.09	-0.63
Pain duration	0.6	0.001
PPT	0.7	0.07
MEP	0.6	0.14
ICF	0.5	0.12
ICI PRE	0.1	0.79
SF36 Physical functioning	0.9	0.002
SF36 Physical role functioning	0.4	-0.008
SF36 Bodily pain	0.8	-0.006
SF36 General health Perceptions	0.6	-0.009
SF36 Vitality	0.2	-0.02
SF36 Social role functioning	0.3	0.01
SF36 Emotional role functioning	0.5	-0.004
BDI	0.4	0.022
VNS Pain baseline	0.01	0.44
VNS Anxiety baseline	0.01	0.24

TABLE 5 | Pain intensity data stratified by level of depression.

	tDCS/AE group		AE group			tDCS group			
	BDI	VNS	%*	BDI	VNS	%*	BDI	VNS	%*
No depression or mild depression	11.8	6.0	26	9.1	6.3	31	11.5	6.3	22
Moderate to severe depression	25.7	7.9	37	29.3	7.2	24	29.9	7.4	20

*Percentage of improvement from the mean values. BDI, Beck depression inventory. VNS, Visual numeric scale.

with fibromyalgia. Previous studies in neuromodulation for fibromyalgia and aerobic exercise have shown that these techniques yield significant results compared with control interventions and baseline symptoms (Marlow et al., 2013; García-Hermoso et al., 2014; O'Connell et al., 2014; Vural et al., 2014). It is important to underscore that a previous review study concludes that there are no positive results for tDCS when considering the aggregate results for different types of chronic pain, particularly in the long term effects (O'Connell et al., 2014). However in this study we chose to evaluate if there is an additive effect when using two modulating techniques.

In this study, the effect of the combination of techniques was compared between two active techniques and the combination of each individual active intervention and the associated placebo method. Although some of the results for the secondary outcomes were marginally significant, this trial was not powered for the secondary outcomes; also, we compared the combined treatment against each group using one active treatment alone.

Aerobic exercise acts systemically in the body, influencing many domains. For instance, it can alter brain activity through motor cortex activation and neurotransmitter release (Meeusen and De Meirleir, 1995). This concept is known as exercise-induced hypoalgesia, which is regulated by the release of endogenous opioids (Koltyn, 2000). In addition, exercise modifies the activity in certain regions in the cortex through facilitatory and learning mechanisms, leading to long-term potentiation (LTP) mechanisms (Erickson and Kramer, 2009;

TABLE 6 | Side effects occurrence

	tDCS/AE	AE	tDCS	Total	P-value*
AEROBIC EXERCISE					
Mild Muscle Pain	4	3	0	7	0.1
tDCS					
Headache	3	4	3	10	1.0
Neck Pain	1	2	1	4	1.0
Skull Pain	0	0	0	0	-
Skin Injury	0	0	0	0	-
Tingling	3	4	5	12	0.91
Skin Redness	13	7	11	31	0.1
Somnolence	4	3	5	12	0.91
Concentration Issues	1	0	1	2	1.0
Mood changes	0	0	0	0	-

*Statistics was performed by fisher exact test.

Lojovich, 2010). Various studies have reported beneficial results of exercise in many chronic pain syndromes (Nijs et al., 2012).

However, the results are somewhat mixed. Patients with widespread pain experience immediate worsening of symptoms due to dysfunction in endogenous analgesia mechanisms, which might be related to myofibril injury, which causes inflammation and increased nociceptive signaling. Therefore, its use is somewhat limited. To obtain beneficial results it is necessary to overcome this phase, which is not achieved by a majority of patients.

Another method of influencing the motor system is neuromodulation with tDCS (Mendonca et al., 2011). The basic mechanism of action of tDCS is modulation of spontaneous neuronal firing through induced polarization of neural tissue. In this context, anodal tDCS leads to depolarization and thus an increase in spontaneous neuronal firing; cathodal tDCS has the opposite effects. tDCS effects motor cortex activation (M1), resulting in secondary modulation of regions that are associated with pain modulation (Castillo Saavedra et al., 2014).

Continued use of tDCS induces plastic changes and can lead to pain relief for 1 month after the end of the intervention (Fregni et al., 2006). Several studies have shown that five consecutive applications of tDCS over the M1 relieve pain and improve quality of life and sleep in various chronic pain syndromes (Fregni et al., 2006; Roizenblatt et al., 2007; Valle et al., 2009).

Based on the effects of aerobic exercise and the mechanisms of tDCS, we hypothesized that the combined therapy would be more effective than each method alone, because tDCS would prime the system, which would be subsequently modified by aerobic exercise. Another possibility is that these techniques have disparate neural targets and thus do not synergize. Our data on the neurophysiological assessment with TMS, demonstrating no changes in cortical plasticity of the motor cortex between the interventions, supporting that the additional effects of the combination therapy are related to the activity in other neural circuits, independent of the motor system.

Other protocols that have testing the combination of tDCS with other techniques have been reported. Riberto et al. (2011) developed a regimen, comprising tDCS and a multidisciplinary rehabilitation program, observing improvement in only one variable in the SF-36 questionnaire for quality of life (pain domain only). The authors implemented an exercise program, which used stretching and ergonomic and posture instructions 3 times per week, and performed tDCS once per week for 10 weeks. The difference in the use of tDCS might explain the differing results comparing to our results—achieving long-term effects requires a protocol with more days of stimulation in a shorter time (Nitsche et al., 2008).

Another study (Boggio et al., 2009) showed that a single application of tDCS, associated with the use of peripheral TENS, for the treatment of chronic pain had a superior effect compared with tDCS or TENS alone. For other areas, such as cognitive and motor rehabilitation, several trials have combined tDCS with various training methods, including robotics, virtual reality, and computer-based training (Soler et al., 2010; Giacobbe et al., 2013; Martin et al., 2014), the results of which support

combination treatment to enhance and guide the effects of tDCS.

We evaluated cortical excitability using single-pulse and paired-pulse TMS to assess motor cortex plasticity changes that were associated with these three groups of treatments. A previous study demonstrated that FM subjects experience alterations in these parameters, such as increased MEPs at rest and reduced ICI and ICF (Salerno et al., 2000; Mhalla et al., 2010). Although, our results were marginally significant, we noted an overall increase in MEP, a decline in ICI, and small changes in ICF. But, we did not observe any significant differences between groups. In contrast, Antal et al. (2010) observed a reduction in ICI after anodal stimulation, but they used different stimulation parameters (smaller electrode size and intensity of 1 mA). In a study using repetitive TMS (rTMS) using 10 Hz of intensity, which also activates the motor cortex, the authors demonstrated an increase in ICI in accordance to our results (Lefaucheur et al., 2006; Dall'Agnol et al., 2014). The lack of difference between groups but the disparate behavioral results suggest that the differential results are attributed to nonmotor neural circuits.

Notably, the initial level of pain and mood appears to be a predictor of outcome. We observed that individuals with higher pain levels and higher levels of depression responded better to the treatment, indicating greater central sensitization that might be responsive to the combined intervention; however the results of the prediction model need to be interpreted carefully given the relatively small sample size for this analysis.

A limitation of this research is related to blinding. There is a debate on the effectiveness of blinding in tDCS studies. Some studies such as the one from Villamar et al. (2013) shows that blinding in single session cross-over studies is not adequate. However, further studies such as the one from Brunoni et al. (2014) showed that blinding in clinical trials in which the treatment effect plays a major role, such as the blinding method of tDCS is comparable to drugs such as sertraline (Brunoni et al., 2014). Regardless we did not conduct blinding assessment given the questionable results of this assessment as patients may correlate stimulation condition with improvement. Finally, we observed that there were no significant differences in adverse effects of tDCS, not even when with regard of skin redness (86% of individuals in the tDCS/AE group, 47% of individuals in the EA group, 73% of individuals in the tDCS group, without significant results p = 0.1) shown in Table 4. There were also no differences in adverse effects of aerobic exercise. In addition, all groups received two forms of intervention associated, with one active intervention at least which may have also helped to maintain blinding of the other intervention. Another limitation is related to loss of follow-up. Although this is a potential source of bias, missing data were completely at random and distributed equally across groups of treatment. Also it is important to highlight that all patients completed the entire month of intervention and the subsequent final evaluation. In addition, sensitivity analysis showed no significant differences in the results.

Based on these findings, the three groups showed positive effects in many variables, such as pain relief, quality of life, depression, and anxiety, but there was a larger effect that was associated with the combination treatment. The simultaneous effect of the combination treatment on pain and depression levels in fibromyalgia should prompt larger trials on the effects of this modality with longer follow-up periods.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MM contributed with project creation, data collection, statistical analysis and article writing. MS contributed with data collection, statistical analysis and article writing. LG contribute with data collection, statistical analysis and article writing. LB contributed with article writing. AB contributed with project creation and article writing. FF contributed with project creation, data collection, statistical analysis and article writing.

REFERENCES

- Antal, A., Terney, D., Kühnl, S., and Paulus, W. (2010). Anodal transcranial direct current stimulation of the motor cortex ameliorates chronic pain and reduces short intracortical inhibition. *J. Pain Symptom Manage.* 39, 890–903. doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2009.09.023
- Bernardy, K., Klose, P., Busch, A. J., Choy, E., and Häuser, W. (2013). Cognitive behavioural therapies for fibromyalgia. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* 9:CD009796. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD009796.pub2
- Boggio, P. S., Amancio, E. J., Correa, C. F., Cecilio, S., Valasek, C., Bajwa, Z., et al. (2009). Transcranial DC stimulation coupled with TENS for the treatment of chronic pain: a preliminary study. *Clin. J. Pain.* 25, 691–695. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e3181af1414
- Brunoni, A. R., Schestatsky, P., Lotufo, P. A., Benseñor, I. M., and Fregni, F. (2014). Comparison of blinding effectiveness between sham tDCS and placebo sertraline in a 6-week major depression randomized clinical trial. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 125, 298–305. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2013.07.020
- Cagnie, B., Coppieters, I., Denecker, S., Six, J., Danneels, L., and Meeus, M. (2014). "Central sensitization in fibromyalgia? A systematic review on structural and functional brain MRI," in *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism*, eds M. Hochberg, R. Altman, N. Gottlieb, V. Bykerk, N. Lane, Anselm, M. Karen, O. Joachim, Sieper, V. Steen, J. Richard Hebel (Belgium: Elsevier), 68–75.
- Colcombe, S. J., Kramer, A. F., Erickson, K. I., Scalf, P., McAuley, E., Cohen, N. J., et al. (2004). Cardiovascular fitness, cortical plasticity, and aging. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 3316–3321. doi: 10.1073/pnas.04002 66101
- Castillo Saavedra, L., Mendonca, M., and Fregni, F. (2014). Role of the primary motor cortex in the maintenance and treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Med. Hypotheses.* 83, 332–336. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2014.06.007
- Dall'Agnol, L., Medeiros, L. F., Torres, I. L., Deitos, A., Brietzke, A., Laste, G., et al. (2014). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) increases the corticospinal inhibition and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) in chronic myofascial pain syndrome (MPS): an explanatory double-blinded, randomized, sham-controlled trial. J. Pain 15, 845–855. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2014.05.001
- DaSilva, A. F., Mendonca, M. E., Zaghi, S., Lopes, M., DosSantos, M. F., Spierings, E. L., et al. (2012). tDCS-Induced analgesia and electrical fields in painrelated neural networks in chronic migraine. *Headache* 52, 1283–1295. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4610.2012.02141.x
- Erickson, K. I., and Kramer, A. F. (2009). Aerobic exercise effects on cognitive and neural plasticity in older adults. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 43, 22–24. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2008.052498
- Fregni, F., Gimenes, R., Valle, A. C., Ferreira, M. J., Rocha, R. R., Natalle, L., et al. (2006). A randomized, sham-controlled, proof of principle study of transcranial

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was supported by the Brazilian funding agencies Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) and Fundação de Amparo a Pesquisa do Estado de São Paulo (FAPESP 2012/06519-5). The authors are grateful to Angela Valle for help in the recruitment and to Fernanda Rezende and Mariana Vita for their help in the data collection. The authors are also grateful to Fernanda Oliveira for the graphical art of the article.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnhum. 2016.00068

direct current stimulation for the treatment of pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 54, 3988–3998. doi: 10.1002/art.22195

- Fritsch, B., Reis, J., Martinowich, K., Schambra, H. M., Ji, Y., Cohen, L. G., et al. (2010). Direct current stimulation promotes BDNF-dependent synaptic plasticity: potential implications for motor learning. *Neuron* 66, 198–204. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.03.035
- García-Hermoso, A., Saavedra, J. M., and Escalante, Y. (2014). Effects of exercise on functional aerobic capacity in adults with fibromyalgia syndrome: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. J. Back Musculoskelet. Rehabil. 28, 609–619. doi: 10.3233/BMR-140562
- Giacobbe, V., Krebs, H. I., Volpe, B. T., Pascual-Leone, A., Rykman, A., Zeiarati, G., et al. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) and robotic practice in chronic stroke: the dimension of timing. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 33, 49–56. doi: 10.3233/NRE-130927
- Goldfarb, A. H., and Jamurtas, A. Z. (1997). β-Endorphin response to exercise. Sports Med. 24, 8–16. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199724010-00002
- Kobayashi, M., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2003). Transcranial magnetic stimulation in neurology. *Lancet Neurol.* 2, 145–156. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(03)00321-1
- Koltyn, K. F. (2000). Analgesia following exercise. Sports Med. 29, 85–98. doi: 10.2165/00007256-200029020-00002
- Kramer, A. F., and Erickson, K. I. (2007). Effects of physical activity on cognition, well-being, and brain: human interventions. *Alzheimers Dement.* 3, S45–S51. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2007.01.008
- Lefaucheur, J. P., Drouot, X., Menard-Lefaucheur, I., Keravel, Y., and Nguyen, J. (2006). Motor cortex rTMS restores defective intracortical inhibition in chronic neuropathic pain. *Neurology* 67, 1568–1574. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000242731.10074.3c

Lojovich, J. M. (2010). The relationship between aerobic exercise and cognition: is movement medicinal? J. Head Trauma Rehabil. 25, 184–192. doi: 10.1097/HTR.0b013e3181dc78cd

- Marlow, N. M., Bonilha, H. S., and Short, E. B. (2013). Efficacy of transcranial direct current stimulation and repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for treating fibromyalgia syndrome: a systematic review. *Pain Practice*. 13, 131–145. doi: 10.1111/j.1533-2500.2012.00562.x
- Martin, D. M., Liu, R., Alonzo, A., Green, M., and Loo, C. K. (2014). Use of transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) to enhance cognitive training: effect of timing of stimulation. *Exp. Brain Res.* 232, 3345–3351. doi: 10.1007/s00221-014-4022-x
- Meeusen, R., and De Meirleir, K. (1995). Exercise and brain neurotransmission. *Sports Med.* 20, 160–188. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199520030-00004
- Mendonca, M. E., Santana, M. B., Baptista, A. F., Datta, A., Bikson, M., Fregni, F., et al. (2011). Transcranial DC stimulation in fibromyalgia: optimized cortical target supported by high-resolution computational models. *J. Pain* 12, 610–617. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2010.12.015

- Mhalla, A., de Andrade, D. C., Baudic, S., Perrot, S., and Bouhassira, D. (2010). Alteration of cortical excitability in patients with fibromyalgia. *Pain* 149, 495–500. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2010.03.009
- Monte-Silva, K., Kuo, M.-F., Hessenthaler, S., Fresnoza, S., Liebetanz, D., Paulus, W., et al. (2013). Induction of late LTP-like plasticity in the human motor cortex by repeated non-invasive brain stimulation. *Brain Stimul.* 6, 424–432. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2012.04.011
- Mori, F., Codecà, C., Kusayanagi, H., Monteleone, F., Buttari, F., Fiore, S., et al. (2010). Effects of anodal transcranial direct current stimulation on chronic neuropathic pain in patients with multiple sclerosis. J. Pain. 11, 436–442. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2009.08.011
- Nijs, J., Kosek, E., Van Oosterwijck, J., and Meeus, M. (2012). Dysfunctional endogenous analgesia during exercise in patients with chronic pain: to exercise or not to exercise? *Pain Physician*. 15, ES205–ES213. Available online at: http://www.painphysicianjournal.com/current/pdf?article=MTcxNw %3D%3D&journal=68
- Nitsche, M. A., Fricke, K., Henschke, U., Schlitterlau, A., Liebetanz, D., Lang, N., et al. (2003). Pharmacological modulation of cortical excitability shifts induced by transcranial direct current stimulation in humans. *J. Physiol.* 553, 293–301. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.049916
- Nitsche, M. A., Cohen, L. G., Wassermann, E. M., Priori, A., Lang, N., Antal, A., et al. (2008). Transcranial direct current stimulation: state of the art 2008. *Brain Stimul.* 1, 206–223. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2008.06.004
- O'Connell, N. E., Wand, B. M., Marston, L., Spencer, S., and DeSouza, L. H. (2014). Non-invasive brain stimulation techniques for chronic pain. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* 4:CD008208. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008208.pub3
- Riberto, M., Alfieri, F. M., de Benedetto Pacheco, K. M., Leite, V. D., Kaihami, H. N., Fregni, F., et al. (2011). Efficacy of transcranial direct current stimulation coupled with a multidisciplinary rehabilitation program for the treatment of fibromyalgia. Open Rheumatol. J. 5:45. doi: 10.2174/1874312901105010045
- Roizenblatt, S., Fregni, F., Gimenez, R., Wetzel, T., Rigonatti, S. P., Tufik, S., et al. (2007). Site-specific effects of transcranial direct current stimulation on sleep and pain in fibromyalgia: a randomized, sham-controlled study. *Pain Practice*. 7, 297–306. doi: 10.1111/j.1533-2500.2007.00152.x
- Salerno, A., Thomas, E., Olive, P., Blotman, F., Picot, M. C., and Georgesco, M. (2000). Motor cortical dysfunction disclosed by single and double magnetic stimulation in patients with fibromyalgia. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, 994–1001. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(00)00267-4
- Schwarz, L., and Kindermann, W. (1992). Changes in β -endorphin levels in response to aerobic and anaerobic exercise. *Sports Med.* 13, 25–36. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199213010-00003

- Soler, M. D., Kumru, H., Pelayo, R., Vidal, J., Tormos, J. M., Fregni, F., et al. (2010). Effectiveness of transcranial direct current stimulation and visual illusion on neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury. *Brain* 113, 2565–2577. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq184
- Tanaka, H., Monahan, K. D., and Seals, D. R. (2001). Age-predicted maximal heart rate revisited. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 37, 153–156. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(00)01054-8
- Valle, A., Roizenblatt, S., Botte, S., Zaghi, S., Riberto, M., Tufik, S., et al. (2009). Efficacy of anodal transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) for the treatment of fibromyalgia: results of a randomized, sham-controlled longitudinal clinical trial. *J. Pain Manag.* 2, 353–364. Available online at: https:// www.novapublishers.com/catalog/product_info.php?products_id=51069
- Villamar, M. F., Contreras, V. S., Kuntz, R. E., and Fregni, F. (2013). The reporting of blinding in physical medicine and rehabilitation randomized controlled trials: a systematic review. J. Rehabilit. Med. 45, 6–13. doi: 10.2340/16501977-1071
- Vural, M., Berkol, T. D., Erdogdu, Z., Pekedis, K., Kuçukserat, B., and Aksoy, C. (2014). Evaluation of the effectiveness of an aerobic exercise program and the personality characteristics of patients with fibromyalgia syndrome: a pilot study. J. Phys. Ther. Sci. 26, 1561. doi: 10.1589/jpts.26.1561
- Wolfe, F., Clauw, D. J., Fitzcharles, M.-A., Goldenberg, D. L., Häuser, W., Katz, R. S., et al. (2011). Fibromyalgia criteria and severity scales for clinical and epidemiological studies: a modification of the ACR Preliminary Diagnostic Criteria for Fibromyalgia. J. Rheumatol. 38, 1113–1122. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.100594
- Yoon, E. J., Kim, Y. K., Kim, H.-R., Kim, S. E., Lee, Y., and Shin, H. I. (2013). Transcranial direct current stimulation to lessen neuropathic pain after spinal cord injury a mechanistic PET study. *Neurorehabil. Neural Repair* 28, 250–259. doi: 10.1177/1545968313507632

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Mendonca, Simis, Grecco, Battistella, Baptista and Fregni. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Chronic Pain Display Enhanced Alpha Power Density at Rest

Francisco M. Meneses^{1,2}, Fernanda C. Queirós², Pedro Montoya³, José G. V. Miranda⁴, Selena M. Dubois-Mendes^{1,2,5}, Katia N. Sá^{2,5}, Cleber Luz-Santos² and Abrahão F. Baptista^{1,2,5*}

¹ Graduate Program in Medicine and Health, School of Medicine, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ² Functional Electrostimulation Laboratory, Biomorphology Department, Health Sciences Institute, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ³ Department of Psychology, Research Institute of Health Sciences, University of Balearic Islands, Palma de Mallorca, Spain, ⁴ Nucleus of Innovation and Technology in Rehabilitation, Institute of Physics, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ⁵ Physiotherapy Program, Bahia School of Medicine and Public Health, Salvador, Brazil

Patients with chronic pain due to neuropathy or musculoskeletal injury frequently exhibit reduced alpha and increased theta power densities. However, little is known about electrical brain activity and chronic pain in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA). For this purpose, we evaluated power densities of spontaneous electroencephalogram (EEG) band frequencies (delta, theta, alpha, and beta) in females with persistent pain due to RA. This was a cross-sectional study of 21 participants with RA and 21 healthy controls (mean age = 47.20; SD = 10.40). EEG was recorded at rest over 5 min with participant's eyes closed. Twenty electrodes were placed over five brain regions (frontal, central, parietal, temporal, and occipital). Significant differences were observed in depression and anxiety with higher scores in RA participants than healthy controls (p = 0.002). Participants with RA exhibited increased average absolute alpha power density in all brain regions when compared to controls $[F_{(1.39)} = 6.39, p = 0.016]$, as well as increased average relative alpha power density $[F_{(1,39)} = 5.82, p = 0.021]$ in all regions, except the frontal region, controlling for depression/anxiety. Absolute theta power density also increased in the frontal, central, and parietal regions for participants with RA when compared to controls $[F_{(1,39)} = 4.51, p = 0.040]$, controlling for depression/anxiety. Differences were not exhibited on beta and delta absolute and relative power densities. The diffuse increased alpha may suggest a possible neurogenic mechanism for chronic pain in individuals with RA.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jorge Leite, University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Vasil Kolev, Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, Bulgaria Jeremy Hogeveen, University of California, Davis, USA

*Correspondence:

Abrahão F. Baptista abrahao.baptista@gmail.com

Received: 10 January 2016 Accepted: 22 July 2016 Published: 04 August 2016

Citation:

Meneses FM, Queirós FC, Montoya P, Miranda JGV, Dubois-Mendes SM, Sá KN, Luz-Santos C and Baptista AF (2016) Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Chronic Pain Display Enhanced Alpha Power Density at Rest. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:395. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00395 Keywords: rheumatoid arthritis, chronic pain, EEG, delta rhythm, theta rhythm, alpha rhythm, beta rhythm

INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic, autoimmune disease of unknown etiology (Firestein, 2003). A recent systematic literature review estimated the global prevalence to be 0.24% (95% CI: 0.23–0.25%; Cross et al., 2014). Gender plays an important role, as women are twice as likely to present the condition (mean 0.35%; 95% CI: 0.34–0.37) than males (mean 0.13%; 95% CI: 0.12–0.13; Mikkelsen et al., 1967).

Abbreviations: RA, rheumatoid arthritis; HC, healthy controls; HADS, Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale; DN4, Neuropathic Pain Diagnostic Questionnaire (*Douleur Neuropathique 4*); DAS28, Disease Activity Score in 28 Joints; ROI, Regions of Interest.

RA is characterized by peripheral and symmetric polyarthritis, affecting the synovial membranes of joints, leading to pain, and joint deformities (McInnes and Schett, 2011). RA was recently associated with neuropathic pain (Mendes et al., 2014; Walsh and McWilliams, 2014; Koop et al., 2015) which may be present, among other factors, because of entrapment neuropathies, the use of certain drugs and central sensitization. Pain is perhaps the most common symptom and the most related to disability in RA patients (Skevington, 1986; Firestein, 2003; Walsh and McWilliams, 2014). However, the quantification and characterization of pain is a challenge for clinicians, since the experience of pain is individual and subjective (Pimenta and Teixeira, 1996; de Vries et al., 2013). Scales and questionnaires have been used in clinical practice to describe pain intensity, as well as its temporal and qualitative aspects.

The electroencephalogram (EEG) is a promising tool for pain evaluation in clinical settings (Jones et al., 2012), since it can provide useful information about the central mechanisms involved in the maintenance of chronic pain in rheumatic diseases (Lee et al., 2011). In general, the assessment of EEG characteristics during wakefulness demonstrated that chronic neuropathic pain usually is associated with EEG slowing, increased power density and peak frequency in the low frequency ranges (theta, alpha; Boord et al., 2008; Olesen et al., 2011; de Vries et al., 2013; Jensen et al., 2013; van den Broeke et al., 2013). Several authors have further argued that EEG abnormalities in chronic pain could be due to a dysfunction of top-down or bottom-up thalamic modulation (thalamocortical dysrhythmia; Llinás et al., 1999, 2005; Sarnthein et al., 2006). Moreover, the fact that patients with chronic low back pain did not show a similar pattern of EEG slowing seems to raise the question of whether this could be a relevant marker for distinguishing between the neuropathic and the nociceptive nature of pain (Schmidt et al., 2012).

RA is fundamentally an inflammatory disease, associated with severe and disabling pain. Although inflammation of joints and other musculoskeletal tissues are the main sources of nociceptive pain in RA (Schaible et al., 2002; Schaible, 2014), recent studies have identified neuropathic pain components within the symptoms of this disease (Ahmed et al., 2014; Mendes et al., 2014; Koop et al., 2015). One of the main candidates to explain the presence of neuropathic pain symptoms is central sensitization (Ahmed et al., 2014). This condition is a consequence of pathological enhancement in nociceptive neuronal function due to maintained nociceptive transmission or decreased endogenous inhibition (Latremoliere and Woolf, 2009). Central sensitization per se is associated to the development of neuropathic pain complaints (Mease et al., 2011), which has been identified in patients with RA (Meeus et al., 2012). This maladaptive condition of the central nervous system may be related to spreading of symptoms, decreased pain thresholds, and the poor relation between disease activity and symptoms in RA (Atzeni et al., 2011; Meeus et al., 2012; Hochman et al., 2013). Furthermore, these modifications in the processing of pain at the central level have already been characterized by somatosensory EEG event-related potentials (Wendler et al., 2001), but not by EEG activity at rest.

Given the combination of nociceptive and neuropathic pain in RA, the investigation of quantitative EEG at rest may shed light into its pathophysiology. It may also reveal whether signs of thalamocortical dysrhythmia are present. Therefore, the objectives of the current study were two-fold: (a) to compare EEG activity at rest in patients with RA to healthy controls, and (b) to evaluate the relationship between pain characteristics and EEG activity in patients with RA.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Twenty-one women with RA (mean = 47.92, SD = 12.36) and 21 healthy controls (HC; mean = 46.41, SD = 8.30) participated in this cross-sectional study and assessed between August 2013 and October 2014. The participants with RA were recruited from a third-party reference center in Bahia (Brazil) and had received a diagnosis from a rheumatologist, conforming with the criteria from the American College of Rheumatology (Aletaha et al., 2010). Patients were included if they were suffering from chronic pain (pain lasting more than 6 months), during more than 3 days per week, and predominantly located in the joints associated or not with deformities and/or joint range of motion. Participants were excluded if they were diagnosed with any other rheumatologic disease in addition to RA, or reported the use of centrally acting substances. The control group did not report chronic pain and was painfree on the day of the experiment. Three milliliters of venous blood were collected from the participants with RA in order to analyze the Erythrocyte Sedimentation Rate and C-reactive protein.

Table 1 presents sociodemographic and clinical characteristics for the entire sample and the two groups, as well as the results of tests comparing averages and proportions for the two groups. Significant differences between RA patients HC only appeared in anxiety/depression scores.

The average duration of the disease in the group of participants with RA was 107.4 ± 45.9 months, with an average medical follow-up time of 93.4 ± 43.4 months. The medications most frequently used by these participants were Metotrexate (52.4%), Infliximab (19%), and Prednisone (38.1%). Most of the RA patients reported high (n = 8) or moderate (n = 10) disease activity. Only two patients were in remission and one presented low disease activity. The main neuropathic pain descriptors (DN4 questionnaire) were numbness (71.4%), tingling (61.9%), and electric shock (57.1%). A total of 57.1% of the RA participants reported neuropathic pain, according to the DN4. The clinical pain characteristics of RA participants are described in detail in **Table 2**.

Participants were verbally informed about the details of the study and all questions answered at the time of recruitment. After agreeing to participate, a written consent was obtained and a printed copy was provided to subjects. The study was conducted in compliance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki, and was approved by the Research Ethics Committee at the *Escola Bahiana de Medicina e Saúde Pública* (Bahia School of Medicine and Public Health; reference #1395/2011).

	Total sample ($n = 42$) N (%) or average (SD)	Healthy controls ($n = 21$) N (%) or average (SD)	RA Patients ($n = 21$) N (%) or average (SD)	<i>p</i> -value
DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTIC	S			
Age, in years	47.16 (10.42)	46.41(8.30)	47.92 (12.36)	0.64
Variation (min - max)	_	33–59	23–69	
Level of education				0.08
HS incomplete	11 (26.19)	4 (19.05)	7 (33.33)	
Completed HS – some College	20 (47.62)	8 (38.10)	12 (57.14)	
College or higher	11 (26.19)	9 (42.86)	2 (9.52)	
Race/color				0.54
White	3 (7.14)	2 (9.52)	1 (4.76)	
Black/Afro-Brazilian	21 (50)	9 (42.86)	12 (57,14)	
Mixed race	13 (30.95)	6 (28.57)	7 (33.33)	
Others ^a	5 (11.90)	4 (19.05)	1 (4.76)	
Marital Status				0.31
Single	11 (26.19)	3 (14.29)	8 (38.1)	
Married/Live with partner	20 (47.62)	12 (57.14)	8 (38.1)	
Separated/Divorced/Widow(er)	11 (26.19)	6 (28.57)	5 (23.81)	
HEALTH BEHAVIOR				
Smoking				0.76
No	31 (73.81)	16 (76.19)	15 (71.43)	
Yes	8 (19.05)	3 (14.29)	5 (23.81)	
Former smoker	3 (7.14)	2 (9.52)	1 (4.76)	
Alcohol consumption				0.06
Never	23 (54.76)	8 (38.10)	15 (71.43)	
Occasionally ^b	19 (45.24)	13 (61.90)	6 (28.57)	
Physical activity				0.31
Sedentary	20 (47.62)	8 (38.10)	12(57.14)	
Occasionally	9 (21.43)	4(19.05)	5(23.81)	
Moderate/intense	13 (30.95)	9(42.86)	4(19.05)	
CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS				
Diabetes Mellitus	3 (7.14)	2 (9.52)	1 (4.76)	1.00
Thyroid problem	10 (23.81)	4 (19.05)	6 (28.57)	0.72
Laterality in upper limb				1.00
Right	39 (92.86)	20 (95.24)	19 (90.48)	
Left	3 (7.14)	1 (4.76)	2 (9.52)	
Depression/Anxiety (HADS)				0.002*
With anxiety and/or depression	19 (45.24)	4 (19.05)	15 (71.43)	

TABLE 1 | Comparison of demographic, behavioral, and clinical characteristics of women with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Healthy Controls.

Differences were tested for continuous variables between the groups using the Student's t-test and for categories using Fisher's exact test.

*Significant at level 0.05.

SD, Standard Deviation; RA, Rheumatoid Arthritis; HS, High School; HADS, Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale.

^aOthers, the sum of individuals auto-declared "Yellow/Oriental" and "Red/Indian."

^bOccasionally, weekends without any incidents of drunkenness. The original categories in this variable also included the following options: occasionally with incidents of drunkenness; frequently without any incidents of drunkenness and frequently with incidents of drunkenness. None of the participants selected these options.

Psychological Questionnaires

All participants underwent a semi-standardized interview, including socio-demographic data (age, marital status, level of education, alcohol consumption, smoking, and practice of physical activities) and assessment of mood through the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS). The HADS is a 14-items questionnaire for the assessment of anxiety and depression symptoms (Bjelland et al., 2002). The maximum score on the depression subscale is 21, with a cut-off point at nine. The

maximum score on the anxiety subscale is also 21, with a cut-off point at seven. We used an adapted and validated Brazilian version of this scale (Castro et al., 2006).

The following questionnaires were completed by participants with RA only:

McGill Pain Questionnaire. This questionnaire evaluates the subjective and multidimensional experience of pain, providing quantitative measures of clinical pain. It comprises the following

TABLE 2 | Characteristics of the pain in patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis.

CHARACTERISTICS OF THE PAIN	
Disease activity ^a	N (%)
Remission	2 (9.52)
Low	1 (4.76)
Moderate	10 (47.62)
High	8 (38.0)
Neuropathic pain ^a	N (%)
With neuropathic pain	12 (57.14)
Without neuropathic pain	9 (42.86)
	Average (SD)
Number of pain descriptors (McGill)	13.57 (5.90)
McGill pain index	28.14 (13.37)

SD, Standard Deviation.

^a Evaluated using the Douleur Neuropathique 4 (DN4) questionnaire, with a variation of between 0 and 10 and average of 4.10 (DP = 2.51). Patients with neuropathic pain were those with a score equal to or higher than 4.0.

Number of pain descriptors and McGill pain index: measured using the McGill Scale (1996).

categories of pain descriptors: sensitive-discriminative; affective-motivational; cognitive-evaluative; and miscellaneous (Melzack, 1975). In the present study, we used an adapted and validated Brazilian version of this questionnaire (Pimenta and Teixeira, 1996). The maximum "number of pain descriptors" is 20. The "total pain level" was defined as the sum of values for pain intensity, with a maximum score of 78.

The Neuropathic Pain Diagnostic Questionnaire (Douleur Neuropathique 4 - DN4). This 10-item questionnaire was designed to assess neuropathic pain and includes pain descriptors (7 items) and a bedside examination (3 items; Bouhassira et al., 2005). The final score falls within a scale from 0 to 10. Scores higher than three indicate the presence of neuropathic pain. We used a validated Brazilian version of this questionnaire (Santos et al., 2010).

Disease Activity Score in 28 Joints (DAS28). The goal of the questionnaire is to evaluate the level of disease activity in RA patients (Prevoo et al., 1995). It assesses 28 joints (shoulders, elbows, wrists, proximal interphalangeal and metacarpophalangeal, and knees, bilaterally), counting the number of painful joints without considering pain intensity. A joint is considered "painful" if some level of discomfort is present, even if the pain is not intense. The total score varies from 0 to 10. Activity level was classified according to the following cut-off points: remission ≤ 2.6 ; low ≤ 3.2 ; moderate ≤ 5.1 ; and high activity > 5.1 (Pinheiro, 2007).

EEG Recording

EEG data were recorded using a standard amplifier (BRAIN NET 36, EMSA Brazil) from 20 electrodes and two references located on the auricular region (A1 and A2). Active EEG electrodes were placed according to the international 10–20 system at following locations: F7, T3, T5, Fp1, F3, C3, P3, O1, F8, T4, T6, Fp2, F4, C4, P4, O1, Fz, Cz, Pz, and Oz. The sampling rate was 200 Hz and a ground electrode was placed in the

frontal region (Fpz). Electrode impedance was kept below $5 k\Omega$. Participants were instructed to stay relaxed with eyes closed but were monitored so that they were awake throughout the 5 min recording.

The EEG data were analyzed by using the EEGLAB software (version 13). The signals were filtered with a band-pass filter between 0.5 and 50 Hz. Continuous EEG data were segmented in epochs of 1.28 s, which allowed a consistent evaluation of power densities in the frequency range of 1.5–30 Hz. A semi-automated rejection protocol was used to remove artifacts, with an upper limit of 1000 μ V and a lower limit of -1000μ V. After the artifact rejection protocol, a minimum of 170 epochs were kept for each participant, an equivalent to roughly 3.5 min. Since we had decided to analyze 2 min for each participant, we selected the central epochs in order to standardize the selection process and avoid selection bias. Thus, only data between epochs 50 and 142 (93 epochs, nearly 2 min) of the EEG recording were analyzed.

Power spectra were calculated by applying a fast Fourier transform for each epoch. Power densities of each epoch and electrode were averaged separately for each participant. The average power densities were grouped into delta [1.5-3.5 Hz], theta [4–7 Hz], alpha [8–12 Hz], and beta [13–30 Hz] frequency bands. In addition, regions of interest (ROI) were computed by averaging power densities at the four frequency bands for the following groups of electrodes: frontal (Fp1, Fp2, F3, Fz, F4), central (C3, Cz, C4), parietal (P3, Pz, P4), occipital (O1, Oz, O2), and temporal (T3, T5, T4, T6). After processing data for absolute power densities, the same was done for relative power densities. These were computed dividing electrode's values in each one of the analyzed frequencies by their values in the total power spectrum. The results for relative power density were also analyzed and displayed by the same ROIs.

Statistical Analysis

Data from the questionnaires were analyzed by using Student *t*-tests to examine differences between the two groups. The differences on the categorical variables were analyzed by using Fisher's Exact Test, as cells with a frequency equal to or less than five were observed in the bivariate analyses. After confirming normality of the data by using Shapiro–Wilk test and Q-Q plots, differences in absolute and relative EEG power densities between the groups was analyzed by using repeated-measures ANOVA with the factors "group" and "region" (ROI) after controlling for anxiety/depression symptoms. Violations of sphericity assumption were corrected by using Greenhouse-Geisser epsilons.

Finally, Pearson zero-order correlations were computed between mean power densities and pain variables (disease activity, neuropathic/nociceptive pain, and McGill outcome variables). All pain variables were normally distributed (using Kolmogorov–Smirnov test). A *p*-value of 5% was used to accept statistically significant differences between the two groups. The *p*-value was corrected for multiple comparisons using the Bonferroni method when necessary. The SPSS 20.0 software package was used for all analyses.

RESULTS

Difference between Groups on EEG Absolute Power Density

An ANOVA looking at the full power spectrum (1.5-30 Hz) yielded a significant effect of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)}]$ = 5.12. p = 0.029, indicating that patients displayed overall higher power density than HC. We also found a significant "region" effect $[F_{(4,156)} = 18.27, p < 0.0.0000001, epsilon GG = 0.595].$ Although there were non-significant differences due to the interaction between group and region $[F_{(4, 156)}]$ = 0.51, p = 0.605, epsilon GG = 0.505], mean comparisons in the post-hoc analysis (using Bonferroni correction to adjust for multiple comparisons) revealed that RA patients displayed higher power density than HC at frontal (mean difference = 1.589, p = 0.026), central (mean difference = 2.006, p = 0.015), temporal (mean difference = 1.772, p = 0.040), and parietal (mean difference = 2.178, p = 0.038) electrodes. After observing this difference in the full power spectrum, we proceeded to look at frequencies of interest. Our discussion will focus on the four frequency bands reported below. Table 3 and Figure 1 display the average absolute power density values for the analyzed EEG frequency bands (delta, theta, alpha, and beta) across the five ROIs.

Delta (1.5-3.5 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded only a significant effect due to "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 15.39, p < 0.0000001$, epsilon GG = 0.640]. No significant effects of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 2.36, p = 0.132]$ or the interaction between "group" and "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.535, p = 0.631$, epsilon GG = 0.470] were observed on absolute delta power densities.

Theta (4-7 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded a significant effect of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 4.51, p = 0.040]$, indicating that patients displayed higher absolute theta power density than HC. We also found a significant "region" effect $[F_{(4, 156)} = 18.22, p < 0.0000001$, epsilon GG = 0.634], showing that highest power densities were found at parietal, and central electrodes, whereas the lowest ones appeared at frontal electrodes. Although there were non-significant differences due to the interaction between group and region $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.71, p = 0.526$, epsilon GG = 0.634], mean comparisons in the *post-hoc* analysis (using Bonferroni correction to adjust for multiple comparisons) revealed that RA patients displayed higher absolute theta power density than HC at frontal (mean difference = 1.530, p = 0.039), central (mean difference = 2.023, p = 0.024), and parietal (mean difference = 2.067, p = 0.043) electrodes.

Alpha (8-12 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded a significant effect of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 6.39, p = 0.016]$, indicating that patients displayed higher absolute alpha power density than controls.

TABLE 3 | Average absolute power density values by regions of interest, controlling for symptoms of anxiety/depression.

Frequency bands	Controls	RA Patients	F _(1.39)	P-value
(Regions of Interest)	(<i>n</i> = 21)	(n = 21)		
Delta (1.5–3.5 Hz)			2.363	0.132
Frontal	28.86 (1.29)	28.88 (2.09)		
Central	27.79 (1.50)	28.07 (1.88)		
Temporal	26.82 (1.75)	26.74 (1.70)		
Parietal	27.96 (1.82)	28.10 (1.76)		
Occipital	27.16 (1.86)	27.14 (1.78)		
Theta (4–7 Hz)			4.505	0.040*
Frontal	25.82 (1.54)	27.03 (2.31)		
Central	25.96 (2.16)	27.57 (2.55)		
Temporal	24.51 (2.13)	25.73 (2.41)		
Parietal	26.28 (2.42)	27.93 (2.98)		
Occipital	25.80 (2.54)	27.23 (2.89)		
Alpha (8–12 Hz)			6.385	0.016*
Frontal	23.31 (3.17)	26.18 (3.30)		
Central	24.68 (4.01)	28.24 (3.76)		
Temporal	23.67 (3.68)	26.47 (4.07)		
Parietal	25.96 (4.72)	29.78 (4.80)		
Occipital	26.20 (4.72)	29.14 (4.93)		
Beta (13–30 Hz)			3.352	0.075
Frontal	16.73 (1.80)	17.87 (1.79)		
Central	17.14 (1.94)	18.36 (1.76)		
Temporal	16.53 (1.97)	17.37 (2.12)		
Parietal	17.74 (2.45)	18.77 (2.35)		
Occipital	17.69 (2.36)	18.38 (2.77)		

*Significant at level 0.05. ANOVA of repeated measures.

We also found a significant "region" effect $[F_{(4, 156)} = 37.222, p < 0.0000001$, epsilon GG = 0.480] showing that highest power densities were found at parietal, occipital, and central electrodes, whereas the lowest ones appeared at frontal and temporal electrodes. Although there were non-significant differences due to the interaction between group and region $[F_{(4, 156)} = 1.69, p = 0.192$, epsilon GG = 0.480], mean comparisons in the *post-hoc* analysis (using Bonferroni correction to adjust for multiple comparisons) revealed that RA patients displayed higher absolute alpha power density than HC at all five ROIs: frontal (mean difference = 3.019, p = 0.015), central (mean difference = 3.317, p = 0.025), parietal (mean difference = 3783, p = 0.035).

Beta (13-30 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded only a significant effect due to "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 8.97, p = 0.000207, epsilon GG = 0.538]$. No significant effects of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 3.35, p = 0.075]$ or



the interaction between "group" and "region" [$F_{(4, 156)} = 0.12$, p = 0.997, epsilon GG = 0.538] were observed on absolute beta power densities.

Difference between Groups on EEG Relative Power Density

Table 4 and **Figure 2** show the average relative power density values for the analyzed EEG frequency bands (delta, theta, alpha, and beta) across the five ROIs.

Delta (1.5-3.5 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded only a significant effect due to "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 22.89, p < 0.0000001$, epsilon GG = 0.582]. No significant effects of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 3.16, p = 0.083]$ or the interaction between "group" and "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.021, p = 987$, epsilon GG = 0.582] were observed on relative delta power densities.

Theta (4-7 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded only a significant effect due to "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 12.63, p = 0.000041, epsilon GG = 0.554]$. No significant effects of "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 0.56, p = 0.457]$ or the interaction between "group" and "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.053, p = 960, epsilon GG = 0.554]$ were observed on relative theta power densities.

Alpha (8-12 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded a significant effect of "group" $[F_{(1,39)} = 5.82, p = 0.021]$, indicating that patients displayed higher relative alpha power density than controls. We also found a significant "region" effect $[F_{(4, 156)} = 23.09, p < 0.0000001,$ epsilon GG = 0.613] showing that highest relative power densities were found at parietal and occipital electrodes, whereas the lowest ones appeared at central and temporal electrodes. Although there were non-significant differences due to the interaction between group and region $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.83, p = 0.46,$ epsilon GG = 0.613], mean comparisons in the *post-hoc* analysis (using Bonferroni correction to adjust for multiple comparisons) revealed that RA patients displayed higher relative alpha power density than HC at four ROIs: central (mean difference = 0.077, p = 0.020, temporal (mean difference = 0.064, p = 0.039), parietal (mean difference = 0.087, p = 0.008), and occipital (mean difference = 0.075, p = 0.034).

Beta (13-30 Hz)

The ANOVA yielded no significant effect due to "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 1.22, p = 0.304, \text{ epsilon } \text{GG} = 0.580]$, "group" $[F_{(1, 39)} = 0.44, p = 0.511]$ or the interaction between "group" and "region" $[F_{(4, 156)} = 0.26, p = 0.803, \text{ epsilon } \text{GG} = 0.580]$ were observed on relative beta power densities.

Quantitative EEG and Rheumatoid Arthri	tis
--	-----

Frequency bands (Regions of Interest)	Controls $(n = 21)$	RA Patients (n = 21)	F _(1.39)	P-value
Delta (1.5–3.5 Hz)			3.159	0.083
Frontal	1.44 (0.12)	1.35 (0.11)		
Central	1.36 (0.09)	1.27 (0.11)		
Temporal	1.37 (0.11)	1.29 (0.15)		
Parietal	1.33 (0.12)	1.24 (0.12)		
Occipital	1.30 (0.11)	1.23 (0.14)		
Theta (4–7 Hz)			0.565	0.457
Frontal	1.28 (0.07)	1.26 (0.07)		
Central	1.27 (0.07)	1.24 (0.07)		
Temporal	1.24 (0.07)	1.23 (0.08)		
Parietal	1.24 (0.08)	1.23 (0.08)		
Occipital	1.23 (0.07)	1.23 (0.09)		
Alpha (8–12 Hz)			5.823	0.021*
Frontal	1.15 (0.10)	1.21 (0.08)		
Central	1.19 (0.10)	1.27 (0.08)		
Temporal	1.19 (0.08)	1.26 (0.08)		
Parietal	1.21 (0.09)	1.30 (0.08)		
Occipital	1.23 (0.09)	1.30 (0.10)		
Beta (13–30 Hz)			0.440	0.511
Frontal	0.83 (0.04)	0.83 (0.03)		
Central	0.83 (0.04)	0.83 (0.03)		
Temporal	0.83 (0.03)	0.83 (0.04)		
Parietal	0.83 (0.03)	0.82 (0.03)		
Occipital	0.84 (0.03)	0.82 (0.05)		

TABLE 4 | Average relative power density values by regions of interest, controlling for symptoms of anxiety/depression.

*Significant at level 0.05. ANOVA of repeated measures.

Relationship between Pain Characteristics and Absolute and Relative EEG Activity

Correcting for multiple comparisons using Bonferroni method, none of the Pearson correlations between pain characteristics and power density in the delta, theta, alpha, and beta EEG frequency bands were significant.

DISCUSSION

This study showed that participants with RA and chronic pain presented higher theta and alpha absolute power densities at rest in comparison to healthy individuals, whereas no group differences were found for absolute power density of the beta and delta EEG band. When looking at relative power densities, we only found group differences in the alpha band.

Our most consistent finding was in the alpha frequency, which was increased among participants with RA for both absolute and relative power densities. We progressed from absolute to relative power analysis because there was an increase in the total spectrum power density for the RA group. If we solely assessed absolute power density, as have the majority of large studies in this area (Pinheiro et al., 2016), we would not be able to state that there were specific differences between groups, since these differences could be related to the general increase in the total spectrum power density.

The increased alpha band power density in RA participants seems to be associated with specific pathological characteristics of the disease. Earlier studies have shown similar results in conditions of mental fatigue (Tran et al., 2014) and emotional stress (Vanneste et al., 2014), which are characteristic symptoms of patients with RA. In this sense, increased alpha power density has already been shown in individuals with tinnitus (Vanneste et al., 2014). Moreover, Sarnthein and Jeanmonod found increased spectral power density in the lower alpha range (7–9 Hz) in all cerebral regions in patients with neurogenic pain (Sarnthein and Jeanmonod, 2008). Similar results have also been evident in individuals with neuropathic pain due to spinal cord injury (Jensen et al., 2013), chronic pancreatitis (Drewes et al., 2008), and breast cancer (van den Broeke et al., 2013).

It is possible that the constant awareness in the expectation of pain may play a role in the increase of alpha power at rest (Babiloni et al., 2008, 2010). Previous studies have already shown that pain expectation activates the pain network, including "emotional" areas (Sawamoto et al., 2000; Koyama et al., 2005), and modulates alpha activity (Franciotti et al., 2009). However, the majority of studies that investigated the association between alpha related synchronization/desynchronization and pain used experimental paradigms (Peng et al., 2015). A recent review (Pinheiro et al., 2016) showed that alpha power may be increased in the resting state EEG, but the mechanisms for such increase still need to be investigated in depth. We did find group differences on depression/anxiety, leading us to control for these variables in the ANOVAs with the EEG data. Thus, we feel that the increase on alpha frequency in RA participants as compared to healthy controls was not influenced by participant's high levels of anxiety/depression.

Our results also revealed an increase in absolute theta power density in the participants with RA. This finding cannot be considered specific because of the increase in total spectral power seen in this group. However, the findings are in agreement with previous studies, showing increased theta power density in patients with migraine, fibromyalgia, neuropathic pain, and chronic pain secondary to low back pain (Sarnthein et al., 2006; Stern et al., 2006; Bjørk et al., 2009; Jensen et al., 2013; Vuckovic et al., 2014). Thalamic dysregulations such as thalamocortical dysrhythmia (TCD) have been described in individuals with neuropathic pain and could possibly explain our findings of enhanced absolute theta power density in RA patients (Sarnthein et al., 2006; Walton and Llinas, 2010; de Vries et al., 2013). Previous studies have shown that increased theta power density in patients with chronic neuropathic pain may be related to thalamic disinhibition due to decreased top-down or bottomup modulation (Llinás et al., 1999, 2005; Sarnthein et al., 2006). In this sense, Stern et al. described increased theta power density in multiple areas of the pain matrix, including parietal cortices, somatosensory cortices, and mid- and dorsolateral



prefrontal cortices of patients with neuropathic pain (Stern et al., 2006). These same authors argued that thalamic deactivation could be considered as the neurophysiological basis of chronic neurogenic pain. Furthermore, Sarnthein et al. hypothesized that neurogenic pain could be originated by deafferentation of excitatory inputs in the thalamus, leading to cell membrane hyperpolarization (Sarnthein et al., 2006). In this hyperpolarized state, thalamic interneurons appears to fire at a frequency range similar to the theta activity. Recent studies have shown that many RA patients reported neuropathic pain from different origins (Mendes et al., 2014; Walsh and McWilliams, 2014; Koop et al., 2015), including pain as a consequence of the use of TNF-alpha inhibitors (Birnbaum and Bingham, 2014), neurogenic inflammation (Seidel et al., 2010), and central sensitization (Meeus et al., 2012).

We also observed that RA participants and HC did not differ in delta and beta power densities at any of the ROI. A lack of statistical significance for these group differences may be attributed to a type II error in our study. At one hand, some of the previous studies observed differences on both delta and beta bands between patients with chronic pain and controls. For instance, Sarnthein et al. showed an increase in the total EEG spectrum in patients with neurogenic pain, including the delta and beta ranges (Sarnthein et al., 2006). They attributed these changes to TCD, as described above in the discussion of theta band changes. On the other hand, previous studies in patients with neuropathic chronic pain have failed to find differences between patients and HC in both delta (Bjørk et al., 2009) and beta (Vuckovic et al., 2014) EEG bands.

In this study we did not find any correlations between absolute and relative power densities and McGill scores, after controlling for depression. Correlations between pain characteristics (intensity and/or duration) and EEG power density are controversial. Schmidt et al. found a positive correlation between alpha power density and pain intensity, not at the moment of EEG evaluation but only on the one referenced in the previous 12 months (Schmidt et al., 2012). de Vries et al. only found a positive correlation between alpha peak frequency (but not power density) and pain duration, but not pain intensity (de Vries et al., 2013). On the other hand, other studies failed to find significant correlations between EEG power density and pain intensity (Jensen et al., 2007; van den Broeke et al., 2013).

Although it remains a matter of controversy, the presence of neuropathic symptoms in RA seems to be related to the presence of central sensitization, rather than a lesion of the somatosensory system itself. Since central sensitization involves the spinal cord and brain, neuropathic symptoms may be referred, even if pain is from nociceptive origin. Neuropathic pain symptoms have been identified in RA with another instrument, the PAINDetect (Koop et al., 2015; Christensen et al., 2016), which has different psychometric properties than the DN4. The DN4 has good properties to identify pain due to lesions of the somatosensory system, but most likely would not identify central sensitization adequately, as seen in Ehlers-Danlos syndrome patients (Di Stefano et al., 2016). Thus, central sensitization may have been underdiagnosed in our sample, which prevented us to identify associations between EEG variables and neuropathic pain. Future studies should use other measures of central sensitization to better classify patients and reveal if this condition has a typical EEG pattern.

As this was an initial exploratory study, the sample size did not allow us to identify whether the main findings were related to the nature of the pain or even to the use of medication to treat RA symptoms, since only two participants in the RA group were not taking medications. A third group of individuals with RA and a low level of disease activity would be required in future studies to establish a clearer relation between the observed findings and the disease itself, independent of the presence of pain.

CONCLUSION

Our data suggest that subjects with RA present electroencephalographic characteristics similar to patients with chronic pain due to other etiologies. Increased absolute and relative alpha power densities at rest could be used as a general marker for the presence of chronic pain in patients with RA. This increase in alpha power density may also help to understand brain dysfunction associated with chronic pain in this population, as well as using it to develop new interventions to treat this condition.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FM substantially contributed with designing the study, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation. He drafted the

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, S., Magan, T., Vargas, M., Harrison, A., and Sofat, N. (2014). Use of the painDETECT tool in rheumatoid arthritis suggests neuropathic and sensitization components in pain reporting. *J. Pain Res.* 7, 579–588. doi: 10.2147/JPR.S69011
- Aletaha, D., Neogi, T., Silman, A. J., Funovits, J., Felson, D. T., Bingham, C. O. III. et al. (2010). 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 69, 1580–1588. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.138461
- Atzeni, F., Cazzola, M., Benucci, M., Di Franco, M., Salaffi, F., and Sarzi-Puttini, P. (2011). Chronic widespread pain in the spectrum of rheumatological diseases. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Rheumatol.* 25, 165–171. doi: 10.1016/j.berh.2010.01.011
- Babiloni, C., Capotosto, P., Del Percio, C., Babiloni, F., Petrini, L., Buttiglione, M., et al. (2010). Sensorimotor interaction between somatosensory painful stimuli and motor sequences affects both anticipatory alpha rhythms and behavior as a function of the event side. *Brain Res. Bull.* 81, 398–405. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2009.11.009
- Babiloni, C., Capotosto, P. B. A., Del Percio, C., Petrini, L., Buttiglione, M., Cibelli, G. R. G., et al. (2008). Cortical alpha rhythms are related to the anticipation of sensorimotor interaction between painful stimuli and movements: a highresolution EEG study. *J. Pain* 9, 902–911. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2008.05.007
- Birnbaum, J., and Bingham, C. O. III. (2014). Non-length-dependent and lengthdependent small-fiber neuropathies associated with tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-inhibitor therapy in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: expanding

manuscript and helped revising it critically for important intellectual content. FQ substantially contributed with data analysis and interpretation. She drafted the manuscript and helped revising it critically for important intellectual content. PM substantially contributed with data analysis and interpretation. He helped drafting the manuscript and revising it critically for important intellectual content. JM substantially contributed with the design of the study and data analysis. He helped revising the manuscript critically for important intellectual content. SD, KS, and CL substantially contributed with the conception of the study. They helped revising the manuscript critically for important intellectual content. AB substantially contributed with conceiving and designing the study, and also with data interpretation. He drafted the manuscript and helped revising it critically for important intellectual content. All authors approved the final version to be published and agree to be fully accountable for all aspects of the work.

FUNDING

This research has been supported by a grant from the Coordination for the Improvement of Higher Education Personnel (CAPES, Brazil), project A002_2013—Visiting Scholar Program. This project has also been funded by Research Support Foundation of the state of Bahia (FAPESB - Edital 028/2010).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Mittermayer Barreto Santiago, Liliane d'Almeida Galvão, and Cintia Silveira Silva for their support during data collection. We also thank Raphael S. do Rosário for his support with the scripts used for the analysis.

the spectrum of neurological disease associated with TNF-inhibitors. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 43, 638–647. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2013.10.007

- Bjelland, I., Dahl, A. A., Haug, T. T., and Neckelmann, D. (2002). The validity of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale. an updated literature review. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 52, 69–77. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(01)00296-3
- Bjørk, M. H., Stovner, L. J., Engstrø, M., Stjern, M., Hagen, K., and Sand, T. (2009). Interictal quantitative EEG in migraine: a blinded controlled study. *J. Headache Pain* 10, 331–339. doi: 10.1007/s10194-009-0140-4
- Boord, P., Siddall, P. J., Tran, Y., Herbert, D., Middleton, J., and Craig, A. (2008). Electroencephalographic slowing and reduced reactivity in neuropathic pain following spinal cord injury. *Spinal Cord* 46, 118–123. doi: 10.1038/sj.sc.3102077
- Bouhassira, D., Attal, N., Alchaar, H., Boureau, F., Brochet, B., Bruxelle, J., et al. (2005). Comparison of pain syndromes associated with nervous or somatic lesions and development of a new neuropathic pain diagnostic questionnaire (DN4). *Pain* 114, 29–36. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2004.12.010
- Castro, M. M. C., Quarantini, L., Batista-Neves, S., Kraychete, D. C., Daltro, C., and Miranda-Scippa, A. (2006). Validity of the hospital anxiety and depression scale in patients with chronic pain. *Rev. Bras. Anestesiol.* 56, 470–477. doi: 10.1590/S0034-70942006000500005
- Christensen, A. W., Rifbjerg-Madsen, S., Christensen, R., Dreyer, L., Tillingsoe, H., Seven, S., et al. (2016). Non-nociceptive pain in rheumatoid arthritis is frequent and affects disease activity estimation: cross-sectional data from the FRAME study. *Scand. J. Rheumatol.* 18, 1–9. doi: 10.3109/03009742.2016. 1139174

- Cross, M., Smith, E., Hoy, D., Carmona, L., Wolfe, F., Vos, T., et al. (2014). The global burden of rheumatoid arthritis: estimates from the global burden of disease 2010 study. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 73, 1316–1322. doi: 10.1136/ annrheumdis-2013-204627
- de Vries, M., Wilder-Smith, O. H., Jongsma, M. L., van den Broeke, E. N., Arns, M., van Goor, H., et al. (2013). Altered resting state EEG in chronic pancreatitis patients: toward a marker for chronic pain. *J. Pain Res.* 25, 815–824. doi: 10.2147/JPR.S50919
- Di Stefano, G., Celletti, C., Baron, R., Castori, M., Di Franco, M., La Cesa, S., et al. (2016). Central sensitization as the mechanism underlying pain in joint hypermobility syndrome/Ehlers-Danlos syndrome, hypermobility type. *Eur. J. Pain.* doi: 10.1002/ejp.856. [Epub ahead of print].
- Drewes, A. M., Gratkowski, M., Sami, S. A. K., Dimcevski, G., Funch-Jensen, P., and Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2008). Is the pain in chronic pancreatitis of neuropathic origin? Support from EEG studies during experimental pain. *World J. Gastroenterol.* 14, 4020–4027. doi: 10.3748/wjg.14.4020
- Firestein, G. S. (2003). Evolving concepts of rheumatoid arthritis. *Nature* 423, 356–361. doi: 10.1038/nature01661
- Franciotti, R., Ciancetta, L., Della Penna, S., Belardinelli, P., Pizzella, V., and Romani, G. L. (2009). Modulation of alpha oscillations in insular cortex reflects the threat of painful stimuli. *Neuroimage* 46, 1082–1090. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.03.034
- Hochman, J. R., Davis, A. M., Elkayam, J., Gagliese, L., and Hawker, G. A. (2013). Neuropathic pain symptoms on the modified painDETECT correlate with signs of central sensitization in knee osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 21, 1236–1242. doi: 10.1016/j.joca.2013.06.023
- Jensen, M. P., Chodroff, M. J., and Dworkin, R. H. (2007). The impact of neuropathic pain on health-related quality of life: review and implications. *Neurology* 68, 1178–1182. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000259085.61898.9e
- Jensen, M. P., Sherlin, L. H., Gertz, K. J., Braden, A. L., Kupper, A. E., Gianas, A., et al. (2013). Brain EEG activity correlates of chronic pain in persons with spinal cord injury: clinical implications. *Spinal Cord* 51, 55–58. doi: 10.1038/sc.2012.84
- Jones, A. P., Huneke, N. M., Lloyd, D., Brown, C., and Watson, A. (2012). Role of functional brain imaging in understanding rheumatic pain. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 14, 557–567. doi: 10.1007/s11926-012-0287-x
- Koop, S. M., ten Klooster, P. M., Vonkeman, H. E., Steunebrink, L. M., and van de Laar, M. A. (2015). Neuropathic-like pain features and crosssectional associations in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 17:237. doi: 10.1186/s13075-015-0761-8
- Koyama, T., McHaffie, J. G., Laurienti, P. J., and Coghill, R. C. (2005). The subjective experience of pain: Where expectations become reality. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 12950–12955. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0408576102
- Latremoliere, A., and Woolf, C. J. (2009). Central sensitization: a generator of pain hypersensitivity by central neural plasticity. J. Pain 10, 859–926. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2009.06.012
- Lee, Y. C., Nassikas, N. J., and Clauw, D. J. (2011). The role of the central nervous system in the generation and maintenance of chronic pain in rheumatoid arthritis, osteoarthritis and fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 13, 211. doi: 10.1186/ar3306
- Llinás, R., Urbano, F. J., Leznik, E., Ramírez, R. R., and van Marle, H. J. F. (2005). Rhythmic and dysrhythmic thalamocortical dynamics: GABA systems and the edge effect. *Trends Neurosci.* 28, 325–333. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2005.04.006
- Llinás, R. R., Ribary, U., Jeanmonod, D., Kronberg, E., and Mitra, P. P. (1999). Thalamocortical dysrhythmia: a neurological and neuropsychiatric syndrome characterized by magnetoencephalography. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 15222–15227. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.26.15222
- McInnes, I. B., and Schett, G. (2011). The pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. N. Engl. J. Med. 365, 2205–2219. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1004965
- Mease, P. J., Hanna, S., Frakes, E. P., and Altman, R. D. (2011). Pain mechanisms in osteoarthritis: understanding the role of central pain and current approaches to its treatment. J. Rheumatol. 38, 1546–1551. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.100759
- Meeus, M., Vervisch, S., De Clerck, L. S., Moorkens, G., Hans, G., and Nijs, J. (2012). Central sensitization in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic literature review. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 41, 556–567. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2011.08.001
- Melzack, R. (1975). The McGill Pain Questionnaire: major properties and scoring methods. Pain 1, 277–299. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(75)90044-5

- Mendes, S. M. D., Queiroz, B. L. L., Santana, L. V., Baptista, A. F., Santiago, M. B., and Sá, K. N. (2014). Impact of different levels of disease activity in painful profile and quality of life in people with rheumatoid. *Braz. J. Med. Human Health* 2, 17–25. doi: 10.17267/2317-3386bjmhh.v2i1.332
- Mikkelsen, W. M., Dodge, H. J., Duff, I. F., and Kato, H. (1967). Estimates of the prevalence of rheumatic diseases in the population of Tecumseh, Michigan,1959-60. J. Chronic Dis. 20, 351–369. doi: 10.1016/0021-9681(67)90009-4
- Olesen, S. S., Hansen, T. M., Graversen, C., Steimle, K., Wilder-Smith, O. H., and Drewes, A. M. (2011). Slowed EEG rhythmicity in patients with chronic pancreatitis: evidence of abnormal cerebral pain processing? *Eur. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 23, 418–424. doi: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e32834 57b09
- Peng, W., Babiloni, C., Mao, Y., and Hu, Y. (2015). Subjective pain perception mediated by alpha rhythms. *Biol. Psychol.* 109, 141–150. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2015.05.004
- Pimenta, C. A. M., and Teixeira, M. J. (1996). Adaptation of McGill questionnaire to portuguese language [Portuguese]. *Rev. Esc. Enferm. USP* 30, 473–483.
- Pinheiro, E. S., Queiros, F. C., Montoya, P., Santos, C. L., Nascimento, M. A., Ito, C. H., et al. (2016). Electroencephalographic patterns in chronic pain: a systematic review of the literature. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0149085. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149085
- Pinheiro, G. R. C. (2007). Pooled indices to measure rheumatoid arthrits activity why and how to use them [Portuguese]. *Rev. Bras. Reumatol.* 47, 362–365. doi: 10.1590/S0482-50042007000500011
- Prevoo, M. L., van't Hof, M. A., Kuper, H. H., van Leeuwen, M. A., van de Putte, L. B., and van Riel, P. L. (1995). Modified disease activity scores that include twenty-eight-joint counts. Development and validation in a prospective longitudinal study of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* 38, 44–48. doi: 10.1002/art.1780380107
- Santos, J. G., Brito, J. O., de Andrade, D. C., Kaziyama, V. M., Ferreira, K. A., Souza, I., et al. (2010). Translation to Portuguese and validation of the Douleur Neuropathique 4 questionnaire. *J. Pain* 11, 484–490. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2009.09.014
- Sarnthein, J., and Jeanmonod, D. (2008). High thalamocortical theta coherence in patients with neurogenic pain. *Neuroimage* 39, 1910–1917. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.10.019
- Sarnthein, J., Stern, J., Aufenberg, C., Rousson, V., and Jeanmonod, D. (2006). Increased EEG power and slowed dominant frequency in patients with neurogenic pain. *Brain* 129, 55–64. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh631
- Sawamoto, N., Honda, M. F., Okada, T. F., Hanakawa, T. F., Kanda, M. F., Fukuyama, H. F., et al. (2000). Expectation of pain enhances responses to nonpainful somatosensory stimulation in the anterior cingulate cortex and parietal operculum/posterior insula: an eventrelated functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *J. Neurosci.* 20, 7438–7445.
- Schaible, H. (2014). Nociceptive neurons detect cytokines in arthritis. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 16, 470. doi: 10.1186/s13075-014-0470-8
- Schaible, H. G., Ebersberger, A., and Von Banchet, G. S. (2002). Mechanisms of pain in arthritis. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 966, 343–354. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2002.tb04234.x
- Schmidt, S., Naranjo, J. R., Brenneisen, C., Gundlach, J., Schultz, C., Kaube, H., et al. (2012). Pain ratings, psychological functioning and quantitative EEG in a controlled study of chronic back pain patients. *PLoS ONE* 7:e31138. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0031138
- Seidel, M. F., Herguijuela, M., Forkert, R., and Otten, U. (2010). Nerve growth factor in rheumatic diseases. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 40, 109–126. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2009.03.002
- Skevington, S. M. (1986). Psychological aspects of pain in rheumatoid arthritis: a review. Soc. Sci. Med. 23, 567–575. doi: 10.1016/0277-9536(86) 90150-4
- Stern, J., Jeanmonod, D., and Sarnthein, J. (2006). Persistent EEG overactivation in the cortical pain matrix of neurogenic pain patients. *Neuroimage* 31, 721–731. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.12.042
- Tran, Y., Thuraisingham, R., Wijesuriya, N., Craig, A., and Nguyen, H. (2014). Using S-transform in EEG analysis for measuring an alert versus mental fatigue state. *Conf. Proc. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc.* 2014, 5880–5883. doi: 10.1109/embc.2014.6944966

- van den Broeke, E. N., Wilder-Smith, O. H. G., van Goor, H., Vissers, K. C. P., and van Rijn, C. M. (2013). Patients with persistent pain after breast cancer treatment show enhanced alpha activity in spontaneous EEG. *Pain Med.* 14, 1893–1899. doi: 10.1111/pme.12216
- Vanneste, S., Joos, K., Langguth, B., To, W. T., and De Ridder, D. (2014). Neuronal correlates of maladaptive coping: an EEG-Study in tinnitus patients. *PLoS ONE* 9:e88253. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0088253
- Vuckovic, A., Hasan, M. A., Fraser, M., Conway, B. A., Nasseroleslami, B., and Allan, D. B. (2014). Dynamic oscillatory signatures of central neuropathic pain in spinal cord injury. J. Pain 15, 645–655. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2014.02.005
- Walsh, D. A., and McWilliams, D. F. (2014). Mechanisms, impact and management of pain in rheumatoid arthritis. *Nat. Rev. Rheumatol.* 10, 581–592. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2014.64
- Walton, K. D., and Llinas, R. R. (2010). "Central pain as a thalamocortical dysrhythmia: a thalamic efference disconnection?," in *Translational Pain Research: From Mouse to Man*, eds L. Kruger and A. R. Light (Boca Raton, FL: Taylor and Francis Group, LLC), 301–314.
- Wendler, J., Hummel, T., Reissinger, M., Manger, B., Pauli, E., Kalden, J. R., et al. (2001). Patients with rheumatoid arthritis adapt differently to repetitive painful stimuli compared to healthy controls. *J. Clin. Neurosci.* 8, 272–277. doi: 10.1054/jocn. 1999.0775

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Meneses, Queirós, Montoya, Miranda, Dubois-Mendes, Sá, Luz-Santos and Baptista. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Neurophysiologic Correlates of Post-stroke Mood and Emotional Control

Deniz Doruk^{1†}, Marcel Simis^{1,2*†}, Marta Imamura², André R. Brunoni³, Leon Morales-Quezada¹, Renato Anghinah², Felipe Fregni^{1,2*} and Linamara R. Battistella²

¹ Spaulding Neuromodulation Center, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA, ² Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine Institute of the University of São Paulo, Medical School General Hospital, São Paulo, Brazil, ³ Service of Interdisciplinary Neuromodulation, Laboratory of Neurosciences (LIM-27), Department and Institute of Psychiatry, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil

Objective: Emotional disturbance is a common complication of stroke significantly affecting functional recovery and quality of life. Identifying relevant neurophysiologic markers associated with post-stroke emotional disturbance may lead to a better understanding of this disabling condition, guiding the diagnosis, development of new interventions and the assessments of treatment response.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Adrian G. Guggisberg, University of Geneva, Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Radek Ptak, University of Geneva, Switzerland Thomas Koenig, University of Bern, Switzerland

*Correspondence:

Marcel Simis marcelsimis@gmail.com Felipe Fregni fregni.felipe@mgh.harvard.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Received: 16 January 2016 Accepted: 09 August 2016 Published: 30 August 2016

Citation:

Doruk D, Simis M, Imamura M, Brunoni AR, Morales-Quezada L, Anghinah R, Fregni F and Battistella LR (2016) Neurophysiologic Correlates of Post-stroke Mood and Emotional Control. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:428. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00428 **Methods:** Thirty-five subjects with chronic stroke were enrolled in this study. The emotion sub-domain of Stroke Impact Scale (SIS-Emotion) was used to assess post-stroke mood and emotional control. The relation between SIS-Emotion and neurophysiologic measures was assessed by using covariance mapping and univariate linear regression. Multivariate analyses were conducted to identify and adjust for potential confounders. Neurophysiologic measures included power asymmetry and coherence assessed by electroencephalography (EEG); and motor threshold, intracortical inhibition (ICI) and intracortical facilitation (ICF) measured by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS).

Results: Lower scores on SIS-Emotion was associated with (1) frontal EEG power asymmetry in alpha and beta bands, (2) central EEG power asymmetry in alpha and theta bands, and (3) lower inter-hemispheric coherence over frontal and central areas in alpha band. SIS-Emotion also correlated with higher ICF and MT in the unlesioned hemisphere as measured by TMS.

Conclusions: To our knowledge, this is the first study using EEG and TMS to index neurophysiologic changes associated with post-stroke mood and emotional control. Our results suggest that inter-hemispheric imbalance measured by EEG power and coherence, as well as an increased ICF in the unlesioned hemisphere measured by TMS might be relevant markers associated with post-stroke mood and emotional control which can guide future studies investigating new diagnostic and treatment modalities in stroke rehabilitation.

Keywords: chronic stroke, qEEG, emotional disturbance, power asymmetry, inter-hemispheric connectivity

INTRODUCTION

Emotional disturbance is a common complication of stroke (Annoni et al., 2006). About 30% of stroke survivors develop anxiety and depressive symptoms critically affecting functional recovery (Parikh et al., 1990; Hackett and Anderson, 2005) and quality of life (Robinson, 1997; Jonsson et al., 2005). Moreover, a significant number of patients remain undetected and therefore untreated due to difficulties in diagnosis (Dafer et al., 2008; El Husseini et al., 2012; Ayerbe et al., 2013). Investigation of neurophysiological markers associated with post-stroke mood and emotional control could have important implications in the development of new interventions as well as the assessment of current diagnostic and therapeutic modalities in stroke rehabilitation. For example, neurophysiologically guided interventions, such as EEG biofeedback entrainment, has already been shown to be effective in stroke patients with physical and cognitive impairments (Nelson, 2007). Similarly in depression, qEEG has been used to detect inter-hemispheric imbalance in cortical activity that has lead to the application of new therapeutic approaches such as TMS (transcranial magnetic stimulation) and tDCS (transcranial direct current stimulation; Rosenfeld et al., 1996; Linden, 2014).

The exact causes of post-stroke emotional disturbance (PS-ED) are still unknown. Different mechanisms including direct effects of ischemia to mood regulating neural networks (Starkstein et al., 1988; Beblo et al., 1999) and a psychosocial (Gainotti et al., 1999) model have been proposed to explain PS-ED (Whyte and Mulsant, 2002). Additionally, several factors involving the severity of injury, cognitive impairment, premorbid depression, disability and localization of the stroke have been identified as predictors of PS-ED (Robinson, 1986; Hackett and Anderson, 2005; Ayerbe et al., 2013). However, some of these factors were inconsistent across studies. For example, earlier studies showed that left sided lesions that are close to the frontal lobe have been associated with depression (Robinson, 1986) whereas more recent studies showed no relation between the localization of stroke and depression after stroke (Carson et al., 2000).

Quantitative electroencephalography (qEEG) is a safe, costeffective technique used to assess cortical activity and has been valuable in assessing emotion related networks. Among the qEEG parameters, frontal alpha power asymmetry has been especially of interest given its relation to emotional processes and pathological conditions such as major depressive disorder (MDD) and anxiety (Coan and Allen, 2004; Thibodeau et al., 2006; Harmon-Jones et al., 2010). Yet, it is unknown whether emotional disturbance secondary to other neurological conditions, such as stroke, is associated with similar EEG changes. In fact, qEEG has already been used in stroke as a predictive measurement for prognosis and clinical management in motor recovery (Finnigan and van Putten, 2013). However, use of gEEG in non-motor outcomes of stroke is limited (Schleiger et al., 2014) and to our knowledge there is no study assessing the qEEG correlates of post-stroke depression and anxiety.

Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) is another technique that is useful in assessing cortical activity in both

MDD and stroke. TMS studies assessing changes in cortical activity in patients with MDD have shown decreased excitability in the left hemisphere (Maeda et al., 2000; Fitzgerald et al., 2004), and decreased motor threshold in the right hemisphere (Bajbouj et al., 2006). In stroke, TMS studies demonstrated that inter-hemispheric asymmetry in cortical activity (Murase et al., 2004) is associated with functional recovery after stroke (Hendricks et al., 2002). Therefore, together with EEG, TMS could potentially help elucidate changes in cortical activity related to PS-ED.

In this cross-sectional preliminary analysis of 35 stroke subjects we investigated the associations between the emotion sub-domain of Stroke Impact Scale (SIS-Emotion) and several neurophysiologic measures obtained by EEG and TMS when adjusted for potential confounders such as age and time since stroke. Given that hemispheric asymmetry plays an important role in both stroke and mood disorders, we hypothesized that post-stroke changes in mood and emotional control is associated with inter-hemispheric imbalance that can be indexed by EEG and TMS.

METHODS

Participants

This study analyzes the secondary data from 35 participants with chronic stroke who were initially enrolled in a larger clinical trial that compares different rehabilitation techniques. All subjects were over the age of 18 years, clinically stable and had clinical and neuro-imaging based diagnosis of stroke within 6-36 months prior to enrollment. The exclusion criteria were: (1) Mini-Mental Examination score lower than 24 or, for aphasic patients, inability to understand the rehabilitation tasks, (2) more than 1 stroke event, (3) psychoaffective disorders that prevented adherence to treatment and (4) joint damage and pain or deformities that makes the implementation of the therapy infeasible. Since the subjects were enrolled to participate in a trial assessing the effectiveness of rehabilitation techniques, some of these criteria were related to application of rehabilitation techniques. The study was approved by the Local Ethics Committee and a written consent was obtained from each subject.

Stroke Impact Scale (SIS)

The Brazilian version of SIS 3.0 was used to measure quality of life and impact of stroke. For the purpose of this study we only analyzed the "emotion" sub-domain of SIS as a measure of mood and emotional control. SIS-Emotion consists of nineitems and has shown good criterion validity when compared to SF-36 Mental Health and Geriatric Depression Scale for SIS 2.0 (Duncan et al., 1999). Emotion sub-domain of SIS 3.0 has also shown good correlation with the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; Carod-Artal et al., 2008; Vellone et al., 2014).

Assessment of Motor Functions

We used the Fugl-Meyer (FM) assessment to test the association between motor impairment and SIS-Emotion. We also used FM

to show that EEG and TMS findings of this study are specific to mood and emotional control.

Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS)

TMS assessments included both single pulse and pairedpulse TMS protocols. We measured motor threshold (MT), intracortical inhibition (ICI), and intracortical facilitation (ICF) for both lesioned and unlesioned hemispheres. Motor threshold was defined as the minimum stimulus intensity necessary to elicit a motor-evoked potential (MEP) with the amplitude of at least a 50 μ V in %50 of the trials. MEPs were recorded from first dorsal interosseous muscle (FDI). In the absence of MEPs, a maximum value of 100% was accepted as the MT. Paired-pulse protocol was used to measure ICI (ICI at 2 ms inter-stimulus interval) and facilitation (ICF at 10 ms inter-stimulus interval). In this protocol the conditioning pulse was set to 80% of MT while the test pulse was determined as the intensity eliciting an MEP of at least 1 mV. ICI and ICF were calculated as the ratio between the amplitude of MEP elicited during single pulse and during inhibition or facilitation.

Electroencephalography (EEG)

EEG was recorded by using a 128-channel EEG cap with active electrodes (Acti-Champs, PyCorder, Brainvision $LLC^{(B)}$) and linked-ear reference for 20 min. During recordings, subjects were asked to close their eyes in a resting position and instructed not to fall asleep. EEG sessions were monitored online for the effects of drowsiness and potential movements. The EEG data was analyzed offline with EEGLab and MATLAB (MATLAB R2012a, The MathWorks Inc. Natick, MA, 2000). To ensure EEG data was not contaminated by the effects of drowsiness only the first 6 min of EEG recordings were included in the analyses. The data was filtered automatically (high-pass at 1 Hz and low-pass at 35 Hz) and then cleaned from artifacts manually by an evaluator blinded to assessments.

Power Asymmetry

Power was calculated using fast Fourier transform (FFT; average of 5-s epochs with a 50% overlap) and averaged for the following EEG bands: theta (4–8 Hz), alpha (8–13 Hz) [including the sub-bands low-alpha (8–10 Hz) and high-alpha (1–13 Hz)], and beta [low-beta (13–20 Hz) and high-beta (21–30 Hz)]. Power asymmetry was determined by calculating the difference in power between the left hemisphere (LH) and right hemisphere (RH; e.g., $L_{alpha} - R_{alpha}$) for 40 pairs of electrodes representing different cortical localizations: frontal (20 pairs), central (11 pairs), and parietal (9 pairs) (**Figure 1**). A positive asymmetry index represents greater left than right hemisphere EEG power, whereas a negative asymmetry index would suggest higher power in the right hemisphere.

Coherence

Coherence was calculated by using a MATLAB function mscohere- that uses Welch's averaged modified periodogram to calculate magnitude squared coherence estimate. A coherence value between 0 and 1 was calculated for each frequency point and for each electrode pair (40 pairs for inter-hemispheric coherence and 24 pairs for intra-hemispheric coherence; **Figure 1**). We then averaged these values over certain frequency bandwidths including theta (4–8 Hz), alpha (8–13 Hz) [including the sub-bands low-alpha (8–10 Hz), high-alpha (10–13 Hz)], and beta [low-beta (13–20 Hz) and high-beta (20–30 Hz)].

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were completed using STATA 12.1[®] (StataCorp LP, Texas) and MATLAB.

Covariance Mapping-EEG Data

In order to explore the correlation between SIS-Emotion and EEG data, we used a method introduced by Koening et al. which combines covariance analysis and resampling methods ("TANCOVA") to overcome the issue of multiple testing across EEG electrodes (Koenig et al., 2008). To implement this technique into our analyses, we treated the data from each pair of electrode (left vs. right hemisphere power difference and coherence between each pair) as a single EEG "channel". Initially all selected electrode pairs (40 pairs for inter-hemispheric power asymmetry and inter-hemispheric coherence, as well as 24 pairs for intra-hemispheric coherence) were included in the analysis. Then, we run the same analysis separately within each cortical region: frontal (20 pairs), central (11 pairs), parietal (9 pairs), left hemisphere (12 pairs), and right hemisphere (12 pairs). The main aim of this analysis was to preliminarily explore the association between EEG data and SIS-Emotion by including as many electrodes as possible while eliminating the problems of multiple testing. Following this analysis, we averaged the data over each cortical region (frontal, central, and parietal) in order to simplify the analyses in next steps.

Univariate Analyses

Multiple univariate linear regression analyses were conducted to assess associations between the emotion sub-domain of SIS, SIS-Emotion (as the dependent variable), and each neurophysiologic, demographic, and clinical variable (as an independent variable). Neurophysiologic variables included EEG (i.e., frontal alpha power asymmetry, central alpha coherence) and TMS data (i.e., MT in the lesioned hemisphere). Demographic and clinical variables were age, gender, time since stroke, medication use, lesioned side, and Fugl-Meyer.

Confounders and Multivariate Models

In order to assess and adjust for possible confounders for EEG and TMS models (including the ones that were not significant in the univariate analysis), we added each demographic and clinical variable as an independent variable in multivariate regression models where SIS-Emotion was the dependent variable and each EEG and TMS variable is the main predictor. Each possible confounding variable was tested one at a time and when led to a more than 10% change in the β -coefficient of the main predictor, the variable was kept in the model. Finally, we performed multivariate regression analyses by forcing all significant confounders into final EEG and TMS models. *P* < 0.05 was accepted as significant.



Analysis Testing whether Significant Neurophysiological Findings are Associated with Motor Outcomes

In order to assess the specificity of our findings we also tested whether the significant EEG and TMS variables (independent variables) are also predictors of motor (Fugl-Meyer) function (dependent variable). The aim was o show that these variables are not associated with motor disability.

Sensitivity Analysis

In order to control and check whether individual values were driving our final results, we excluded outliers and repeated the analysis for the univariate and multivariate models. For each variable values that were above or below three inter-quartile range (Q1- 3IQR or Q3+ 3IQR) were defined as outliers and excluded.

Effect of Lesion Side on Neurophysiologic and Clinical Parameters

In addition to the above analysis we compared patients with left and right hemisphere damage with regards to neurophysiological and clinical parameters using linear regression in order to further explore the effect of lesion side on these parameters.

RESULTS

Demographics and baseline characteristics of subjects are described in **Table 1**. Motor threshold for the lesioned hemisphere could not be obtained from three participants.

We divided our results into three sections in order to facilitate easy reading: A. Initial analyses of covariance mapping, univariate models and confounders as prerequirements of multivariate analyses; B. Multivariate models; C. Sensitivity Analysis (Sensitivity analysis presents the results in A and B but

TABLE 1 | Demographics and baseline characteristics.

Gender (%)	
Female	42.86
Male	57.14
Age (mean \pm SD)	62 ± 13
Lesion (%)	
Cortical	65.71
Subcortical	28.57
Brain stem	5.71
Hemispheric Side (%)	
Right	54.29
Left	45.71
Medications (%)	
Antidepressant	25.71
Neuroleptic	2.86
Anticonvulsant	14.29
Benzodiazepine	5.71
Time since stroke	
(Months, mean \pm SD)	15.3 ± 8.6

without outliers); D. Summary of the final multivariate models as also discussed in discussion; E. Other exploratory analyses.

A. Initial Analyses of Covariance Mapping, Univariate Models, and Confounders As Prerequirements of Multivariate Analyses

With regards to results of covariance mapping (**Table 2**), SIS-Emotion significantly correlated with overall power asymmetry in low-beta band regardless of the region. Additional analysis of specific cortical regions revealed that power asymmetry (all

	Theta	Alpha	l ow-alpha	High-alpha	Low-beta	High-beta
	<i>p</i> -values					
	70/	-	-	-	-	-
POWER ASYMME	IRY					
All regions**	0.056	0.186	0.249	0.150	0.030	0.024
Frontal*	0.026	0.026	0.027	0.030	0.028	0.030
Central*	0.879	0.568	0.380	0.874	0.906	0.827
Parietal*	0.093	0.749	0.781	0.509	0.306	0.556
INTER-HEMISPHE	ERIC COHERENCE					
All regions**	0.359	0.121	0.109	0.137	0.119	0.174
Frontal*	0.174	0.044	0.031	0.073	0.068	0.133
Central*	0.530	0.199	0.164	0.263	0.340	0.319
Parietal*	0.244	0.110	0.281	0.055	0.054	0.103
INTRA-HEMISPHE	ERIC COHERENCE					
All regions**	0.489	0.732	0.753	0.533	0.753	0.197
Left*	0.139	0.511	0.6104	0.369	0.039	0.011
Right*	0.814	0.698	0.600	0.861	0.926	0.941
,						

TABLE 2 | Results for covariance mapping.

Showing the p-values for the correlation between SIS-Emotion and EEG data. **Analysis for all regions included 40 pairs of electrodes for power asymmetry and inter-hemispheric coherence, and 24 pairs of electrodes for intra-hemispheric coherence. *Electrodes were further grouped into different cortical regions in order to explore the association between SIS-Emotion and cortical activity in these specific brain regions: frontal (20 pairs), central (11 pairs), parietal (9 pairs), left (12 pairs), right (12 pairs). P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

frequency bands) and inter-hemispheric coherence (alpha band) over frontal areas as well as intra-hemispheric coherence (beta band) within the left hemisphere are significantly associated with post-stroke mood and emotional control.

Similar results were also found for the univariate linear regression models which showed significant associations between the dependent variable SIS-Emotion, and (1) alpha power asymmetry, (2) alpha coherence, and (3) MT in the unlesioned hemisphere.

We also found that age is a significant predictor for SIS-Emotion (**Table 3**) and is a common confounder (change in β -coefficent more than 10%) for the association between the dependent variable SIS-Emotion, and multiple EEG and TMS variables. Therefore, it was forced into all final multivariate models. Other important confounders were included only for the models that they were confounder for. Models became significant or remained significant discussed below (B. Multivariate models).

B. Multivariate Models

Multivariate Models-EEG Variables with Confounders *Power asymmetry*

We found that SIS-Emotion was significantly associated with beta power asymmetry (low-beta: p = 0.005, $\beta = 180.52$, Adj- $R^2 =$ 0.30) in frontal regions and alpha power asymmetry (low-alpha: p = 0.040, $\beta = 10.67$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.25$) in parietal regions when adjusted for age and time since stroke (only for parietal lowalpha).

EEG Coherence

In addition to power asymmetry, SIS-Emotion was significantly associated with lower functional connectivity measured by interhemispheric EEG coherence in *alpha band* over frontal (low-alpha: p = 0.042, $\beta = 54.63$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.22$), central (alpha: p = 0.040, $\beta = 88.14$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.22$, low-alpha: p = 0.031,

TABLE 3 | Main effects of possible confounders.

	<i>p</i> -value	β-coeff
Medication use	0.871	-1.13
Time since stroke	0.398	-0.32
Motor function-FuglMeyer	0.463	0.30
Lesioned hemisphere	0.574	3.64
Gender	0.701	-2.5
Age	0.016	-0.56

Results of univariate analyses for the dependent variable SIS-Emotion, showing p-values and β -coefficients for possible confounders. P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

 $\beta = 66.43$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.22$) and parietal areas (alpha: p = 0.037, $\beta = 54.35$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.21$) as well as in *beta band* over parietal areas (low-beta: p = 0.029, $\beta = 57.51$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.24$). These results were adjusted for age, side of lesion (only for parietal alpha and central low-alpha coherence), time since stroke (only for parietal low-beta), and gender (only for parietal low-beta). No other significant association was found for power and coherence in other frequency bands and locations (p > 0.05).

Multivariate models-TMS variables with confounders

A significant association was found between MT in the unlesioned hemisphere and SIS-Emotion (p = 0.003, $\beta = -0.73$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.32$) when adjusted for age and gender. ICF in the unlesioned hemisphere (adjusted for age) was also significantly associated with SIS-Emotion (p = 0.043, $\beta = -5.15$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.22$). There was no association between SIS-Emotion and other TMS variables.

C. Sensitivity Analysis

P-values for the univariate models after exclusion of outliers are shown in **Table 4**.

TABLE 4A | Univariate analysis-EEG.

	Th	eta	Alp	oha	Low-	Low-alpha	High-alpha Low-beta		Low-beta		High	-beta
	p-value	β-coeff	p-value	β-coeff	p-value	β-coeff	p-value	β-coeff	p-value	β-coeff	p-value	β-coeff
POWER ASYM	METRY											
Frontal*	0.433	43.9	0.002	170.6	0.176	50.09	0.327	88.8	0.068	242.1	0.067	290.2
Central*	0.028	101.5	0.470	12.5	0.226	-29	0.002	-144.3	0.285	-144.5	0.845	70.9
Parietal*	0.929	3.4	0.915	3.9	0.175	29.19	0.710	-15.91	0.327	-160.5	0.670	64.9
Occipital*	0.220	-47.3	0.473	-42.3	0.712	13.8	0.291	-163.8	0.580	-114.0	0.878	55.4
INTER-HEMIS	PHERIC CO	HERENCE										
Frontal	0.369	30.2	0.024	79.4	0.020	65.3	0.073	71.4	0.200	59.3	0.240	43.8
Central	0.324	37.9	0.006	114.0	0.021	71.5	0.026	92.9	0.237	56.2	0.332	29.3
Parietal	0.686	15.8	0.089	79.7	0.292	40.8	0.118	55.1	0.306	41.6	0.215	32.0
Occipital	0.634	7.6	0.598	9.6	0.776	5.2	0.473	12.1	0.638	7.8	0.990	-0.2
INTRA-HEMISE	PHERIC CON	HERENCE										
Left Hemispher	re											
Fronto-Central	0.658	8.7	0.676	8.9	0.439	15.4	0.991	0.2	0.986	-0.4	0.876	3.1
Centro-Parietal	0.328	23.9	0.391	23.0	0.327	22.6	0.572	14.7	0.624	14.3	0.404	19.8
Fonto-Parietal	0.169	46.0	0.268	38.9	0.160	36.4	0.717	14.0	0.756	-14.0	0.966	-1.2
Right Hemisphe	ere											
Fronto-Central	0.191	32.4	0.052	54.8	0.098	38.2	0.038	65.5	0.337	32.5	0.208	36.03
Centro-Parietal	0.782	7.0	0.610	11.6	0.734	7.2	0.545	12.7	0.725	10.2	0.462	17.6
Fonto-Parietal	0.526	25.2	0.227	41.8	0.394	21.5	0.187	48.6	0.852	-9.8	0.319	41.4

Results of univariate linear regression analyses for the dependent variable SIS-Emotion; showing p-values and β -coefficients for each EEG variable after outliers were excluded. P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

	тм	TMS				
	<i>p</i> -value	β-coeff				
ICF						
Lesioned	0.760	-1.45				
Unlesioned	0.104	-4.48				
ICI						
Lesioned	0.510	-5.54				
Unlesioned	0.882	1.22				
MT						
Lesioned	0.964	-0.01				
Unlesioned	0.022	-0.54				

Results of univariate linear regression analyses for the dependent variable SIS-Emotion; showing p-values and β -coefficients for each TMS variable after outliers were excluded. P < 0.05 are shown in bold.

In the multivariate models without outliers, *alpha power asymmetry* in frontal (p = 0.008, $\beta = 145.02$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.29$) and central (only high-alpha, p = 0.006, $\beta = -133.2$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.27$) regions, as well as *theta asymmetry* in central areas (p = 0.025, $\beta = 95.86$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.25$) became significant for the dependent variable SIS-Emotion when adjusted for age. In beta band, the main effect of power asymmetry in the sub-band lowbeta remained significant (p = 0.045, $\beta = 247.33$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.21$; **Figure 2**). On the other hand alpha asymmetry over parietal areas became not significant.

With regards to association between SIS-Emotion and EEG coherence, inter-hemispheric coherence over parietal areas (alpha and beta) became not significant when outliers were excluded. The models for frontal and central regions remained same as there were no outliers for these regions (**Figure 3**). Multivariate models with TMS variables also remained unchanged (**Figure 4**).

The results of the sensitivity analysis suggest that the association between SIS-Emotion and EEG variables is more robust for frontal and central areas as compared to parietal areas which seemed to be driven by outliers. Therefore, in our discussion we focused on the results without outliers.

D. Summary of the Final Multivariate Models

In summary, subjects with right greater than left hemisphere EEG power in beta and alpha band over frontal areas as well as in theta band over central areas were found to have more difficulty in post-stroke mood and emotional control (lower SIS-Emotion scores). Interestingly, this relation seems to be inverted for alpha power asymmetry over central areas. The relation between SIS-Emotion and EEG coherence was in line with the results for power asymmetry, and suggests that reduced functional connectivity in alpha band over frontal and central areas is also associated with difficulty in post-stroke mood and emotional control. In addition to EEG variables, the multivariate models with TMS variables showed that MT and ICF in the unlesioned hemisphere could be relevant markers for mood and emotional control after stroke.



E. Other Exploratory Analyses

Analysis Testing Whether Significant Neurophysiological Findings are Associated with Motor Outcomes

We tested whether the significant EEG and TMS variables from this study are also correlated with motor function outcomes (Fugl-Meyer). In these models Fugl-Meyer was the dependent variable and each EEG and TMS variable was an independent variable. None of the EEG and TMS variables that were significant for SIS-Emotion were associated with Fugl-Meyer (also see the data from Simis et al., 2015).

Effect of Lesion Side on Neurophysiologic and Clinical Parameters

There was a main effect of the lesion side for the following dependent EEG variables: (1) frontal beta power asymmetry (high-beta: p = 0.037, $\beta = 0.03$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.09$), (2) parietal inter-hemispheric alpha coherence (low-alpha: p = 0.037, $\beta = -0.09$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.09$), and (3) left centro-parietal (low-alpha: p = 0.019, $\beta = -0.11$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.13$) and fronto-parietal (low-alpha: $p = 0.049 \ \beta = -0.08$, Adj- $R^2 = 0.09$) intra-hemispheric alpha coherence.

DISCUSSION

In this study we found significant associations between EEG/ TMS measures and post-stroke mood and emotional control in patients with chronic stroke. These results indicate that patients who report having more depressive symptoms and anxiety also have (1) higher inter-hemispheric imbalance in cortical activity as measured by EEG power and coherence and (2) higher intracortical excitability and motor threshold in the unlesioned hemisphere as measured by TMS when adjusted for confounders. Furthermore, to our knowledge this is the first study that emphasizes the potential use of EEG and TMS to index neurophysiologic changes associated with post-stroke mood and emotional control.

With regards to the EEG findings in beta band, we found that post-stroke mood and emotional control is associated with greater frontal beta power asymmetry. The direction of the asymmetry index indicates that subjects with relatively greater right than left hemisphere beta power have more difficulties in mood and emotional control. This finding is consistent with previous studies showing higher EEG beta power in the right frontal regions in depressive disorders (Pizzagalli et al., 2002; Volf and Passynkova, 2002; Flor-Henry et al., 2004). Beta oscillations, are inhibition based rhythms that are thought to be produced by GABAergic potentials in inhibitory interneurons and pyramidal cells (Faulkner et al., 1999; Whittington et al., 2000) and are associated with motor control, arousal and attention (Merica et al., 1998; Uhlhaas et al., 2008). They are thought to reflect hyperactive neural circuits (Traub et al., 1999) and increased metabolic activity (Cook et al., 1998). Therefore, increased beta power in the right hemisphere may





suggest hyperactivity in this region (Flor-Henry et al., 2004). In fact, right frontal hyperactivity has been associated with negative affect and withdrawal (Sutton and Davidson, 1997) as well as the presence of melancholia and anxiety in depressed individuals (Pizzagalli et al., 2002). Moreover, beta oscillations have been suggested as potential marker for plasticity (Rossiter et al., 2014). Therefore, beta oscillation may also reflect post-stroke plastic changes in the networks related to arousal and attention.

In addition to beta band, we also found that post-stroke mood and emotional control is associated with power asymmetry and reduced connectivity in alpha band over frontal and central areas.

Given the inverse relation between alpha power and cortical activity, the direction of the power asymmetry index over frontal regions suggest hypoactivity in the right frontal cortex or hyperactivity in the left frontal cortex, or both. At first this seems to contradict with not only one of the common EEG findings in depression and anxiety (right prefrontal hyperactivity), but also our findings regarding frontal beta asymmetry (which also suggest hyperactivity in the right frontal cortex). However, it is possible that greater activity in the left frontal cortex as measured by reduced alpha power represents different neural interactions and has other implications. For example several authors suggested that greater left prefrontal hyperactivity is involved in anxious apprehension while right sided hyperactivity is related to anxious arousal (Heller et al., 1997; Engels et al., 2007). Indeed it is not uncommon that patients with stroke present with both anxious arousal and apprehension (Mukherjee et al., 2006) which could explain the concurrent hyperactivity in different regions of frontal areas.

The relation between SIS-Emotion and central power asymmetry in high-alpha band was in the opposite direction of what was observed between SIS-Emotion and frontal alpha asymmetry, with patients who have greater left than right alpha power (hypoactivity in the left or hyperactivity in the right) experiencing more difficulty in mood and emotional control. In depression, posterior hyperactivation in right parieto-temporal cortex has been associated with the presence of co-morbid anxiety (Bruder et al., 1997). Even though we did not find any significant correlation over parietal regions in our final models, hyperactivation in the right central areas may also indicate presence of anxiety in stroke patients. Different topological distribution of power asymmetry (central vs. parietal) may be due to methodological differences (for example we did not group the electrodes for parieto-temporal cortex separately) or due to the shift in brain activity as a result of cortical re-organization after stroke. Another possibility is that, together with theta asymmetry (which was in the opposite direction of alpha asymmetry), alpha asymmetry over central regions represents secondary cognitive impairment in stroke patients. Alpha and theta power are inversely related when they are used to index cognition and memory, and the presence of large power in high-alpha band in addition to small power in theta band is thought to indicate better cognitive performance (Klimesch, 1999). Even though it is not possible to conclude any association without the assessment of cognitive functions, knowing that cognitive impairment is common in stroke and can directly result from depression and anxiety (Mukherjee et al., 2006), one can argue that there might be overlapping EEG findings related to cognition and mood.

Consistent with our findings in power asymmetry we also found that post-stroke mood and emotional control was associated with reduced functional connectivity in alpha band over frontal and central areas. Studies investigating functional connectivity in MDD revealed mixed results (Veer et al., 2010; Zhou et al., 2010; Olbrich and Arns, 2013). Yet, our results are close to Knott et al. (2001) who found that depressive patients have reduced inter-hemispheric coherence in delta, theta, alpha, and beta bands of EEG in all anterior and posterior homologous pairs of channels (Knott et al., 2001). Pathological conditions affecting the integrity of the neural tissue will have structural and functional consequences in the area where the insult occurred. It can be assumed that reduction in inter-hemispheric connectivity reflect anatomical, adaptive, and maladaptive changes to neural connections between the lesioned and unlesioned hemisphere following stroke (Kukke et al., 2015).

One possible explanation for our EEG findings is the "depression network model" that identifies the depressed state as a dysfunction of a "network" rather than single brain region including adaptive and maladaptive compensatory processes. It is possible that in stroke secondary maladaptive changes in remote areas result in changes in the "depression network" which involves connections among neocortex, cingulate, limbic system, striatum, and thalamus (Mayberg, 1997, 2003). In fact, recent neuroimaging studies in stroke confirmed changes to the resting-state networks including the default-mode network (DMN; Wang et al., 2014; Thiel and Vahdat, 2015). Concurring with the "depression network" model, alterations in functional connectivity within DMN are also known to be related to depression (Mayberg, 1997; Greicius et al., 2007; Dutta et al., 2014). Since alpha oscillations (8-13 Hz) are the main regulator for DMN (Knyazev et al., 2011), it is likely that any disruption in the DMN or depression network, such as in stroke, could present as changes in EEG alpha oscillations and synchronization/desynchronization of the connectivity in alpha band.

The observed qEEG findings and its relationship with measurements of mood and emotions offers the possibility to be

used as markers for treatment by EEG biofeedback entrainment, as it has been shown to be useful in stroke and memory impairment (Nelson, 2007), information processing (Lee et al., 2015), and motor function rehabilitation (Yilmaz et al., 2014).

We also found that higher ICF and higher motor threshold (MT) in the unlesioned hemisphere are associated with lower (worse) SIS-Emotion scores. TMS is advantageous over EEG considering that it can evaluate the cortical activity within each hemisphere, whereas EEG indices such as power asymmetry and coherence are difficult to interpret regarding which hemisphere mostly contributes to the asymmetry or reduced connectivity. Given that both ICF and EEG beta oscillations reflect interactions between glutamergic excitatory and GABAergic inhibitory neurons (Whittington et al., 2000; Paulus et al., 2008), increased ICF in the unlesioned hemisphere together with decreased inter-hemispheric coherence in beta band might represent the shift in the cortical activity toward unlesioned hemisphere. In stroke, persistent disinhibition in the unlesioned hemisphere has been associated with maladaptive plasticity and motor recovery (Manganotti et al., 2008) and it is possible that same maladaptive changes are related to post-stroke mood and emotional control. However, hyperactivity in the unlesioned hemisphere alone is not sufficient to explain the findings in EEG power asymmetry. One explanation is that both the plastic changes in motor areas and secondary disruption to "depression network" contribute to post-stroke mood and emotional control. In addition to the ICF, we found that MT in the unlesioned hemisphere is also associated with lower scores on SIS-Emotion. Even though this seems to contradict with the relationship between ICF and SIS-Emotion at first; when compared to ICF, MT does not provide information on intracortical connections. Also, while MT in the lesioned hemisphere strongly correlates with motor recovery, it seems to be inadequate to assess the functional changes in the unlesioned hemisphere (Stinear et al., 2015; Simis et al., 2016). Therefore, it is unlikely that the relationship between MT in the unlesioned hemisphere and SIS-Emotion is truly accounted for by maladaptive changes in the unlesioned hemisphere.

Even though there is conflicting evidence, one important factor implicated in post-stroke depression is the lesion side. Therefore, we further compared the patients with left and right sided lesions with regards to neurophysiologic and clinical parameters. We found that three variables were significantly associated with the lesion side: (1) frontal power asymmetry in high-beta band, (2) parietal power asymmetry in low-alpha band, and (3) intra-hemispheric coherence in alpha band within the left hemisphere. These results suggest that patients have relatively greater frontal high-beta power in the lesioned side. Also patients with left sided injuries have reduced connectivity within the left hemisphere as well as in between the two hemispheres over parietal areas as compared to patients with right sided injuries. Even though there was no direct relation between SIS-Emotion and these variables, it seems that the lesion side might have certain effects on brain activity regardless of the change in mood and emotional control.

Altogether, our results support our initial hypothesis suggesting the association between inter-hemispheric imbalance and post-stroke mood and emotional control. Even though inter-hemispheric imbalance is a common finding in stroke and is associated with motor recovery (Murase et al., 2004; Simis et al., 2015), the lack of correlation between FM and variables that are associated with mood and emotion suggests that observed neurophysiologic changes are not related to motor impairment. Supporting this, we also did not find any association between FM and post-stroke mood and emotional control, and FM was not a confounder for any of the EEG and TMS variables. Indeed, in our recent study (Simis et al., 2015), we showed that EEG variables do not directly correlate with motor function but rather specify the association between motor threshold in the lesioned hemisphere and FM.

It is important to note the limitations of this study. First of all, even though multiple univariate linear regression models were tested, no correction was made for multiple comparisons. On the other hand the results of our initial analysis using covariance mapping and resampling methods were in line with the results of our multivariate models suggesting that it is unlikely that the effects were due to chance. Secondly, it is important to note that measuring coherence based on scalp EEG channels can be confounded with several unwanted effects of volume conduction. Therefore, the results regarding EEG coherence should be interpreted cautiously. Another limitation of this study is the lack of control group. Future studies are needed to compare the findings in healthy subjects and in patients with affective disorders or anxiety only.

CONCLUSION

To our knowledge this is the first study assessing neurophysiologic markers in post-stroke mood and emotional

REFERENCES

- Annoni, J. M., Staub, F., Bruggimann, L., Gramigna, S., and Bogousslavsky, J. (2006). Emotional disturbances after stroke. *Clin. Exp. Hypertens.* 28, 243–249. doi: 10.1080/10641960600549173
- Ayerbe, L., Ayis, S., Wolfe, C. D., and Rudd, A. G. (2013). Natural history, predictors and outcomes of depression after stroke: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 202, 14–21. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.111. 107664
- Bajbouj, M., Lisanby, S. H., Lang, U. E., Danker-Hopfe, H., Heuser, I., and Neu, P. (2006). Evidence for impaired cortical inhibition in patients with unipolar major depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 59, 395–400. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2005. 07.036
- Beblo, T., Wallesch, C. W., and Herrmann, M. (1999). The crucial role of frontostriatal circuits for depressive disorders in the postacute stage after stroke. *Neuropsychiatry Neuropsychol. Behav. Neurol.* 12, 236–246.
- Bruder, G. E., Fong, R., Tenke, C. E., Leite, P., Towey, J. P., Stewart, J. E., et al. (1997). Regional brain asymmetries in major depression with or without an anxiety disorder: a quantitative electroencephalographic study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 41, 939–948. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(96)00260-0
- Carod-Artal, F. J., Coral, L. F., Trizotto, D. S., and Moreira, C. M. (2008). The stroke impact scale 3.0: evaluation of acceptability, reliability, and validity of the Brazilian version. *Stroke* 39, 2477–2484. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.107. 513671
- Carson, A. J., MacHale, S., Allen, K., Lawrie, S. M., Dennis, M., House, A., et al. (2000). Depression after stroke and lesion location: a systematic review. *Lancet* 356, 122–126. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(00)02448-X

control as indexed by EEG and TMS. Our results suggest that difficulties in mood and emotional control after stroke is associated with greater inter-hemispheric imbalance in EEG power and coherence as well as increased excitability in the unlesioned hemisphere measured by TMS. These results are important for guiding future studies investigating the neurophysiologic mechanisms of post-stroke emotional disturbance, developing diagnostic algorithms, and assessing treatment response.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MS, FF, MI, LB designed the study. MS and RA collected the data. DD, MS, and FF analyzed the data and wrote the first draft. All authors (DD, MS, MI, AB, LQ, RA, FF, and LB) interpreted the results and contributed to the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This article was produced as part of the activities of FAPESP Center for Neuromathematics (grant #2013/07699-0, S. Paulo Research Foundation). The authors gratefully acknowledge NIH support (Support to FF—NIH grant 5 R21 HD079048-02).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors are grateful to Artur Aquino dos Santos, Jessica Natuline Ianof, Denise Matheus, Mariana Vita Milazzotto, Gracinda Rodrigues Tsukimoto, Vivian Daniella Vicente, Denise Rodrigues Tsukimoto, and Thais Tavares Terranova for assistance with data collection and study monitoring.

- Coan, J. A., and Allen, J. J. (2004). Frontal EEG asymmetry as a moderator and mediator of emotion. *Biol. Psychol.* 67, 7–49. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2004. 03.002
- Cook, I. A., O'Hara, R., Uijtdehaage, S. H., Mandelkern, M., and Leuchter, A. F. (1998). Assessing the accuracy of topographic EEG mapping for determining local brain function. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 107, 408–414.
- Dafer, R. M., Rao, M., Shareef, A., and Sharma, A. (2008). Poststroke depression. Top. Stroke Rehabil. 15, 13–21. doi: 10.1310/tsr1501-13
- Duncan, P. W., Wallace, D., Lai, S. M., Johnson, D., Embretson, S., and Laster, L. J. (1999). The stroke impact scale version 2.0. Evaluation of reliability, validity, and sensitivity to change. *Stroke* 30, 2131–2140.
- Dutta, A., McKie, S., and Deakin, J. F. (2014). Resting state networks in major depressive disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 224, 139–151. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns. 2014.10.003
- El Husseini, N., Goldstein, L. B., Peterson, E. D., Zhao, X., Pan, W., Olson, D. M., et al. (2012). Depression and antidepressant use after stroke and transient ischemic attack. *Stroke* 43, 1609–1616. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.6 43130
- Engels, A. S., Heller, W., Mohanty, A., Herrington, J. D., Banich, M. T., Webb, A. G., et al. (2007). Specificity of regional brain activity in anxiety types during emotion processing. *Psychophysiology* 44, 352–363. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2007.00518.x
- Faulkner, H. J., Traub, R. D., and Whittington, M. A. (1999). Anaesthetic/amnesic agents disrupt beta frequency oscillations associated with potentiation of excitatory synaptic potentials in the rat hippocampal slice. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 128, 1813–1825. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0702948

- Finnigan, S., and van Putten, M. J. (2013). EEG in ischaemic stroke: quantitative EEG can uniquely inform (sub-)acute prognoses and clinical management. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 124, 10–19. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2012.07.003
- Fitzgerald, P. B., Brown, T. L., Marston, N. A., Daskalakis, Z. J., de Castella, A., Bradshaw, J. L., et al. (2004). Motor cortical excitability and clinical response to rTMS in depression. *J. Affect. Disord.* 82, 71–76. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2003. 09.014
- Flor-Henry, P., Lind, J. C., and Koles, Z. J. (2004). A source-imaging (low-resolution electromagnetic tomography) study of the EEGs from unmedicated males with depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 130, 191–207. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2003.08.006
- Gainotti, G., Azzoni, A., and Marra, C. (1999). Frequency, phenomenology and anatomical-clinical correlates of major post-stroke depression. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 175, 163–167.
- Greicius, M. D., Flores, B. H., Menon, V., Glover, G. H., Solvason, H. B., Kenna, H., et al. (2007). Resting-state functional connectivity in major depression: abnormally increased contributions from subgenual cingulate cortex and thalamus. *Biol. Psychiatry.* 62, 429–437. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006. 09.020
- Hackett, M. L., and Anderson, C. S. (2005). Predictors of depression after stroke: a systematic review of observational studies. *Stroke* 36, 2296–2301. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000183622.75135.a4
- Harmon-Jones, E., Gable, P. A., and Peterson, C. K. (2010). The role of asymmetric frontal cortical activity in emotion-related phenomena: a review and update. *Biol. Psychol.* 84, 451–462. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2009.08.010
- Heller, W., Nitschke, J. B., Etienne, M. A., and Miller, G. A. (1997). Patterns of regional brain activity differentiate types of anxiety. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 106, 376.
- Hendricks, H. T., Zwarts, M. J., Plat, E. F., and van Limbeek, J. (2002). Systematic review for the early prediction of motor and functional outcome after stroke by using motor-evoked potentials. *Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil.* 83, 1303–1308. doi: 10.1053/apmr.2002.34284
- Jönsson, A. C., Lindgren, I., Hallström, B., Norrving, B., and Lindgren, A. (2005). Determinants of quality of life in stroke survivors and their informal caregivers. *Stroke* 36, 803–808. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000160873.32791.20
- Klimesch, W. (1999). EEG alpha and theta oscillations reflect cognitive and memory performance: a review and analysis. *Brain Res. Rev.* 29, 169–195. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(98)00056-3
- Knott, V., Mahoney, C., Kennedy, S., and Evans, K. (2001). EEG power, frequency, asymmetry and coherence in male depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 106, 123–140. doi: 10.1016/S0925-4927(00)00080-9
- Knyazev, G. G., Slobodskoj-Plusnin, J. Y., Bocharov, A. V., and Pylkova, L. V. (2011). The default mode network and EEG alpha oscillations: an independent component analysis. *Brain Res.* 1402, 67–79. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2011. 05.052
- Koenig, T., Melie-García, L., Stein, M., Strik, W., and Lehmann, C. (2008). Establishing correlations of scalp field maps with other experimental variables using covariance analysis and resampling methods. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 119, 1262–1270. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2007.12.023
- Kukke, S. N., de Campos, A. C., Damiano, D., Alter, K. E., Patronas, N., and Hallett, M. (2015). Cortical activation and inter-hemispheric sensorimotor coherence in individuals with arm dystonia due to childhood stroke. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 126, 1589–1598. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2014.11.002
- Lee, Y. S., Bae, S. H., Lee, S. H., and Kim, K. Y. (2015). Neurofeedback training improves the dual-task performance ability in stroke patients. *Tohoku J. Exp. Med.* 236, 81–88. doi: 10.1620/tjem.236.81
- Linden, D. (2014). Neurofeedback and networks of depression. Dialogues Clin. Neurosci. 16, 103–112.
- Maeda, F., Keenan, J. P., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2000). Interhemispheric asymmetry of motor cortical excitability in major depression as measured by transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 177, 169–173. doi: 10.1192/bjp.177.2.169
- Manganotti, P., Acler, M., Zanette, G. P., Smania, N., and Fiaschi, A. (2008). Motor cortical disinhibition during early and late recovery after stroke. *Neurorehabil. Neural Repair* 22, 396–403. doi: 10.1177/1545968307313505
- Mayberg, H. S. (1997). Limbic-cortical dysregulation: a proposed model of depression. J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 9, 471–481. doi: 10.1176/jnp.9. 3.471

- Mayberg, H. S. (2003). Modulating dysfunctional limbic-cortical circuits in depression: towards development of brain-based algorithms for diagnosis and optimised treatment. *Br. Med. Bull.* 65, 193–207. doi: 10.1093/bmb/65.1.193
- Merica, H., Blois, R., and Gaillard, J. M. (1998). Spectral characteristics of sleep EEG in chronic insomnia. Eur. J. Neurosci. 10, 1826–1834.
- Mukherjee, D., Levin, R. L., and Heller, W. (2006). The cognitive, emotional, and social sequelae of stroke: psychological and ethical concerns in post-stroke adaptation. *Top. Stroke Rehabil.* 13, 26–35. doi: 10.1310/tsr1304-26
- Murase, N., Duque, J., Mazzocchio, R., and Cohen, L. G. (2004). Influence of interhemispheric interactions on motor function in chronic stroke. *Ann. Neurol.* 55, 400–409. doi: 10.1002/ana.10848
- Nelson, L. A. (2007). The role of biofeedback in stroke rehabilitation: past and future directions. *Top. Stroke Rehabil.* 14, 59–66. doi: 10.1310/tsr1404-59
- Olbrich, S., and Arns, M. (2013). EEG biomarkers in major depressive disorder: discriminative power and prediction of treatment response. *Int. Rev. Psychiatry* 25, 604–618. doi: 10.3109/09540261.2013.816269
- Parikh, R. M., Robinson, R. G., Lipsey, J. R., Starkstein, S. E., Fedoroff, J. P., and Price, T. R. (1990). The impact of poststroke depression on recovery in activities of daily living over a 2-year follow-up. *Arch. Neurol.* 47, 785–789.
- Paulus, W., Classen, J., Cohen, L. G., Large, C. H., Di Lazzaro, V., Nitsche, M., et al. (2008). State of the art: pharmacologic effects on cortical excitability measures tested by transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Brain Stimul.* 1, 151–163. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2008.06.002
- Pizzagalli, D. A., Nitschke, J. B., Oakes, T. R., Hendrick, A. M., Horras, K. A., Larson, C. L., et al. (2002). Brain electrical tomography in depression: the importance of symptom severity, anxiety, and melancholic features. *Biol. Psychiatry*. 52, 73–85. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01313-6
- Robinson, R. G. (1986). Post-stroke mood disorders. Hosp. Pract. 21, 83-89.
- Robinson, R. G. (1997). Neuropsychiatric consequences of stroke. Annu. Rev. Med. 48, 217–229.
- Rosenfeld, J. P., Baehr, E., Baehr, R., Gotlib, I. H., and Ranganath, C. (1996). Preliminary evidence that daily changes in frontal alpha asymmetry correlate with changes in affect in therapy sessions. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 23, 137–141.
- Rossiter, H. E., Davis, E. M., Clark, E. V., Boudrias, M. H., and Ward, N. S. (2014). Beta oscillations reflect changes in motor cortex inhibition in healthy ageing. *Neuroimage* 91, 360–365. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014. 01.012
- Schleiger, E., Sheikh, N., Rowland, T., Wong, A., Read, S., and Finnigan, S. (2014). Frontal EEG delta/alpha ratio and screening for post-stroke cognitive deficits: the power of four electrodes. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 94, 19–24. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2014.06.012
- Simis, M., Di Lazzaro, V., Kirton, A., Pennisi, G., Bella, R., Kim, Y. H., et al. (2016). Neurophysiological measurements of affected and unaffected motor cortex from a cross-sectional, multi-center individual stroke patient data analysis study. *Neurophysiol. Clin.* 46, 53–61. doi: 10.1016/j.neucli.2016.01.003
- Simis, M., Doruk, D., Imamura, M., Anghinah, R., Morales-Quezada, L., Fregni, F., et al. (2015). Neurophysiologic predictors of motor function in stroke. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 34, 45–54. doi: 10.3233/RNN-150550
- Starkstein, S. E., Robinson, R. G., Berthier, M. L., Parikh, R. M., and Price, T. R. (1988). Differential mood changes following basal ganglia vs thalamic lesions. *Arch. Neurol.* 45, 725–730.
- Stinear, C. M., Petoe, M. A., and Byblow, W. D. (2015). Primary motor cortex excitability during recovery after stroke: implications for neuromodulation. *Brain Stimul.* 8, 1183–1190. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2015.06.015
- Sutton, S. K., and Davidson, R. J. (1997). Prefrontal brain asymmetry: a biological substrate of the behavioral approach and inhibition systems. *Psychol. Sci.* 8, 204–210. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.1997.tb00413.x
- Thibodeau, R., Jorgensen, R. S., and Kim, S. (2006). Depression, anxiety, and resting frontal EEG asymmetry: a meta-analytic review. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 115, 715–729. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2004.03.002
- Thiel, A., and Vahdat, S. (2015). Structural and resting-state brain connectivity of motor networks after stroke. *Stroke* 46, 296–301. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.006307
- Traub, R. D., Jefferys, J. G., and Whittington, M. A. (1999). Fast Oscillations in Cortical Circuits. Cambridge, MA: MIT press.
- Uhlhaas, P. J., Haenschel, C., Nikolic, D., and Singer, W. (2008). The role of oscillations and synchrony in cortical networks and their putative relevance

for the pathophysiology of schizophrenia. *Schizophr. Bull.* 34, 927–943. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbn062

- Veer, I. M., Beckmann, C. F., van Tol, M. J., Ferrarini, L., Milles, J., Veltman, D. J., et al. (2010). Whole brain resting-state analysis reveals decreased functional connectivity in major depression. *Front. Syst. Neurosci.* 4:41. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2010.00041
- Vellone, E., Savini, S., Fida, R., Dickson, V. V., Melkus, G., Carod-Artal, F. J., et al. (2014). Psychometric evaluation of the stroke impact scale 3.0. J. Cardiovasc. Nurs. 30, 229–241. doi: 10.1097/JCN.00000000000145
- Volf, N. V., and Passynkova, N. R. (2002). EEG mapping in seasonal affective disorder. J. Affect. Disord. 72, 61–69. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0327(01)00425-6
- Wang, C., Qin, W., Zhang, J., Tian, T., Li, Y., Meng, L., et al. (2014). Altered functional organization within and between resting-state networks in chronic subcortical infarction. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 34, 597–605. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2013.238
- Whittington, M. A., Traub, R. D., Kopell, N., Ermentrout, B., and Buhl, E. H. (2000). Inhibition-based rhythms: experimental and mathematical observations on network dynamics. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 38, 315–336. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8760(00)00173-2
- Whyte, E. M., and Mulsant, B. H. (2002). Post stroke depression: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and biological treatment. *Biol. Psychiatry* 52, 253–264. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01424-5

- Yilmaz, O., Birbaumer, N., and Ramos-Murguialday, A. (2014). Movement related slow cortical potentials in severely paralyzed chronic stroke patients. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:1033. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.01033
- Zhou, Y., Yu, C., Zheng, H., Liu, Y., Song, M., Qin, W., et al. (2010). Increased neural resources recruitment in the intrinsic organization in major depression. *J. Affect. Disord.* 121, 220–230. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2009.05.029

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer RP and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation, and the handling Editor states that the process nevertheless met the standards of a fair and objective review.

Copyright © 2016 Doruk, Simis, Imamura, Brunoni, Morales-Quezada, Anghinah, Fregni and Battistella. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Intrinsic Brain Connectivity in Chronic Pain: A Resting-State fMRI Study in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis

Pär Flodin^{1*}, Sofia Martinsen¹, Reem Altawil², Eva Waldheim², Jon Lampa², Eva Kosek¹ and Peter Fransson¹

¹ Department of Clinical Neuroscience, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden, ² Department of Medicine, Rheumatology Unit, CMM, Karolinska Institutet, Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden

Background: Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is commonly accompanied by pain that is discordant with the degree of peripheral pathology. Very little is known about the cerebral processes involved in pain processing in RA. Here we investigated resting-state brain connectivity associated with prolonged pain in RA.

Methods: 24 RA subjects and 19 matched controls were compared with regard to both behavioral measures of pain perception and resting-resting state fMRI data acquired subsequently to fMRI sessions involving pain stimuli. The resting-state fMRI brain connectivity was investigated using 159 seed regions located in cardinal pain processing brain regions. Additional principal component based multivariate pattern analysis of the whole brain connectivity pattern was carried out in a data driven analysis to localize group differences in functional connectivity.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sandra Carvalho, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital/Harvard Medical School, USA and University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Benedikt Sundermann, University Hospital Münster, Germany Adriana Sampaio, University of Minho, Portugal

> *Correspondence: Pär Flodin parflodin@gmail.com

Received: 16 December 2015 Accepted: 26 February 2016 Published: 15 March 2016

Citation:

Flodin P, Martinsen S, Altawil R, Waldheim E, Lampa J, Kosek E and Fransson P (2016) Intrinsic Brain Connectivity in Chronic Pain: A Resting-State fMRI Study in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:107. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00107 **Results:** When RA patients were compared to controls, we observed significantly lower pain resilience for pressure on the affected finger joints (i.e., P50-joint) and an overall heightened level of perceived global pain in RA patients. Relative to controls, RA patients displayed increased brain connectivity predominately for the supplementary motor areas, mid-cingulate cortex, and the primary sensorimotor cortex. Additionally, we observed an increase in brain connectivity between the insula and prefrontal cortex as well as between anterior cingulate cortex and occipital areas for RA patients. None of the group differences in brain connectivity were significantly correlated with behavioral parameters.

Conclusion: Our study provides experimental evidence of increased connectivity between frontal midline regions that are implicated in affective pain processing and bilateral sensorimotor regions in RA patients.

Keywords: rheumatoid arthritis, pain, inflammation, joint, fMRI, resting-state, brain connectivity

INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic, autoimmune inflammatory disease that primarily affects the joints. The prevalence of RA is estimated to be 0.5–1% of the population in the industrialized world, with an overrepresentation of women (McInnes and O'Dell, 2010). The inflammation may lead to dysfunction and destruction of joints, accompanied with joint pain.

Pain severely impacts the patients' perceived subjective health. However, there are often large discrepancies between objective RA inflammatory markers and the degree of subjective pain (Thompson and Carr, 1997). Similarly, although a multitude of efficient immunosuppressive and biologic therapies have proven efficient for a majority of the RA patients, many patients continue to experience significant pain despite improvements in peripheral joint inflammation (Taylor et al., 2010). It is thus reasonable to stipulate that the long-term pain in RA may be accompanied by altered cerebral pain processing, which is also indirectly supported by previous studies showing a generalized increase in pain sensitivity in RA patients compared to controls (Leffler et al., 2002; Fridén et al., 2013). Increased knowledge of the cerebral response to prolonged rheumatic pain could thus be valuable for the development of pharmacological and behavioral therapies aimed at reducing pain in RA. In line with our previous studies of altered resting-state connectivity (Flodin et al., 2014) and abnormal cerebral pain processing in fibromyalgia patients (Jensen et al., 2009), a limited number of studies have investigated pain processing in RA populations. For instance, Wartolowska et al. (2012) used structural MR imaging and reported that RA patient (vs. HC) displayed increased gray matter density in the basal ganglia which is involved in motor control and pain processing. Other studies have targeted brain activation patterns evoked by pain. Jones and Derbyshire (1997) reported reduced brain response to heat induced pain in prefrontal regions and the anterior cingulate cortex. Schweinhardt et al. (2008) on the other hand, found correlations between pain evoked brain activity in the medial prefrontal cortex (MPFC) and depressive symptoms in RA patients. Thus, there are corroborating results from different imaging modalities that RA is associated with an altered state of central pain processing, which likely could be ascribed to the prolonged pain experience. However, to our knowledge, the current study is among the first to investigate spontaneous fluctuation of brain activity in canonical pain brain regions among RA patients using resting state fMRI.

Our main hypothesis was that long-term pain that accompanies RA would influence intrinsic brain connectivity of pain relevant regions. Furthermore, we hypothesized that the intensity of RA related pain and pain sensitivity (e.g., ratings of global pain intensity and pressure sensitivity of affected joints) would correlate with the presumptive group differences in functional connectivity.

METHODS

Subjects

Rheumatoid arthritis patients were recruited through the rheumatology clinic at the Karolinska Hospital in Stockholm, Sweden. Patients fulfilling the inclusion criteria were asked to participate in a randomized, placebo-controlled trial investigating the effects of a tumor necrosis factor (TNF-alpha) blocker on pain and inflammation in RA with baseline comparison with healthy subjects (the PARADE study; www.clinicaltrials.gov; identifier NCT01197144, EudraCT 2009-017163-42).

In this report, only results from the baseline data are described. Inclusion criteria for the RA patients were working age (\geq 18 years), meeting the ACR 1987 classification criteria for RA (Arnett et al., 1988), clinical indication for use of TNF-blockers and MR examination compatibility. Exclusion criteria were left handedness, fibromyalgia, severe cardiovascular disease, vasculitis, neurological disease, ongoing treatments for anxiety or depression using antidepressants and other reasons based on the judgment of the responsible physician.

For the age- and sex matched healthy controls, exclusion criteria were identical to the RA patients with the additional exclusion criteria of recurrent pain problems, including RA and fibromyalgia.

In total, 27 RA patients were recruited for participation in the study. Two patients were discarded due to excessive head movement during resting state fMRI scanning. Movement outlier participants were identified using mean frame wise displacement (FD) > 0.31 mm, corresponding to two standard deviations from the mean of all subjects. Data from one subject had to be rejected due to partial head coverage, rendering 24 RA subjects to be eligible for inclusion in the analysis. Mean age was 53.8 years (range 23–74 years), and 20 were females. Among the 24 RA patients, 17 used Methotrexate, 3 Sulphasalazine and 1 Leflunomide. No patient used higher cortisone dose than 10 mg. See **Supplemental Table S1** for individual medication usage and **Table 1** for further population characteristics.

Twenty-one healthy age- and sex matched control subjects (HC) were recruited through advertisements on noticeboard primarily at the hospital campus. fMRI data from two subjects were discarded due to excessive head movement, leaving 19 HC for further analysis (mean age 50.42 years, range 25–68 years, 16 females).

Screening of RA subjects was performed at the first visit to the hospital. During the first visit, all subject's sensitivity to evoked pressure (P50) was calibrated. Subjects returned the following day for the fMRI scanning.

The study conforms with Swedish legislation regarding clinical pharmacological trials and necessary permit from the Swedish medical products agency has been obtained. The regional ethics committee in Stockholm approved the study and informed consent was obtained from all participants.

TABLE 1 | Data cohort characteristics.

	RA (<i>n</i> = 24)	HC (n = 19)
Age (mean \pm SD)	53.8 ± 14.8	50.4 ± 16.6
Gender (F/M)	20/4	16/3
FD (mean \pm SD)	0.15 ± 0.068	0.11 ± 0.036
P50 thumb (mean \pm SD)	584.2 ± 186.5	608.7 ± 181.5
P50 joint (mean \pm SD)	505.7 ± (262.8)	758.4 ± 126.0
Global Vas (mean \pm SD)	$33.7 \pm (29.3)$	0.95 ± 3.44
DAS28 (mean \pm SD)	$5.20 \pm (1.14)$	-
RA duration (m) (mean \pm SD)	$66.0 \pm (34.0)$	-
Swollen joints (mean \pm SD)	$7.25 \pm (5.06)$	-
Tender joints (mean \pm SD)	$9.79 \pm (6.35)$	-

Clinical and Behavioral Measures

Assessment of Pressure Pain Sensitivity

To assess pain sensitivity, we applied an automatic, pneumatic computer-controlled stimulator with a plastic piston corresponding to an area of 1 cm² (Jensen et al., 2009) on the thumbnail and on the most affected finger joint (or the corresponding joint in healthy controls). Subjects rated the pain intensity of the pressure stimuli on a visual analog scale (VAS). For both locations we first used ascending stimuli to determine the pressure pain threshold and the first pressure rated as >60 mm on VAS. Each subject was then stimulated with five pressure intensities evenly distributed within this interval, 3 times for each intensity, in a randomized order. The stimuli were presented for 2.5 s with a 30 s inter-stimulus interval. A linear polynomial function was fitted to the 15 data points, and from this we derived a measure of 50 mm VAS, that we referred to as P50 (for further details, see Jensen et al., 2009).

Assessment of Global Pain

Prior to the fMRI scan subjects were asked to rate their overall pain intensity using a 100 mm VAS, spanning from "no pain" to "worst imaginable pain" (here referred to as VAS global pain).

RA Disease Activity

For estimating RA activity, we calculated the Disease Activity Score, DAS28, (Prevoo et al., 1995). DAS28 is a composite measure of the number of tender joints in 28 locations, the number of swollen joints, patients' perceived global health and an inflammatory marker of erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR). DAS28 was determined on the day before the fMRI scanning.

MRI Data Acquisition

MR imaging was performed on a 3T General Electric 750 MR scanner installed at the MR Research Center, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm. Anatomical MR imaging was acquired with a high-resolution BRAVO 3D T1-weighted image sequence (1 \times $1 \times 1 \text{ mm3}$ voxel size). For each subject we performed one resting state scan consisting of 200 volumes, using an echoplanar imaging with TR/TE = 2500/30 ms, flip angle = 90° , 49 slices, 96 \times 96 matrix size, FOV = 288 \times 288 mm, slice thickness = 3 mm and an interleaved mode of slice acquisition. Anatomical (T2-weighted) scans were investigated by radiologist for clinical abnormalities. In the resting state condition, subjects were instructed to lie still and rest, and not to think of anything in particular while keeping their eyes on a fixation cross. Prior to the resting state fMRI data acquisition, subjects underwent two fMRI sessions of a pain exposure paradigms (\sim 7 min each). Results from the task-evoked fMRI runs will be reported elsewhere.

Resting State fMRI Data Analysis

Group differences in resting state activity, as well as strength of functional connectivity correlating with clinical and behavioral pain measures within the RA group were investigated using a seed-based correlation analysis (SCA). Seed selection was based on 159 uniformly placed spherical ROIs (4 mm radius, 10 mm apart center-to-center) within brain regions that are known to be involved in pain processing. Brain regions related to pain was demarked in a meta-analysis of 314 pain studies indexed in neurosynth (neurosynth.org, retrieved in December 2013), identical to the set of ROIs described in Flodin et al. (2014). This seed selection procedure aimed to enhance sensitivity by restricting SCA to only pain relevant seeds rather than a set of seeds that cover the whole brain. Thereby, we decrease the magnitude of the multiple comparison problem, while at the same time allowing for an extensive set of seed to be used that lessen the influence of seed selection bias. The seed region coordinates and associated anatomical labels are listed in **Supplemental Table S2** and shown in **Supplemental Figure S1**.

Prior to SCA, imaging data were preprocessed using SPM8 (Welcome Trust Center of Neuroimaging, University College London, UK). Image preprocessing included slice-time correction, realignment to the mean image, co-registration of functional and structural images, tissue segmentation of structural images, and direct normalization of functional and structural scans to the MNI template provided by SPM8. Finally, functional volumes were spatially smoothed using an 8 mm FWHM Gaussian kernel. Subject level SCA analyses were carried out using the Conn toolbox (http://www. nitrc.org/projects/conn; Whitfield-Gabrieli and Nieto-Castanon, 2012). Functional volumes were band pass filtered at 0.008-0.09 Hz (default values) simultaneously with nuisance regression (as advocated by Hallquist et al., 2013, in order not to reintroduce nuisance -related variations into a band-pass filtered time-series). Subject specific nuisance regressors included 6 movement regressors and their time derivatives, and 5 regressors pertaining to white matter and CSF signals sources respectively, using a principal component (PCA) based noise correction (CompCorr) approach (Behzadi et al., 2007). Additionally, images that were regarded as movement outliers were regressed out. Image volume outliers were detected using the ART toolbox (nitrc.org/projects/artifact_detect/) and defined as image volumes with a frame wise displacement (FD) value larger than 0.5 mm or signal intensity changes greater than 3 standard deviations (default thresholds). Outlier volumes were modeled at the first level general linear model using dummy variables and regressed out together with the other subject specific nuisance regressors. The mean number of regressed volumes for RA subjects was 13.3 ± 12.5 SD, and 5.6 ± 5.4 SD among HC. Across the cohort, the number of regressed volumes ranged between 0 and 46 volumes. Thus, all subjects had an equivalent of at least 6 min 25 s of resting state scans (i.e., 77% of the original data points were not regressed out). There was a significant group difference with regard to number of scrubbed volumes $[t_{(41)}]$ = 2.51, p = 0.016].

For each subject and each seed region, z-transformed Pearson correlation maps were used in the second level group analyses. All second level group analyses were controlled for mean FD, age and sex. Independent *t*-tests were used for testing group differences in functional connectivity for each seed region. Furthermore, using measures of pain sensitivity we investigated how pain sensitivity affected functional connectivity across subjects in both groups. All reported SCA results are thresholded at a false discovery rate (FDR) corrected cluster level of p < 0.05/159 =

0.00031, accounting for 159 *t*-tests using Bonferroni correction. Cluster defining voxel threshold was p < 0.001, uncorrected (to minimize number of false positive and negatives, see Woo et al., 2014).

Additionally, we performed a principal component based multivariate pattern analysis (MVPA) to detect group differences with regard to whole brain connectivity for each voxel. The MVPA analysis complements the SCA in that it is not limited to investigating functional connectivity in pre-selected pain regions, but provides a regionally unbiased mapping of brain areas with abnormal whole brain connectivity patterns. Whereas a SCA conducted on seeds defined in each gray matter voxel requires a very conservative multiple comparison correction that likely would prevent any significant group differences, the MVPA approach enabled us to detect putative abnormal connectivity patterns at a whole brain level using one simple F-test. In detail, the MVPA measure was obtained by reducing each voxels whole brain connectivity matrix into three principal components. The whole brain connectivity matrix for each voxel was reshaped into a row vector and subsequently concatenated over all participants into a matrix NxV, where N was the number of subjects and V is the number of voxels within the brain mask. The dimensionality of the NxV group correlation matrix was reduced by principal component analysis (PCA). This yielded an NxC matrix, where C is the number of maintained principal components. We maintained the first three principal components that explained the most of the variance of the connectivity matrix (C = 3), resulting in three component score volumes that best represented the whole brain connectivity pattern for each subject. These volumes were included in an F-test on the group level. Thus, we tested for clusters that differed between RA patients and HC with regard to whole brain connectivity as represented by the PCA component volumes. Subsequently, we performed a post-hoc seed correlation analysis, using spherical seeds placed at the peak voxels at the three clusters from the MVPA (MNI coordinates x, y, z: -28, 42, 58; 22, -14, 56; 10, 46, 44). The purpose of this analysis was to further probe the nature of putative group related differences in connectivity patterns of these regions (Figure 2). All group analyses were controlled for mean frame wise displacement, sex, and age.

RESULTS

Behavior

RA patients rated higher levels of overall pain (VAS global pain); $t_{(41)} = 4.84$, p < 0.00001 than HC. We observed significantly increased pressure pain sensitivity at the affected finger joints (i.e., P50 joint) in RA patients compared to controls $t_{(41)} = -3.85$, p = 0.0002. However, the groups did not differ in pain sensitivity at the thumbnail (P50 thumb), $t_{(41)} = 0.43$, p = 0.69.

Functional Brain Connectivity

Furthermore, we observed seven group differences with regard to functional connectivity of the original 159 pain regions that were investigated. Overall, the observed pattern of connectivity differences in RA compared to HC was an increase in connectivity between tested pain seeds and other parts of the



brain (see **Figure 1**, **Table 2**). Most prominently, RA patients displayed an elevated level of connectivity for seed regions located in both the supplementary motor area and in the midcingulate cortex with bilateral primary sensory motor cortices. In addition, we observed an increased level of connectivity for RA between the insula and premotor regions. We also observed an unexpected increased occipital connectivity (to thalamus and ACC) in the RA cohort.

strongly connected in the HC compared to the RA cohort (p < 0.0031,

FDR-corrected at the cluster level).

For two a priori seeds regions, we detected weaker connectivity in the RA. The functional connectivity between supplementary motor area (SMA) and dorsal anterior cingulate cortex (dACC), and between inferior frontal gyrus and superior

Contrast	Seed (center of sphere)	Target(s) (peak coordinates)	Clustersize (# voxels)	Cluster p-FWE
RA>HC	Supplementary Motor Area (0, 14,48)	S1/M1 (39, -42, 54)	1603	<0.000001
		S1M1 (–30, –48, 60)	769	0.000078
	Med. Front. Sup. Gyr. ^a (10, 46, 44)	Somatosensory (6, –70, 42)	1579	<0.000001
		Premotor (38, 16, 42)	708	0.00010
	ACC (10, 24, 28)	SVC (0, -82, 0)	1462	<0.000001
	Insula (40, 24, –2)	Premotor (2, –28, 60)	931	0.000025
	MCC (10, 14, 38)	S1/M1 (–30, –32, 50)	797	0.000062
		S1/M1 (30, –32, 50)	665	0.00025
	Thalamus (10, 4, –2)	AVC (-24, -76, -18)	705	0.00013
HC>RA	Postcentral Gyrus ^a (–28, –42, 58)	AVC (34, -56, -10)	822	0.000033
	Supplementary Motor Area (10, –6, 48)	dACC (16, 34, 18)	816	0.000037
	Inf. Frontal Gyrus (50, 24, 28)	Supplementary Temporal Gyrus (–64, –44, 18)	810	0.000066

Target regions are labeled based on the locations of the largest number of voxels within significant cluster, as identified and labeled within the CONN-toolbox. SMA, supplementary motor area; S1/M1, primary sensorimotor regions; MCC, middle cingulate cortex; SVC, secondary visual cortex; (d) ACC, (dorsal) anterior cingulate cortex; AVC, associative visual cortex.

^a Seed regions defined post-hoc based on results from the MVPA analysis. All results are significant on a corrected cluster level (p < 0.00031, FDR), Bonferroni corrected for 159 seed correlation analyses (SCA).

temporal gyrus were both lower in RA compared to HC. (Parametric T-maps for all group differences listed in **Table 2** are available in NeuroVault at: http://neurovault.org/collections/ 1151).

The MVPA analysis showed group differences with regard to whole brain functional connectivity patterns in three regions, located in medial frontal gyrus (MFG) and bilateral somatosensory cortex in post central gyrus (PCG) (see **Figure 2A**). In the *post-hoc* seed correlation analyses, where we conducted SCA using seed regions based on the significant group differences in the MVPA, we found stronger connectivity between medial frontal gyrus (MFG) and premotor and somatosensory regions for HC, as well as decreased connectivity between post central gyrus (PCG) and associative visual cortex (ASV) in RA patients relative HC.

None of the observed group differences in connectivity correlated with any of the measures (listed in **Table 1**, i.e., P50 thumb, P50 joint, global VAS, DAS28 or RA duration), after Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons (9 group



corrected cluster level, using an explorative voxel level threshold of $\rho < 0.01$. **(B)** *Post-hoc* SCA using seed regions defined as spheres placed at the peak coordinates from MVPA, identified RA increased functional connectivity between MFG and premotor areas as well as a cluster spanning the precuneus and somatosensory areas (red clusters). HC displayed stronger connectivity between left PCG and contralateral associative visual areas.

differences in connectivity rendered a Bonferroni corrected p-value of 0.05/9 = 0.0056). Associations between clinical symptoms and functional connectivity (controlled for sex, age, and FD) was quantified using Pearson correlation statistic within the RA group. However, in the RA cohort there was a trend [here defined as p-values above the bonferroni corrected p-value, (i.e., 0.0056 < 0.05)] for a negative correlation between DAS28 scores and the connectivity between SMA and S1/M1, as well as a trend of a positive correlation between DAS28 scores and the connectivity between the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) and premotor- and sensorimotor areas (r = 0.44, p = 0.033). Furthermore, there was a trend of a positive correlation between pain sensitivity on thumb (e.g., P50 thumb) and the strength of connectivity between right supplementary motor area and dACC (r = 0.46, p = 0.021).

Since we observed stronger movement in the RA group compared to the HC, we performed a post-hoc control analysis to investigate whether the connectivity differences were related to head movement (i.e., mean framewise displacement). Despite the rigorous set of strategies employed to minimize the effect of head motion in the group comparisons (see the Method section), we did find a significant relationship between head-movement (framewise displacement) and connectivity within the RA group. There was a negative correlation between mean framewise displacement and the SMA-S1/M1 connectivity (r = -0.58, p = 0.0030), and between the thalamus-AVC connectivity and movement (r = -0.65, p = 0.00058). We also found a trend for a negative relationship between movement and ACC connectivity (r = -0.43, p = 0.036), and a positive relationship between movement and the connectivity between inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) and superior temporal gyrus (STG; r = 0.40, p = 0.050).

DISCUSSION

In the present study we could confirm that RA patients suffer from increased sensitivity to supra-threshold pressure pain (i.e., hyperalgesia) in affected joints, but we found no signs of generalized hyperalgesia. The fact that hyperalgesia was confined to the affected joints in current study is in accordance with peripheral sensitization due to ongoing inflammation, but does not support a more generalized increase in pain sensitivity in our RA patients. The discrepancy between the present study and previous studies could depend on different methodologies (i.e., method of levels vs. method of limits in the previous studies) or on differences in patient cohorts. In addition, as expected, RA patients rated a higher global pain intensity compared to controls.

With regard to functional connectivity, we observed several important abnormalities. The main results are increased connectivity between frontal midline regions [the seeds in SMA, middle cingulate cortex (MCC) and middle frontal gyrus (MFG)] implicated in affective pain processing, to bilateral sensorimotor regions in RA. However, none of the tested group differences in connectivity correlated with measures of symptom gravity within the RA group after Bonferroni correcting for multiple tests. This prevents any firm conclusions on the functional significance of the group differences in functional connectivity to be made. Although the functional interpretation of increased frontal-S1/M1 connectivity remains to be established directly, one could speculate that it reflects increased attribution of emotional valiance to pain stimuli for the cohort of RA patients. Support for this interpretation is obtained from studies on back pain that reports a gradual shift of cerebral pain representations from canonical nociceptive regions toward affective circuits (although non-overlapping with the circuits reported here; Baliki et al., 2012; Hashmi et al., 2013). An alternative but not mutually exclusive interpretation is that the observed hyper-connectivity reflects an increased demand and taxation of prefrontal topdown regulation of sensory areas. For instance (Jones and Derbyshire, 1997) showed a decreased cerebral response in ACC and other prefrontal regions in ACC for induced pain among RA (n = 6) patients. The diminished prefrontal pain response among RA patients was interpreted as reflecting an adaptive cognitive and psychological response. A third option is that the altered sensorimotor connectivity is a consequence of life style changes in motor behavior due to a prolonged exposure to pain in the RA cohort. Unfortunately, we did not collect detailed data on motor habits, thus preventing us to test such relationships. It should be noted that the discussion above rely on reverse inference, that is, an inference of the functional significance based on what is known from earlier studies about the functional role of these areas. Since any brain region typically is involved in multiple cognitive processes, such inference is severely limited (for an in depth discussion, see e.g., Poldrack, 2011). Further investigation using complementary measures of for example the degree of daily activity (such as pedometers) would be interesting for determining whether group differences are related to altered movement patterns or other factors besides the exposure to chronic rheumatic pain.

Altered functional connectivity in RA patients shows that prolonged nociception, either alone or in combination with other lifestyle changes associated with RA (e.g., changes in physical activity or mood), modulates the brain connectivity pattern in resting state fMRI. Modulation of resting state brain connectivity in response to behavior and external factors is an intriguing phenomenon that have been confirmed in a wide range of contexts, including cognitive training, physical exercise and motor practice (for a review, see Guerra-Carrillo et al., 2014). Brain imaging of chronic pain patients have identified abnormal pain processing, such as deficiency in inhibitory pain circuits (Jensen et al., 2012), and abnormal resting state brain activity in fibromyalgia patients (Napadow et al., 2012; Flodin et al., 2014). The nature of abnormal cerebral pain processing in chronic pain conditions is far from established, and the heterogeneity of results between different chronic pain studies are likely due to differences in the cohorts investigated, the kind of tasks or no tasks used, and the analytical approaches employed to analyze the MR data. However, a general finding of the neuroimaging literature on rheumatic pain is the central role of the (medial) pain system for sensitization and pain inhibition, according to a review by Jones et al. (2012). They further proposed that studying the brains baseline activity (i.e., resting state fMRI) likely would prove fruitful for increasing our understanding of these mechanisms. Recently we investigated the resting state brain activity in FM by employing similar approaches for fMRI acquisition and data analysis as for the current study (Flodin et al., 2014). The main finding consisted in a reduced connectivity between pain and sensorimotor regions in fibromyalgia (FM). Similarly, Pujol et al. (2014) investigated resting state functional connectivity in FM and concluded that FM displays a general weakening of sensory integration, which could underlie the clinical pain in FM. However, the arguably most recurrent finding with regard to resting state activity in centralized pain is increased connectivity between insula and DMN (Napadow and Harris, 2014). Although we failed to replicate increased insula-DMN connectivity in FM, we observed a significant correlation between pain sensitivity (i.e., inverted P50 thumb) and the functional connectivity between insula and posterior cingulate cortex in the DMN. In contrast, the association of the insula-DMN connectivity and the degree of pain sensitivity was not replicated in the current study. The replication failure could be due to differences in patient cohorts, or other factors contributing to the inherent noise of the both the fMRI measurements and behavioral estimates of pain sensitivity (Barch and Yarkoni, 2013).

In a commendable attempt, Sundermann et al. (2014) used support vector machines to classify resting state brain activity in RA relative FM based on the connectivity within and between nodes of the DMN and the salience network. However, neither the conventional univariate analytical approach, nor the multivariate approaches of support vector machines rendered significant group differences. Interestingly however, the same research group previously identified a pattern of mostly opposing pain evoked brain activation for RA compared to FM. These were located in prefrontal regions and thalamus (Burgmer et al., 2009). Thus, it is worth comparing the current characterization of resting state connectivity in RA that mainly consisted of increased connectivity between pain-and sensorimotor regions, with the opposing picture that pain in FM is associated with sensory disintegration (Flodin et al., 2014; Pujol et al., 2014). Speculatively, these connectivity differences could relate to the proposal that RA, perhaps in contrast to FM, partly involves an adaptation that serves to decrease the experienced pain (Jones and Derbyshire, 1997).

However, the RA group also displayed decreased connectivity. Importantly, the decreased connectivity between SMA and dACC observed in RA pertains to a part of the supplementary motor area that frequently has been associated with noxious perception (Duerden and Albanese, 2013). The target region in ACC (see **Figure 1** and **Table 2**) is located in the vicinity to the brain area that we previously showed to be under-recruited by chronic pain patients (fibromyalgia) in response to evoked pain. This hypoconnectivity was interpreted as a deficient top-down control of descending pain pathways (Jensen et al., 2009). Furthermore, here we observed a tendency of positive correlation between P50 joint (e.g., pain resilience) with SMA—dACC connectivity (r = 0.46, p = 0.021) in the RA cohort. Thus, a failure to recruit prefrontal control networks could be present in individual suffering from either of the two rheumatic pain conditions.

A limitation and possible confound in the reported results is the fact that the RA subjects were more prone to move during resting state scanning compared to HC. Typically, micro-head movement is associated with decreased long range anterior-posterior connectivity, and increased bilateral short range connectivity between the hemispheres (Power et al., 2012). Although we have undertaken a set of proven strategies modeling (scrubbing, inclusion of nuisance regressors at the first level and mean FD values at the second level of analysis) to counteract the effect of group differences in movement, there still remained correlations between movement and connectivity. However, matching the groups with regard to movement would have biased the RA group toward a less representative RA cohort. Since the direction of the correlations between movement and connectivity was negative (that is, more movement was associated with less connectivity), movement or the rigorous approach to movement correction likely decreased rather than induce the observed group differences. Movement was, or tended to be related to several of the group differences in connectivity involving occipital regions. For instance, the thalamic- AVC connectivity is normally very weak or absent (as verified in the sample of 1000 subjects available at neurosynth.org), and the enhanced FC between these regions are difficult to interpret in disease relevant terms. Similarly, the observed increased ACC-SCA connectivity in RA had a tendency of correlation with movement, and could partly be confounded by movement.

A second limitation and possible confound in the current study is the fact that resting state scans were acquired subsequent to task-based pain fMRI sessions (that will be reported elsewhere), possibly introducing spill-over effects into the resting-state data (Stevens et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2012). For instance, one could imagine that chronic pain patients experience stronger after-effects from a pain paradigm than healthy controls do, and that such asymmetry would confound group comparisons of the intrinsic brain activity. Future studies would benefit from larger cohort sizes. In addition to the conventional beneficial effects of greater sample sizes on statistical sensitivity, a larger RA cohort would allow for subdivision of the cohort based on affected joint. Using functionally localizers, one could examine the connectivity of the cortical regions that are involved in processing pain of the primarily affected joints. Additional improvement in the seed selection by using functional localizers could narrow down the number of seeds tested, thus lessen the conservative impact of Bonferroni correction.

CONCLUSION

In the current study we have examined how RA patients differ from HC with regard to resting state functional connectivity. The general pattern that emerged was a stronger connectivity of regions in the medial pain system and regions in sensory- and motor cortex in RA. Additionally, RA related hypo- connectivity was found between frontal control areas and premotor regions that are associated with processing of noxious stimuli. However, the functional role of the group differences in connectivity remains to be established since the associations to subjective pain data and clinical severity scores were absent.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PF analyzed the data and drafted the manuscript. SM, RA and EW collected the data and revised the manuscript. JL and EK designed the study, and partook in interpretation of data and revision of the manuscript. PFr interpreted the data and revised the manuscript. All authors discussed the results and commented on the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a grant from AbbVie, European Union Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2007–2013) under grant agreement no 602919, Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research, Swedish Rheumatism Association, Swedish Research Council, Marianne and Marcus Wallenberg Foundation and the Stockholm County Council.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Mikael Heimburger, Abbvie, for fruitful discussions in the initial design of this clinical study, and rheumatologists Anna Nordenstedt-Agréus and Birgitta Tengstrand for valuable help with recruitment of RA patients. Finally, we want to acknowledge all participants of the study.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnhum. 2016.00107

Supplemental Table S1 | Individual usage of medication. DMARD, Disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs.

Supplemental Table S2 | The table shows MNI coordinates and anatomical labels of the 159 seed regions used in the seed correlation analyses. Anatomical labeling is performed using the automatic anatomical labeling (AAL) template in MRIcron. Stars (*) indicate absent AAL labels, in which case anatomical labeling

REFERENCES

- Arnett, F. C., Edworthy, S. M., Bloch, D. A., McShane, D. J., Fries, J. F., Cooper, N. S., et al. (1988). The American Rheumatism Association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthr. Rheumat.* 31, 315–324. doi: 10.1002/art.1780310302
- Baliki, M. N., Petre, B., Torbey, S., Herrmann, K. M., Huang, L., Schnitzer, T. J., et al. (2012). Corticostriatal functional connectivity predicts transition to chronic back pain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 15, 1117–1119. doi: 10.1038/nn.3153
- Barch, D. M., and Yarkoni, T. (2013). Introduction to the special issue on reliability and replication in cognitive and affective neuroscience research. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 13, 687–689. doi: 10.3758/s13415-013-0201-7
- Behzadi, Y., Restom, K., Liau, J., and Liu, T. T. (2007). A component based noise correction method (CompCor) for BOLD and perfusion based fMRI. *Neuroimage* 37, 90–101. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.04.042
- Burgmer, M., Pogatzki-Zahn, E., Gaubitz, M., Wessoleck, E., Heuft, G., and Pfleiderer, B. (2009). Altered brain activity during pain processing in fibromyalgia. *Neuroimage* 44, 502–508. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.09.008
- Duerden, E. G., and Albanese, M.-C. (2013). Localization of pain-related brain activation: a meta-analysis of neuroimaging data. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 34, 109–149. doi: 10.1002/hbm.21416
- Fridén, C., Thoors, U., Glenmark, B., Kosek, E., Nordmark, B., Lundberg, I. E., et al. (2013). Higher pain sensitivity and lower muscle strength in postmenonpausal women with early rheumatoid arthritis compared with agematched healthy women-a pilot study. *Disabil. Rehabil.* 35, 1350-1356. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2012.731469
- Flodin, P., Martinsen, S., Löfgren, M., Bileviciute-Ljungar, I., Kosek, E., and Fransson, P. (2014). Fibromyalgia is associated with decreased connectivity between pain- and sensorimotor brain areas. *Brain Connect.* 4, 587–594. doi: 10.1089/brain.2014.0274
- Guerra-Carrillo, B., Mackey, A. P., and Bunge, S. A. (2014). Resting-state fMRI: a window into human brain plasticity. *Neuroscientist* 20, 522–533. doi: 10.1177/1073858414524442
- Hallquist, M. N., Hwang, K., and Luna, B. (2013). The nuisance of nuisance regression: spectral misspecification in a common approach to resting-state fMRI preprocessing reintroduces noise and obscures functional connectivity. *Neuroimage* 82, 208–225. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.05.116
- Hashmi, J. A., Baliki, M. N., Huang, L. A. T., Torbey, S., Hermann, K. M., and Apkarian, A. V. (2013). Shape shifting pain: chronification of back pain shifts brain representation from nociceptive to emotional circuits. *Brain* 136(Pt 9), 2751–2768. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt211
- Jensen, K. B., Kosek, E., Petzke, F., Carville, S., Fransson, P., Marcus, H., et al. (2009). Evidence of dysfunctional pain inhibition in *Fibromyalgia* reflected in rACC during provoked pain. *Pain* 144, 95–100. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2009.03.018
- Jensen, K. B., Loitoile, R., Kosek, E., Petzke, F., Carville, S., Fransson, P., et al. (2012). Patients with fibromyalgia display less functional connectivity in the brain's pain inhibitory network. *Mol. Pain* 8:32. doi: 10.1186/1744-8069-8-32
- Jones, A. K., and Derbyshire, S. W. (1997). Reduced cortical responses to noxious heat in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann. Rheum. Dis.* 56, 601–607. doi: 10.1136/ard.56.10.601
- Jones, A. K. P., Huneke, N. T. M., Lloyd, D. M., Brown, C. A., and Watson, A. (2012). Role of functional brain imaging in understanding rheumatic pain. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 14, 557–567. doi: 10.1007/s11926-012-0287-x
- Leffler, A. S., Kosek, E., Lerndal, T., Nordmark, B., and Hansson, P. (2002). Somatosensory perception and function of diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC) in patients suffering from rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur. J. Pain* 6, 161–176. doi: 10.1053/eujp.2001.0313
- McInnes, I. B., and O'Dell, J. R. (2010). State-of-the-art: rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann. Rheum. Dis.* 69, 1898–1906. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.134684
- Napadow, V., and Harris, R. E. (2014). What has functional connectivity and chemical neuroimaging in fibromyalgia taught us about the mechanisms and management of "centralized" pain? *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 16, 425. doi: 10.1186/s13075-014-0425-0

was performed by using the Harvard-Oxford Cortical/Subcortical structural atlas or the Juelich Histological Atlas as provided by FSLview.

Supplemental Figure S1 | Spatial distribution of seed regions placed in pain processing brain regions.

- Napadow, V., Kim, J., Clauw, D. J., and Harris, R. E. (2012). Decreased intrinsic brain connectivity is associated with reduced clinical pain in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Rheum.* 64, 2398–2403. doi: 10.1002/art.34412
- Poldrack, R. A. (2011). Inferring mental states from neuroimaging data: from reverse inference to large-scale decoding. *Neuron* 72, 692–697. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.11.001
- Power, J. D., Barnes, K. A., Snyder, A. Z., Schlaggar, B. L., and Petersen, S. E. (2012). Spurious but systematic correlations in functional connectivity MRI networks arise from subject motion. *Neuroimage* 59, 2142–2154. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.10.018
- Prevoo, M. L., van't Hof, M. A., Kuper, H. H., van Leeuwen, M. A., van de Putte, L. B., and van Riel, P. L. (1995). Modified disease activity scores that include twenty-eight-joint counts. Development and validation in a prospective longitudinal study of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthrit. Rheumat.* 38, 44–48.
- Pujol, J., Macià, D., Garcia-Fontanals, A., Blanco-Hinojo, L., López-Solà, M., Garcia-Blanco, S., et al. (2014). The contribution of sensory system functional connectivity reduction to clinical pain in fibromyalgia. *Pain* 155, 1492–1503. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2014.04.028
- Schweinhardt, P., Kalk, N., Wartolowska, K., Chessell, I., Wordsworth, P., and Tracey, I. (2008). Investigation into the neural correlates of emotional augmentation of clinical pain. *Neuroimage* 40, 759–766. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.12.016
- Stevens, W. D., Buckner, R. L., and Schacter, D. L. (2010). Correlated lowfrequency BOLD fluctuations in the resting human brain are modulated by recent experience in category-preferential visual regions. *Cereb. Cortex* 20, 1997–2006. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhp270
- Sundermann, B., Burgmer, M., Pogatzki-Zahn, E., Gaubitz, M., Stüber, C., Wessolleck, E., et al. (2014). Diagnostic classification based on functional connectivity in chronic pain: model optimization in fibromyalgia and rheumatoid arthritis. *Acad. Radiol.* 21, 369–377. doi: 10.1016/j.acra.2013. 12.003
- Taylor, P., Manger, B., Alvaro-Gracia, J., Johnstone, R., Gomez-Reino, J., Eberhardt, E., et al. (2010). Patient perceptions concerning pain management in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *J. Int. Med. Res.* 38, 1213–1224. doi: 10.1177/147323001003800402
- Thompson, P. W., and Carr, A. J. (1997). Pain in the rheumatic diseases. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 56, 395.
- Wang, Z., Liu, J., Zhong, N., Qin, Y., Zhou, H., and Li, K. (2012). Changes in the brain intrinsic organization in both on-task state and post-task resting state. *Neuroimage* 62, 394–407. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012. 04.051
- Wartolowska, K., Hough, M. G., Jenkinson, M., Andersson, J., Wordsworth, B. P., and Tracey, I. (2012). Structural changes of the brain in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* 64, 371–379. doi: 10.1002/art.33326
- Whitfield-Gabrieli, S., and Nieto-Castanon, A. (2012). Conn: a functional connectivity toolbox for correlated and anticorrelated brain networks. *Brain Connect.* 2, 125–141. doi: 10.1089/brain.2012.0073
- Woo, C. W., Krishnan, A., and Wger, T. D. (2014). Cluster-based thresholding in fMRI analyses: pitfalls and recommendations. *Neuroimage* 91, 412–419. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.12.058

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Flodin, Martinsen, Altawil, Waldheim, Lampa, Kosek and Fransson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Functional Equivalence of Imagined vs. Real Performance of an Inhibitory Task: An EEG/ERP Study

Santiago Galdo-Alvarez¹*, Fidel M. Bonilla², Alberto J. González-Villar¹ and María T. Carrillo-de-la-Peña¹

¹ Department of Clinical Psychology and Psychobiology, Universidade de Santiago de Compostela, Santiago de Compostela, Spain, ² Laboratory of Experimental Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University El Bosque, Bogotá, Colombia

Early neuroimaging and electrophysiological studies suggested that motor imagery recruited a different network than motor execution. However, several studies have provided evidence for the involvement of the same circuits in motor imagery tasks, in the absence of overt responses. The present study aimed to test whether imagined performance of a stop-signal task produces a similar pattern of motor-related EEG activity than that observed during real performance. To this end, mu and beta eventrelated desynchronization (ERD) and the Lateralized Readiness Potential (LRP) were analyzed. The study also aimed to clarify the functional significance of the Stop-N2 and Stop-P3 event-related potential (ERPs) components, which were also obtained during both real and imagined performance. The results showed a common pattern of brain electrical activity, and with a similar time course, during covert performance and overt execution of the stop-signal task: presence of LRP and Stop-P3 in the imagined condition and identical LRP onset, and similar mu and beta ERD temporal windows for both conditions. These findings suggest that a similar inhibitory network may be activated during both overt and covert execution of the task. Therefore, motor imagery may be useful to improve inhibitory skills and to develop new communicating systems for Brain-Computer Interface (BCI) devices based on inhibitory signals.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Felipe Fregni, Harvard Medical School, USA

Reviewed by:

Rolf Verleger, University of Lübeck, Germany Jenny Thomson, University of Sheffield, UK

> *Correspondence: Santiago Galdo-Alvarez santiago.galdo@usc.es

Received: 15 March 2016 Accepted: 05 September 2016 Published: 16 September 2016

Citation:

Galdo-Alvarez S, Bonilla FM, González-Villar AJ and Carrillo-de-la-Peña MT (2016) Functional Equivalence of Imagined vs. Real Performance of an Inhibitory Task: An EEG/ERP Study. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:467. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00467 Keywords: functional equivalence, inhibition, stop-signal task, motor imagery, ERPs, time-frequency EEG analyses

INTRODUCTION

During the last decades, Brain-Computer Interface (BCI) communicating systems are being developed successfully for a variety of clinical (Mak and Wolpaw, 2009) and non-clinical (Blankertz et al., 2012) applications. These systems are based mostly on the assumption that the mental rehearsal of an action recruits the same neural mechanisms as its real performance. In particular, the simulation theory, also known as the functional equivalence hypothesis (Jeannerod, 2001), suggests that a similar cortical network, including primary areas, is involved during both mental practice of a movement and its overt execution.

The assumption of a functional equivalence challenges the classical hierarchical view of the motor system. Since Penfield and colleagues reported that stimulation of specific neurons in the primary motor cortex (M1) resulted in movements following a somatotopic representation (Penfield and Boldrey, 1937; Penfield and Rasmussen, 1950), it has been generally assumed that M1 plays the role of a pure executor receiving orders from superior motor centers.

In support of this view, former neuroimaging studies on motor imagery confirmed that primary and secondary motor areas were recruited during motor execution, but only secondary areas showed activation during mental practice of the same movements (Roland et al., 1980; Decety et al., 1988). Thus, they concluded that M1 is not activated when motor output is absent.

However, since then, many studies have questioned the hierarchical assumption and provided support for the functional equivalence hypothesis. Thus, various fMRI studies reported that the same network, including M1, was activated in motor imagery (Ersland et al., 1996; Porro et al., 1996; Roth et al., 1996; Lotze et al., 1999; Gerardin et al., 2000; Stippich et al., 2002). In several of these studies, it became clear that this activation could not be explained by subtle motor activity, as trials showing any EMG activity were discarded (Lotze et al., 1999; Gerardin et al., 2000; Lafleur et al., 2002).

Additional support for this hypothesis stems from eventrelated potential (ERPs) studies using the motor imagery paradigm (Galdo-Alvarez and Carrillo-de-la-Peña, 2004; Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006, 2008; Kranczioch et al., 2009; Hohlefeld et al., 2011). Although the EEG/ERP technique is characterized by a low spatial resolution, it provides a direct online measure of cortical activation and allows testing whether similar processes are taking place in the same temporal interval (Cohen, 2014; Luck, 2014). Several studies have claimed that one particular ERP component, the lateralized readiness potential (LRP), is generated in M1. The LRP is obtained from central electrodes and reflects the lateralized portion of motor ERPs. The main evidence for M1 as the source of this component is the inversion of polarity found for lower limb movements, as compared to hand movements. Brunia (1980) explained the inversion by the somatotopical distribution of the neurons on the M1: hands are represented in the lateral surface of precentral gyrus, whereas legs are represented in the medial surface. In addition, source reconstruction of LRP activity using EEG (Böcker et al., 1994a,b) and MEG (Praamstra et al., 1999) dipole modeling is consistent with the activation of M1.

Galdo-Alvarez and Carrillo-de-la-Peña (2004) reported that the LRP was present, although with a smaller amplitude, during covert performance, a result that the authors interpreted as evidence for the activation of M1 during motor imagery. Further research (Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006, 2008) confirmed this finding and provided evidence of functional equivalence of overt and covert actions; e.g., similar timing for simple and sequential or complex movements, inversion of polarity for lower limbs, and similar activation for hand selection. In fact, Hohlefeld et al. (2011) reported that overt and covert movements differed in stimulus processing at early stages of response selection, rather than in motor processing.

From a different perspective, several studies have explored how motor imagery affects EEG oscillations related to movement, i.e., mu and beta bands recorded over the somatosensory and motor areas. Consistent with this, a similar motor-related EEG pattern generally referred to as mu and beta event-related desynchronization (ERD) has been found during motor imagery and actual movement (Pfurtscheller et al., 2006; Stavrinou et al., 2007; Nam et al., 2011). The findings of numerous studies using Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS) also indicate that motor imagery significantly increases corticospinal excitability (Mizuguchi et al., 2009; Roosink and Zijdewind, 2010; Williams et al., 2012).

Overall, the data on ERPs, EEG dynamics and TMS during motor imagery provide support for the functional equivalence hypothesis. However, the above-mentioned studies analyzed selection, preparation or execution of simple motor responses. In natural situations, motor skills and actions require fine executive processing that involves coding strength, direction and other muscle parameters and also the ability to reset and inhibit ongoing performance. It would therefore be interesting to explore the brain electrical activity during the covert performance of inhibitory tasks.

The go/no-go and the stop-signal tasks are the paradigms most commonly used to study response inhibition, understood as the ability to suppress, withhold, delay or interrupt ongoing or planned actions. The stop-signal task explores inhibition of an already initiated response, i.e., action cancellation, and thus implies greater inhibitory pressure on response-related processes than the go/no-go paradigm (Swick et al., 2011). Two fronto-central ERP components have been associated with performance of the stop-signal task: Stop-N2, a possible index of the conflict between an initiated go response and the stop signal, and Stop-P3, a component whose interpretation is still open to debate. The P3 amplitude is larger in successful than unsuccessful stop (US) trials and in subjects with fast stop performances (requiring greater inhibitory activation; Dimoska et al., 2006), supporting its interpretation as an index of inhibitory efficiency. It has been suggested that the source of Stop-P3 may be in the premotor cortex, a region believed to be responsible for mediating stop-signal inhibition (Kok et al., 2004; Ramautar et al., 2006). Nevertheless, its latency appears to be too late to reflect the initial process of voluntary response inhibition, and it has thus been interpreted as an index of evaluation of the inhibitory process (Huster et al., 2013). It has been also suggested that in no-go and stop trials this positivity may be modulated by the lack of negative activity associated with motor preparation (Kok, 1986; Verleger et al., 2006).

Although the recording of brain activity during the covert performance of an inhibitory task could provide additional support for the functional equivalence hypothesis, as far as we know, there is only one study comparing actual and imagined performance of a stop-signal task (González-Villar et al., 2016). Using auditory stimuli as stop signals, they found similar Stop-N2, Stop-P3 and mu and beta ERD in mental essays and real performance of the task, but did not study the LRP as a possible index of M1 activation.

Thus, the main aim of the present study was to test whether covert performance of a stop-signal task produces the same pattern of motor-related EEG activity observed during real performance. To this end, mu and beta ERD and the LRP were obtained during both imagined and real performance of go and stop trials. A similar pattern on these indices during both conditions may support the general applicability of the functional equivalence hypothesis to tasks that exert increased executive control over motor performance, as the stop-signal task does.

An additional objective was to replicate the previous study, testing whether the ERP indices that characterize response cancellation (i.e., Stop-N2 and Stop-P3) are also present during the covert performance of the Stop-signal task, using visual stimuli both as targets and as stop signals. Specifically, the presence of Stop-P3 in the covert condition could provide indirect evidence on the activation of an inhibitory network during imagery.

The present study also attempted to clarify the functional meaning of Stop-N2 and Stop-P3. Comparison of ERP components (LRP, Stop-N2 and Stop-P3) produced in US, successful stop (SS) and Imagined Stop (IS) trials may shed some light on the role of motor execution or outcome correction processes in classical ERP inhibition indices.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Sample

A total of 18 students (5M, 13F) ranging from 19 to 32 years (mean = 20.89; SD = 1.72) participated voluntarily in the study. All were right-handed, according to the Edinburgh handedness inventory, and reported normal or corrected vision. None of them presented a history of neurological or psychiatric disorders, or drug abuse. Informed consent was received from all the participants, in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Stimuli and Apparatus

The primary task consisted of a choice reaction task in response to white arrows pointing to the left or the right side (stimulus duration: 500 ms; mean interval between stimulus onsets: 2100 ms), which indicated the hand that participants had to respond with. The start of each trial was indicated by the appearance of a fixation cross in the center of the screen. Then, the white arrows substituted the fixation cross. The arrow consisted of an arrowhead and a tail and had a size of $2.1^{\circ} \cdot 1.4^{\circ}$ of visual angle. In 30% of trials, a red arrow (stop signal) indicated that subjects had to cancel the already prepared response.

The task was designed and presented using the STIM program (Neuroscan Labs). The stimuli were presented on a 15" screen located at a distance of 100 cm from the subjects. Participants responded using a response box held in their hands.

Design and Procedure

Participants were seated comfortably in an armchair in a dimly lit, sound attenuated room. They were instructed to look at the fixation cross in the center of the screen and to press a button with their right or left thumb according to the direction indicated by the white arrow. They were informed that in some trials a red arrow might appear after the white arrow, indicating that the response should be canceled. Subjects were instructed to respond as quickly as possible to the white arrow and not to wait for the appearance of the stop signal. They completed some practice trials before the first block of experimental trials. In the real condition, the time interval between the onset of go signals and stop signals was 300 ms in the first trial and was then changed according to the subject's performance (ranging from 160 to 400 ms in 40 ms steps). The interval was altered using the staircase-tracking algorithm that adjusts the go-stop interval in a certain trial depending on the results of the previous stop trial (Band and van Boxtel, 1999). This algorithm produces a distribution around $\frac{1}{2}$ of successful and $\frac{1}{2}$ of unsuccessful response-inhibited trials. If the response in the previous stop trial was correctly inhibited, the interval between go and stop signals in the next stop trial was 40 ms longer, also increasing the difficulty of successful inhibition; if the subject responded in the previous stop trial, the interval between signals in the next stop trial was 40 ms shorter, in order to facilitate inhibition (Logan and Cowan, 1984).

In the imagined condition, subjects were instructed to imagine as vividly as possible responding with the hand of the side pointed by the white arrow, and to withhold the response (like braking suddenly) when the stop signal appeared. They had to keep their hands on the response box, as in real performance. In this condition, due to the lack of response feedback, the Go-Stop signal interval was fixed at 300 ms.

The task for each condition consisted of 280 trials, 70% of them were Go (196 trials, 98 for each direction) and 30% Stop (84 trials, 42 for each direction). The order of the tasks was always the same: first, overt execution and then covert performance. This procedure was used to ensure more effective mental rehearsal after real practice, as revealed by previous studies (Cunnington et al., 1996; Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006). Participants were allowed a 5 min rest between both tasks.

Psychophysiological Recording and Data Analyses

The EEG was recorded from 28 electrode sites (10–20 international system) referenced to the left and right mastoids, using pure tin electrodes attached to a fabric cap (Electro-Cap International, Inc., Eaton, OH, USA). The electrooculogram (EOG) was recorded from sites above and below the left eye and from electrodes lateral to each eye. The AFz electrode served as ground electrode. Electrode impedances were kept below 10 k Ω . The EEG signals were digitized online with Neuroscan equipment (Neuroscan Laboratories, version 4.1), amplified 10,000 times (SynAmp Model 5083 amplifier), filtered using a band-pass between 0.1 and 100 Hz and a notch filter of 50 Hz, and sampled at a rate of 500 Hz.

The EEG data were analyzed using the EEGlab 12.02 toolbox (Delorme and Makeig, 2004). The data were resampled to 250 Hz and re-referenced to an average-reference. Poorly recorded channels were replaced by spherical-spline interpolation and EEG segments containing large ocular or other artifacts were rejected after visual inspection. The data were digitally filtered using a low-pass 30 Hz FIR filter. An Independent Component Analysis algorithm was used to remove components associated with ocular artifacts. The EEG data used for the ERP analyses were baseline corrected from -200 to 0 ms. Epochs were extracted from 200 ms pre-stimulus to 900 ms post-stimulus, and

were extracted time-locked to go stimuli (white arrows) and to the stop stimuli (red arrows; only for N2 and P3 analyses). The ERPs used to measure the N2 wave were filtered with a 2–12 Hz band-pass filter to avoid overlap with other ERP waves.

The stop-signal task is complicated by the fact that the activity to the stop stimuli overlaps with the activity evoked by the previous go signal. To resolve this, we subtracted the activity evoked by go trials from the ERPs obtained in stop trials. First, we calculated the percentage of SS and US trials for each subject, and this percentage was used to select go trials in the following way: if the participant had a 45% of US in all stop trials, the 45% of the fastest go epochs were used as the pool of trials to make the subtraction of the US minus Fast Go trials. The remaining 55% of the slowest go trials were used as the pool to make the subtraction SS minus Slow Go trials. A random go epoch (selected from its respective pool of Go epochs) was then assigned to each stop epoch. Finally, stop and go epochs were aligned by the go signal, and the subtraction was computed. This method was applied in previous studies (Kok et al., 2004; Ramautar et al., 2006).

The LRP was obtained by the average method proposed by Coles (1989), i.e., it was computed by subtracting ERP activity at C3 minus C4 for the right responses and C4 minus C3 for the left responses, and then averaging the resulting difference waveforms. This removes non-motor contribution from this index of lateralized activity associated with response preparation. LRPs were obtained for each trial (go, stop) and task (overt, covert). Also, the topographical distributions of LRPs were calculated using the method described by Praamstra and Seiss (2005), applying the average method to obtain LRP from each pair of contralateral electrodes (e.g., F3/F4, FC3/FC4...; only for go trials in both tasks).

Mean amplitudes were obtained for N2 (200–260 ms interval) and P3 (260–450 ms interval) at the FCz electrode site. As different numbers of trials were presented for the different conditions, mean amplitudes were measured instead of peak amplitudes to prevent confusion due to different signal-to-noise-ratios.

Time-Frequency Analysis was performed by convolving the EEG data with a family of complex Morlet wavelets ranging in frequency from 3 to 30 Hz in 27 linearly increasing steps, and with logarithmically increasing cycles, from three cycles at the lowest frequency to eight at the highest frequency. Power data obtained after convolution was baseline corrected by transforming the power change of each time-frequency pixel to dB, relative to the mean power in the baseline interval (-400 to -100 ms) of each frequency.

As the frequencies of interest here are more prominent around Rolandic areas, we first averaged spectrograms of C3 and C4 electrodes. For analysis of mu and beta oscillations, time-frequency windows were selected after averaging the spectrograms for Trial (go, stop) and Task (overt, covert) together, to avoid making assumptions about condition differences. We observed that mu band had two peaks at different latencies (at around 450 and 700 ms, respectively), and we therefore extracted two different windows (from 300 to 550 ms and from 600 to 900 ms) in the 9–13 Hz range. For the beta band, we extracted the mean power from 200 to 550 ms between 18 and 24 Hz.

Statistical Analysis

Behavioral and ERP parameters were analyzed by considering the available measures in the different conditions. Thus, given the lack of motor response in motor imagery conditions, we carried out t tests to examine differences in behavioral performance reaction times (RTs) between the overt go response and overt US trials.

In order to assess the possible existence of LRPs during covert motor performance, we carried out one-sample Wilcoxon tests for the mean of five consecutive windows of 50 ms each, with a step size of 10 ms between windows (i.e., each window had an overlap of 40 ms with the prior window), starting 40 ms before the peak latency (approximately 370 ms). If significant differences were found for all the windows, we could conclude that the waveforms deviated significantly from baseline and thus that LRPs were also present during mental rehearsal of movements in the different conditions of the task.

LRP mean amplitudes were measured in the 300–400 interval. The LRP onset latencies were determined using the jackknife procedure. Therefore, 18 different grand averages for each of the experimental conditions were computed by omitting one of the participants from each grand average. The onset was subsequently measured using the method proposed by Schwarzenau et al. (1998), which assumes that the onset of correct preparation corresponds to the intersection point of two straight lines, one fitted to the baseline and another to the rising slope of the LRP.

For the LRP, N2 and P3 mean amplitudes and the beta and mu ERD power, repeated-measures analysis of variances (ANOVAs) were carried out with two within-subject factors (Trial: go, stop; Task: overt, covert). In these analyses, overt response stop trials included only those trials in which successful inhibition was observed. Possible differences between tasks in go LRP topography were analyzed using a repeated measures ANOVA on LRP mean amplitudes (200-400 ms), with task (overt, covert), and electrode pair (F3/F4, FC3/FC4, C3/C4, CP3/CP4, P3/P4) as within-subject factors. The LRP onsets were subsequently analyzed by means of repeated-measures ANOVA with two within-subject factors (Trial: go, stop; Task: overt, covert). The F values in the latter case were corrected using the formula $F = F/(n-1)^2$, as recommended when performing the jackknife procedure for statistical analyses (Ulrich and Miller, 2001).

To clarify the effect of successful vs. unsuccessful performance of the stop-signal task, additional repeated-measures ANOVAs were carried out with the within-subject factor Performance (SS, US, IS) for the same parameters.

RESULTS

Behavioral Performance

 Table 1 shows behavioral indices for go and stop trials (as means of left and right hand responses). For go trials, the data included

TABLE 1 Behavioral parameters for the overt performance of the	۱e
stop-signal task.	

GO	
% Hits	93.4 (7.5)
% Errors	2.5 (3.2)
% Missing	3.7 (6.6)
RTs for hits	453 (94)
RTs for errors	342 (109)
STOP	
% US	50 (17)
US RTs	396 (60)
SSD	250 (47)
SSRT	203 (60)

RTs, reaction times; US, unsuccessful stop trials; SSD, stop signal delay; SSRT, stop signal reaction time.

percentages of hits, errors and missing responses, as well as RTs for hits and errors. For stop trials, the percentage of US trials and their RTs, as well as mean stop signal delay (SSD) values and stop signal reaction times (SSRTs) are provided¹.

The percentage of US was about 50%, as expected given the use of the staircase tracking algorithm. RTs were faster in US trials than in go trials (t = 5.8, p < 0.001).

LRP

Figure 1 presents the LRP obtained in different pairs of electrode sites and the scalp distribution of the component. Figure 2 presents the average waveforms of EMG, LRP and stimulus-locked components (N2, P3) obtained from go and stop trials in both overt and covert performance, as well as the scalp distribution for each component.

One-sample Wilcoxon tests were performed to confirm the existence of LRPs in covert response trials. All comparisons revealed significant differences from 0, and therefore we can conclude that the LRP is present in motor imagery for both go and stop trials (**Table 2**). The mean values and standard deviations for all the ERP parameters measured, including LRP, are shown in **Table 3**.

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) for LRP amplitude showed significant main effects of Trial ($F_{(1,17)} = 22.4$; p < 0.001) and Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 9.3$; p = 0.007), but no interaction effect ($F_{(1,17)} = 3.0$; p = 0.1). The LRP amplitude was larger in go than in stop trials, and it was larger when the participants had to perform an overt response task than when they had to imagine the response.

In the analysis of go LRP topography, the ANOVA revealed significant effects for Electrode ($F_{(4,68)} = 12.2$; p < 0.001), Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 9.9$; p < 0.01), and for the interaction of both factors ($F_{(4,68)} = 4.8$; p < 0.01). *Post hoc* comparisons showed that LRP mean amplitude was significantly larger for overt than covert go trials only in

fronto-central electrodes (p < 0.01 for F3/F4; p < 0.001 for FC3/FC4; and p < 0.01 for C3/C4) but not in the posterior locations (p = 0.081 for C93/CP4 and p = 0.28 for P3/P4). In addition, topographical distribution was similar in both tasks (overt response task: central electrodes > rest of electrode sites except fronto-central electrodes, fronto-central electrodes > frontal and parietal electrodes, and central-parietal electrodes > parietal electrodes > central-parietal > frontal and parietal electrodes > central and parietal electrodes).

The repeated-measures ANOVA to clarify the effect of successful vs. unsuccessful performance was applied to data from 12 participants, as six of the participants did not produce enough artifact-free US epochs for each hand to yield the LRP. The ANOVA revealed a significant effect of the factor ($F_{(2,22)} = 6.5$; p = 0.005), as LRP amplitudes were larger for US than for SS trials (p = 0.031) and covert stop trials (p = 0.033); however, no differences between the latter two conditions were found (p = 1).

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) for LRP onset did not reveal any significant differences for Trial (Fc_(1,17) = 0.1; p = 0.7), Task (Fc_(1,17) = 0.05; p = 0.8) or the interaction between these factors (Fc_(1,17) < 0.01; p = 0.9). The repeated-measures ANOVA with Performance as within-subjects factor did not show a significant effect for LRP onset (N = 12) either (Fc_(2,22) = 0.03; p = 0.9).

N2 Mean Amplitude

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) did not reveal any significant effect of Trial ($F_{(1,17)} = 1.1$; p = 0.3), Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 0.8$; p = 0.4) or the interaction between these factors ($F_{(1,17)} = 0.1$; p = 0.7).

The repeated-measures ANOVA showed a significant effect of Performance ($F_{(2,34)} = 10.6$; $p \le 0.001$). The N2 amplitude was larger for US than for SS trials (p = 0.019) and covert stop trials (p = 0.002); no differences were found between these two conditions (p = 1).

P3 Mean Amplitude

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) revealed a significant effect of Trials ($F_{(1,17)} = 11.3$; p = 0.004). The P3 amplitude was larger in stop than in go trials. The ANOVA did not reveal significant effects of Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 3.0$; p = 0.1) nor the interaction between Trial and Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 3.0$; p = 0.1).

The repeated-measures ANOVA did not reveal a significant effect of the factor Performance ($F_{(2,34)} = 1.1; p = 0.3$).

Beta ERD (200–550 ms)

Figure 3 shows the representation of the time-frequency analyses of both beta and mu ERD.

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) revealed a significant effect of Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 20.6$; p < 0.001). Beta desynchronization was larger for overt than for covert response trials. The ANOVA did not reveal a significant effect of Trial ($F_{(1,17)} = 1.3$; p = 0.3) or the interaction between these factors ($F_{(1,17)} = 1.9$; p = 0.2).

¹The SSRTs represent the point at which the stop process finishes and can be estimated taking into account the go RT distribution and the observed probability of successful/unsuccessful inhibitions to the stop signal for a given SSD (go-stop interval). Using the staircase-tracking algorithm facilitates the estimation of the SSRT since that probability is around 0.50. Thus, it is possible to calculate SSRT by subtracting the observed mean SSD from the observed mean go RT (Logan and Cowan, 1984; Logan et al., 1997).


The repeated-measures ANOVA revealed a significant effect of Performance ($F_{(2,34)} = 9.9$; p < 0.001). A larger decrease in power was found in SS (p = 0.001)

and US (p = 0.021) than in IS trials, but no differences were found between successful and US trials (p = 1).



FIGURE 2 | (A) Rectified electromyogram (EMG) for each condition. It shows that no EMG activity was registered after stimulus presentation during the imagined task. (B) LRP time-locked to the go signal and the topographies of the shaded area. SS and US grand averages of the LRPs were computed using 12 participants, while Go Real, Go Im and IS were computed using 18 participants. Topographies were calculated using the method described by Praamstra and Seiss (2005). (C) Event-related potential (ERPs) for each task and condition at the FCz electrode site and their topographies in the windows selected to measure N2 and P3 components. Note that go trials were averaged time-locked to the go signal, while SS, US and IS were averaged time-locked to the stop signal and with go-stimulus ERPs subtracted.

Mu ERD (300-550 ms)

The repeated-measures ANOVA revealed a significant effect of Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 7.2$; p = 0.016). Mu desynchronization was larger

TABLE 2 One-sample Wilcoxon tests for covert trials Lateralized
Readiness Potential (LRP) amplitude.

Condition	Interval	Voltage average (microvolts)	Wilcoxon value
Go	340-390	-0.95	-3.7***
	350-400	-1.01	-3.6***
	360-410	-0.87	-3.4***
	370-420	-0.88	-3.3***
	380-430	-0.84	-3.2**
Stop	340-390	-0.34	-2.0*
	350-400	-0.34	-2.3*
	360-410	-0.46	-2.1*
	370-420	-0.40	-2.1*
	380–430	-0.26	-2.1*

p < 0.05 *p < 0.01 *p < 0.001

in overt than in covert response trials. The ANOVA revealed no significant effect of Trial ($F_{(1,17)} = 0.1; p = 0.8$) or the interaction between these factors ($F_{(1,17)} < 0.001; p = 0.9$).

The repeated-measures ANOVA revealed a significant effect of Performance on Mu ERD ($F_{(2,34)} = 4.2$; $\varepsilon = 0.69$; p = 0.041), although multiple pairwise comparisons (Bonferroni adjusted) did not reveal any significant differences.

Mu ERD (600-900 ms)

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Trial × Task) revealed a significant effect of Task ($F_{(1,17)} = 15.4$; p = 0.001). Mu desynchronization was larger for overt than for covert response trials. The ANOVA did not reveal a significant effect of Trial ($F_{(1,17)} = 2.2$; p = 0.15) or the interaction between these factors ($F_{(1,17)} = 1.5$; p = 0.2).

The repeated-measures ANOVA (Performance) revealed a significant effect of the factor ($F_{(2,34)} = 11.9$; p < 0.001). A larger

		LRP Onset (ms)	LRP Amp. (μV)	N2 Amp. (μV)	P3 Amp. (μV)	beta ERD 200–550 (dB)	mu ERD 300–550 (dB)	mu ERD 600–900 (dB)
Overt performance	Go	176 (3)	-1.7 (1.2)	-1.3 (1.8)	-0.5 (1.4)	-1.6 (1.1)	-2.6 (1.5)	-2.2 (1.5)
	Successful stop	204 (21)	-0.9 (0.8)	-0.8 (2.2)	2.0 (3.0)	-1.9 (1.2)	-2.6 (1.7)	-2.9 (1.5)
	Unsuccessful stop	182 (6)	-1.6 (1.3)	-3.7 (4.4)	1.1 (2.9)	-1.7 (1.2)	-2.4 (1.7)	-3.4 (2.2)
Covert performance	Go Stop	196 (8) 222 (35)	-0.9 (0.9) -0.6 (0.9)	-1.1 (1.6) -0.4 (2.0)	-0.4 (0.9)	-0.7 (0.8) -0.8 (0.7)	-1.6 (1.2) -1.6 (1.4)	-1.0 (1.0) -1.2 (2.0)
	Ctop	222 (00)	0.0 (0.0)	0.1(2.0)		0.0 (0.17)		

TABLE 3 | Mean and standard deviations (in parentheses) for the measured event-related potential (ERP) parameters and mu and beta eventrelated desynchronization (ERD).

Note: LRP for Unsuccessful Stop (US) data were obtained from 12 participants; for the other parameters, EEG recordings from the 18 participants were used.

decrease in power was observed in SS (p = 0.004) and US (p = 0.004) than in IS trials, but no differences were found between SS and US trials (p = 0.5).

DISCUSSION

The main goal of the present study was to determine whether a similar pattern of motor-related brain electrical activity is shared in the overt and covert performance of the stop-signal task, a paradigm that exerts strong executive (inhibitory) control. To better capture the power and phase dynamics of the EEG, we included time/frequency analyses (mu and beta ERD) in addition to phase-locked averaged responses (i.e., ERPs).

The results of the present study indicate that covert performance of the stop-signal task appears to recruit neural mechanisms in the brain similar to those used during overt execution and with a similar time course.

The presence of lateralized preparatory activity at central electrodes in the motor imagery condition suggested that M1

is actively involved in the simulated performance of the task. Despite the low spatial resolution of EEG, it is generally considered that the neural source of the LRP component is located at the M1, as revealed by dipole estimation from EEG (Böcker et al., 1994a,b) and MEG studies (Praamstra et al., 1999), and given its inversion of polarity depending on the limb that performs the movement (Brunia, 1980; Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006). The study findings also confirmed that the temporal pattern of activation is the same in covert and overt performance, as no difference was found in LRP onset between conditions.

It could be questioned whether our LRP results certainly support M1 activation during motor imagery. In fact, it has been argued that, depending on the physical setting of visual stimuli, LRP could reflect lateralized posterior activity rather than motor processing (Praamstra, 2007). In addition, with settings of asymmetric stimuli (as it is the case of arrows), other components related to attentional shifts, as the early directingattention negativity (EDAN), the anterior directing-attention negativity (ADAN) and the late directing-attention positivity





(LDAP; Verleger et al., 2000; Praamstra et al., 2005; Gherri and Eimer, 2010; Praamstra and Kourtis, 2010), or inhibitory mechanisms, as the N2cc component (Oostenveld et al., 2001; Praamstra and Oostenveld, 2003; Praamstra, 2006; Cespón et al., 2012) might also overlap with LRP.

Given that we did not use eccentric settings of stimuli (all were presented in the center of the screen), the contribution of lateralized brain activity associated to stimulus processing might be ruled out. The LRP scalp distribution, with maximal amplitudes between frontocentral and central electrode sites, and reduced amplitude towards more anterior and posterior sites is also inconsistent with reports of the topographical distribution of attention-shifts ERP waves, as EDAN, ADAN and LDAP. In addition, in a previous study using the same array of stimuli (arrows with the same tail and head sizes), we reported an inversion of polarity when the participants performed the task using feet movements (in both overt and covert trials; see Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006), an effect that supports the contribution of M1 in the generation of LRP (Brunia, 1980; Böcker et al., 1994a,b). In any case, our results support that a similar brain network is involved in real and imagined inhibition, regardless of whether it is referred to M1 activation, activation of frontoparietal networks, or engagement of premotor inhibitory mechanisms.

The amplitude of the LRP was smaller in motor imagery than in the overt motor execution and inhibition, as consistently observed in previous studies (Galdo-Alvarez and Carrillo-de-la-Peña, 2004; Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2006, 2008). Although this might be interpreted as a sign of weaker motor activation in simulated performance, it is open to alternative explanations. As LRP was also smaller in stop trials than in go trials in the overt condition, it could be argued that the smaller LRP amplitudes in motor imagery are due to the presence of larger or sustained motor inhibition during the task. Alternatively, previous studies have also indicated that differences between overt and covert conditions may be due to stimulus processing (Hohlefeld et al., 2011) or the lack of feedback or control from somatosensory areas (Carrillo-de-la-Peña et al., 2008) rather than to motor activation processes.

Results of time-frequency analyses paralleled those found for LRP and provide a complementary view of the temporal dynamics of motor-related EEG in stop-signal tasks. As in previous studies (Pfurtscheller and Neuper, 1997; McFarland et al., 2000), we observed mu and beta ERD over the lateral central electrode sites during motor imagery; again, the decrease in power of those central rhythms was larger in overt performance. Although some studies have related the power of these bands to motor cortex activation, it has also been demonstrated that bilateral mu and beta ERD may be associated specifically with activation of the somatosensory cortex (Jurkiewicz et al., 2006).

In relation to the ERP components characteristic of the stop-signal task, we found that only P3 was significantly larger for stop than go trials, also in the simulated condition. The presence of Stop-P3 in the latter condition suggests that subjects actually canceled an already prepared response even during motor imagery. This result replicates a previous study with auditory stop signals that found similar P3 amplitude and midfrontal theta in imagined than in successfully stopped trials (González-Villar et al., 2016). As explained below, this finding has practical implications and contributes to understand the functional meaning of Stop-P3.

The inhibition of inappropriate responses is an important part of goal-oriented behavior. From a practical point of view, the observed involvement of similar neural circuits in the covert performance of the stop-signal suggests the possibility of training inhibitory skills through mental rehearsal. Non-invasive methods of recording brain signals, such as the EEG, are widely used in BCI. To date, only brain electrical activity indices of motor activation or stimulus detection have been used as BCI communicating systems. Our findings suggest that the indices of inhibition obtained in motor imagery could also be used as communicating systems and could be useful for developing hybrid BCIs that incorporate various sensing modalities in the brain (i.e., detection of directional movement and inhibition of that movement).

Previous studies have found larger N2 and P3 amplitudes for stop than for go trials. These modulations are usually interpreted as reflecting inhibitory control (De Jong et al., 1990; Dimoska et al., 2003, 2006), although it has also been considered that N2 may reflect conflict detection (Carter et al., 1998; Nieuwenhuis et al., 2002, 2003; Donkers and van Boxtel, 2004; Yeung et al., 2004; Enriquez-Geppert et al., 2010), and P3 the evaluation of the inhibitory process, because of its latency (Huster et al., 2013). Nonetheless, other differences between go and stop trials may contribute to the N2 and P3 modulations reported: first, a motor response, including muscular activation, is only present in go trials (and US trials); second, a stop signal is present only in stop trials, and therefore these trials involve double processing (go stimulus and stop stimulus) that may overlap. Thus, the functional significance of Stop-N2 and Stop-P3 is far from clear.

In the present study, two different experimental manipulations were carried out to clarify these alternative explanations: the inclusion of motor imagery to confirm/dismiss the role of motor execution processes (as no overt response is present during the mental essay of the stop-signal task), and the application of a procedure to remove go stimulus-linked activity from stop trials (see "Materials and Methods" Section).

It has been suggested that P3 in no-go trials may be due to the absence of movement-related negativity (Salisbury et al., 2004), and this could be extrapolated to Stop-P3. In the present study, no movement was present in either covert go or stop trials, but a prominent Stop-P3 appeared only in the latter. After comparing a press no-go and a count no-go condition, Smith et al. (2013) also concluded that P3 is due to motor inhibition related positivity in no-go trials. Thus, the presence of Stop-P3 during the imagery condition in the current study ruled out an interpretation based on differences in motor processes. The analysis of stop trials free from the influence of the go signal also allowed us to conclude that the larger amplitude of P3 in stop trials is not due to the summation of activity evoked by two consecutive stimuli.

In the present study, we failed to replicate the larger N2 to stop than to go trials reported in previous studies. However, in a comparison of Stop N2 in successful and US trials, Ramautar et al. (2006) found a larger N2 in unsuccessful trials and indicated that Stop N2 resembled an Error-Related Negativity. Our findings are consistent with this interpretation, as we observed larger N2 amplitude in US trials than in SS trials.

Despite the above contributions, there are some limitations in the experimental design; first, the role of M1 in inhibitory control remains unclear. Further research is required to establish whether M1 acts as a passive receptor of inhibitory signals from other components of the executive control network or assumes an active function in the suppression of motor processing. Since previous studies have considered beta rebound as a correlate of inhibition or return to an idling state after termination of a motor program (Neuper and Pfurtscheller, 1996), even after motor imagery (Pfurtscheller et al., 2005; Solis-Escalante et al., 2012), it would be interesting to analyze beta rebound in stop trials, what requires longer ISIs than the ones used in the present study. Our design was also unable to clarify whether Stop-P3 reflects actual inhibitory control or, alternatively, evaluation of the inhibitory process. As Huster et al. (2013) have argued, this process is initiated and controlled before the culmination of P3, suggesting that the component may reflect evaluation of the inhibitory outcome. Similarly, Wessel and Aron (2015) proposed use of the onset of the frontocentral P3 as a better indicator of response inhibition. Finally, we could not rule out the attentional effect produced by the red arrow (stop) in the N2 and P3 amplitudes. Future studies should include a condition in go trials with a second stimulus as a confirmatory signal (e.g., a green arrow to continue with the motor program).

Overall, the present findings add to previous cumulative evidence for the existence of a shared neural substrate between imagined and executed movements (Stavrinou et al., 2007), supporting the functional equivalence hypothesis (Jeannerod, 2001). The results provide a consistent picture: similar lateralized activity (LRP, mu and beta ERD) was observed both in overt and

REFERENCES

- Band, G. P. H., and van Boxtel, G. J. M. (1999). Inhibitory motor control in stop paradigms: review and reinterpretation of neural mechanisms. *Acta Psychol.* 101, 179–211. doi: 10.1016/s0001-6918(99) 00005-0
- Blankertz, B., Tangermann, M., and Müller, K. R. (2012). "BCI applications for the general population," in *Brain-Computer Interfaces: Principles and Practice*, eds J. Wolpaw and E. W. Wolpaw (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 363–372.
- Böcker, K. B. E., Brunia, C. H. M., and Cluitmans, P. J. M. (1994a). A spatiotemporal dipole model of the readiness potential in humans. I. Finger movement. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 91, 275–285. doi: 10. 1016/0013-4694(94)90191-0
- Böcker, K. B. E., Brunia, C. H. M., and Cluitmans, P. J. M. (1994b). A spatiotemporal dipole model of the readiness potential in humans. II. Foot movement. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 91, 286–294. doi: 10. 1016/0013-4694(94)90192-9
- Brunia, C. H. M. (1980). "What is wrong with legs in motor preparation?" in Motivation, Motor and Sensory Processes of the Brain: Electrical Potentials, Behaviour and Clinical Use, eds H. H. Kornhuber and L. Deecke (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 232–236.

covert responses, with a similar time course (identical LRP onset, and mu and beta ERD temporal windows) and pattern of taskmodulation (differences between go and stop trials). Thus, the results suggest that the mental imagery of a motor plan leads to activation of the same network, with similar temporal dynamics and constraints. The use for the first time of a motor imagery paradigm during performance of a stop-signal task allowed us to further conclude that a similar inhibitory network may be also active during covert execution of the task.

As stated above, this finding could contribute to the development of more sophisticated BCI and provides the scientific basis for understanding the efficacy of motor imagery techniques for improving performance in professional athletes (Jones and Stuth, 1997; Ridderinkhof and Brass, 2015) or motor rehabilitation in patients with neurological lesions (Dickstein and Deutsch, 2007; Zimmermann-Schlatter et al., 2008).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SG-A was responsible for the first manuscript draft, manuscript editing and the statistical analyses, and contributed to literature review, and manuscript review. FMB contributed to task design, EEG recording and literature review. AJG-V was responsible for EEG processing and figures, and contributed to literature review and manuscript review. MTC-P was responsible for task design and contributed to statistical analyses, literature and manuscript review. All the authors contributed to interpretation of results.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research was funded by Spanish Ministerio de Economía y Competitividad (Reference PSI2013-43594-R). AJG-V was supported by a research grant from the Fundación Ramón Dominguez. The authors would like to thank Fermín Pintos for his support developing a script for extracting the behavioral data.

- Carrillo-de-la-Peña, M. T., Galdo-Alvarez, S., and Lastra-Barreira, C. (2008). Equivalent is not equal: primary motor cortex (MI) activation during motor imagery and execution of sequential movements. *Brain Res.* 1226, 134–143. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.05.089
- Carrillo-de-la-Peña, M. T., Lastra-Barreira, C., and Galdo-Alvarez, S. (2006). Limb (hand vs. foot) and response conflict have similar effects on event-related potentials (ERPs) recorded during motor imagery and overt execution. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 24, 635–643. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04926.x
- Carter, C. S., Braver, T. S., Barch, D. M., Botvinick, M. M., Noll, D., and Cohen, J. D. (1998). Anterior cingulate cortex, error detection and the online monitoring of performance. *Science* 280, 747–749. doi: 10.1126/science.280. 5364.747
- Cespón, J., Galdo-Álvarez, S., and Díaz, F. (2012). The Simon effect modulates N2cc and LRP but not the N2pc component. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 84, 120–129. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.01.019
- Cohen, M. X. (2014). Analyzing Neural Time Series Data: Theory and Practice. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Coles, M. G. (1989). Modern mind-brain reading: psychophysiology, physiology and cognition. *Psychophysiology* 26, 251–269. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.1989. tb01916.x
- Cunnington, R., Iansek, R., Bradshaw, J. L., and Phillips, J. G. (1996). Movement-related potentials associated with movement preparation

and motor imagery. Exp. Brain Res. 111, 429-436. doi: 10.1007/bf002 28732

- Decety, J., Philippon, B., and Ingvar, D. H. (1988). rCBF landscapes during motor performance and motor ideation of a graphic gesture. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Neurol. Sci.* 238, 33–38. doi: 10.1007/bf00381078
- De Jong, R., Coles, M. G. H., Logan, G. D., and Gratton, G. (1990). In search of the point of no return: the control of response processes. J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform. 16, 164–182. doi: 10.1037/0096-1523.16.1.164
- Delorme, A., and Makeig, S. (2004). EEGLAB: an open source toolbox for analysis of single-trial EEG dynamics including independent component analysis. J. Neurosci. Methods 134, 9–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2003.10.009
- Dickstein, R., and Deutsch, J. E. (2007). Motor imagery in physical therapist practice. *Phys. Ther.* 87, 942–953. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20060331
- Dimoska, A., Johnstone, S. J., and Barry, R. J. (2006). The auditory-evoked N2 and P3 components in the stop-signal task: indices of inhibition, response-conflict or error-detection? *Biol. Cogn.* 62, 98–112. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2006.03.011
- Dimoska, A., Johnstone, S. J., Barry, R. J., and Clarke, A. R. (2003). Inhibitory motor control in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: eventrelated potentials in the stop-signal paradigm. *Biol. Psychiatry* 54, 1345–1354. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00703-0
- Donkers, F. C. L., and van Boxtel, G. J. M. (2004). The N2 in go/no-go tasks reflects conflict monitoring not response inhibition. *Brain Cogn.* 56, 165–176. doi: 10. 1016/j.bandc.2004.04.005
- Enriquez-Geppert, S., Konrad, C., Pantev, C., and Huster, R. J. (2010). Conflict and inhibition differentially affect the N200/P300 complex in a combined go/nogo and stop-signal task. *Neuroimage* 51, 877–887. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010. 02.043
- Ersland, L., Rosén, G., Lundervold, A., Smievoll, A. I., Tillung, T., Sundberg, H., et al. (1996). Phantom limb imaginary fingertapping causes primary motor cortex activation: an fMRI study. *Neuroreport* 8, 207–210. doi: 10. 1097/00001756-199612200-00042
- Galdo-Alvarez, S., and Carrillo-de-la-Peña, M. T. (2004). ERP evidence of MI activation without motor response execution. *Neuroreport* 15, 2067–2070. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200409150-00014
- Gerardin, E., Sirigu, A., Lehéricy, S., Poline, J. B., Gaymard, B., Marsault, C., et al. (2000). Partially overlapping neural networks for real and imagined hand movements. *Cereb. Cortex* 10, 1093–1104. doi: 10.1093/cercor/10.11.1093
- Gherri, E., and Eimer, M. (2010). Manual response preparation disrupts spatial attention: an electrophysiological investigation of links between action and attention. *Neuropsychologia* 48, 961–969. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia. 2009.11.017
- González-Villar, A. J., Bonilla, F. M., and Carrillo-de-la-Peña, M. T. (2016). When the brain simulates stopping: neural activity recorded during real and imagined stop-signal tasks. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* doi: 10.3758/s13415-016-0434-3 [Epub ahead of print].
- Hohlefeld, F. U., Nikulin, V. V., and Curio, G. (2011). Visual stimuli evoke rapid activation (120 ms) of sensorimotor cortex for overt but not for covert movements. *Brain Res.* 1368, 185–195. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.10.035
- Huster, R. J., Enriquez-Geppert, S., Lavallee, C. F., Falkenstein, M., and Herrmann, C. S. (2013). Electroencephalography of response inhibition tasks: functional networks and cognitive contributions. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 87, 217–233. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.08.001
- Jeannerod, M. (2001). Neural simulation of action: a unifying mechanism for motor cognition. *Neuroimage* 14, S103–S109. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0832
- Jones, L., and Stuth, G. (1997). The uses of mental imagery in athletics: an overview. Appl. Prev. Psychol. 6, 101–115. doi: 10.1016/s0962-1849(05)80016-2
- Jurkiewicz, M. T., Gaetz, W. C., Bostan, A. C., and Cheyne, D. (2006). Post-movement beta rebound is generated in motor cortex: evidence from neuromagnetic recordings. *Neuroimage* 32, 1281–1289. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2006.06.005
- Kok, A. (1986). Effects of degradation of visual stimuli on components of the event-related potential (ERP) in go/nogo reaction tasks. *Biol. Psychol.* 23, 21–38. doi: 10.1016/0301-0511(86)90087-6
- Kok, A., Ramautar, J. R., De Ruiter, M. B., Band, G. P., and Ridderinkhof, K. R. (2004). ERP components associated with successful and unsuccessful stopping in a stop-signal task. *Psychophysiology* 41, 9–20. doi: 10.1046/j.1469-8986.2003. 00127.x
- Kranczioch, C., Mathews, S., Dean, P. J., and Sterr, A. (2009). On the equivalence of executed and imagined movements: evidence from lateralized motor and

nonmotor potentials. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 30, 3275–3286. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 20748

- Lafleur, M. F., Jackson, P. L., Malouin, F., Richards, C. L., Evans, A. C., and Doyon, J. (2002). Motor learning produces parallel dynamic functional changes during the execution and imagination of sequential foot movements. *Neuroimage* 16, 142–157. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.1048
- Logan, G. D., and Cowan, W. B. (1984). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: a theory of an act of control. *Psychol. Rev.* 91, 295–327. doi: 10. 1037/0033-295x.91.3.295
- Logan, G. D., Schachar, R. J., and Tannock, R. (1997). Impulsivity and inhibitory control. *Psychol. Sci.* 8, 60–64. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.1997. tb00545.x
- Lotze, M., Montoya, P., Erb, M., Hülsmann, E., Flor, H., Klose, U., et al. (1999). Activation of cortical and cerebellar motor areas during executed and imagined hand movements: an fMRI study. *J. Cogn. Neurosci.* 11, 491–501. doi: 10. 1162/089892999563553
- Luck, S. J. (2014). An Introduction to the Event-Related Potential Technique. Cambridge, MA: MIT press.
- Mak, J. N., and Wolpaw, J. R. (2009). Clinical applications of brain-computer interfaces: current state and future prospects. *IEEE Rev. Biomed. Eng.* 2, 187–199. doi: 10.1109/rbme.2009.2035356
- McFarland, D. J., Miner, L. A., Vaughan, T. M., and Wolpaw, J. R. (2000). Mu and beta rhythm topographies during motor imagery and actual movements. *Brain Topogr.* 12, 177–186. doi: 10.1023/A:1023437823106
- Mizuguchi, N., Sakamoto, M., Muraoka, T., and Kanosue, K. (2009). Influence of touching an object on corticospinal excitability during motor imagery. *Exp. Brain Res.* 196, 529–535. doi: 10.1007/s00221-009-1875-5
- Nam, C. S., Jeon, Y., Kim, Y. J., Lee, I., and Park, K. (2011). Movement imageryrelated lateralization of event-related (de) synchronization (ERD/ERS): motorimagery duration effects. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 122, 567–577. doi: 10.1016/j. clinph.2010.08.002
- Neuper, C., and Pfurtscheller, G. (1996). Post-movement synchronization of beta rhythms in the EEG over the cortical foot area in man. *Neurosci. Lett.* 216, 17–20. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(96)12991-8
- Nieuwenhuis, S., Ridderinkhof, K. R., Talsma, D., Coles, M. G. H., Holroyd, C. B., Kok, A., et al. (2002). A computational account of altered error processing in older age: dopamine and the error-related negativity. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 2, 19–36. doi: 10.3758/cabn.2.1.19
- Nieuwenhuis, S., Yeung, N., van den Wildenberg, W., and Ridderinkhof, K. R. (2003). Electrophysiological correlates of anterior cingulate function in a go/no-go task: effects of response conflict and trial type frequency. Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci. 3, 17–26. doi: 10.3758/cabn. 3.1.17
- Oostenveld, R., Praamstra, P., Stegeman, D. F., and van Oosterom, A. (2001). Overlap of attention and movement-related activity in lateralized eventrelated brain potentials. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 112, 477–484. doi: 10.1016/s1388-2457(01)00460-6
- Penfield, W., and Boldrey, E. (1937). Somatic motor and sensory representation in the cerebral cortex of man as studied by electrical stimulation. *Brain* 60, 389–443. doi: 10.1093/brain/60.4.389
- Penfield, W., and Rasmussen, T. (1950). The Cerebral Cortex of Man; a Clinical Study of Localization of Function. Oxford: Macmillan.
- Pfurtscheller, G., Brunner, C., Schlögl, A., and Lopes da Silva, F. H. (2006). Mu rhythm (de)synchronization and EEG single-trial classification of different motor imagery tasks. *Neuroimage* 31, 153–159. doi: 10. 1016/j.neuroimage.2005.12.003
- Pfurtscheller, G., and Neuper, C. (1997). Motor imagery activates primary sensorimotor area in humans. *Neurosci. Lett.* 239, 65–68. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3940(97)00889-6
- Pfurtscheller, G., Neuper, C., Brunner, C., and Lopes da Silva, F. (2005). Beta rebound after different types of motor imagery in man. *Neurosci. Lett.* 378, 156–159. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.12.034
- Praamstra, P. (2006). Prior information of stimulus location: effects on ERP measures of visual selection and response selection. *Brain Res.* 1072, 153–160. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.11.098
- Praamstra, P. (2007). Do's and don'ts with lateralized event-related brain potentials. J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform. 33, 497–502. doi: 10. 1037/0096-1523.33.2.497

- Praamstra, P., Boutsen, L., and Humphreys, G. W. (2005). Frontoparietal control of spatial attention and motor intention in human EEG. J. Neurophysiol. 94, 764–774. doi: 10.1152/jn.01052.2004
- Praamstra, P., and Kourtis, D. (2010). An early parietal component of the frontoparietal system: EDAN ≠ N2pc. Brain Res. 1317, 203–210. doi: 10.1016/j. brainres.2009.12.090
- Praamstra, P., and Oostenveld, R. (2003). Attention and movement-related motor cortex activation: a high-density EEG study of spatial stimulus-response compatibility. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 16, 309–322. doi: 10.1016/s0926-6410(02)00286-0
- Praamstra, P., Schmitz, F., Freund, H. J., and Schnitzler, A. (1999). Magnetoencephalographic correlates of the lateralized readiness potential. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 8, 77–85. doi: 10.1016/s0926-6410(99)00008-7
- Praamstra, P., and Seiss, E. (2005). The neurophysiology of response competition: motor cortex activation and inhibition following subliminal response priming. *J. Cogn. Neurosci.* 17, 483–493. doi: 10.1162/0898929053279513
- Porro, C. A., Francescato, M. P., Cettolo, V., Diamond, M. E., Baraldi, P., Zuiani, C., et al. (1996). Primary motor and sensory cortex activation during motor performance and motor imagery: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J. Neurosci. 16, 7688–7698.
- Ramautar, J. R., Kok, A., and Ridderinkhof, K. R. (2006). Effects of stop-signal modality on the N2/P3 complex elicited in the stop-signal paradigm. *Biol. Psychol.* 72, 96–109. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2005.08.001
- Ridderinkhof, K. R., and Brass, M. (2015). How Kinesthetic Motor Imagery works: a predictive-processing theory of visualization in sports and motor expertise. *J. Physiol. Paris* 109, 53–63. doi: 10.1016/j.jphysparis.2015.02.003
- Roland, P. E., Larsen, B., Lassen, N. A., and Skinhøj, E. (1980). Supplementary motor area and other cortical areas in organization of voluntary movements in man. J. Neurophysiol. 43, 118–136.
- Roosink, M., and Zijdewind, I. (2010). Corticospinal excitability during observation and imagery of simple and complex hand tasks: implications for motor rehabilitation. *Behav. Brain Res.* 213, 35–41. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2010. 04.027
- Roth, M., Decety, J., Raybaudi, M., Massarelli, R., Delon-Martin, C., Segebarth, C., et al. (1996). Possible involvement of primary motor cortex in mentally simulated movement: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Neuroreport* 7, 1280–1284. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199605170-00012
- Salisbury, D. F., Griggs, C. B., Shenton, M. E., and McCarley, R. W. (2004). The NoGo P300 'anteriorization'effect and response inhibition. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 115, 1550–1558. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2004.01.028
- Schwarzenau, P., Falkenstein, M., Hoormann, J., and Hohnsbein, J. (1998). A new method for the estimation of the onset of the lateralized readiness potential (LRP). *Behav. Res. Methods Instrum. Comput.* 30, 110–117. doi: 10. 3758/bf03209421
- Smith, J. L., Jamadar, S., Provost, A. L., and Michie, P. T. (2013). Motor and non-motor inhibition in the Go/NoGo task: an ERP and fMRI study. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 87, 244–253. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.07.185
- Solis-Escalante, T., Müller-Putz, G. R., Pfurtscheller, G., and Neuper, C. (2012). Cue-induced beta rebound during withholding of overt and covert foot

movement. Clin. Neurophysiol. 123, 1182-1190. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2012. 01.013

- Stavrinou, M. L., Moraru, L., Cimponeriu, L., Della Penna, S., and Bezerianos, A. (2007). Evaluation of cortical connectivity during real and imagined rhythmic finger tapping. *Brain Topogr.* 19, 137–145. doi: 10.1007/s10548-007-0020-7
- Stippich, C., Ochmann, H., and Sartor, K. (2002). Somatotopic mapping of the human primary sensorimotor cortex during motor imagery and motor execution by functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Neurosci. Lett.* 331, 50–54. doi: 10.1016/s0304-3940(02)00826-1
- Swick, D., Ashley, V., and Turken, U. (2011). Are the neural correlates of stopping and not going identical? Quantitative meta-analysis of two response inhibition tasks. *Neuroimage* 56, 1655–1665. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.02.070
- Ulrich, R., and Miller, J. (2001). Using the jackknife-based scoring method for measuring LRP onset effects in factorial designs. *Psychophysiology* 38, 816–827. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986.3850816
- Verleger, R., Paehge, T., Kolev, V., Yordanova, J., and Jaśkowski, P. (2006). On the relation of movement-related potentials to the go/no-go effect on P3. *Biol. Psychol.* 73, 298–313. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2006.05.005
- Verleger, R., Vollmer, C., Wauschkuhn, B., van der Lubbe, R. H. J., and Wascher, E. (2000). Dimensional overlap between arrows as cueing stimuli and responses? Evidence from contra-ipsilateral differences in EEG potentials. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 10, 99–109. doi: 10.1016/s0926-6410(00)00032-x
- Wessel, J. R., and Aron, A. R. (2015). It's not too late: the onset of the frontocentral P3 indexes successful response inhibition in the stop-signal paradigm. *Psychophysiology* 52, 472–480. doi: 10.1111/psyp.12374
- Williams, J., Pearce, A. J., Loporto, M., Morris, T., and Holmes, P. S. (2012). The relationship between corticospinal excitability during motor imagery and motor imagery ability. *Behav. Brain Res.* 226, 369–375. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2011. 09.014
- Yeung, N., Botvinick, M. M., and Cohen, J. D. (2004). The neural basis of errordetection: conflict monitoring and the error-related negativity. *Psychol. Rev.* 111, 931–959. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.111.4.939
- Zimmermann-Schlatter, A., Schuster, C., Puhan, M. A., Siekierka, E., and Steurer, J. (2008). Efficacy of motor imagery in post-stroke rehabilitation: a systematic review. J. Neuroeng. Rehabil. 5:8. doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-5-8

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Galdo-Alvarez, Bonilla, González-Villar and Carrillo-de-la-Peña. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution and reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Altered Functional Performance in Patients with Fibromyalgia

Isis da Silva Costa¹, Antoni Gamundí¹, José G. Vivas Miranda^{2,3}, Lucas G. Souza França^{2,4}, Charles Novaes De Santana⁵ and Pedro Montoya^{1*}

¹ Research Institute of Health Sciences (IUNICS), University of the Balearic Islands, Palma de Mallorca, Spain, ² Department of Physics of the Earth and the Environment, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ³ Motion Analysis Laboratory, Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA, ⁴ Department of Clinical and Experimental Epilepsy, UCL Institute of Neurology, University College London, London, UK, ⁵ Department of Evolutionary Biology and Environmental Studies, University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland

Fibromyalgia is a common chronic pain condition that exerts a considerable impact on patients' daily activities and quality of life.

Objectives: The main objective of the present study was to evaluate kinematic parameters of gait, functional performance, and balance in women with fibromyalgia syndrome.

Methods: The study included 26 female patients with fibromyalgia (49.2 ± 8.0 years) according to the criteria of the American College of Rheumatology, as well as 16 pain-free women (43.5 ± 8.5 years). Gait and balance parameters were extracted from video recordings of participants performing several motor tasks. Non-linear dynamic of body sway time series was also analyzed by computing the Hurst exponent. In addition, functional performance and clinical pain were obtained by using standardized motor tests (Berg's balance scale, 6-min walking test, timed up and go task, Romberg's balance test) and self-report questionnaires (Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jorge Leite, University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

João Manuel R. S. Tavares, Universidade do Porto, Portugal Aurore Thibaut, University of Liège, Belgium

> *Correspondence: Pedro Montoya pedro.montoya@uib.es

Received: 04 December 2015 Accepted: 09 January 2017 Published: 26 January 2017

Citation:

Costa IS, Gamundí A, Miranda JGV, França LGS, De Santana CN and Montoya P (2017) Altered Functional Performance in Patients with Fibromyalgia. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 11:14. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00014 **Results:** Walking speed was significantly diminished (p < 0.001) in FM patients as compared to pain-free controls, probably due to significant reductions in stride length (p < 0.001) and cycle frequency (p < 0.001). Analyses of balance also revealed significant differences between fibromyalgia and pain-free controls on body sway in the medial-lateral and anterior-posterior axes (all ps < 0.01). Several parameters of gait and balance were significantly associated with high levels of pain, depression, stiffness, anxiety, and fatigue in fibromyalgia.

Conclusion: Our data revealed that both gait and balance were severely impaired in FM, and that subjective complaints associated with FM could contribute to functional disability in these patients. These findings suggest that optimal rehabilitation and fall prevention in fibromyalgia require a comprehensive assessment of both psychological responses to pain and physical impairments during postural control and gait.

Keywords: fibromyalgia, chronic pain, gait, balance, Hurst exponent, computer vision software

INTRODUCTION

Fibromyalgia (FM) is a chronic syndrome characterized by widespread pain sensitivity and fatigue, as well as by cognitive and affective symptoms (Wolfe et al., 2010). Fibromyalgia also exerts a considerable impact on daily activities and quality of life. In particular, it has been frequently shown that fatigue in fibromyalgia may be severe enough to reduce physical activities and lead to a sedentary lifestyle by reducing physical abilities and increasing risk for disabilities (Bennett et al., 2007; Jones et al., 2008). FM patients often reported functional limitations that were quite similar to those reported by persons with osteoarthritis or rheumatoid arthritis (Hawley and Wolfe, 1991). Furthermore, it has been shown that loss of function could be strongly associated with work disability in these patients (White et al., 1999; Wolfe and Michaud, 2004).

Previous research has also revealed that FM patients may also display deficits in balance or postural stability (Bennett et al., 2007; Jones et al., 2009; Russek and Fulk, 2009), a complex task that involves rapid and dynamic integration of multiple sensory, motor, and cognitive inputs to execute appropriate neuromuscular activity (Horak, 2006; Sousa et al., 2012). Impaired balance has been reported as one of the top ten debilitating symptoms in fibromyalgia with prevalence rates around 45% (Bennett et al., 2007). Moreover, frequency of falls seems to be higher in FM patients (34.4%) (Russek and Fulk, 2009) than in persons aged 65 years and older (25-35%) (Sattin, 1992) and patients with rheumatoid arthritis (Hawley and Wolfe, 1991). Nevertheless, balance and activity level in fibromyalgia have been mostly assessed by using retrospective self-reports (Mannerkorpi et al., 1994; Russek and Fulk, 2009), which are strongly influenced by patients' beliefs about their own physical functioning and pain (Verbunt et al., 2003). In the last decades, different types of recording devices have been developed to monitor and to assess balance and physical activity over long periods of times, providing valid information about subjects' daily activities. Thus, it has been demonstrated that accelerometry-based ambulatory monitoring systems provide more objective measurements of variability in physical activities and pain over several days than self-reports (Verbunt et al., 2009). Biomechanical analysis of gait also constitutes a useful tool for the assessment of motor function, functional capacity and muscle fatigue (Bendtsen et al., 1997; Pierrynowski et al., 2005; Sousa et al., 2012). Previous studies have observed that fibromyalgia women display a reduced walking speed, which could be a consequence of decreases in stride length and cycle frequency, as well as bradykinesia (Auvinet et al., 2006; Heredia Jiménez et al., 2009). Furthermore, it has been suggested that gait at normal speed in these patients may be preferentially achieved by using their hip flexors instead of their ankle plantar flexors, thus increasing metabolic demands and fatigue in comparison to pain-free controls (Pierrynowski et al., 2005). Despite the evidence of altered gait and balance parameters in FM, little is known about how these abnormalities could be linked to clinical variables such as pain, fatigue, stiffness, or depression.

The aim of the present study was to analyze gait and balance parameters in fibromyalgia and to examine the possible

relationship between subjective and objective measures of motor function with subjective complaints. In particular, we hypothesized that FM patients would display significant gait and balance deficits as compared with pain-free controls, and that these motor disturbances would be correlated with increased patients' ratings of pain, fatigue, morning tiredness, stiffness, and physical impairment (as measured by the FIQ questionnaire). Furthermore, considering that activity and balance fluctuations have well defined fractal properties in a wide range of time scales, we also aimed to apply nonlinear analyses to evaluate the dynamic of these balance fluctuations in pain-free controls and FM patients. This nonlinear approach allows an evaluation of the autocorrelation in successive displacements, giving us information about possible disturbances in motor control mechanism to correct balance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Twenty-six women diagnosed with fibromyalgia and 16 painfree women with comparable age and sociodemographic characteristics were recruited from different health centers and patients' associations in Majorca (Spain). The average duration of FM diagnosis was 10.8 \pm 7.7 years Patients were included in the study if they fulfilled the 1990 classification criteria of the American College of Rheumatology for fibromyalgia. Participants were excluded from the study if they reported any other musculoskeletal rather than fibromyalgia, or any neurological disorder. Regarding medication intake, most FM patients were taking analgesics, relaxants, or NSAIDs (n = 18), followed by antidepressants (n = 16), and anxiolytics (n = 9). For medical and ethical reasons, medication was not discontinued during the study. At the time of recruitment, all participants were verbally informed about the details of the study and provided written consent. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Balearic Islands (Spain) (reference IB-1284/09).

Self-Report Questionnaire

FM patients completed the *Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire* (*FIQ*) (Burckhardt et al., 1991). The FIQ is a standardized instrument designed to quantify the overall impact of fibromyalgia. Subscales from the 1991 version include 11 physical function items (4-point Likert scale ranging from "always" to "never"), feel good (number of days of the past week), missed work (number of work days in the past week), and 7 symptom-based items (ability to do job, pain, fatigue, rested, stiffness, anxiety, and depression) (100-mm anchored visual analog scale). Test-retest correlations using Pearson's r ranged from 0.56 (pain) to 0.95 for physical function scale. This questionnaire has shown excellent responsiveness to change in clinical studies and a good correlation with other similar questionnaires such as the SF-36 (Bennett, 2005).

Motor Function Tasks

Gait and balance parameters were obtained in FM patients and pain-free controls by using the following functional tasks:

- *Berg Balance Scale* (Berg et al., 1991): This scale is a performance-based assessment tool developed to measure balance during functional activities such as reaching, bending, transferring, and standing. The test is often used for patients who exhibit a decline in function, self-report a loss of balance, or have unexplained falls (Berg et al., 1991). The Berg Balance Scale consists of 14 functional tasks (e.g., sitting unsupported, change of sitting to standing position, and vice-versa, standing with both feet together, standing on one leg, turning 360 degrees) with scores ranging from 0 (unable to perform) to 4 (normal performance). Total scores range from 0 (severely impaired balance) to 56 (excellent balance). Scores below 46 are good predictors for the occurrence of multiple falls (Dibble et al., 2008).
- Six-minute walking test (6MWT): The 6MWT is a functional walking test in which subjects are instructed to walk for 6 min as quickly as possible. This test has been used to assess individuals with mobility deficits (Kosak and Smith, 2005) and FM patients (King et al., 1999; Pankoff et al., 2000a; Latorre-Román et al., 2014). The 6MWT is considered a good indicator of exercise tolerance and aerobic capacity, since it causes a physiological stress without demanding maximum aerobic capacity (Pankoff et al., 2000a). Ratings of perceived exertion were obtained after the 6MWT by using the Borg Effort Scale (Borg, 1982), a 15-point scale ranging from 4 (complete lack of effort) to 20 (maximum effort or exhaustion).
- Timed up and go task (TUG): This task is a standardized test for assessment of functional mobility. The task is performed by using an ordinary armchair (45 cm in height) and a stopwatch. Subjects are seated with their back against the chair and instructed to stand up, walk three meters, turn around, walk back to the chair, and sit down at an ordinary comfortable speed (Shumway-Cook et al., 2000). The stopwatch is started on the word "Go" and stopped as the subject sit down. The TUG time is measured in seconds and normal TUG time ranges from 5.4 to 40.8 s (mean = 15 s, SD = 6.5) (Khasnis and Gokula, 2003). TUG time appears to be correlated with gait speed, balance, functional level, and the ability to go out (Newton, 1997). After the TUG, overall subjective perception of physical effort was measured by using the Borg Effort Scale (Borg, 1982).
- *Modified version of the Romberg's balance test*: The Romberg's test is an objective measure of patient's standing balance (Khasnis and Gokula, 2003). The original test requires that participants remain in orthostatic position with feet together and eyes closed. In the present study, we modified the procedure by asking the participants to keep the erect position with eyes closed during 1 min. In addition, they were allowed to keep the orthostatic position with feet in parallel and separated and arms extended along the body to avoid that participants fell when they closed their eyes during data collection. The test is based on the fact that maintaining balance while standing with closed eyes should rely on intact

sensorimotor integration and motor pathways. The test was repeated twice and motion on the frontal and sagittal planes was captured by using a digital video camera at 30 frames per second (Casio Exilim EX-FS10). For motion detection analysis, a plumb line hanging on the ceiling at a distance of 3 meters was used as reference. Participants were also asked to wear a cap with sticks positioned in the vertical and horizontal planes. For the analysis of body sway in the medial-lateral direction, sticks were aligned with the anatomical position of the glabella of the frontal bone. For the analysis of body sway in the anterior-posterior direction, sticks were aligned with the anatomical position of the pinna (tragus). Unfortunately, we were not able to analyze the Romberg's test videos of eleven FM patients and two pain-free subjects due to poor recording quality.

Gait task: Subjects were instructed to walk on a 3 meters carpet at their normal walking step, without shoes and with flexed arms positioned on the abdomen. Optical markers were attached at the following body positions: anterior superior iliac spine, posterior superior iliac spine, area between the lateral condyle of the femur and the fibular head, bottom of the patella, lateral, and inner malleolus, heel (between the first and second metatarsal), and on the tip of the hallux. Subject's motion was digitally recorded with a video camera at 210 frames per second (Casio Exilim EX-FS10). The camera was positioned at a distance of 3 meters from the carpet to visualize changes in position, velocity, and acceleration of anatomical points along the x-axis. Gait velocity (cm/second), walking duration (seconds), cadence (number of steps/minute), percentage of time in the two phases of the gait cycle (stance and swing phase), and percentage of time with single and double support were computed.

Data Reduction and Pre-processing

Three groups of variables were analyzed in the present study:

- Raw scores obtained from self-report questionnaire (FIQ).
- Performance scores on standardized motor function tasks (TUG, 6MWT, Berg Balance Scale, Borg Effort Scale).
- Kinematic parameters extracted from video recordings: gait velocity (cm/sec), gait duration (sec), cadence (steps/min), stride, and step lengths (cm), percentage of time in the stance/swing phase, and body sway variability in the anterior-posterior and medial-lateral planes (cm). Open-source software for computer vision analysis of human movement (CvMob; Peña et al., 2013; Gea et al., 2014; Quixadá et al., 2016) was used to extract those variables. This software has a high degree of accuracy for calculating body position and movement in the X and Y coordinates recorded by conventional cameras (Peña et al., 2013).

The non-linear dynamic of time series obtained during the balance test was also assessed by computing long term correlations and the *Hurst exponent* (Feder, 1988). This exponent usually ranges between 0 and 1, and describes the tendency of a time series either to cluster in one direction or to regress strongly

to the mean. Thus, it has been assumed that Hurst exponents between 0.5 and 1 would be characteristic of time series with long-term positive autocorrelation (high values will be followed by high values a long time in the future), whereas exponents between 0 and 0.5 would suggest long-term switches between high and low values in adjacent pairs of data. By contrast, Hurst exponents would be around 0.5 if time series describe a pure random oscillation (e.g., Brownian noise or accumulated white noise). Moreover, it has been assumed that exponents lesser than 0.5 would reflect a non-persistent pattern, whereas exponents greater than 0.5 would rather reflect a persistent pattern within the time series (Feder, 1988).

The Hurst exponent was obtained in two steps. First, the deviation of the time series relative to their mean values was computed in a sliding window of size *n* by using the Root Mean Square (RMS) method (Russ, 1994). The RMS uses the scaling function ($\overline{W}(n)$) defined as follows:

$$\bar{W}(n) = \frac{1}{N-n} \sum_{u=1}^{N-n} \left\{ \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left[Z(x_{u+i}) - \bar{Z}_n \right]^2 \right\}^{1/2}$$
(1)

with the factor N representing the total number of measurements and \overline{Z}_n the average value within each scale. Second, the values for $\overline{W}(n)$ were evaluated for different scales *n*. The Hurst exponent was obtained by fitting a power-law curve (fractal Brownian motion model) to the scaling function (Feder, 1988; Russ, 1994) as follows:

$$\bar{W}(n) \sim n^H \tag{2}$$

Statistical Analyses

The null hypothesis that data were sampled from a normally distributed population was examined by using Shapiro-Wilk tests, and differences between patients and pain-free controls were analyzed by using parametric Student *t*-tests for independent samples, or non-parametric two-sample Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. Pearson correlations were also used to analyze the relationship between kinematic parameters and clinical symptoms in fibromyalgia. A *p*-value of 0.05 was used for statistical significance. The effect sizes *d* were interpreted using the classification of Cohen (1988): $0.2 \le d < 0.5$ small effect, $0.5 \le d < 0.8$ moderate effect, $d \ge 0.8$ large effect. Means and standard deviations are displayed in the tables. If appropriate, data are reported as mean difference and 95% confidence interval (95% CI).

RESULTS

Fibromyalgia patients and pain-free controls were comparable on age (49.2 years \pm 8.0 vs. 43.5 years \pm 8.4, respectively), weight (68.6 kg \pm 10.9 vs. 64.2 kg \pm 10.9), height (161.1 cm \pm 6.4 vs. 163.3 cm \pm 7.0), and body-mass index (26.5 kg/m² \pm 4.2 vs. 25.5 kg/m² \pm 4.1) (all *ps* > 0.05). Mean and standard deviation of FIQ scores in fibromyalgia patients are displayed in **Table 1**.

 Table 2 displays mean and standard deviation of gait

 parameters in fibromyalgia and pain-free controls during

 performance on several motor tasks. FM patients walked less

TABLE 1 | Mean and standard deviations of FIQ scores in FM patients.

	Fibromyalgia patients $N = 26$
FIBROMYALGIA IMPACT QUESTIONNAIR	E (FIQ)
Physical impairment (0–3)	1.6 ± 0.7
Feel good (0–7)	5.1 ± 1.7
Missed work (0–7)	2.1 ± 2.2
Do job (10 cm VAS)	8.3 ± 2.4
Pain (10 cm VAS)	8.2 ± 1.9
Fatigue (10 cm VAS)	8.9 ± 2.0
Rested (10 cm VAS)	8.1 ± 3.1
Stiffness (10 cm VAS)	7.6 ± 2.9
Anxiety (10 cm VAS)	7.6 ± 2.9
Depression (10 cm VAS)	6.8 ± 3.4
Total FIQ score (0–100)	71.1 ± 16.1

distance in 6 min (6MWT) [$t_{(29)} = -8.3$, p < 0.001], and took more time to stand-up and to walk a distance of 3 meters (TUG) as compared with pain-free controls [$t_{(40)} = 6.7$, p < 0.001]. Moreover, ratings on self-perceived effort (Borg Effort scale) after performance on 6MWT (K-S = 1.5, p < 0.05) and TUG tests (K-S = 3.02, p < 0.001) were significantly higher in fibromyalgia than in pain-free controls. Finally, FM patients reported increased risk of falls (measured by the Berg Balance Scale) in comparison with pain-free controls (K-S = 2.9, p < 0.001). The effect sizes were medium-to-large for all group comparisons.

Analyses of kinematic parameters further indicated that FM patients had significant deficits in gait and balance. Again, the effect sizes were medium-to-large for all group comparisons. FM patients displayed significant reductions in gait velocity $[t_{(31)} = -8.3, p < 0.001]$, cadence (steps/minute) $[t_{(31)} = -6.2, p < 0.001]$ p < 0.001], stride length [$t_{(31)} = -5.1$, p < 0.001), step length $[t_{(31)} = -4.9, p < 0.001]$, and percentage of single support $[t_{(31)} = -4.3, p < 0.001]$ and swing phase $[t_{(31)} = 4.2, p < 0.001]$ 0.001], as well significant increased gait duration $[t_{(31)} = 5.7,$ p < 0.001 in comparison with pain-free participants. Same effects were also yielded when values were referenced to each subject's legs (distance between the greater Trochanter and the lateral Malleolus) (Table 2). Moreover, FM patients displayed greater body sway in the anterior-posterior $[t_{(27)} = 4.6, p < 0.001]$ and medial-lateral directions $[t_{(27)} = 5.8, p < 0.001]$ than painfree controls.

The non-linear analysis of balance time series also revealed significant group differences on Hurst exponents of anterior-posterior [$t_{(27)} = 2.3$, p < 0.05] and medial-lateral axes [$t_{(27)} = 5.1$, p < 0.001]. In both cases, the *H* exponents were close to 0.5 in fibromyalgia patients and around 0.3 in pain-free controls (**Figure 1** and **Table 3**). The effect sizes were medium-to-large for all group comparisons.

In order to further assess if altered motor function was related to clinical symptoms in fibromyalgia, Pearson correlations were computed between motor performance scores and ratings on the different FIQ scales. Results indicated that high ratings on pain intensity were significantly associated with enhanced risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.52 and p < 0.01), increased time

Fibromyalgia patients $N = 26$	Pain-free controls $N = 16$	Cohen's d	Effect-size r
TESTS			
44.7 ± 5.6	55.4 ± 0.6	-2.68	0.80
17.0 ± 5.2	8.2 ± 1.0	2.35	0.76
12.3 ± 2.3	4.3 ± 0.5	4.80	0.92
170.9 ± 46.9	330.1 ± 58.3	-3.00	0.83
14.1 ± 3.6	9.2 ± 3.1	1.45	0.59
67.3 ± 17.3	112.0 ± 12.3	-2.97	0.82
4.8 ± 1.4	2.7 ± 0.3	2.07	0.72
96.6 ± 19.4	115.5 ± 11.6	-1.18	0.51
69.3 ± 14.3	99.2 ± 12.9	-2.19	0.74
58.6 ± 10.5	79.7 ± 8.6	-2.20	0.74
57.3 ± 7.0	66.1 ± 4.2	-1.52	0.60
29.3 ± 3.1	33.7 ± 3.0	-1.44	0.58
	Fibromyalgia patients $N = 26$ 44.7 ± 5.6 17.0 ± 5.2 12.3 ± 2.3 170.9 ± 46.9 14.1 ± 3.6 67.3 ± 17.3 4.8 ± 1.4 96.6 ± 19.4 69.3 ± 14.3 58.6 ± 10.5 57.3 ± 7.0 29.3 ± 3.1	Fibromyalgia patients $N = 26$ Pain-free controls $N = 16$ I TESTS 44.7 ± 5.6 55.4 ± 0.6 17.0 ± 5.2 8.2 ± 1.0 12.3 ± 2.3 4.3 ± 0.5 170.9 ± 46.9 330.1 ± 58.3 14.1 ± 3.6 9.2 ± 3.1 67.3 ± 17.3 112.0 ± 12.3 4.8 ± 1.4 2.7 ± 0.3 96.6 ± 19.4 115.5 ± 11.6 69.3 ± 14.3 99.2 ± 12.9 58.6 ± 10.5 79.7 ± 8.6 57.3 ± 7.0 66.1 ± 4.2 29.3 ± 3.1 33.7 ± 3.0	Fibromyalgia patients $N = 26$ Pain-free controls $N = 16$ Cohen's dI TESTS 44.7 ± 5.6 55.4 ± 0.6 -2.68 17.0 ± 5.2 8.2 ± 1.0 2.35 12.3 ± 2.3 4.3 ± 0.5 4.80 170.9 ± 46.9 330.1 ± 58.3 -3.00 14.1 ± 3.6 9.2 ± 3.1 1.45 67.3 \pm 17.3 112.0 ± 12.3 -2.97 4.8 ± 1.4 2.7 ± 0.3 2.07 96.6 ± 19.4 115.5 ± 11.6 -1.18 69.3 ± 14.3 99.2 ± 12.9 -2.19 58.6 ± 10.5 79.7 ± 8.6 -2.20 57.3 ± 7.0 66.1 ± 4.2 -1.52 29.3 ± 3.1 33.7 ± 3.0 -1.44

TABLE 2 | Mean and standard deviations of gait parameters during motor performance in fibromyalgia patients and pain-free controls.



TABLE 3 | Mean and standard deviations of balance parameters in the anterior-posterior and the medial-lateral axes during motor performance in fibromyalgia patients and pain-free controls.

	Fibromyalgia patients <i>N</i> = 15	Pain-free controls N = 15	Cohen's d	Effect-size r
ANTERIOR-PO	STERIOR AXIS			
Body sway (cm)	2.31 ± 0.99	1.07 ± 0.11	1.76	0.66
Hurst exponent	0.50 ± 0.10	0.37 ± 0.19	0.85	0.39
MEDIAL-LATER	RAL AXIS			
Body sway (cm)	2.55 ± 0.92	1.08 ± 0.09	2.25	0.75
Hurst exponent	0.52 ± 0.09	0.33 ± 0.12	1.79	0.67

to perform the TUG test (r = 0.44, p < 0.05), reduced distance to walk in 6 min in 6MWT test (r = -0.53, p < 0.05), gait velocity (r = -0.56, p < 0.05), cadence (r = -0.50, p < 0.05) and stride lengths (r = -0.49, p < 0.05), as well as increased gait duration (r = 0.54, p < 0.05) and body sways in the medial-lateral axis (r = 0.68, p < 0.05). High ratings on fatigue and stiffness were also associated with reduced percentage of single support (r = -0.52, p < 0.05 and r = -0.48, p < 0.05, respectively).In addition, high ratings on stiffness were related to enhanced perceived effort after completion of the 6MWT test (r = 0.60, p < 0.05), and reduced stride (r = -0.56, p < 0.01) and step lengths during the gait cycle (r = -0.54, p < 0.05). High ratings on the physical function scale were significantly associated with high risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.39 and p < 0.01) and increased perceived effort after completion of the TUG (r =0.56, p < 0.01), as well as with reduced distance walked in 6 min during performance of 6MWT test (r = -0.50, p < 0.05). The number of missed days of work were significantly associated with high risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.40 and p < 0.05), enhanced perceived effort after completion of the 6MWT test (r = 0.60, p < 0.05) and reduced distance to walk in 6 min in 6MWT test (r = -0.50, p < 0.05). Low ratings on ability to do job were significantly associated with high risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.47 and p < 0.05) and increased body sways in the mediallateral axis (r = 0.53, p < 0.05). High ratings on the rested scale

were significantly associated with reduced distance walked in 6 min during performance of 6MWT test (r = -0.57, p < 0.05). Finally, ratings on depression were correlated with risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.46 and p < 0.01), increased time to perform the TUG test (r = 0.49, p < 0.05), enhanced perceived effort after completion of TUG (r = 0.49, p < 0.05), and reduced stride (r = -0.53, p < 0.05) and step lengths (r = -0.49, p < 0.05). High ratings on anxiety were significantly associated with high risk of falls (Berg Balance Scale, r = -0.55 and p < 0.01) and increased body sways in the medial-lateral axis (r = 0.54, p < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

We analyzed kinematic parameters of gait and balance, as well as subjective complaints (ratings of perceived exertion, pain, fatigue, stiffness, depression, anxiety) during performance on several motor and balance tasks in fibromyalgia patients and age-matched pain-free controls. Our results indicated that both gait and balance were severely impaired in FM, and that several parameters of motor performance were linked to clinical symptoms associated with FM.

Gait parameters such as speed, cadence, stride and step lengths, percentage of stance, and swing phases, and support base were significantly impaired in FM patients. These findings are in accordance with previous studies showing that FM patients displayed slower cadence during gait compared to pain-free controls (Pankoff et al., 2000b; Auvinet et al., 2006; Heredia Jiménez et al., 2009). Furthermore, it has been reported that FM women spent more time in double than in single support, as well as reduced muscle endurance and both isometric and isokinetic strength in knee joint flexion and extension (Valkeinen et al., 2008; Heredia Jiménez et al., 2009; Cherry et al., 2012). In addition, it has been suggested that generalized pain and overweight could inhibit the single support of body and increase the time of double support in FM (Heredia Jiménez et al., 2009; Cherry et al., 2012). This is of special relevance because the preferential use of hip flexors in comparison to plantar flexors of the ankle in FM patients would also indicate an altered mechanism for maintaining balance during gait (Winter, 1995; Pierrynowski et al., 2005; Valkeinen et al., 2008). Previous studies have also suggested that factors such as level of physical activity, bradykinesia and overweight, together with fatigue and pain could be also responsible for relevant alterations in muscle recruitment patterns during gait in FM (Pierrynowski et al., 2005; Auvinet et al., 2006; Heredia Jiménez et al., 2009). In this sense, our findings were consistent with previous studies showing that patients with chronic pain displayed a reduced level of activity during the morning and the evening compared to painfree controls (Weering et al., 2009). It was also noteworthy that observed alterations of gait parameters in FM (for instance, a reduction of more than 30% in gait velocity and stride length compared to age-matched healthy individuals) were similar or even greater than those previously reported during aging (for instance, a reduction of 20% in older as compared to young individuals) (Elble et al., 1991; Li et al., 2011). Thus, it seems plausible that an altered pattern of gait could also contribute to the characteristic reductions of daily functioning in FM.

The analysis of body sway during performance on the modified version of the Romberg's balance test further supports the notion that FM may affect some subsystems responsible for postural control and balance. Body sways on the anteriorposterior and medial-lateral axes were significantly greater in FM patients than in pain-free controls. Furthermore, nonlinear analyses of body sway time series showed that Hurst exponent values were significantly lower in pain-free controls (values ranging between 0.3 and 0.4) than in FM patients (values around 0.5). These findings were in agreement with previous data observed in healthy individuals (Duarte and Zatsiorsky, 2000) and patients with reduced mobility (Burgunder, 1998; Stylianou et al., 2011). Basically, Hurst exponents below 0.5 would indicate that shifts of the time-series in one direction are followed by shifts in the opposite direction, revealing an antipersistent trend of body sway to maintain a stable body position along the time. By contrast, Hurst exponents close to 0.5 in FM patients would indicate that time-series were characterized by an uncorrelated pattern of body sway leading to a more unstable balance. This uncorrelated or random behavior may suggest the existence of relevant disturbances in the motor control system which could lead to an increased risk of falls in these patients. Our findings from the Timed Up and Go (TUG) task are also in agreement with this interpretation. We observed that FM patients took significantly more time to complete the task (around 17 s) than pain-free controls (8 s). These values were similar to those obtained in a previous study (Shumway-Cook et al., 2000) showing that older people performing the TUG in more than 13.5 s were more likely to have suffered a fall in the previous 6 months. The analyses of balance during functional activities (reaching, bending, transferring, and standing) further indicated that FM patients displayed higher risk of falls than pain-free controls. In this sense, it has been already reported that balance deficits could be considered as one of the top 10 most debilitating symptoms in FM (Bennett et al., 2007). Moreover, the observed values for risk of falls in the present study were similar to those previously reported in the elderly (Berg et al., 1991; Panton et al., 2006) and in Parkinson patients (Dibble et al., 2008; Fernandes et al., 2015). Taking into account that around 30% of people over 65 may fall at least once a year (Mannerkorpi et al., 1994; Sylliaas et al., 2009), one may speculate that risk of falls in FM patients could represent an important limitation in their elderly life.

Although the influence of psychological factors on motor disturbances observable in chronic pain is still unclear, a common assumption is that pain catastrophizing, hypervigilance, fear of pain, and subsequent avoidance of activities that are known to exacerbate pain (fear-avoidance model) might contribute to reduce physical activity and to alter gait and balance parameters (such as muscle weakness, slower walking, shorter step length, shorter stride time, or higher trunk muscle activity) in chronic back pain (Vlaeyen and Linton, 2000; Leeuw et al., 2007). In line with these previous findings, our data show that FM patients exhibited objective alterations in gait and balance, which were associated with frequent complaints such as pain, stiffness,

fatigue, depression, and anxiety. Nevertheless, our findings seem to suggest that gait and balance deficits could be related to different subjective FM complaints. Thus, for instance, reduced stride length and increased time taken to perform the TUG task were linked to high pain intensity, depression and stiffness, whereas increased body sway in the medial-lateral axis was positively associated with pain intensity and anxiety. In addition, other gait parameters such as gait velocity, gait duration or cadence were only associated with pain intensity, and body sways in the anterior-posterior axis or Hurst exponents of body sways in both axes were even not correlated with pain-related complaints in FM patients. These differences may reflect a differential effect of depression and anxiety on gait and balance and warrant further investigation in FM patients. Moreover, analyses of gait and balance may provide additional information for the identification of subgroups among fibromyalgia patients based on psychosocial and cognitive characteristics (Auvinet et al., 2006). Therefore, multidisciplinary interventions for fibromyalgia should include a focus on correcting functional deficits and instilling greater selfconfidence in patients to engage in physical exercise to improve functional outcomes.

The present study has some limitations that should be taken into account for the interpretation of the results. Twothirds of our FM patients were currently taking analgesic and antidepressant medication during data collection and, therefore, the possible side effects of these drugs on balance and gait cannot be completely discarded. In this sense, a recent study has shown that antidepressant use was one of the possible mediators for the association between obesity and risk of falls in community living older persons (Mitchell et al., 2015). It remains, however, unclear if similar effects could be observable in middle-age FM patients. Moreover, although our sample of FM patients displayed greater body-mass index than age-matched pain-free controls, they could not be considered as obese. Although prevalence of FM in men is significantly lower than in women, future studies should include representative samples of men, as well as medication-free and older participants to examine the mediator role of all these variables on gait and balance. Finally, it should be borne in mind that fatigue was assessed as a subjective symptom from the FIQ questionnaire. Further research is necessary to analyze if more objective and reliable measures of fatigue are also correlated with gait deficits in FM.

In conclusion, our results point toward significant impairments in balance in FM patients as compared with

REFERENCES

- Auvinet, B., Bileckot, R., Alix, A. S., Chaleil, D., and Barrey, E. (2006). Gait disorders in patients with fibromyalgia. *Joint Bone Spine* 73, 543–546. doi: 10.1016/j.jbspin.2005.10.020
- Bendtsen, L., Nørregaard, J., Jensen, R., and Olesen, J. (1997). Evidence of qualitatively altered nociception in patients with fibromyalgia. Arthritis Rheum. 40, 98–102. doi: 10.1002/art.17804 00114
- Bennett, R. (2005). The Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire (FIQ): a review of its development, current version, operating characteristics and uses. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 23, S154–S162.

pain-free controls, as assessed by self-reports, standardized motor function tests and kinematic parameters extracted from participants' video recordings. We found that pain intensity, stiffness, fatigue, depression and anxiety were the most relevant factors in explaining some gait and balance deficits in FM. We have also found that FM patients displayed an abnormal pattern of body sways during a balance task, which could be associated with changes in the motor control system and explain a higher risk of falls. All these findings highlight the relevant role of postural control and balance for daily activity functioning in FM. Thus, specific activities directed toward the modification of these altered gait and balance patterns may be included in regular physical intervention programs for FM. This represents a relevant contribution considering that most of previous research on functional disability in FM was based on retrospective reports or on self-report measures rather than on objective measures of gait and balance.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

IdSC designed the study, conducted the experiments and wrote the first version of the manuscript. All the authors contributed substantially to data analysis, interpretation of the results and critical revisions of the manuscript. The final version was approved by all authors. All authors agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the Fibromyalgia Associations of Inca and Felanitx (Majorca, Spain) for their support by patient recruitment. This work was supported by fellowships from the University of Balearic Islands (Spain) (#FPI-UIB2011) and the Brazilian National Council of Research and Development (CNPQ, Brazil) (201499/2012-6) to IdSC, as well as by grants from the Spanish Ministry of Economy and Competitiveness and European Regional Development Funds (#PSI2010-19372) and the Spanish Ministry of Education and Culture (#SAF2007-66878-C02-02). LGSF and JGVM were supported by grants from Brazilian National Council of Research and Development (CNPq) (206907/2014-1 and 201499/2012-6, respectively).

- Bennett, R. M., Jones, J., Turk, D. C., Russell, I. J., and Matallana, L. (2007). An internet survey of 2,596 people with fibromyalgia. *BMC Musculoskelet. Disord.* 8:27. doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-8-27
- Berg, K. O., Wood-Dauphinee, S. L., Williams, J. I., and Maki, B. (1991). Measuring balance in the elderly: validation of an instrument. *Can. J. Public Health* 83, S7–S11.
- Borg, G. A. (1982). Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 14, 377–381. doi: 10.1249/00005768-198205000-00012
- Burckhardt, C. S., Clark, S. R., Bennett, R. M. (1991). The fibromyalgia impact questionnaire: development and validation. *J. Rheumatol.* 18, 728–733.

- Burgunder, J. M. (1998). Pathophysiology of akinetic movement disorders: a paradigm for studies in fibromyalgia? *Z. Rheumatol.* 57, S27–S30. doi: 10.1007/s003930050230
- Cherry, B. J., Zettel-Watson, L., Chang, J. C., Shimizu, R., Rutledge, D. N., and Jones, C. J. (2012). Positive associations between physical and cognitive performance measures in fibromyalgia. *Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil.* 93, 62–71. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2011.08.006
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences, 2nd edn. Hillsdale, New Jersey, NJ: L. Erlbaum.
- Dibble, L. E., Christensen, J., Ballard, D. J., and Foreman, K. B. (2008). Diagnosis of fall risk in Parkinson disease: an analysis of individual and collective clinical balance test interpretation. *Phys. Ther.* 88, 323–332. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20 070082
- Duarte, M., and Zatsiorsky, V. M. (2000). On the fractal properties of natural human standing. *Neurosci. Lett.* 283, 173–176. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(00) 00960-5
- Elble, R. J., Thomas, S. S., Higgins, C., and Colliver, J. (1991). Stride-dependent changes in gait of older people. *J. Neurol.* 238, 1–5. doi: 10.1007/BF00319700 Feder J. (1989). *Fractale*, New York, NY, Springer, 1997.
- Feder, J. (1988). *Fractals*. New York, NY: Springer.
- Fernandes, A., Rocha, N., Santos, R., and Tavares, J. M. (2015). Effects of dualtask training on balance and executive functions in Parkinson's disease: a pilot study. *Somatosens. Mot. Res.* 32, 122–127. doi: 10.3109/08990220.2014. 1002605
- Gea, J., Muñoz, M. A., Costa, I., Ciria, L. F., Miranda, J. G., and Montoya, P. (2014). Viewing pain and happy faces elicited similar changes in postural body sway. *PLoS ONE* 9:e104381. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0104381
- Hawley, D. J., and Wolfe, F. (1991). Pain, disability, and pain/disability relationships in seven rheumatic disorders: a study of 1,522 patients. *J. Rheumatol.* 18, 1552–1557.
- Horak, F. B. (2006). Postural orientation and equilibrium: what do we need to know about neural control of balance to prevent falls? *Age Ageing* 35(Suppl. 2), ii7–ii11. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afl077
- Heredia Jiménez, J. M., García-Molina, V. A. A., Foulquie, J. M. P., Fernández, M. D., and Hermoso, V. M. S. (2009). Spatial-temporal parameters of gait in women with fibromyalgia. *Clin. Rheumatol.* 28, 595–598. doi: 10.1007/s10067-009-1101-7
- Jones, J., Rutledge, D. N., Jones, K. D., Matallana, L., and Rooks, D. S. (2008). Self-assessed physical function levels of women with fibromyalgia: a national survey. Womens Health Issues 18, 406–412. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2008. 04.005
- Jones, K. D., Horak, F. B., Winters-Stone, K., Morea, J. M., and Bennett, R. M. (2009). Fibromyalgia is associated with impaired balance and falls. *J. Clin. Rheumatol.* 15, 16–21. doi: 10.1097/RHU.0b013e3181 90f991
- Khasnis, A., and Gokula, R. (2003). Romberg's test. J. Postgrad. Med. 49, 169.
- King, S., Wessel, J., Bhambhani, Y., Maikala, R., Sholter, D., and Maksymowych, W. (1999). Validity and reliability of the 6 minute walk in persons with fibromyalgia. J. Rheumatol. 26, 2233–2237.
- Kosak, M., and Smith, T. (2005). Comparison of the 2-, 6-, and 12-minute walk tests in patients with stroke. J. Rehabil. Res. Dev. 42, 103–107.
- Latorre-Román, P., Santos-Campos, M., Heredia-Jimenez, J., Delgado-Fernández, M., and Soto-Hermoso, V. (2014). Analysis of the performance of women with fibromyalgia in the six-minute walk test and its relation with health and quality of life. J. Sports Med. Phys. Fitness 54, 511–517.
- Leeuw, M., Goossens, M. E., Linton, S. J., Crombez, G., Boersma, K., and Vlaeyen, J. W. (2007). The fear-avoidance model of musculoskeletal pain: current state of scientific evidence. *J. Behav. Med.* 30, 77–94. doi: 10.1007/s10865-006-9085-0
- Li, A., Montaño, Z., Chen, V. J., and Gold, J. I. (2011). Virtual reality and pain management: current trends and future directions. *Pain Manag.* 1, 147–157. doi: 10.2217/pmt.10.15
- Mannerkorpi, K., Burckhardt, C. S., and Bjelle, A. (1994). Physical performance characteristics of women with fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Care Res.* 7, 123–129. doi: 10.1002/art.1790070305
- Mitchell, R. J., Lord, S. R., Harvey, L. A., and Close, J. C. (2015). Obesity and falls in older people: Mediating effects of disease, sedentary behavior, mood, pain and medication use. *Arch. Gerontol. Geriatr.* 60, 52–58. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2014.09.006

- Newton, R. A. (1997). Balance screening of an inner city older adult population. Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil. 78, 587–591. doi: 10.1016/S0003-9993(97) 90423-8
- Pankoff, B. A., Overend, T. J., Lucy, S. D., and White, K. P. (2000a). Reliability of the six-minute walk test in people with fibromyalgia. Arthritis Care Res. 13, 291–295. doi: 10.1002/1529-0131(200010)13:5<291::AID-ANR8> 3.0.CO;2-X
- Pankoff, B., Overend, T., Lucy, D., and White, K. (2000b). Validity and responsiveness of the 6 minute walk test for people with fibromyalgia. *J. Rheumatol.* 27, 2666–2670. doi: 10.1002/1529-0131(200010)13:5<291:: AID-ANR8>3.0.CO;2-X
- Panton, L. B., Kingsley, J. D., Toole, T., Cress, M. E., Abboud, G., McMillan, V., et al. (2006). A comparison of physical functional performance and strength in women with fibromyalgia, age-and weight-matched controls, and older women who are healthy. *Phys. Ther.* 86, 1479–1488. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20 050320
- Peña, N., Credidio, B. C., Corrêa, L. P., França, L. G. S., Cunha, M. V., Sousa, M. C., et al. (2013). Free instrument for measurements of motion. *Rev. Bras. Ensino Fis.* 35, 1–5. doi: 10.1590/S1806-11172013000300024
- Pierrynowski, M. R., Tiidus, P. M., and Galea, V. (2005). Women with fibromyalgia walk with an altered muscle synergy. *Gait Posture* 22, 210–218. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2004.09.007
- Quixadá, A. P., Onodera, A. N., Peña, N., Miranda, J. G. V., and Sá, K. N. (2016). Validity and reliability of free software for bidimentional gait analysis. arXiv preprint arXiv:160204513.
- Russ, J. C. (1994). Fractal surfaces. New York, NY: Plenum.
- Russek, L. N., and Fulk, G. D. (2009). Pilot study assessing balance in women with fibromyalgia syndrome. *Physiother. Theor. Pract.* 25, 555–565. doi: 10.3109/09593980802668050
- Sattin, R. W. (1992). Falls among older persons: a public health perspective. Annu. Rev. Public Health 13, 489–508. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pu.13.050192. 002421
- Shumway-Cook, A, Brauer, S., and Woollacott, M. (2000). Predicting the probability for falls in community-dwelling older adults using the Timed Up & Go Test. *Phys. Ther.* 80, 896–903. doi: 10.1093/ptj/80.9.896
- Sousa, A. S., Silva, A., and Tavares, J. M. (2012). Biomechanical and neurophysiological mechanisms related to postural control and efficiency of movement: a review. *Somatosens. Motor Res.* 29, 131–143. doi: 10.3109/08990220.2012.725680
- Stylianou, A. P., McVey, M. A., Lyons, K. E., Pahwa, R., and Luchies, C. W. (2011). Postural sway in patients with mild to moderate Parkinson's disease. *Int. J. Neurosci.* 121, 614–621. doi: 10.3109/00207454.2011.602807
- Sylliaas, H., Idland, G., Sandvik, L., Forsen, L., and Bergland, A. (2009). Does mortality of the aged increase with the number of falls? Results from a nine-year follow-up study. *Eur. J. Epidemiol.* 24, 351–355. doi:10.1007/s10654-009-9348-5
- Valkeinen, H., Häkkinen, A., Alen, M., Hannonen, P., Kukkonen-Harjula, K., and Häkkinen, K. (2008). Physical fitness in postmenopausal women with fibromyalgia. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 29, 408–413. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-965818
- Verbunt, J. A., Huijnen, I. P., and Köke, A. (2009). Assessment of physical activity in daily life in patients with musculoskeletal pain. *Eur. J. Pain* 13, 231–242. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpain.2008.04.006
- Verbunt, J. A., Seelen, H. A., Vlaeyen, J. W., van de Heijden, G. J., Heuts, P. H., Pons, K., et al. (2003). Disuse and deconditioning in chronic low back pain: concepts and hypotheses on contributing mechanisms. *Eur. J. Pain* 7, 9–21. doi: 10.1016/S1090-3801(02)00071-X
- Vlaeyen, J. W., and Linton, S. J. (2000). Fear-avoidance and its consequences in chronic musculoskeletal pain: a state of the art. *Pain* 85, 317–332. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00242-0
- van Weering, M. G., Vollenbroek-Hutten, M., Tönis, T., and Hermens, H. J. (2009). Daily physical activities in chronic lower back pain patients assessed with accelerometry. *Eur. J. Pain* 13, 649–654. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpain.2008. 07.005
- White, K. P., Speechley, M., Harth, M., and Ostbye, T. (1999). Comparing self-reported function and work disability in 100 community cases of fibromyalgia syndrome versus controls in London, Ontario: the London Fibromyalgia Epidemiology Study. Arthritis Rheum.

42, 76-83. doi: 10.1002/1529-0131(199901)42:1<76::AID-ANR10>3. 0.CO;2-G

- Winter, D. A. (1995). Human balance and posture control during standing and walking. *Gait Posture* 3, 193–214. doi: 10.1016/0966-6362(96)82849-x9
- Wolfe, F., Clauw, D. J., Fitzcharles, M. A., Goldenberg, D. L., Katz, R. S., Yunus, M. B., et al. (2010). The American College of Rheumatology preliminary diagnostic criteria for fibromyalgia and measurement of symptom severity. *Arthritis Care Res.* 62, 600–610. doi: 10.1002/acr.20140
- Wolfe, F., and Michaud, K. (2004). Severe rheumatoid arthritis (RA), worse outcomes, comorbid illness, and sociodemographic disadvantage characterize ra patients with fibromyalgia. *J. Rheumatol.* 31, 695–700.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Costa, Gamundí, Miranda, França, De Santana and Montoya. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Observing Grasping Actions Directed to Emotion-Laden Objects: Effects upon Corticospinal Excitability

Anaelli A. Nogueira-Campos¹, Ghislain Saunier², Valeria Della-Maggiore³, Laura A. S. De Oliveira⁴, Erika C. Rodrigues⁴ and Claudia D. Vargas^{5,6*}

¹ Department of Physiology, Federal University of Juiz de Fora, Minas Gerais, Brazil, ² Laboratory of Motor Cognition, Department of Anatomy, Federal University of Pará, Belém, Brazil, ³ IFIBIO Houssay, Department of Physiology and Biophysics, School of Medicine, University of Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina, ⁴ Post-Graduate Program in Rehabilitation Sciences, Unisuam, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, ⁵ Laboratory of Neurobiology II, Neurobiology Program, Institute of Biophysics Carlos Chagas Filho, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, ⁶ Instituto de Neurologia Deolindo Couto, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

The motor system is recruited whenever one executes an action as well as when one observes the same action being executed by others. Although it is well established that emotion modulates the motor system, the effect of observing other individuals acting in an emotional context is particularly elusive. The main aim of this study was to investigate the effect induced by the observation of grasping directed to emotion-laden objects upon corticospinal excitability (CSE). Participants classified video-clips depicting the right-hand of an actor grasping emotion-laden objects. Twenty video-clips differing in terms of valence but balanced in arousal level were selected. Motor evoked potentials (MEPs) were then recorded from the first *dorsal interosseous* using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) while the participants observed the selected emotional video-clips. During the video-clip presentation, TMS pulses were randomly applied at one of two different time points of grasping: (1) maximum grip aperture, and (2) object contact time. CSE was higher during the observation of grasping directed to unpleasant objects compared to pleasant ones. These results indicate that when someone observes an action of grasping directed to emotion-laden objects, the effect of the object valence promotes a specific modulation over the motor system.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jorge Leite, University of Minho, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Jonas Kaplan, University of Southern California, USA Óscar F. Gonçalves, University of Minho, Portugal

> *Correspondence: Claudia D. Vargas cdvargas@biof.ufrj.br

Received: 15 January 2016 Accepted: 12 August 2016 Published: 30 August 2016

Citation:

Nogueira-Campos AA, Saunier G, Della-Maggiore V, De Oliveira LAS, Rodrigues EC and Vargas CD (2016) Observing Grasping Actions Directed to Emotion-Laden Objects: Effects upon Corticospinal Excitability. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 10:434. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00434 Keywords: motor evoked potentials, motor resonance, valence, goal-directed actions, mirror neurons

INTRODUCTION

One individual's perception of another individual's action and the response this causes in the brain are tightly linked phenomena. The neurophysiological basis of this phenomenon is thought to be based on mirror neurons discovered in the fronto-parietal network, including the premotor cortex, and the intraparietal sulcus (di Pellegrino et al., 1992; Gallese et al., 1996; Rizzolatti et al., 1996; Hari et al., 1998; Buccino et al., 2001; Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004; Fogassi et al., 2005; Rizzolatti and Sinigaglia, 2010, for review). Mirror neurons are recruited when someone observes an action performed by others and when he/she executes the same action (for review Blakemore and Decety, 2001; Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004; Rizzolatti, 2005; Fabbri-Destro and Rizzolatti, 2008; Keysers and Fadiga, 2008; Rizzolatti and Sinigaglia, 2010; Sinigaglia and Rizzolatti, 2011). Neurons with mirror-like properties have recently been described in a broader action-perception network involving the primary motor and

somatosensory cortices as well as regions related to memory and emotional processing (Mukamel et al., 2010; Molenberghs et al., 2012; Fogassi and Simone, 2013).

Such a vast action-perception network attests to its crucial role in coding others' actions in the brain (Fadiga et al., 1995; Calvo-Merino et al., 2005), in recognizing their meaning (Avenanti et al., 2005; Rossi et al., 2008; Akitsuki and Decety, 2009; Borgomaneri et al., 2012), predicting their consequences (Kilner et al., 2004; Aglioti et al., 2008; Fontana et al., 2012) as well as their intentions (Becchio et al., 2012; Sartori et al., 2012). Furthermore, there is robust evidence that the observer's motor system codes the expected temporal adjustments when the grasping unfolds over time (Gangitano et al., 2004), suggesting a perfect matching between action observation, and its execution (Gueugneau et al., 2015; Mc Cabe et al., 2015). Thus, motor representations activated by observed actions might allow the anticipation and the processing of the meaning implied in such actions (Umiltà et al., 2001; Urgesi et al., 2010).

Moreover, it has been widely suggested that emotion influences the response of the motor system. Most evidence in support of this statement comes from studies that investigated the effects induced by the observation of emotional pictures upon the motor system (Bradley et al., 1993; Oliveri et al., 2003; Azevedo et al., 2005; Pereira et al., 2006; Hajcak et al., 2007; Coombes et al., 2009; Coelho et al., 2010; Borgomaneri et al., 2012, 2014; Enticott et al., 2012; Hill et al., 2013). However, such studies never measured the activity of the motor system as a realtime action directed to an emotion-laden object unfolds. Enticott et al. (2012), for instance, examined CSE while participants observed videos of a static hand or hand movements after being shown a series of emotion-laden pictures. A higher CSE was found during the observation of hand movements presented after unpleasant pictures. In this study, the hand movement was directed to a mug, i.e., an object totally unrelated to the pictures' emotional content. However, the goal of the action represents a key aspect that modulates the activity of the motor system (Koch et al., 2010; Donne et al., 2011; Rizzolatti et al., 2014; Aihara et al., 2015 for review). In a previous study, we therefore devised a set of experiments in which the activity of the motor system was assessed through a realistic experimental paradigm in which participants had to grasp an emotion-laden stimulus (de Oliveira et al., 2012; Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014). The results showed that preparing to interact with unpleasant stimuli increases the motor system activity compared to pleasant ones. Based on these findings, we suggest that an unpleasant stimulus triggers aversive-like circuits in the brain whose activity has to be overcome so that action can be implemented, whereas a pleasant stimulus facilitates action implementation (de Oliveira et al., 2012; Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014).

Since many of our interactions in the environment rely on our ability to code the actions and/or emotions of others, in this study we designed an experiment to assess the impact of observing actions directed to emotion-laden objects on the motor system. The present study focused on the CSE of the observer's motor system while they watched video-clips depicting grasping directed to emotion-laden objects. We hypothesized that observing grasping directed to emotion-laden objects should induce a specific modulation upon CSE depending on the objects' valence content—unpleasant or pleasant. Accordingly, we expected that the valence of the to-be grasped objects should be taken into account during the observation of grasping directed toward them. More specifically, CSE should be higher when observing grasping directed to unpleasant objects. Thus, reflecting the higher preparatory activity related to the observation of grasping directed to that category of the objects.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

All volunteers provided informed consent for their participation in the experiments of this study. The experimental protocols were conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki and were approved by the local ethics committee of the Clementino Fraga Filho University Hospital at the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro (004/09). Volunteers did not present or have a personal or family history of any neurological or psychiatric disorder. Also, they were right-handed according to the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory (Oldfield, 1971).

Selection of Emotional Video-Clips

Sixty-five video-clips depicting the right-hand of an actor grasping different objects were used. All videos had a duration of 5 s. Movement time lasted approximately 2 s. The objects were grabbed with the index finger and the right thumb (pinch grip). Ninety healthy participants (62 women and 22 men, mean age \pm SD: 21.1 \pm 2.54 years) were instructed to watch each videoclip presented randomly on a screen positioned in front of them. After each video presentation, they were asked to evaluate each of them by means of the Self-Assessment Manikin Scale (Lang et al., 2008), as employed previously for emotional-laden stimuli (de Oliveira et al., 2012). In this affective rating scale, each video-clip was classified in their valence and arousal dimensions. Ratings of valence are indicated by the graphical representation of facial expressions ranging from a severe frown (most negative) to a broad smile (most positive). For arousal, this scale varies from a state of low to high alert. Participants may select any of the five figures, or the four blank spaces in between, on a nine-point rating scale for each dimension. In the valence dimension, nine represents the extreme of pleasantness, and one represents the extreme of unpleasantness. Likewise, for arousal, nine represents a high rating, and one represents a low rating. Upon each videoclip presentation, participants had 10 s to rate it based on these two measures. When a video-clip was rated between 4.5 and 5.5 for valence dimension with a low level of arousal (1-3) it was classified as neutral. Video-clips with lower and higher valence value with respect to the neutral set were then categorized as unpleasant and pleasant video-clips, respectively (Table 1).

A one-way Anova revealed a main effect of *valence* (neutral, pleasant, and unpleasant) [$F_{(2, 62)} = 168.17$, p < 0.001; $n_p^2 = 0.84$; $\beta = 0.81$]. *Post hoc* comparisons revealed that the observation of the unpleasant video-clips (mean \pm SE: 3.49 \pm 0.11) scored significantly lower than the neutral (5.20 \pm 0.05) and the pleasant ones (6.64 \pm 0.15), whereas the observation of the neutral video-clips scored significantly lower than the pleasant

TABLE 1	Valence and	arousal	ratings	for	each	video-	clip.
---------	-------------	---------	---------	-----	------	--------	-------

Pleasant		Neut	tral		Unpleasant			
Objects	Valence	Arousal	Objects	Valence	Arousal	Objects	Valence	Arousal
Rolled money	8.35	6.97	Television remote control	5.59	2.72	Spider	2.74	6.44
Chocolate candy	7.76	6.06	Calculator	5.39	2.78	A guava with worms	2.84	6.21
A piece of Brazilian cake	7.50	5.67	Sunglasses case	5.36	2.73	An embalmed rat	2.84	6.20
Car key	7.46	5.60	Video tape	5.34	2.70	An embalmed mouse	2.96	5.93
A can of chocolate milk	7.37	5.47	Floss box	5.34	2.70	An embalmed frog	3.09	5.63
A piece of chocolate	7.24	5.27	Ink cartridge	5.30	2.62	Artificial excrement	3.18	5.44
Packet of condom	7.14	5.12	Spool of thread#2	5.19	2.45	A piece of cake with hair	3.39	4.95
lpod	7.14	5.11	Charger	5.10	2.31	A denture	3.47	4.79
A piece of sweet bread	7.04	4.96	Soap dish	5.10	2.30	Toast with a fly	3.51	4.70
Cell phone	6.88	4.71	A Rubber stamp	5.09	2.29	Mousetrap	3.53	4.65
Credit card	6.84	4.65	Adhesive tape	5.08	2.27	An embalmed fetal skull	3.54	4.62
Jewelry box	6.73	4.47	Spool of thread	5.05	2.22	An embalmed fetal head	3.59	4.51
Toast with cheese	6.60	4.28	Band-aid box	5.02	2.17	A pack of cigarettes	3.67	4.32
Credit card#2	6.57	4.23	Foot emery	5.00	2.14	An embalmed human eye	3.76	4.14
Computer mouse	6.35	4.34	Gate remote control	4.96	2.07	A piece of bread	3.86	3.91
Car key#2	6.22	3.70	Staples box	4.90	1.97	Kidney	3.96	3.68
Flower	6.09	3.50	Box of clips	4.83	1.86	An embalmed gizzard	4.02	3.55
Deodorant	6.09	3.49	Pencil case	4.83	1.85	An embalmed fish head	4.22	3.09
A little teddy bear	6.04	3.41	White box	4.82	1.85	Cockroach	4.37	2.77
A pack of candy	5.91	3.21				Medicine box	4.41	2.66
Soap	5.87	3.56				Kidney#2	4.42	2.65
Wristwatch	5.85	3.13						
Hairbrush	5.70	3.28						
Ball	5.62	2.76						
A guava	5.60	2.74						

ones. In addition, there was a main effect for *arousal* [$F_{(2, 62)} = 32.01$, p < 0.001; $n^2_p = 0.51$; $\beta = 0.88$]. *Post-hoc* comparisons revealed that the observation of the unpleasant (4.52 \pm 0.26) and pleasant video-clips (4.39 \pm 0.22) scored similarly in terms of arousal (p = 0.89), and both scored significantly higher than the neutral ones (2.32 \pm 0.07, p < 0.01; **Table 1**).

Ten of the video-clips classified as pleasant and 10 as unpleasant were selected to study the effect of valence on CSE during action observation (**Figure 1**). In terms of valence, the observation of pleasant video-clips (7.31 \pm 0.15) was scored as significantly higher than that of the unpleasant (3.21 \pm 0.10; p < 0.001; $\beta = 0.99$). In the arousal dimension, the observation of pleasant video-clips (5.38 \pm 0.23) was comparable to the unpleasant ones (5.36 \pm 0.23; p = 0.95). This precaution was taken as distinct neurobehavioral responses can be triggered depending on the arousal level for a same emotional category (Calvo and Avero, 2009; Leite et al., 2012; Wiens and Syrjänen, 2013).

In addition, the hand aperture used by the actor to grasp each object was measured for each video-clip. For this purpose, the specific frame in which the actor touched, and grabbed the object was identified by means of Movie Maker software. After that, the frame was assessed using the Irfanview program and a line between the index finger and thumb was traced to measure the distance between them. There was no significant difference in grip aperture when manipulating pleasant (5.47 \pm 0.20 cm) and unpleasant (5.14 \pm 0.26 cm) categories (p = 0.25). These objects were also balanced in weight so that pleasant (45.86 \pm 3.72 g) and unpleasant (37.64 \pm 3.32 g) objects did not differ (p = 0.20). This allowed for control of the crucial elements involved in grasping actions, since both the degree of muscle strength and the type of grasping required to manipulate the objects influence the level of recruitment of the motor system (Hendrix et al., 2009; Alaerts et al., 2010a,b).

Procedure

A further 14 volunteers (eight women and six men; mean age \pm SD: 23.77 \pm 4.75 years) were invited to passively observe the emotion-laden video-clips (pleasant and unpleasant) in order to examine the effect upon CSE. In a dimly lit room, the participants sat on a comfortable chair at a table where a 19-inch screen was positioned 60 cm away from them (**Figure 2**). At the beginning of the experiment, the right hand of the participant was positioned with the palm facing down over a pillow placed under the table, while the left arm was positioned over their leg. This position was kept throughout the experimental session. The experimenter read the following instructions before the experiment started: "Your task is to watch the video-clips that will be presented on the screen. These video-clips depict the hand of an actor grasping different objects. Please pay attention to them in order







to answer questions at the end of the experiment. Thank you for your participation." Then, a black screen that acted as a baseline was presented for 2 min (*Pre-Baseline*). Following this period, a

white cross aligned with the center of the scene appeared on the black screen to focus the participant's gaze on this spot, and was followed by presentation of the video clips. This black screen

with a white centered cross was presented for 5 s between each individual clip. A total of 10 videos of each emotional category (pleasant and unpleasant) were randomly presented twice. At the end of this period, there was another baseline period (Postbaseline). The above sequence comprised an experimental block. A total of two blocks were carried out. TMS pulses were applied randomly during the video-clip presentation: an equal number either at maximum grip aperture or contact time. Thus, the total number of trials per condition (maximum grip aperture and contact time) and per emotional category was 20 per participant. The pulse was applied at these two different moments based on the grasping adjustments evolving through time; i.e., the phase when the hand is open to its maximum, followed by the phase of the hand touching the object (Jeannerod, 1984). The maximum grip aperture was considered as the time (\approx 70% of movement duration) when the hand reached the widest grip aperture value of the index-thumb distance. In addition, TMS pulses were delivered ten times at regular intervals during Pre-baseline and Post-baseline periods. The interval between TMS pulses was approximately 9-10s, in order to avoid cumulative effects (Chen et al., 1997; Rothwell et al., 1999). Videos were presented using the Presentation software (Neurobehavioral System, Inc., Albany, CA). Blocks were separated by 5 min of rest. During this period, instructions concerning the upcoming block were repeated. Figure 2 presents the experimental procedure.

Before the experiment started participants were exposed to a familiarization session during which they watched two videoclips from each emotional category that were not presented during the experimental session.

Video-Clip Rating

The 20 video-clips presented during the TMS session were evaluated at the end of the experiment in valence and arousal dimensions by 13 participants. Upon each videoclip presentation, participants had 10 s to classify how they had felt when they observed each emotional video-clip in the affective rating scale (SAM; Lang et al., 2008) using the same procedure previously described in de Oliveira et al. (2012). The duration of the entire experimental session was around 50 min.

Corticospinal Excitability (CSE)

CSE was measured by applying single pulses of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (TMS) by means of a double coil powered by a Magstim stimulator (Magstim 200; Magstim Co., Whitland, UK). A cap containing a 1 cm² spaced grid was positioned over the participant's skull to guide the TMS coil placement. Earplugs were provided to protect the participant's hearing. The coil was positioned tangentially over the optimal scalp location of the left primary motor cortex. First, the optimal position (hot spot) for eliciting motor-evoked potentials (MEPs) from the *right* first *dorsal interosseous* (FDI) muscle was identified. The resting motor threshold was then defined as the minimal intensity needed to evoke MEPs larger than 50 μ V peak-to-peak amplitude in the FDI in at least three out of six pulses. The stimulation intensity was then set at 110% of the motor threshold to evoke MEPs.

Electromyographic Signal Acquisition

The electromyographic (EMG) signal was recorded using two pairs of Ag-AgCl electrodes, arranged in a bipolar montage over the belly of the *right* FDI. EMG activity was recorded using an EMG100 acquisition module coupled to an MP150 amplifier (BIOPAC Systems Inc., USA) and stored on a computer for offline analysis. Data were sampled at 20 KHz and band-pass filtered between 10 and 5 KHz with a 60 Hz notch filter.

Data Analysis

MEPs were quantified based on their latency and peak-to-peak amplitudes using a MATLAB routine (Mathworks, USA). This routine was designed to segment the EMG epochs corresponding to each trial. The beginning and the end of each MEP were marked manually on each trial. The latency was computed by counting the time elapsed between the TMS trigger and the beginning of the MEP response in the EMG signal. The MEP amplitude was calculated by measuring the peak-to-peak amplitude. The root-mean-square (RMS) of the EMG activity 200 ms prior to the TMS pulse was measured to ensure that the EMG baseline activity remained lower than $10 \,\mu$ V for all experimental conditions.

Outlier detection was computed by calculating the mean latency and mean MEP amplitude for each specific block and each participant. Latency and MEP amplitude values exceeding 2.5 standard deviations from the mean were marked as outliers and discarded. Based on this criterion, 10% of the trials were discarded from the analyses. The number of discarded trials did not differ between emotional categories (p = 0.79). Given that the CSE did not change between *Pre-baseline* (0.87 μ V \pm 0.64) and *Post-baseline* (0.92 μ V \pm 0.54; p = 0.67), these measures were collapsed into one baseline condition. The MEP amplitudes collected during emotional video-clips were normalized relative to this baseline for each participant within the block.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed with SPSS (SPSS; San Rafael, CA). A three-way repeated-measures Anova was used to compare CSE based on *valence* (pleasant and unpleasant), *conditions* (maximum grip aperture and contact time), and *blocks* (1 and 2). Tests of normality were performed to determine the probability that the sample came from a normally distributed population (Shapiro-Wilk's W test, $p \ge 0.05$). Data sphericity was verified before each test (for all tests: $p \ge 0.05$). The level of significance was set to 0.05. Tukey HSD *post-hoc* analysis was employed to test individual comparisons whenever a statistical significance was attained. *T*-test was used for comparing the video-clip ratings on valence and arousal dimensions. The effect size was computed based on the partial eta-squared (n^2_p) . Also, the statistical power (β) was indicated whenever applicable.

Results

Video-Clip Rating

In terms of valence, the observation of unpleasant actions (2.85 \pm 0.25) scored significantly lower than that of pleasant actions (6.81 \pm 0.22; $p \leq$ 0.01; $\beta =$ 0.99). In addition, the observation of unpleasant (4.43 \pm 0.45) and pleasant videos (3.78 \pm 0.49) scored

similarly in terms of *arousal* (p = 0.22). These results can be seen in **Figure 3**.

Corticospinal Excitability (CSE)

A repeated-measures Anova revealed a main effect of valence $[F_{(1, 13)} = 102.57, p = 0.007; n^2_p = 0.44; \beta = 0.84]$, indicating that CSE was higher during the observation of grasping unpleasant (0.95 \pm 0.12) compared to pleasant (0.90 \pm 0.12) objects (**Figure 4A**). This analysis also resulted in a significant condition vs. block interaction $[F_{(1, 13)} = 7,34, p = 0.02; n^2_p = 0.36; \beta = 0.71]$. *Post hoc* analysis showed that CSE was higher during the observation of maximum grip aperture (0.98 \pm 0.12) compared to contact time (0.87 \pm 0.12) during block 2 (**Figure 4B**). There was a tendency for condition $[F_{(1, 13)} = 4,23, p = 0.06; n^2_p = 0.25; \beta = 0.48]$, but neither other main effects nor any significant interactions (see **Table 2**).

DISCUSSION

This aim of the study was to evaluate the effect of emotion on the motor system when the goal of the action was to interact with the source of the emotion. An ensemble of objects was selected and video-clips that mimic grasping actions in the real world were made. These videos were categorized using the Self-Assessment



Manikin (Lang et al., 2008) and unpleasant and pleasant videoclips differing in *valence* but not in *arousal* were selected. To test the effect on CSE of passive observation of grasping actions directed to emotion-laden objects, TMS pulses were applied



FIGURE 4 | Corticospinal excitability. (A) CSE was higher during the observation of grasping directed to unpleasant (black bars) compared to pleasant (white bars) objects. **(B)** CSE was higher for grip aperture than for contact time. UNP, unpleasant; PLE, pleasant (*p < 0.05).

TABLE 2 | MEP values (mV) per experimental condition.

	Mean	Standard Error
VALENCE		
Unpleasant	0.945	0.121
Pleasant	0.896	0.124
$[F_{(1.\ 13)} = 102.57.$	$p = 0.007; n^2_P = 0.44; \beta = 0$	0.84]
MAXIMUM GRIP	APERTURE	
Block 1	0.926	0.126
Block 2	1.027	0.125
CONTACT TIME		
Block 1	0.826	0.113
Block 2	0.902	0 124

 $[F_{(1.\ 13)} = 7.34, p = 0.02; n^2_p = 0.36; \beta = 0.71]$

during presentation of the videos either at the moment of *maximum grip aperture* or *contact*. CSE was higher during the observation of grasping directed to unpleasant compared to pleasant objects. In addition, a larger CSE was found at the moment of maximum grip aperture compared to the moment of contact.

Unlike previous studies that investigated the effect of emotion over the motor system through the observation of emotional-laden pictures (Oliveri et al., 2003; Hajcak et al., 2007; Coelho et al., 2010; Enticott et al., 2012; Hill et al., 2013), in the present study videos depicting a goal-directed action were used. The observation of actions directed to an object provides a way to study the motor representations enrolled in the action itself (Koch et al., 2010). In addition, when observing an action, the target of the action seems to be taken into account (Fogassi et al., 2001; Umiltà et al., 2001; Cattaneo et al., 2005, 2009; Koch et al., 2010; Ocampo and Kritikos, 2011). This is in agreement with the basic idea that the motor system represents the transformations of goalrelevant sensory information to code motor outputs (Johansson and Cole, 1992). Herein, the higher CSE prompted by the observation of grasping directed to unpleasant compared to pleasant objects indicates that the valence implied in the actions' goal influences the observer's motor representations. Indeed, the observation of an action seems to automatically retrieve its motor representations (Rizzolatti et al., 1988, 2014; Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004).

Notably, the CSE modulation during action observation matches the effects of valence found during motor preparation when actually grasping objects. In previous studies we examined the effects of preparing to grasp emotion-laden stimuli on readiness potential (RP; de Oliveira et al., 2012) and on CSE (Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014). RP is a marker of motor preparation and reflects the recruitment of the fronto-parietal areas preceding a voluntary movement (Shibasaki and Hallett, 2006). The CSE prompted by applying a TMS pulse over the primary motor cortex before the movement onset reflects preparatory activity as well (Hasbroucg et al., 1997). We found higher RP preceding grasping directed to unpleasant stimuli and lower RP directed to pleasant ones (de Oliveira et al., 2012). Likewise, we found a higher CSE for unpleasant stimuli and a lower CSE for pleasant ones when the TMS pulse was applied before the movement onset (Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014). The CSE seemed to reflect the higher recruitment of motor-related areas when the participants prepared to act in the unpleasant as compared to the pleasant category. Hence, when participants are asked to interact with emotion-laden stimuli they estimate the value embedded in the action's goal.

These changes not only occur when participants are preparing to grasp objects but are also triggered when participants observe others' actions, and unfold over time (Gangitano et al., 2004), giving support to the idea that during action observation the observer anticipates the outcome of others' actions (Kilner et al., 2004; Neal and Kilner, 2010; Rizzolatti et al., 2014). Thus, observing an action directed to emotion laden-objects may have triggered the motor representations in a predictive way, leading to a valence-laden modulation over the CSE in accordance with the effects that have previously been described during motor preparation (de Oliveira et al., 2012; Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014).

As expected, the observation of grasping directed to emotionladen objects also prompted a higher CSE at the moment of maximum grip aperture compared to the moment of contact. Indeed, CSE is modulated based on the mechanical changes of the hand, i.e., higher for maximum grip aperture during the observation of reach-to-grasp actions (Gangitano et al., 2001, 2004). Herein, the coding of temporal hand adjustments was more pronounced in the second block, although there was a clear tendency in the same direction as the first block. The processing of motor cues imprinted in the observed action suggests the enrolling of the observers' motor system in coding such action, being more evident when the context is totally predictable (Kilner et al., 2004). Likewise, our results suggest that, beyond motor representations, the motor system also encodes the emotion content behind the observed action in order to guide the individuals' actions in interactive contexts. Crucially, the effect of emotion upon CSE was pervasive, possibly reflecting the core survival function of emotion (Mourão-Miranda et al., 2003; Lang and Bradley, 2010; Filmer and Monsell, 2013; Borgomaneri et al., 2014).

One could claim that the emotion-related effects on CSE are merely due to the observation of emotion-laden objects. Although there is evidence that arousal (Hajcak et al., 2007; Borgomaneri et al., 2012; Hill et al., 2013) and valence (Coelho et al., 2010; Enticott et al., 2012) of emotion-laden pictures modulate CSE, in our previous work, the observation of static graspable emotion laden-stimuli did not induce a specific modulation over the CSE (Nogueira-Campos et al., 2014). The divergent valence effect occurred only when the participants were engaged in preparing to make a movement. Such results strengthen the premise that the valence effect described here associates with the recruitment of motor representations enrolled in the preparation of the observed action itself. In addition, the present findings add to the previous one by showing a specific valence modulation over CSE during the observation of an action whose goal is to interact with the source of emotion.

On the other hand, we cannot preclude the possibility that the valence modulation over CSE is due to the recruitment of other brain regions besides the primary motor cortex. Indeed, the interactions between motor areas (putamen, premotor, and intraparietal cortex) and circuits coding emotion (insula, amygdala, and cingulate cortex) have been posed as fundamental in the processing of actions embedded in an emotional context (Grosbras and Paus, 2006; Pereira et al., 2010; Coombes et al., 2012). Interestingly, recent findings have proposed the insula, a region traditionally related to emotion expression (Bechara and Naqvi, 2004; Craig, 2009), as central for modulating motor system activity during the observation of arm movements (Di Cesare et al., 2015). Further studies should be conducted to broaden the investigation about the role of the motor system, including the action-perception network, during the action directed to emotional-laden objects.

Finally, the present findings indicate that the valence implied in an observed action goal prevails over motor representations. Taken together, these results corroborate the proposal that both the temporal dynamics as well as the action goal are taken into account by the motor system during grasping directed to an emotion-laden object. The privileged influence of valence over CSE can reflect the capacity of the motor system to predict the consequences of actions in emotional interactive contexts. Further, this capacity may be crucial in correctly responding to other's actions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conception and design of the work: AN, GS, VD, LD, ER, and CV. Performing the experiments: AN and GS. Data Analyses: AN, VD, and CV. Writing the paper: AN and CV.

REFERENCES

- Aglioti, S. M., Cesari, P., Romani, M., and Urgesi, C. (2008). Action anticipation and motor resonance in elite basketball players. *Nat. Neurosci.* 11, 1109–1116. doi: 10.1038/nn.2182
- Aihara, T., Yamamoto, S., Mori, H., Kushiro, K., and Uehara, S. (2015). Observation of interactive behavior increases corticospinal excitability in humans: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study. *Brain Cogn.* 100, 1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2015.09.003
- Akitsuki, Y., and Decety, J. (2009). Social context and perceived agency affects empathy for pain: an event-related fMRI investigation. *Neuroimage* 47, 722–734. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.04.091
- Alaerts, K., Senot, P., Swinnen, S. P., Craighero, L., Wenderoth, N., and Fadiga, L. (2010a). Force requirements of observed object lifting are encoded by the observer's motor system: a TMS study. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 31, 1144–1153. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07124.x
- Alaerts, K., Swinnen, S. P., and Wenderoth, N. (2010b). Observing how others lift light or heavy objects: which visual cues mediate the encoding of muscular force in the primary motor cortex? *Neuropsychologia* 48, 202090. doi: 101016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.03.029
- Avenanti, A., Bueti, D., Galati, G., and Aglioti, S. M. (2005). Transcranial magnetic stimulation highlights the sensorimotor side of empathy for pain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 8, 955–960. doi: 10.1038/nn1481
- Azevedo, T. M., Volchan, E., Imbiriba, L. A., Rodrigues, E. C., and Vargas, C. D. (2005). A freezing-like posture to pictures of mutilation. *Psychophysiology* 42, 255–260. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2005.00287.x
- Becchio, C., Manera, V., Sartori, L., Cavallo, A., and Castiello, U. (2012). Grasping intentions: from thought experiments to empirical evidence. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 6:117. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2012.00117
- Bechara, A., and Naqvi, N. (2004). Listening to your heart: interoceptive awareness as a gateway to feeling. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 102–103. doi: 10.1038/nn0204-102
- Blakemore, S. J., and Decety, J. (2001). From the perception of action to the understanding of intention. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 2, 561–567. doi: 10.1038/35086023
- Borgomaneri, S., Gazzola, V., and Avenanti, A. (2012). Motor mapping of implied actions during perception of emotional body language. *Brain Stimul.* 5, 70–76. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2012.03.011
- Borgomaneri, S., Gazzola, V., and Avenanti, A. (2014). Temporal dynamics of motor cortex excitability during perception of natural emotional scenes. Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 9, 1451–1457. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst139
- Bradley, M. M., Cuthbert, B. N., and Lang, P. J. (1993). Pictures as prepulse: attention and emotion in startle modification. *Psychophysiology* 30, 541–545.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq), Programa Pós-doutorado Júnior (PDJ; Process number: 159974/2012-7), CNPq (grant numbers 306817/2014-4 and 480108/2012-9), Fundação de Amparo a Pesquisa do Estado do Rio de Janeiro FAPERJ (grants E-26/110.526/2012; E-26/010.002902/2014) and Financiadora de Estudos e projetos FINEP (PROINFRA HOSPITALAR grant 18.569-8). This research has been conducted as part of the activities of the FAPESP Research, Dissemination and Innovation Center for Neuromathematics-NeuroMat (FAPESP, grant 2013/07699-0). This work was also supported by CAPES-COFECUB (Project no. 819-14).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank José Magalhães de Oliveira and Magno Almeida Cadengue for their technical support in the experimental setup.

- Buccino, G., Binkofski, F., Fink, G. R., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V. et al. (2001). Action observation activates premotor and parietal areas in a somatotopic manner: an fMRI study. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 13, 400–404. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2001.01385.x
- Calvo, M. G., and Avero, P. (2009). Reaction time normative data for the IAPS as a function of display time, gender, and picture content. *Behav. Res. Methods* 41, 184–191. doi: 10.3758/BRM.41.1.184
- Calvo-Merino, B., Glaser, D. E., Grèzes, J., Passingham, R. E., and Haggard, P. (2005). Action observation and acquired motor skills: an FMRI study with expert dancers. *Cereb. Cortex* 15, 1243–1249. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhi007
- Cattaneo, L., Caruana, F., Jezzini, A., and Rizzolatti, G. (2009). Representation of goal and movements without overt motor behavior in the human motor cortex: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study. J. Neurosci. 29, 11134–11138. doi: 10.1523/JNeurosci.2605-09.2009
- Cattaneo, L., Voss, M., Brochier, T., Prabhu, G., Wolpert, D. M., and Lemon, R. N. (2005). A cortico-cortical mechanism mediating object-driven grasp in humans. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 898–903. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 0409182102
- Chen, R., Classen, J., Gerloff, C., Celnik, P., Wassermann, E. M., Hallett, M., et al. (1997). Depression of motor cortex excitability by low-frequency transcranial magnetic stimulation. *Neurology* 48, 1398–1403.
- Coelho, C. M., Lipp, O. V., Marinovic, W., Wallis, G., and Riek, S. (2010). Increased corticospinal excitability induced by unpleasant visual stimuli. *Neurosci. Lett.* 481, 135–138. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.03.027
- Coombes, S. A., Corcos, D. M., and Pavuluri, M. N. (2012). Maintaining force control despite changes in emotional context engages dorsomedial prefrontal and premotor cortex. *Cereb Cortex* 22, 616–627. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhr141
- Coombes, S. A., Tandonnet, C., Fujiyama, H., and Janelle, C. M. (2009). Emotion and motor preparation: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study of corticospinal motor tract excitability. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 9, 380–388. doi: 10.3758/CABN.9.4.380
- Craig, A. D. (2009). How do you feel-now? The anterior insula and human awareness. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 10, 59–70. doi: 10.1038/nrn2555
- de Oliveira, L. A., Imbiriba, L. A., Russo, M. M., Nogueira-Campos, A. A., Rodrigues, E. E. C., Pereira, M. G. et al. (2012). Preparing to grasp emotionally laden stimuli. *PLoS ONE* 7:e45235. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0045235
- Di Cesare, G., Di Dio, C., Marchi, M., and Rizzolatti, G. (2015). Expressing our internal states and understanding those of others. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 18, 10331–1035. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1512133112
- di Pellegrino, G., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., and Rizzolatti, G. (1992). Understanding motor events: a neurophysiological study. *Exp. Brain Res.* 91, 176–180.

- Donne, C. M., Enticott, P. G., Rinehart, N. J. (2011). A transcranial magnetic stimulation study of corticospinal excitability during the observation of meaningless, goal-directed, and social behaviour. *Neurosci. Lett.* 489, 57–61. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.11.067
- Enticott, P. G., Harrison, B. A., Arnold, S. L., Nibaldi, K., Segrave, R. A., Fitzgibbon, B. M., et al. (2012). Emotional valence modulates putative mirror neuron activity. *Neurosci. Lett.* 508, 56–59. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2011. 12.018
- Fabbri-Destro, M., and Rizzolatti, G. (2008). Mirror neurons and mirror systems in monkeys and humans. *Physiology* 23, 171–179. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00004.2008
- Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Pavesi, G., and Rizzolatti, G. (1995). Motor facilitation during action observation: a magnetic stimulation study. J. Neurophysiol. 73, 2608–2611.
- Filmer, H. L., and Monsell, S. (2013). TMS to V1 spares discrimination of emotive relative to neutral body postures. *Neuropsychologia* 51, 2485–2491. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.09.029
- Fogassi, L., Ferrari, P. F., Gesierich, B., Rozzi, S., and Chersi, F. (2005). Parietal lobe: from action organization to intention understanding. *Science* 308, 662–667. doi: 10.1126/science.1106138
- Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., Buccino, G., Craighero, L., Fadiga, L., and Rizzolatti, G. (2001). Cortical mechanism for the visual guidance of hand grasping movements in the monkey: a reversible inactivation study. *Brain* 124(Pt 3), 571–586. doi: 10.1093/Brain/124.3.571
- Fogassi, L., and Simone, L. (2013). The mirror system in monkeys and humans and its possible motor-based functions. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 782, 87–110. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-5465-6-5
- Fontana, A. P., Kilner, J. M., Rodrigues, E. C., Joffily, M., Nighoghossian, N., Vargas, C. D., et al. (2012). Role of the parietal cortex in predicting incoming actions. *Neuroimage* 59, 556–564. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.07.046
- Gallese, V., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., and Rizzolatti, G. (1996). Action recognition in the premotor cortex. *Brain* 119(Pt 2), 593–609.
- Gangitano, M., Mottaghy, F. M., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2001). Phasespecific modulation of cortical motor output during movement observation. *Neuroreport* 12, 1489–1492.
- Gangitano, M., Mottaghy, F. M., and Pascual-Leone, A. (2004). Modulation of premotor mirror neuron activity during observation of unpredictable grasping movements. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 20, 2193–2202. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2004.03655.x
- Grosbras, M. H., and Paus, T. (2006). Brain networks involved in viewing angry hands or faces. *Cereb. Cortex* 16, 1087–1096. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhj050
- Gueugneau, N., Mc Cabe, S. I., Villalta, J. I., and Grafton, S. (2015). Direct mapping rather than motor prediction subserves modulation of corticospinal excitability during observation of actions in real time. *J. Neurophysiol.* 113, 3700–3707. doi: 10.1152/jn.00416
- Hajcak, G., Molnar, C., George, M. S., Bolger, K., Koola, J., and Nahas, Z. (2007). Emotion facilitates action: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study of motor cortex excitability during picture viewing. *Psychophysiology* 44, 91–97. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2006.00487.x
- Hari, R., Forss, N., Avikainen, S., Kirveskari, E., Salenius, S., and Rizzolatti, G. (1998). Activation of human primary motor cortex during action observation: a neuromagnetic study. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 15061–15065.
- Hasbroucq, T., Kaneko, H., Akamatsu, M., and Possamaï, C. A. (1997). Preparatory inhibition of cortico-spinal excitability: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study in man. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 5, 185–192.
- Hendrix, C. M., Mason, C. R., and Ebner, T. J. (2009). Signaling of grasp dimension and grasp force in *dorsal premotor* cortex and primary motor cortex neurons during reach to grasp in the monkey. *J. Neurophysiol.* 102, 132–145. doi: 10.1152/jn.00016.2009
- Hill, A. T., Fitzgibbon, B. M., Arnold, S. L., Rinehart, N. J., Fitzgerald, P. B., and Enticott, P. G. (2013). Modulation of putative mirror neuron activity by both positively and negatively valenced affective stimuli: a TMS study. *Behav. Brain Res.* 249, 116–123. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2013.04.027
- Jeannerod, M. (1984). The timing of natural prehension movements. J. Mot. Behav. 16, 235–254.
- Johansson, R. S., and Cole, K. J. (1992). Sensory-motor coordination during grasping and manipulative actions. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 2, 815–823.
- Keysers, C., and Fadiga, L. (2008). The mirror neuron system: new frontiers. Soc. Neurosci. 3, 193–198. doi: 10.1080/17470910802408513

- Kilner, J. M., Vargas, C., Duval, S., Blakemore, S. J., and Sirigu, A. (2004). Motor activation prior to observation of a predicted movement. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 1299–1301. doi: 10.1038/nn1355
- Koch, G., Versace, V., Bonnì, S., Lupo, F., Lo Gerfo, E., Oliveri, M., et al. (2010). Resonance of cortico-cortical connections of the motor system with the observation of goal directed grasping movements. *Neuropsychologia* 48, 3513–3520. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010. 07.037
- Lang, P. J., and Bradley, M. M. (2010). Emotion and the motivational brain. *Biol. Psychol.* 84, 437–450. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2009.10.007
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M. M., and Cuthbert, B. N. (2008). International Affective Picture System (IAPS): Affective Ratings of Pictures and Instruction Manual. Technical Report A-8. University of Florida, Gainesville.
- Leite, J., Carvalho, S., Galdo-Alvarez, S., Alves, J., Sampaio, A., and Gonçalves, O. F. (2012). Affective picture modulation: valence, arousal, attention allocation and motivational significance. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 83, 375–381. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2011.12.005
- Mc Cabe, S. I., Villalta, J. I., Saunier, G., Grafton, S. T., and Della-Maggiore, V. (2015). The relative influence of goal and kinematics on corticospinal excitability depends on the information provided to the observer. *Cereb. Cortex* 25, 2229–2237. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhu029
- Molenberghs, P., Cunnington, R., and Mattingley, J. B. (2012). Brain regions with mirror properties: a meta-analysis of 125 human fMRI studies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 36, 341–349. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.07.004
- Mourão-Miranda, J., Volchan, E., Moll, J., de Oliveira-Souza, R., Oliveira, L., Bramati, I., et al. (2003). Contributions of stimulus valence and arousal to visual activation during emotional perception. *Neuroimage* 20, 1955–1963.
- Mukamel, R., Ekstrom, A. D., Kaplan, J., Iacoboni, M., and Fried, I. (2010). Singleneuron responses in humans during execution and observation of actions. *Curr. Biol.* 20, 750–756. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2010.02.045
- Neal, A., and Kilner, J. M. (2010). What is simulated in the action observation network when we observe actions? *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 32, 1765–1770. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07435.x
- Nogueira-Campos, A. A., de Oliveira, L. A., Della-Maggiore, V., Esteves, P. O., Rodrigues, E. E. C., and Vargas, C. D. (2014). Corticospinal excitability preceding the grasping of emotion-laden stimuli. *PLoS ONE* 9:e94824. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0094824
- Ocampo, B., and Kritikos, A. (2011). Interpreting actions: the goal behind mirror neuron function. *Brain Res. Rev.* 67, 260–267. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2011.03.001
- Oldfield, R. C. (1971). The assessment and analysis of handedness: the Edinburgh inventory. *Neuropsychologia* 9, 97–113.
- Oliveri, M., Babiloni, C., Filippi, M. M., Caltagirone, C., Babiloni, F., Cicinelli, P., et al. (2003). Influence of the supplementary motor area on primary motor cortex excitability during movements triggered by neutral or emotionally unpleasant visual cues. *Exp. Brain Res.* 149, 214–221. doi: 10.1007/s00221-002-1346-8
- Pereira, M. G., de Oliveira, L., Erthal, F. S., Joffily, M., Mocaiber, I. F., Volchan, E., et al. (2010). Emotion affects action: midcingulate cortex as a pivotal node of interaction between negative emotion and motor signals. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 10, 94–106. doi: 10.3758/CABN.10.1.94
- Pereira, M. G., Volchan, E., de Souza, G. G., Oliveira, L., Campagnoli, R. R., Pinheiro, W. M., et al. (2006). Sustained and transient modulation of performance induced by emotional picture viewing. *Emotion* 6, 622–634. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.6.4.622
- Rizzolatti, G. (2005). The mirror neuron system and its function in humans. *Anat. Embryol.* 210, 419–421. doi: 10.1007/s00429-005-0039-z
- Rizzolatti, G., Camarda, R., Fogassi, L., Gentilucci, M., Luppino, G., and Matelli, M. (1988). Functional organization of inferior area 6 in the macaque monkey. II. Area F5 and the control of distal movements. *Exp. Brain Res.* 71, 491–507.
- Rizzolatti, G., Cattaneo, L., Fabbri-Destro, M., and Rozzi, S. (2014). Cortical mechanisms underlying the organization of goal-directed actions and mirror neuron-based action understanding. *Physiol. Rev.* 94, 655–706. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00009.2013
- Rizzolatti, G., and Craighero, L. (2004). The mirror-neuron system. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 27, 169–192. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144230
- Rizzolatti, G., Fadiga, L., Gallese, V., and Fogassi, L. (1996). Premotor cortex and the recognition of motor actions. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 3, 131–141.

- Rizzolatti, G., and Sinigaglia, C. (2010). The functional role of the parieto-frontal mirror circuit: interpretations and misinterpretations. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 11, 264–274. doi: 10.1038/nrn2805
- Rossi, S., De Capua, A., Pasqualetti, P., Ulivelli, M., Fadiga, L., Falzarano, V., et al. (2008). Distinct olfactory cross-modal effects on the human motor system. *PLoS ONE* 3:e1702. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0001702
- Rothwell, J. C., Hallett, M., Berardelli, A., Eisen, A., Rossini, P., and Paulus, W. (1999). Magnetic stimulation: motor evoked potentials. the international federation of clinical neurophysiology. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 52(Suppl), 97–103.
- Sartori, L., Bucchioni, G., and Castiello, U. (2012). Motor cortex excitability is tightly coupled to observed movements. *Neuropsychologia* 50, 2341–2347. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.06.002
- Shibasaki, H., and Hallett, M. (2006). What is the Bereitschaftspotential? Clin. Neurophysiol. 117, 2341–2356. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2006.04.025
- Sinigaglia, C., and Rizzolatti, G. (2011). Through the looking glass: self and others. *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 64–74. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010. 11.012
- Umiltà, M. A., Kohler, E., Gallese, V., Fogassi, L., Fadiga, L., Keysers, C., et al. (2001). I know what you are doing. a neurophysiological study. *Neuron* 31, 155–165.

- Urgesi, C., Maieron, M., Avenanti, A., Tidoni, E., Fabbro, F., and Aglioti, S. M. (2010). Simulating the future of actions in the human corticospinal system. *Cereb. Cortex* 20, 2511–2521. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhp292
- Wiens, S., and Syrjänen, E. (2013). Directed attention reduces processing of emotional distracters irrespective of valence and arousal level. *Biol. Psychol.* 94, 44–54. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2013.05.001

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer OG and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation, and the handling Editor states that the process nevertheless met the standards of a fair and objective review.

Copyright © 2016 Nogueira-Campos, Saunier, Della-Maggiore, De Oliveira, Rodrigues and Vargas. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

